TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT REPORT, 2002

Report by the secretariat of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development



UNITED NATIONS New York and Geneva, 2002

Note

- Symbols of United Nations documents are composed of capital letters combined with figures. Mention of such a symbol indicates a reference to a United Nations document.
- The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of the Secretariat of the United Nations concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area, or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries.
- Material in this publication may be freely quoted or reprinted, but acknowledgement is requested, together with a reference to the document number. A copy of the publication containing the quotation or reprint should be sent to the UNCTAD secretariat.
- The cover contains a photo by Lois Jensen, which has been reproduced by courtesy of UNDP.

UNCTAD/TDR/(2002)

UNITED NATIONS PUBLICATION
Sales No. E.02.II.D.2
ISBN 92-1-112549-9
ISSN 0255-4607

Copyright © United Nations, 2002 All rights reserved

Questionnaire

Trade and Development Report, 2002

In order to improve the quality and relevance of the Trade and Development Report, the UNCTAD Secretariat would appreciate your views on this publication. Please fill in the items and answer the questions below and return this form to the address below. An electronic Readership Survey form is available at the UNCTAD publications website www.unctad.org/en/pub/pubframe.htm. Thank you for your cooperation.					
Division on Global Room E.1 CH-1211 Fa:	10015, Pal Geneva 1 x: (4122)	d Developm ais des Natio 0, Switzerla	ons nd		
 What is your assessment of this publication Overall Relevance of issues Analytical quality Policy conclusions Presentation 	n?	Excellent	Good	Adequate	Poor
 2. What do you consider the strong points of 3. What do you consider the weak points of the strong points of the stro	-				
 For what main purposes do you use this purposes. 		.?			
Analysis and research Policy formulation and management			on and train pecify)	1ng	
 5. Which of the following best describes you Government Non-governmental organization International organization Private enterprise institution 	r area of	Public er Academi Media	nterprise ic or resear pecify)		
6. Name and address of respondent (<i>optional</i>	'): 				
7. Do you have any further comments?					

FOREWORD

One of the fundamental challenges facing the international community is to ensure that the potential gains from a more interdependent world economy are enjoyed by all, particularly the poorest countries and communities. Many developing countries have shown their commitment to new ways of doing business in a globalizing world by integrating rapidly into the multilateral trading system, often at considerable cost. But to date, the benefits have fallen short of their expectations and the murmurings of discontent are growing ever louder.

This year's *Trade and Development Report* documents both the growing participation of developing countries in the trading system and a number of imbalances that make it difficult for developing countries to take full advantage of new export opportunities. In November 2001, at the Fourth Ministerial meeting of the World Trade Organization in Doha, it became clear that redressing those imbalances will require greater efforts from developed countries – in offering greater market access for those products where developing countries have clear advantages, in building capacity so that developing countries can compete in global markets, and in helping them to adjust to the rigours of the multilateral trading system.

Last year was a difficult one for the world economy. The advanced industrial economies experienced a slowdown, which had an immediate impact on growth prospects in developing countries through diminished trade and capital flows. This *Report* sees some signs of improvement in the world economy this year, but warns against complacency and emphasizes the importance of policy coherence for sustained recovery and sustainable development. The United Nations system provides appropriate fora in which to address these issues, where all stakeholders can come together to pursue the global fight against poverty and the internationally agreed Millennium Development Goals that will, if attained, bring tangible improvements in the well-being of all our citizens.

> Kofi A. Annan Secretary-General of the United Nations

Contents

FOREWORD	
Explanatory notes	xv
Abbreviations	xvi
OVERVIEW	<i>I-XI</i>

Part One

GLOBAL TRENDS AND PROSPECTS

Chapter I

TH	HE WORLD ECONOMY: PERFORMANCE AND PROSPECTS	
A.	Introduction	
B.	Developed economies	6
	1. Recession and recovery in the United States	
	2. Slow and erratic growth in the European Union	
	3. Recession in Japan	11
C.	International trade, financial flows and developing countries	
	1. Trade flows and balances	
	2. Commodity prices	
	3. Financial markets and capital flows	
D.	Economic prospects	
No	otes	

Chapter II

	THE MULTILATERAL TRADING SYSTEM AFTER DOHA	
	Introduction	
B.	Background to Doha: developing countries in the GATT/WTO system	
C.	Doha and the new WTO work programme	
	1. Immediate negotiations	
	2. Future negotiations	
	3. Other matters	
D.	Conclusions: beyond Doha	
No	tes	

Part Two

DEVELOPING COUNTRIES IN WORLD TRADE

Chapter III

	XPORT DYNAMISM AND INDUSTRIALIZATION DEVELOPING COUNTRIES	
A.	Introduction	
B.	Dynamic products in world trade	
C.	Factors contributing to trade expansion in different products	
	 Income growth and demand Market access 	
	3. International production networks	
D.	Export dynamism and the potential for productivity growth	
E.	Variations among developing countries	
F.	Exports, industrialization and growth	
	1. International production networks, trade and industrialization	
	2. Trade in manufactures, value added, and growth	
G.	Conclusions	
No	tes	

Page

Annexes to chapter III

Annex 1	Growth and classification of world merchandise exports	87
Annex 2	United States trade prices and dynamic products	95
Annex 3	International production networks and industrialization in developing countries	99

Chapter IV

A.	The issues at stake	113
B.	The terms of trade of developing country exports: a review of the evidence	117
C.	Competition in world markets for labour-intensive manufactures	120
D.	Skill profile of world trade and shifts in competitiveness	125
E.	Tariff barriers to exports of labour-intensive manufactures	128
	1. Barriers in multilateral trading arrangements	128
	2. Preferential trading arrangements and market access	132
F.	Policy responses	136
No	tes	139

Chapter V

-	CHINA'S ACCESSION TO WTO: MANAGING INTEGRATION AND INDUSTRIALIZATION	
A .	Introduction	
B.	Accession: changes in China's import regime	
	1. Tariff and non-tariff measures (NTMs)	
	2. Subsidies	
	3. State trading and non-discrimination	
C.	Industrial structure, trade and employment	
	1. Trade liberalization, public enterprises and employment	
	2. Foreign direct investment, employment and trade	

D.	Trade prospects	
	1. Costs, competitiveness and market penetration	
	2. Competition with other developing countries	
	3. China's imports from developing countries	
E.	Conclusions: managing integration	
No	Notes	

REFERENCES	5	169
REFERENCES	5	169

List of tables

Table

1.1	World output growth, 1997–2002	5
1.2	Output growth in selected developing and transition economies, 1997-2002	16
1.3	Export and import volumes, by region and economic grouping, 2000 and 2001	18
1.4	World primary commodity prices, 1997–2001	20
1.5	Estimates of net capital flows to developing and transition economies, 1998-2002	22
1.6	External assets of banks in the BIS reporting area vis-à-vis developing and	
	Eastern European countries, 1997–2001	25
1.7	International issuance of debt securities by developing and	
	transition economies, 1997–2001	26
3.1	Export value growth and share in total exports of the 20 most	
	market-dynamic products, 1980–1998	55
3.2	Shares of main exporters and of developing economies in world exports	
	of the most market-dynamic products, 1998	57
3.3	Shares of main exporters and of developing economies in world exports	
	of the most market-dynamic agricultural commodities, 1998	61
3.4	Structure of exports by product categories according to factor intensity,	
	1980 and 1998	68
3.5	Share of selected regional groups and developing economies in world	
	exports of manufactures and manufacturing value added, 1980 and 1997	81
3.A1	SITC product groups: average annual growth of export value, 1980–1998,	
	and classification according to factor intensity	88
3.A2	Leading market-dynamic products by exporting region, ranked by average	
	annual export value growth, 1980-1998	93
3.A3	Bilateral trade in apparel and clothing accessories between	
	selected trading partners, 1980-1998	102
3.A4	Bilateral trade in parts of computers and office machines between	
	selected trading partners, 1980-1998	106
3.A5	Intraregional imports of the automobile industry: MERCOSUR and AFTA,	
	1980–1999	108
4.1	Manufactures with the lowest market concentration in world trade, 1997–1998	121
4.2	Simple MFN average tariffs of selected economies, by product group	130
4.3	Import-weighted MFN average tariffs of selected economies, by product group	131
4.4	Effectively applied average tariffs of selected countries in MERCOSUR and AFTA,	
	by product group	133
4.5	Intraregional imports of MERCOSUR and AFTA, 1980–1999	134
4.6	Clothing and footwear imports of the European Union and the United States	
	and related import-weighted tariffs, by region, 1990-1999	135

List of tables (concluded)

Table

5.1	Post-accession reduction in weighted tariff rates for China's main imports	145
5.2	Simulation results for the impact of post-accession tariff reduction on output,	
	employment and import/output ratio in China, by sector, 1997-2005	151
5.3	Regional composition of China's external trade, 2000	156
5.4	Wages and unit labour costs in manufacturing: comparison between China	
	and selected developed and developing economies, 1998	158
5.5	Hourly labour costs in the textiles and clothing industries: comparison	
	between selected developed and developing economies and China, 1998	159
5.6	China's position in world trade in its main export products (average, 1997-1998)	160
5.7	China's position in world trade in its main import products (average, 1997-1998)	161
5.8	Shares of selected economies and regions of origin in China's imports,	
	by major product group, 1999	164

List of charts

Chart

1.1	Industrial production in the major industrialized countries	
	and emerging-market economies, 1991–2001	
1.2	Real short- and long-term interest rates in the Euro area	
	and the United States, 1996–2002	
1.3	Monetary response to economic slowdown: growth of industrial production	
	and short-term interest rates in the United States, the Euro area and Japan,	
	January 1999 to March 2002	14
1.4	Yield spreads of selected internationally issued emerging-markets bonds,	
	January 1997 to January 2002	
3.1	Share of trade among developing countries in their total exports,	
	by major product group, 1975–1999	52
3.2	Composition of merchandise exports from developing countries,	
	by major product group, 1973–1999	52
3.3	Growth of exports of different classes of goods, by factor intensity, 1980-1998	67
3.4	Market dynamism of internationally traded goods, by factor intensity	69
3.5	Market dynamism of developing country exports, by factor intensity	
3.6	Trade in manufactures and value added in manufacturing	
	for selected groups of economies, 1981–1996	
3.7	Trade in manufactures and value added in manufacturing	
	of selected developing economies	79
3.A1	United States import and export price indices	
	for selected electronics products, 1980–2000	
4.1	Market concentration in major world export items, 1980-1998	122
4.2	Share of selected developing countries and regions	
	in world clothing exports, 1980–1998	123
4.3	Share of selected developing countries and regions	
	in exports of electronic products, 1980–1998	
4.4	Skill composition of adult population participating in world export	
	production, 1975–2000	
4.5	Regional skill composition of adult population, relative to world	
	average skill composition in export production, 1975-2000	127

List of boxes

Box

1.1	Wages, consumption and growth	12
2.1	A positive development agenda for negotiations on agriculture	38
2.2	A positive development agenda for negotiations on services	39
2.3	Special and differential treatment	44
3.1	Skill and technology intensity of products and their potential for productivity growth	66
5.1	Effects of trade liberalization on the automotive industry	150
5.2	Textile and clothing industries in China: the impact of liberalization	152

Explanatory notes

Classification by country or commodity group

The classification of countries in this *Report* has been adopted solely for the purposes of statistical or analytical convenience and does not necessarily imply any judgement concerning the stage of development of a particular country or area.

The major country groupings distinguished are:

- » Developed or industrial(ized) countries: in general the countries members of OECD (other than the Czech Republic, Hungary, Mexico, the Republic of Korea and Turkey).
- » Transition economies: the countries of Central and Eastern Europe (including the States formerly constituent republics of Yugoslavia), the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS) and the Baltic States.
- » Developing countries: all countries, territories or areas not specified above.

The term "country" refers, as appropriate, also to territories or areas.

References to "Latin America" in the text or tables include the Caribbean countries unless otherwise indicated.

Unless otherwise stated, the classification by commodity group used in this Report follows generally that employed in the UNCTAD *Handbook of Statistics 2001* (United Nations publication, sales no. E.01.II.D.24).

Other notes

References in the text to *TDR* are to the *Trade and Development Report* (of a particular year). For example, *TDR 2001* refers to *Trade and Development Report*, 2001 (United Nations publication, sales no. E.01.II.D.10).

The term "dollar" (\$) refers to United States dollars, unless otherwise stated.

The term "billion" signifies 1,000 million.

The term "tons" refers to metric tons.

Annual rates of growth and change refer to compound rates.

Exports are valued FOB and imports CIF, unless otherwise specified.

Use of a dash (-) between dates representing years, e.g. 1988–1990, signifies the full period involved, including the initial and final years.

An oblique stroke (/) between two years, e.g. 2000/01, signifies a fiscal or crop year.

Two dots (..) indicate that the data are not available, or are not separately reported.

A dash (-) or a zero (0) indicates that the amount is nil or negligible.

A dot (.) indicates that the item is not applicable.

A plus sign (+) before a figure indicates an increase; a minus sign (-) before a figure indicates a decrease.

Details and percentages do not necessarily add to totals because of rounding.

Abbreviations

ACP	African, Caribbean and Pacific (group of countries)
ADB	Asian Development Bank
AFTA	ASEAN Free Trade Area
APEC	Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (forum)
ASEAN	Association of South-East Asian Nations
ATC	Agreement on Textiles and Clothing (of WTO)
BIS	Bank for International Settlements
BLS	Bureau of Labor Statistics (of the United States)
bpd	barrels per day
CACM	Central American Common Market
CARICOM	Caribbean Community
CBD	Convention on Biological Diversity
CGFS	Committee on the Global Financial System
COMESA	Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa
CTE	Committee on Trade and Environment (of WTO)
ECB	European Central Bank
ECE	Economic Commission for Europe
ECLAC	Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean
EEC	European Economic Community
EGS	environmental goods and services
EIU	Economist Intelligence Unit
EU	European Union
FDI	foreign direct investment
FFE	foreign-funded enterprise
GATS	General Agreement on Trade in Services
GATT	General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade
GDP	gross domestic product
GSP	Generalized System of Preferences
GTAP	Global Trade Analysis Project
IADB	InterAmerican Development Bank
IIF	Institute of International Finance
IMF	International Monetary Fund
ISIC	International Standard Industrial Classification
IT	information technology
ITO	International Trade Organization
LDC	least developed country
MEA	multilateral environmental agreements
MERCOSUR	Southern Common Market
MERCOSOR	Multi-Fibre Arrangement
1111 / 1	man i foto mungement

MFN	most favoured nation
MOFTEC	Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Cooperation (People's Republic
	of China)
NAFTA	North American Free Trade Agreement (or Area)
NBTT	net barter terms of trade
NGLs	natural gas liquids
NIE	newly industrializing economy
NTM	non-tariff measure
OECD	Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
OPEC	Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries
OPT	outward processing trade
PC	personal computer
РТА	preferential trade agreement
R&D	research and development
RCA	revealed comparative advantage
SADC	Southern African Development Community
S&D	special and differential (treatment)
SCM	subsidies and countervailing measures (Uruguay Round Agreement on Subsidies
	and Countervailing Measures)
SITC	Standard International Trade Classification
SME	small and medium-sized enterprise
SOE	State-owned enterprise
SPS	sanitary and phytosanitary (Uruguay Round Agreement on the Application of
	Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures)
TBT	technical barriers to trade
TNC	transnational corporation
TRAINS	Trade Analysis and Information System
TRIMs	Trade-related Investment Measures (WTO Agreement)
TRIPs	Trade-related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (WTO Agreement)
TRQ	tariff rate quota
UNCTAD	United Nations Conference on Trade and Development
UN/DESA	United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization
UNIDO	United Nations Industrial Development Organization
USITC	United States International Trade Commission
VER	voluntary export restraint
WTO	World Trade Organization
WTOR	World Tourist Organization

OVERVIEW

It is a sign of troubled times when, in the search for solutions to the most pressing policy challenges of the day, it is considered necessary to look to earlier generations for guidance: a Marshall Plan – this time to fight global poverty – a Tobin tax to check financial volatility and a Keynesian spending package to combat deflationary dangers spring readily to mind. The source of the trouble is the gap between the rhetoric and the reality of a liberal international economic order. Nowhere is this gap more evident than in the international trading system. Even as Governments extol the virtues of free trade, they are only too willing to intervene to protect their domestic constituencies that feel threatened by the cold winds of international competition. Such remnants of neo-mercantilist thinking have done much to unbalance the bargain struck during the Uruguay Round.

Since the third session of the WTO Ministerial Conference, held in Seattle, a renewed effort has been made to address the concerns of developing countries, culminating in a different kind of bargain being struck at Doha. Developing countries, by agreeing to a comprehensive programme of work and negotiations, demonstrated their commitment to tackling global political and economic threats; in return, they expect that development concerns will be central to the negotiations. The challenge is now to translate an expanded negotiating agenda into a genuine development agenda.

One voice from the past stands out in the search for a more balanced trading system. In his statement to the first United Nations Conference on Trade and Development in March 1964, Raúl Prebisch, its then Secretary-General, called on the industrial countries not to underestimate the basic challenge facing developing countries in the existing system:

We believe that developing countries must not be forced to develop inwardly – which will happen if they are not helped to develop outwardly through an appropriate international policy. We also deem it undesirable to accept recommendations which tend to lower mass consumption in order to increase capitalization, either because of the lack of adequate foreign resources or because such resources are lost owing to adverse terms of trade.

Prebisch understood that recommending "the free play of market forces" between unequal trading partners would only punish poorer commodity exporters at the same time as it brought advantages to the rich industrial core. His agenda to attack the persistent trade imbalance and create the essential external conditions for accelerating the rate of growth included new modalities of participation for developing countries in the trading system which would guarantee price stabilization and improved market access for primary exports, allow greater policy space to develop local industries and reduce barriers to their exports, establish more appropriate terms of accession to the multilateral system and reduce the burden of debt servicing. Although the participation of developing countries in the trading system has since gone through important changes, the minimum agenda put forward by Prebisch remains the basis for rebalancing that system in support of development.

Global trends and prospects

Growth in the world economy slowed sharply in 2001; performance was weak in all three leading economic regions in the developed world, and the spillover effects on developing countries were much stronger than in previous downturns in the 1990s. Several emerging-market economies in East Asia and Latin America entered into recession; only China and India, two large and relatively closed economies, were by and large immune from the downward pressure of world markets. Growth in Africa remained at a level similar to that of the previous year. For developing countries as a whole growth was only 2.1 per cent, down from 5.4 per cent in the previous year.

The United States economy entered into recession, and the belief that the Euro area would be unaffected proved unfounded. Faltering exports, lower profits of affiliates in the United States, and an overly cautious monetary and fiscal response all contributed to a decline in the growth rate for the Euro area in 2001 to about 1.5 per cent. Unemployment, which had been falling for three years, stabilized at the relatively high level of 8.5 per cent. Of the large EU economies, only the United Kingdom had a more favourable experience, thanks to strong consumer demand. The recovery in Japan, which began in 1999, dissipated in the second half of the following year, and since the second quarter of 2001 the economy has been in recession, with exports and private investment declining at double-digit rates. Despite the return of the Japanese central bank to its zero interest rate policy in March 2001, companies are reporting record losses, corporate bankruptcies have been rising, and unemployment has edged up to 5.5 per cent.

International trade played a major role in transmitting the slowdown in the industrial world to developing countries. After growing by 14 per cent in 2000, export volumes for developing countries grew by less than 1 per cent in 2001. All major developing regions were affected, but the impact was most marked in East and South Asia, where exports had grown particularly fast in 2000 thanks in large part to strong demand for electronic products and semiconductors in the United States; the decline in exports is estimated to have been more than 15 per cent for Taiwan Province of China, 10 per cent for the Republic of Korea and 5 per cent for Hong Kong (China), Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand. In some regions, slower growth in export volumes was compounded by falling prices, especially in Latin America, which suffered from substantial declines in the prices of its commodity exports. The sharp drop in petroleum prices from their peak in late 2000 also reduced revenues for oil exporters. By contrast, prices for some commodities exported by African countries held up well in 2001.

Capital flows to developing countries in 2001 remained at the low levels prevailing since the Asian financial crisis in 1997, and suffered a severe setback in the aftermath of 11 September. The economic slowdown and the loosening of monetary policy in the United States had been expected to encourage capital flows to emerging markets for reasons similar to those applying in the early 1990s. However, the lingering uncertainty surrounding these markets after a series of financial crises has

been compounded by increased vulnerability to the downturn in industrial countries. Since, in contrast to the situation in the early 1990s, growth in developing countries today is more directly linked to that of the United States, those countries provide less scope for diversification to investors seeking higher risk-adjusted rates of return. Loan repayments to foreign banks by East Asian borrowers have continued to exceed new loans elsewhere by a considerable margin, and securitized debt continues to flow to developing countries at a slower pace. Foreign direct investment (FDI) has held up better: flows to Latin America made that region the largest net recipient of capital flows. However, the resilience of FDI seems unlikely to persist into 2002. Only China, which saw net inflows rise in 2001, seems likely to continue attracting inflows on an even larger scale, now that it has acceded to the WTO.

Exchange rates in developing countries have been relatively stable. The major exceptions were Argentina and Turkey, which were forced to float their currencies, provoking in both cases considerable financial turmoil. In Argentina the abandonment of the currency peg was associated with a much broader economic crisis, the full consequences of which for both the country itself and its neighbours are not yet clear. However, there has been no widespread contagion of other emerging markets. Since the beginning of 2001 there has been further movement among developing countries towards the adoption of floating exchange-rate regimes, usually coupled with official willingness to intervene to prevent large movements in rates.

Despite the concerted response from the world's most important central banks following the events of 11 September, only in the United States has policy been consistently focused on limiting the impact of the slowdown on employment and real income. The Stability and Growth Pact of the Euro area has led to the pursuit of deficit targets with insufficient regard to the cyclical positions of different countries. While a weak euro has helped maintain foreign demand, from a global perspective monetary policy in the Euro area has also been restrictive. In Japan hopes seem to be pinned on a weak yen to ignite an export-led recovery. However, recovery also requires increased consumer expenditure, which monetary policy alone is unlikely to be capable of achieving.

Thus, much still hinges on the strength of the United States recovery. So far, despite the rise in unemployment and a slower growth of real wages, stronger-than-expected consumer spending has limited the drop in output. With private savings still extremely low, a sustained recovery will have to be compatible with a return of private households to normal spending habits. At the same time, corporate balance sheets are likely to require further restructuring and the potential of monetary expansion for achieving a revival of investment seems limited. There will be a sustained recovery only if consumer and business confidence is sufficiently buoyant to convince producers that they need to increase investment in new productive capacity. As yet, there are few indications that this is the case.

In the light of the above, a likely outcome is that the United States economy would stabilize at a low, but positive, rate of growth. Such an eventuality would have limited knock-on effects for Europe and Japan, both of which are still dependent on an export-led upturn. Moreover, if the dollar remains strong at the same time as growth in Europe and Japan remains sluggish, the current-account deficit of the United States may widen even further, with the danger of heightened protectionist pressures in that country and a risk that a large eventual dollar devaluation may usher in a period of more generalized currency instability.

As a result of active policies to stimulate domestic demand, most Asian economies returned to positive growth in the last quarter of 2001. Some Latin American and transition economies also managed to buck the global trend earlier in the year. However, growth in the industrial world is unlikely to return quickly to the 3 per cent that appears to be necessary to support a vigorous increase in employment and income in the developing world. Reaching such an objective would require substantial increases in demand for developing-country exports, a major recovery in commodity prices, and a strong increase in capital flows, for which there is little prospect at present.

Least affected by unfavourable external conditions will be the emerging markets in East and South Asia, which have recently been running current-account surpluses and generally have relatively high ratios of foreign exchange reserves to short-term external indebtedness. By contrast, most Latin American countries will require greater capital inflows in order to finance more vigorous growth. In several transition economies in Europe growth is also dependent on the dynamism of exports markets in the Euro area as well as on capital inflows.

In such a context of slow global growth, improved market access could provide a useful boost to activity in developing countries, and greater use of regional trade and financing mechanisms may provide relief from external constraints and protection against financial instability. Nevertheless, many developing countries will continue to require substantial official financial support if they are to be protected from the effects of the difficult external economic environment.

Developing countries in world trade

Fundamentally, the basic policy challenge facing most developing countries remains how best to channel the elemental forces of trade and industry to wealth creation and the satisfaction of human wants. Shifting away from their dependence on the export of primary commodities towards greater production and exports of industrial products has often been viewed as a means of their participating more effectively in the international division of labour. Manufactures are expected to offer better prospects for export earnings not only because they allow for a more rapid productivity growth and expansion of production, but also because they hold out the promise of greater price stability even as volumes expand, thereby avoiding the declining terms of trade that have frustrated the long-term growth performance of many commodity-dependent economies.

Since the early 1980s, moves to rapidly liberalize trade and FDI have strongly influenced policy makers in many developing countries in their thinking about this challenge. Openness to international market forces and competition was expected to allow those countries to alter both the pace and the pattern of their participation in international trade, thereby overcoming balance-of-payments problems and accelerating growth, to catch up with industrial countries.

During this period, the exports of developing countries have, indeed, grown faster than the world average and now account for almost one third of world merchandise trade. Much of that growth has been in manufactures, which today account for 70 per cent of developing country exports; for some products developing country exports account for around half or more of world exports. More importantly, many developing countries appear to have succeeded in moving into technology-intensive manufactured exports, which have been among the most rapidly growing products in world trade over the past two decades, notably electronic and electrical goods.

However, on closer examination, the picture is much more nuanced. With the exception of a few East Asian first-tier newly industrializing economies (NIEs) with a significant industrial base, which

were already closely integrated into the global trading system, developing country exports are still concentrated on products derived essentially from the exploitation of natural resources and the use of unskilled labour, which have limited prospects for productivity growth and lack dynamism in world markets. Statistics showing a considerable expansion of technology-intensive, supply-dynamic, high-value-added exports from developing countries are misleading. Such products indeed appear to be exported by developing countries, but in reality those countries are often involved in the low-skill assembly stages of international production chains organized by transnational corporations (TNCs). Most of the technology and skills are embodied in imported parts and components, and much of the value added accrues to producers in more advanced countries where these parts and components are produced, and to the TNCs which organize such production networks.

Indeed, while the share of developing countries in world manufacturing exports, including those of rapidly growing high-tech products, has been expanding rapidly, the income earned from such activities by these countries does not appear to share in this dynamism. On this score, a comparison between the developed and developing countries over the past two decades raises some initial worries. Although developed countries now have a lower share in world manufacturing exports, they have actually increased their share in world manufacturing value added over this period. Developing countries, by contrast, have achieved a steeply rising ratio of manufactured exports to gross domestic product (GDP), but without a significant upward trend in the ratio of manufacturing value added to GDP. Accordingly, the increase in the shares of developing countries in world manufacturing exports has not been accompanied by concomitant increases in their shares in world manufacturing value added, and in several countries the two ratios have tended to move in opposite directions. Certainly, few of the countries which pursued rapid liberalization of trade and investment and experienced a rapid growth in manufacturing exports over the past two decades achieved a significant increase in their shares in world as increase in their shares in world manufacturing exports.

Clearly, for many developing countries, getting the most out of the international trading system is no longer just a matter of shifting away from commodity exports. At the same time, many of the same forces that adversely affected price and productivity dynamics in the primary sector, including the competitive structure of markets, income elasticities and technological weaknesses, need to be reexamined in the light of recent trends associated with the increased participation of developing countries in the international trading system.

Dynamic products in world trade

Over the past two decades the value of world merchandise exports has grown at an average rate of around 8 per cent per annum, compared to less than 6 per cent growth in global output and income (in current dollars). Among the 225 products examined in this *TDR*, exports of some have grown at rates three times as fast as the growth in global income, whereas for others export values have declined in absolute terms. It is mainly primary commodities, but also some manufactures, that have registered sluggish or negative growth rates. The growth of trade in about one third of all products, including both primary commodities and manufactures, has lagged behind the growth of global income.

While manufactures generally constitute the fastest-growing products in world trade, there are also some agricultural products in this group, such as non-alcoholic beverages and cereals. Many of the fastest-growing manufactures in world trade, such as electronic and electrical goods, which now account for around one sixth of world exports, tend to be technology-intensive, often with a high research and development (R&D) content. A common feature of these market-dynamic manufactures is that the sectors in which they are produced exhibit strong productivity growth. This is less so for

other market-dynamic products, such as textiles and clothing, and transport equipment, which have low- or medium-skill contents.

Differences in income elasticities, product innovation and changing consumption patterns, and shifts in competitiveness of industries across countries, can explain why some products are more dynamic in world markets than others. However, differences in the speed of liberalization of markets have also played a significant role. A particularly important influence in recent years has been the commercial policies of many developed countries, which limit access to their markets. Trade liberalization has been limited and slow in textiles and clothing along with other labour-intensive manufactures, compared to the pace of liberalization in other sectors. High tariffs and tariff escalation have been compounded by other overt forms of protection such as tariff rate quotas, as well as by the adverse impact of anti-dumping actions and product standards. The growing number of non-tariff barriers, especially against unsophisticated manufactures, has reinforced the prevailing patterns of market access, which favour high-tech products over low- and middle-range products that tend to gain importance in the early stages of industrialization.

Perhaps a more decisive influence on product dynamism has been the strategy of TNCs. The three product groups with the fastest growth rates over the past two decades, namely components and parts for electrical and electronic goods, labour-intensive products such as clothing, and goods with a high R&D content, have been most affected by the globalization of production processes through international production-sharing arrangements. The increased mobility of capital, together with continued restrictions over labour movements, has extended the reach of international production networks, thereby accelerating the growth of trade in a number of sectors where production chains can be split up and located in different countries. Favourable tariff provisions, often through regional arrangements, and fiscal and other incentives have encouraged this process, promoting a new pattern of trade whereby goods are processed in several locations before reaching final consumers, and the total value of trade recorded in such products exceeds their value added by a considerable margin. Trade based on specialization within such networks is estimated to account for up to 30 per cent of world exports.

Trade and industry: new linkages, old challenges

While developing countries as a whole appear to have become more active and dynamic participants in world trade over the past two decades, closer examination shows a great deal of diversity in the modalities of their participation in the international division of labour:

- First, many countries have not been able to move away from primary commodities, the markets for which are relatively stagnant or declining. However, growth in trade in several primary commodities has been as rapid as in some manufactures, and countries which have successfully entered such sectors have experienced a significant expansion in their exports and incomes;
- Second, most developing countries that have been able to shift from primary commodities to manufactures have done so by focusing on resource-based, labour-intensive products, which generally lack dynamism in world markets;
- Third, a number of developing countries have seen their exports rise rapidly in skill- and technologyintensive products which have enjoyed a rapid expansion in world trade in the past two decades. However, with some notable exceptions, the involvement of developing countries in such products is confined to labour-intensive, assembly-type processes with little value added. Consequently,

the share of some of these countries in world manufacturing income actually fell. For others, increases in manufacturing value added lagged considerably behind their recorded shares in world manufacturing trade;

• Finally, a few countries have seen sharp increases in their shares in world manufacturing value added which matched or exceeded increases in their shares in world manufacturing trade. This group includes some East Asian NIEs which had already achieved considerable progress in industrialization before the recent shift to export drive in the developing world. None of the countries which have rapidly liberalized trade and investment in the past two decades is in this group.

Thus, most developing countries are still exporting resource- and labour-intensive products, effectively relying on their supplies of cheap, low-skilled, labour to compete. With the exception of the last group, they do not appear to have been able to establish a dynamic nexus between exports and income growth that would allow them to rapidly close the income gap with industrial countries. Although they as a whole appear to have become major players in world markets for dynamic products, they still account for only 10 per cent of world exports of products which score high in R&D content, technological complexity and/or economies of scale.

Making sense of a system in which many developing countries are vigorously expanding their foreign trade but are not rewarded by a comparable rise in income requires some hard thinking. A first step is to break with a casual style of empiricism, which takes the classification of manufactured traded goods at face value. Generally, developing countries participating in high-technology sectors are not involved in the skill- and technology-intensive parts of the overall production process. Consequently, their contribution to value added is determined by the cost of the least scarce and weakest factor, namely unskilled labour, whereas the rewards to scarce but internationally mobile factors such as capital, management and know-how are reaped by their foreign owners. It is thus the labour itself, rather than the product of labour, that is exported. Indeed, even in countries such as China and Malaysia, which have been highly successful in raising their shares in world manufacturing exports and value added through participation in international production chains, an important part of domestic value added is captured by profits earned on FDI.

Clearly, participation in the labour-intensive segments of international production networks can yield considerable benefits for countries in the early stages of industrialization and with a great deal of surplus labour. It can enable them to increase employment and per capita income even when value added generated is low. Furthermore, increased employment of low-skilled labour in activities linked to international production networks – whether organized by large TNCs producing a standardized set of goods in several locations, or through groups of smaller enterprises located in different countries and linked through international subcontracting – has certainly widened the possible range of sectors where industrialization can begin and the basic techniques and organizational skills, which are pre-requisites for a more broad-based growth, can be acquired. However, that does not constitute a leap into a new pattern of rapid and sustained industrial growth.

These networks allow TNCs a good deal more flexibility in, and control over, their choice of investment locations. Moreover, their productive assets, such as know-how, design and technology, can be locked more tightly inside the firm thanks to barriers of entry that result from the high costs of managing and coordinating such complex units. The packaged nature of FDI can, in these circumstances, be the cause of a highly skewed distribution of the gains from trade and investment unless local bargaining power can bring a more balanced outcome, as it did for the first-tier East Asian economies. However, replicating the success of those countries is all the more difficult where such investment is highly mobile: locational advantages are easily won and lost through small cost changes or the emergence of alternative sites, giving rise to the danger of enclave economies where there is a persistently high dependence on imported inputs such as capital and intermediate goods. These prob-

lems can be particularly serious for middle-income countries which have been successful in early stages of industrialization but which now need rapid upgrading and productivity growth in order to advance further along the development path.

Competition and the fallacy of composition

What a country can earn from its participation in the trading system, including through value chains, depends, *inter alia*, on the global supply of the goods produced and exported relative to demand. Unfavourable trends on both counts, resulting in declining terms of trade for commodities, have been a longstanding source of anxiety for policy makers in developing countries. Relying on manufactured exports to galvanize growth was regarded as a solution to this problem.

As a result of increased participation of several highly populated, low-income countries in world trade in recent years, as much as 70 per cent of the labour force employed in sectors participating in world trade is low-skilled. However, there is still a considerable amount of surplus labour in such countries, and many large countries are not yet fully integrated into the international trading system. Thus, a simultaneous export drive by developing countries in labour-intensive manufactures, or increased competition among them to attract FDI as locations for labour-intensive processes of otherwise high-tech activities organized in international production networks, could rekindle the fallacy of composition problem, upsetting the development aspirations of outward-oriented economies and creating serious systemic tensions in the trading system. The dangers of overproducing standardized mass products with a high import dependence are typified by the electronics sector, where developing country export prices appear to be more volatile and to have fallen more steeply after 1995 than the same products traded among developed countries.

There are also more general signs that the prices of manufactured exports from developing countries have been weakening vis-à-vis those of the industrial countries in recent years. It is true that those developing countries that have achieved an impressive export programme on the basis of a dynamic manufacturing sector, such as the Republic of Korea, have also enjoyed favourable terms of trade with other developing countries, especially those exporting simple manufactures. Coupled with the fact that prices for a number of important developing country manufactures also appear to be increasingly volatile, there are grounds for concern. The design of export-oriented policies accordingly needs to take into account the probability of oversupply in the markets for labour-intensive manufactured exports from developing countries.

Because of the significant barriers to entry in high-skill and technology product lines associated with their high R&D contents and the high costs involved in organizing production chains, these markets are dominated by oligopolistic northern producers usually competing on the basis of quality, design, marketing, branding and product differentiation, rather than price. Final products that are less technology-intensive, such as machinery or transport equipment, which require the financing of very large and specific investments, are also among those with the highest concentration ratios of export market shares.

By contrast, the markets for labour-intensive goods have tended to be a good deal more competitive, especially in the past decade. These markets continue to provide opportunities for the new generation of industrializing economies. But weak growth and high unemployment in the advanced industrial economies have slowed the closure of their sunset industries. Moreover, most middle-income developing countries also persist in labour-intensive manufactures because their producers are finding it difficult to upgrade and diversify. Competitive pressures are further compounded by the way labour markets in developing countries accommodate the additional supply of labour-intensive goods through flexible wages, allowing firms to compete on the basis of price without undermining profitability. Competition among firms, including international firms, in developing countries becomes competition among labour located in different countries.

With a growing number of developing countries, including some with very large unskilled labour pools, turning to export-oriented strategies, it is the middle-income countries in Latin America and South-East Asia that appear most vulnerable to these dynamics. In particular, greater price competition in products of the electronics sector appears to have increasingly exposed traditional developing country exporters to the emergence of more competitive suppliers in countries with lower costs. In the absence of a rapid upgrading to high-skill manufactures needed to enable them to compete with more advanced industrial countries, these exporters may face a squeeze between the top and bottom ends of the markets for manufactures.

Implications of China's accession to the WTO

The accession of China to the WTO has raised the issue of the possible impact of the adoption of multilateral trade disciplines on the trade performance of China itself as well as of its trading partners. For China, it implies, above all, opening up its markets to greater foreign competition and commercial presence. The experience of liberalization episodes in Latin America and transition economies suggests that this can pose a challenge to economic policy makers. However, China's big advantage is that it is joining the multilateral system from a position of strength: spectacular success in export expansion; a sound and sustained balance-of-payments position; and abundant international reserves. Moreover, it is well placed to resist excessive import pressures linked to repressed consumer demand, which have derailed other liberalization episodes.

The most difficult challenges will be faced by enterprises and workers in the State-owned sector. These enterprises operate in agriculture, but are particularly prominent in heavy industry, including power, steel, chemicals and armaments, as well as the service sector. At the end of the 1990s they employed over 80 million people, and accounted for 38 per cent of GDP and about half of the country's total exports. Although reforms have been ongoing in this sector for well over a decade, many of the enterprises are in a weak financial position, operating at a sub-optimal level with outdated technologies and relying on high levels of protection. The terms of accession – notably removal of subsidies, reduction of tariffs and non-tariff measures, and elimination of preferential treatment – will exert considerable pressure on many of these enterprises of jobs would seem unavoidable for both unskilled and skilled workers.

The consequences of restructuring and increasing unemployment in vulnerable sectors can be offset through industrial expansion elsewhere. Sectors such as clothing, electrical equipment, leather products and other light industries are expected to enjoy improved export opportunities following accession. The recent increase in inward FDI suggests that low labour and infrastructure costs remain a powerful attraction. However, it is unlikely that FDI will generate a large number of jobs; while exports from foreign-owned firms now account for more than 10 per cent of GDP, these firms employ less than 1 per cent of the total labour force. Even if employment in export industries dominated by these firms were to double, they cannot be expected to absorb more than a fraction of labour released elsewhere in the economy. Moreover, these firms are heavily dependent on imports, on top of which there is an outflow of profits, resulting in a net outflow of foreign exchange. Although an important part of total profits is reinvested, this contribution of foreign-funded enterprises to the balance of

payments bears a certain resemblance to some countries in East Asia, such as Malaysia, before the outbreak of the financial crisis. If FDI simply serves to relocate labour-intensive processes to China, such an approach may create trade-offs and stiffer competition among countries with surplus labour and a high degree of reliance on FDI. Such an outcome can be avoided to the extent that FDI is used for technological upgrading and greater attention is paid to the role of domestic markets in absorbing surplus labour.

The growing presence of Chinese exporters is a matter of concern to many developing countries with a similar trading structure. Nevertheless, and despite low wages, China does not have an across-the-board cost advantage in manufacturing over other developing countries because of low productivity, particularly in the State-owned sectors. In labour-intensive manufacturing, including assembly operations in electronics, it is middle-income producers, such as the members of ASEAN and Mexico, that face the greatest exposure, particularly on third markets. These highly competitive markets are precisely the ones most vulnerable to the risk of fallacy of composition.

Concerns are heightened because the trading opportunities from further opening of the Chinese market are unlikely to favour to its potential export competitors. China's imports are biased towards high-skill products and natural resources. Advanced industrial countries and the first-tier East Asia NIEs are likely to gain most, either because of an increased demand for imported parts and machinery linked to production networks or because of sizeable cost advantages over Chinese producers. However, liberalization of China's agricultural imports can be expected to present new export opportunities not only for some Asian countries, which already have high shares in China's imports of such products, but also for some Latin American and African countries.

China's challenge to integrate further into the world economy will require a full range of policies to smooth the adjustment process and maintain solid growth. It is important that it retain its autonomy and the option to use the exchange rate, if needed, to prevent serious disruptions to certain sectors of its economy. Because there is a limit to relying on labour-intensive exports, a rapid and well-sequenced technological upgrading in manufacturing that allows exports to shift to higher value-added and skill-intensive products will require a new strategy, designed to replace imported parts and components with domestic production while placing greater reliance on domestic markets for increasing productive employment. Properly managed, such a process could enable China to leapfrog the industrialization process instead of seeking to absorb the surplus labour in relatively low value-added, labour-intensive manufactures.

Policy issues

The basic policy issue facing developing countries in the trading system is not, fundamentally, one of more or less trade liberalization, but how best to extract from their participation in that system the elements that will promote economic development. For some this is still a matter of switching from primary commodities, but for many others it is a question of increasing the value-added component of manufacturing exports. The challenges facing China stand as a reminder that even the largest developing economies still require sufficient policy space to manage their integration into the global economy.

Since Seattle, concern has been expressed about the extent to which the multilateral trading rules may foreclose policy options that were part of the successful development strategies in the Asian NIEs as well as in many developed countries. Those concerns might have been eased if the increased market access expected from the Uruguay Round had been realized. Instead, a combination of continued barriers to market access, reduced policy space for nourishing competitive enterprises and promoting technological upgrading, along with excessive competition among developing countries in world markets for labour-intensive products and for FDI (in the labour-intensive segments of international production networks), has raised once again the risk of fallacy of composition.

At the fourth session of the WTO Ministerial Conference, held in Doha, the concerns of developing countries first raised in Seattle were acknowledged. The challenge now is to make the multilateral trading system more development-friendly. The outcome will be judged by the extent to which developing countries achieve greater market access without their policy options being restricted. The dynamics of the trading system underscore the urgency of making real progress in this respect.

It would be wrong to suggest that making good on the bargain struck in the Uruguay Round by providing improved access to markets in areas of interest to developing countries carries no, or only small, adjustment costs in industrial countries. Prolonged periods of high unemployment and slow growth in those countries have led many low-skilled communities to resist further concessions on trade. But renewed protectionism is not the way forward. Anxieties arising from increased competition can best be addressed by making sure that the full range of macroeconomic and structural policies is employed to accelerate growth and reduce unemployment. That is how developed countries absorbed the entry of low-cost producers in the 1950s and 1960s, and there is no reason to think that the design of a "win-win" package is beyond the technical competence of policy makers in the current era.

Developing countries also need to strike the right policy balance. Continuing efforts to ensure a pro-investment policy regime through an appropriate mix of macroeconomic and market pressures and incentives will be required to meet target growth rates of 6 per cent and above. But much more will be needed to stimulate dynamic export-investment linkages. Developing countries must be able to graduate across the full spectrum of manufacturing industries to ensure that more of the productive activities generating trade stay at home and to help avert the problems associated with fallacy of composition. This will call for a faster expansion of domestic markets and a rapid technological upgrading through targeted trade and industrial policies and a well-devised approach to FDI. The policies adopted by the East Asian NIEs for this purpose are well known. Success in upgrading, particularly by middle-income countries, will crucially depend on the extent to which obstacles to access to technology and industrial upgrading will be removed in the WTO review process.

Finally, many larger developing countries will need to find ways of utilizing domestic sources of growth more fully. This suggests that the outward orientation of their economies may decline as they grow richer and their home market expands. For smaller countries regional arrangements could provide the right context for galvanizing the forces of trade and industry. These played an important role in East Asia in facilitating the kind of staggered industrialization that is now required on a wider scale. Conventional economic thinking tends to dismiss these as second-best solutions for meeting development goals, and as a potential stumbling block on the road to a fully open and integrated multilateral system. However, these arguments are much less convincing when domestic firms still have weak technological and productive capacities and the global economic context is characterized by systemic biases and asymmetries.

Rubens Ricupero Secretary-General of UNCTAD

Part One

GLOBAL TRENDS AND PROSPECTS

3

THE WORLD ECONOMY: PERFORMANCE AND PROSPECTS

A. Introduction

For the first time since the oil price hike at the end of the 1970s virtually all regions of the world are experiencing a simultaneous economic slowdown, and a new sustained global upswing is not yet in sight. The sharp downturn in the United States economy over the last quarter of 2000 and into 2001, aggravated by the events of 11 September, appears to have bottomed out, but a strong rebound has not yet materialized. In the Euro area growth has stalled and unemployment is rising. Japan, after a year of negative growth, faces the possibility of prolonged recession in 2002, and it may have to rely on a depreciation of the yen to avoid an even more serious economic situation. In the developing world some indicators have recently improved, but most countries are not in a position to fight the global slowdown with domestic measures and must await recovery in the developed world.

The growth rate of industrial production in major developed and emerging-market economies, the best available global indicator of cyclical movements, has been negative since the middle of 2001 (chart 1.1). The negative spillover into emerging markets has been much stronger than in previous downturns in the 1990s. Asia led the downswing and Latin America followed suit. Only China and India, two large and relatively closed economies, have escaped the downward pressure from world markets, their overall growth rates being barely affected despite a much reduced rate of export expansion. In the developed world, economic activity slowed down in Japan and the United States simultaneously, and in the Euro area soon after. World economic growth fell to 1.3 per cent in 2001 from 3.8 per cent in 2000 (table 1.1).

World financial markets, which had witnessed large price falls in 2001, are still unsettled. The quick and forceful reaction of the world's most important central banks after the events of 11 September achieved its objective of ensuring the continued functioning of major financial markets. However, bad news about the industries and businesses directly affected, declining profits of United States firms, defaults of some large companies, greater realism about the "new economy", Chart 1.1

INDUSTRIAL PRODUCTION IN THE MAJOR INDUSTRIALIZED COUNTRIES AND EMERGING-MARKET ECONOMIES, 1991–2001

(12-month moving average of percentage changes over the same period in the previous year)



Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Thomson Financial Datastream.

Note: G-3 includes Euro area, Japan and the United States. Emerging-market economies include: Czech Republic, Hungary (from 1994), Poland (from 1995), Russian Federation (from 1995) and Turkey in Europe; Malaysia, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China, and Thailand in Asia; and Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Mexico and Peru in Latin America.

Table 1.1

WORLD OUTPUT GROWTH, 1997–2002

(Percentage change over previous year)

		1998	1999	2000	2001	1990– 2000 average	2002 forecast		
Region/economy	1997						Consensus Economics	Economist Intelligence Unit	IMF ^a
World	3.4	1.8	2.6	3.8	1.3	2.2	1.2	1.4	2.4
Developed economies	3.0	2.1	2.4	3.4	1.0	2.0		1.1	0.8
of which:									
United States	4.4	4.4	3.6	4.1	1.1	2.8	1.6	2.2	0.7
Japan	1.6	-2.5	0.2	2.2	-0.3	1.1	-1.1	-1.3	-1.0
European Union	2.5	2.7	2.4	3.4	1.6	1.7	1.5	1.3	1.3
of which:									
Euro area	2.3	2.7	2.4	3.5	1.4	1.7	1.2	1.2	1.2
Germany	1.4	2.2	1.5	3.2	0.6	1.6	0.7	0.8	0.7
France	1.9	3.1	2.9	3.5	1.9	1.4	1.4	1.2	1.3
Italy	1.8	1.5	1.4	2.9	1.8	1.2	1.2	1.5	1.2
United Kingdom	3.5	2.6	2.1	2.9	2.4	1.9	2.0	1.6	1.8
Transition economies	1.9	-0.9	2.7	6.0	4.3	-3.0	3.0 ^{<i>b</i>}		3.6
Developing economies	5.3	1.1	3.4	5.4	2.1	4.3			4.4
Developing economies,									
excluding China	4.7	-0.0	2.7	4.9	1.1	3.6			

Source: World Bank, World Development Indicators (various issues); IMF, World Economic Outlook (December 2001); EIU, Country forecasts (various issues); Consensus Economics, Consensus Forecast (11 February 2002).

a Based on country weights in terms of PPP.

b Including Azerbaijan, Belarus, Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Moldova, Poland, Romania, Russian Federation, Slovakia, Slovenia, Turkey, Ukraine and Uzbekistan.

and the restructuring of banks' balance sheets have blocked a quick return to more bullish conditions.

Recent events have revealed the limitations of monetary policy as an instrument for stabilizing the real economy in spite of its useful role in alleviating the burden of private debt in industrial countries. The bursting of the stock market bubble highlighted the vulnerability of the financial position of households and companies in the United States. Private savings have been extremely low and excess capacity is a damper on profitability. Moreover, debt levels are likely to hold down both consumption and investment. The global slowdown has pointed to the difficulty of achieving a coordinated macroeconomic policy response in such circumstances. In the Euro area the response has been constrained by the fiscal guidelines of the Stability and Growth Pact and by the reluctance of the European Central Bank (ECB) to stimulate demand. Only in the United States have the monetary authorities acted quickly and forcefully to limit the impact of the slowdown on employment and real income. Moreover, the Government has boosted public expenditure in the aftermath of 11 September and accepted a huge swing from surplus to deficit in the fiscal position. However, these measures seem unlikely to provide a sufficient demand stimulus for faster world growth, even though they have helped the United States economy to bounce back sharply.

An imminent vigorous and sustained recovery thus does not seem on the drawing board. Much of the bottoming-out so far is due to the ending of inventory adjustment in the United States. Moreover, certain features of the recent unbalanced pattern of growth may prove troublesome for the future. While the United States experienced a long period of expansion, there was slower growth in Europe and stagnation in Japan. This pattern led to difficulties in absorption and generated external imbalances. The dollar has been excessively strong, adding to global imbalances resulting from disparities in demand creation among the major industrial countries. If an increasing number of countries were to depreciate their currencies against the dollar as part of their attempts to emerge from recession, the eventual correction needed in the dollar could become very large, creating a risk of sharp swings in the exchange rates of major currencies, with attendant consequences for financial stability and economic growth in developing countries. Avoiding such an outcome requires a better balance in the contribution of major industrial countries to global demand, with much of the responsibility resting with Europe.

B. Developed economies

1. Recession and recovery in the United States

The United States economy, which entered into recession in the spring of 2001, has been sending out mixed signals. On the one hand, consumer confidence has recovered faster, unemployment is lower and wage rates are higher than expected. Private consumption, after a sharp decline in September, bounced back strongly in the fourth quarter of 2001, with spending fuelled by extraordinary zero-interest-rate financing for car purchases and prepaid tax rebates, leading to unexpectedly rapid decline in inventories. On the other hand, investment is still subdued and, despite many efforts to reduce costs, the corporate earnings seem too low to justify current price earnings ratios. Government expenditure has been increasing at home and abroad since 11 September, and the Government is prepared to accept a fiscal deficit of 1 per cent

of gross domestic product (GDP) in 2002 following four years of surpluses. United States exports are set to fall in volume for the second consecutive year in 2002, depressed by sluggish world demand and the strength of the dollar.

As is usual in a cyclical downturn, the bulk of the adjustment burden has been born by profits and the inventory cycle. Company earnings, which rose to unprecedented levels during the prolonged boom in the late 1990s, dropped sharply after the cyclical peak was passed in the autumn of 2000. Debt of the non-financial corporate sector has been high by historical standards, in relation to turnover and cash flow. Industrial production declined by more than 4 per cent, and capacity utilization in manufacturing reached a low point of 73 per cent in the second half of 2001. As a result, investment in plant and machinery has been cut sharply and total employment has shrunk since the first quarter of 2001. The unemployment rate, historically low at the end of the boom, moved in line with industrial production as gains in the service sector and a general reduction of hours worked failed to compensate for the shedding of labour in industry.

By the beginning of 2002 many of the purely cyclical adjustments had been completed. The running down of inventories, which had been stronger than in any recession since the 1960s, has come to an end. Company earnings seem to have bottomed out. Claims for unemployment benefits stopped rising in December 2001, and there have been fewer reports of corporate layoffs, while the trend in payrolls has improved. The relief from falling short-term interest rates is working its way through the economy, and their historically low levels may induce a revival of spending on capital in sectors where the investment cycle is short, such as electronic parts or computers.

Clearer indications of stabilization and recovery hinge largely on spending by households to underpin the long-term investment decisions of corporations. Real disposable personal income held up well in the recession, with a growth rate of 3.8 per cent in 2001. Compensation per hour worked in the business sector had been on a steeply rising trend in the second half of the 1990s, resulting in a growth rate of more than 8 per cent at the end of 2000. In 2001 the rate declined, but still reached 4 per cent, despite the sudden drop in economic activity and the reduction of company bonuses. The slow reaction of wages to rising unemployment contributed much to the stabilization of domestic demand up to the fourth quarter of 2001. Paradoxically, although profits per unit of sales may have suffered from the temporary stickiness of wages, overall profit levels benefited as consumers continued to spend their income, which kept the savings rate close to zero. But this trend changed dramatically at the turn of the year: the growth rate of hourly compensation slowed to about 2 per cent and firms cut back working hours in an attempt to stem the downturn in profit margins.

More fundamentally, a return to sustained growth might be hampered by some deep-rooted disequilibria in the United States economy. Private savings are still extremely low and financial default looms for many households, even if the recession proves to be short-lived. The growth of real private consumption, at an annualized rate of 5 per cent in the last quarter of 2001, was similar to what was achieved during the boom, but the pace seems unsustainable in the face of existing macroeconomic trends and levels of household debt. A sustained recovery has to be compatible with a return of private households to normal spending habits. With real wages growing barely more than 2 per cent in 2002 and employment growth still subdued, the implied rise in the savings rate may deliver a growth of real private consumption of as little as 1 per cent per annum, and an acceleration to the rates achieved in the second half of the 1990s is not on the cards in the near future.

Moreover, investment expenditure is likely to be held down, for some time to come, by the effects of overinvestment in certain sectors and by imbalances in firms' balance sheets due to financial decisions taken and distortions in the values of assets and liabilities during the speculative boom of the 1990s. Lastly, the United States economy is suffering from an overvaluation of the dollar on most measures and a concomitant deficit in its current account. The economic slowdown relative to some of its trading partners has not led to the expected correction of imbalance. Imports, which were falling in 2001, are likely to recover in 2002, and the competitive position of United States producers can be expected to weaken further. The deviation of the dollar from its purchasing power parity rate is now comparable to that in the 1980s, when it led to the Plaza Accord. If the dollar remains strong at a time of continuing slow growth in Europe and stagnation in Japan, the current-account deficit of the United States is likely to widen. The consequent risk of a large eventual devaluation of the dollar might usher in a period of currency instability, which would present serious problems for macroeconomic management and could become a source of financial instability throughout the world economy.

United States monetary policy has played a major role in sustaining economic activity. Criticized for the timing of its last interest rate increase in autumn 2000, the Federal Reserve demonstrated, during the first half of 2001, its ability and willingness to act aggressively to avoid an extended phase of weak growth and rising unem-

Chart 1.2





Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Thomson Financial Datastream.

- a Deflated by the core consumer price index.
- **b** United States: Federal Funds middle rate. Euro area: one month euro offered rate (Datastream synthetic).
- c United States: 10-year Treasury bond yields. Euro area: 10-year benchmark government bond yields.

ployment. With the headline inflation rate at 3 per cent but underlying inflationary dangers low, the policy rate was cut five times during the first half of 2001, and further cuts were made after 11 September. With money market rates lower than headline inflation, the real short-term interest rate is negative. However, long-term bond yields have not always followed the path of short-term interest rates, and in early 2002 they were much the same as a year before. This steepened the yield curve over the year, as markets appeared to discount an early recovery and the possible impact of the swing in the government budget on inflation. Nonetheless, throughout most of 2001 the nominal yield on the 10-year Treasury bond was less than the comparable European rate, although medium-term inflation forecasts for the rate and for growth rates were higher for the United States. Deflated by the core consumer price index, the real long-term interest rate in the United States stood at about 2.5 per cent in mid-2001, down from 4.5 per cent in early 2000 (chart 1.2).

However, the power of monetary policy to push the economy back onto a path of sustained growth may prove limited. Once the inventory drag has come to an end and firms start building up stocks in expectation of a cyclical recovery, the turning point will materialize, but the improvement in activity may not last. Indeed, those who hold a more pessimistic view of the implications of the recent United States performance for global recovery base it on the uneven recovery from the 1990–1991 recession that was characterized by a "double-dip" or even "triple-dip". However, at that time the economy was emerging from a debt deflation process led by corporate investment, designed to restore productivity levels by downsizing, and resulting in what was called a "jobless" recovery (TDR 1992, Part Two, chap. II). The increase in investment was not supported by increased consumer demand, as households, faced with weak prospects for employment and income growth, continued to rebuild their balance sheets instead of spending, so that recovery faltered a number of times before sustained recovery took hold.

The present context is just the opposite: the consumer is taking the lead, even in conditions of falling employment, and it is the business sector that is failing to support this process with increased investment, because of low profitability, excess capacity, the need to rebuild balance sheets, and funding difficulties. Despite record low interest rates, some small and medium-sized firms have indicated that they are subject to credit rationing, and banks' commercial and industrial loan books have been shrinking, as accounting scandals have placed a premium on credit quality. Thus, if consumer demand slows down before business spending picks up, the recovery may falter. However, it is also possible that the swing in the Government's fiscal position will provide a massive stimulus in the course of the year, which could turn the economy around and allow for a sustained, albeit modest, recovery.

2. Slow and erratic growth in the European Union

The economic downturn started in the Euro area shortly after that in the United States (chart 1.1), and the pattern of this slowdown has been similar: investment and exports declined, followed by a fall in consumption. However, investment did not shrink as much as it had in the United States, where there had been an unprecedented boom in fixed capital formation during the 1990s. With faltering export demand and rising interest rates, economic growth in continental European Union (EU) countries has proved to be less robust than Governments had expected only two years ago. Growth in the Euro area stagnated in the course of 2001 and was set to remain at about 1.4 per cent for the year as a whole. Thus the rate of growth in 2001 did not differ much from that in the United States, and fell significantly from the 3.5 per cent reached in 2000. Within the EU, the United Kingdom, despite an overvalued currency and manufacturing recession, has been the only large economy to decouple from the region's trend, as domestic demand has remained strong.

With economic slowdown, unemployment in Europe levelled off at some 8.5 per cent in 2001, after dropping from a peak of 11.5 per cent reached in 1997. The prospects are once again unfavourable, particularly in the bigger economies. Despite the emphasis on structural rigidities in discussions on unemployment in Europe, the cyclical nature of the European labour market has in fact been quite similar to that of the United States, growth differentials explaining much of the divergences between the performance of the two areas.

The strongly negative impact of the fall in global demand on European development contrasts considerably with expectations. At the beginning of 2001, Europe seemed to be well placed to decouple from the United States. As pointed out in *TDR 2001*, investment should have been less influenced by rising yields in capital markets, consumers should have been less constrained by declining equity prices in view of the lower share of equity in wealth, and tax cuts in the most important countries should have stimulated private domestic demand. However, these positive factors had a weaker impact than expected, and other factors worked in the opposite direction.

One such factor was the oil price hike, which hit consumer spending just when the tax cuts had been expected to raise disposable income. The fall in demand resulting from this shock, however, was much smaller than the loss of real income, because many countries benefited from additional demand on the part of the oil-exporting countries. German exports to members of the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC), for example, surged by 50 per cent between the first quarter of 1999 and the second quarter of 2001.

More importantly, fiscal policy was designed to prevent any impact of tax cuts on budget deficits, so that public expenditure was reduced proportionately, thus offsetting the positive effects of the cuts on aggregate demand. The Stability and Growth Pact has forced governments to pursue deficit targets with insufficient regard to their cyclical positions. Discretionary fiscal action to stabilize the economy, such as advancing the introduction of tax cuts, was ruled out by the European Commission and the European Council with respect to Germany, owing to its weak fiscal position. Even the question of whether automatic stabilizers should be allowed to work seems to be unresolved within the Euro area. Europe's inability to bolster global demand in face of the United States slowdown and its undue reliance on exports thus appear to be, in part, the result of frictions in the coordination process of policy-making in the Euro area.

There are several other reasons why Europe has been much more affected by the slowdown in the United States than was generally expected. First, the relatively low share of trade in Europe's GDP (17 per cent) does not fully reflect its exposure to the world economy. As pointed out in TDR 2001, for European transnational corporations (TNCs) the share of sales by their affiliates in the United States grew significantly in the 1990s, so that lower sales in the United States now have a direct impact on their profitability. Second, private consumption in the larger European economies has remained flat as employment growth has stalled and wage agreements in the second half of the 1990s have resulted in extremely moderate increases in the largest countries. In the five years up to 2000, total domestic demand grew by nearly 5 per cent per annum in the United States but by only half that rate in the Euro area. The growth rate of nominal compensation per employee in the Euro area was below 2 per cent between 1996 and 2001, and real compensation barely grew. Thus, the income expectations of households in many EU countries have been understandably subdued, thereby restricting consumer demand and growth (box 1.1).

With core inflation and unit labour costs low, and second-round effects on wages from the oil price increase absent, European monetary policy could have acted vigorously to counter the negative demand spillovers from global markets. This was a classical case of a non-idiosyncratic, common external shock for the members of the Euro area, requiring a common monetary policy response to stabilize the economy without violating the inflation target. However, the ECB was reluctant to cut policy rates as aggressively as the Federal Reserve had done in the United States. It had followed the Federal Reserve in the two years up to the beginning of 2001, raising the interest rate in seven steps from 2.5 per cent to 4.5 per cent. Its monetary policy stance was considered to be neutral since high interest rates were associated with a weakening of the euro. However, while the weak euro helped maintain the pace of activity in the Euro area by attracting foreign demand, from a global perspective the European monetary policy was restrictive, as it prevented the region from adding to global demand. Furthermore, while the policy of the Federal Reserve was directed towards slowing down an overheated domestic economy with full employment, the recovery in Europe had just begun from conditions of low employment and relatively slow growth. Again, the Federal Reserve reacted promptly with cuts in its short-term interest rates in several big steps to attain a historically very low level, with falls that more or less mirrored the decline in industrial production. The ECB, by contrast, responded late and in a way not so clearly linked to conditions in the real economy (chart 1.3).

To a significant extent as a result of these policy divergences, the European objective to eventually outstrip the United States in terms of growth and employment has not been met. Moreover, the absence of dynamic growth and investment at the beginning of the recovery entails the risk of further increases in long-term unemployment. With low demand for labour, a growing number of people without jobs will find it increasingly difficult to reintegrate the job market.

The outlook for the Euro area as a whole is still uncertain. Investment in machinery and equipment is unlikely to grow rapidly. Loans to the private sector continue to be on a downward trend despite the monetary relaxation, which is indicative of a lack of confidence on the part of investors and consumers. Private consumption remains flat owing to slow growth in wages and stagnant employment. In the absence of an economic revival based on internal sources, the Euro area appears to be awaiting a positive demand impulse from the United States. However, even if the United States economy recovers vigorously, the shortterm spillovers for Europe are likely to be limited.

Recent economic performance and policy in the United Kingdom resemble more closely those of the United States than those of the Euro area. After a boom that lasted for almost as long as that in the United States, with substantial improvements in employment, the economic slowdown has been limited. Unemployment is still falling and inflation is low after discounting the one-off effects of the rise in oil prices and soaring house prices. Nevertheless, the monetary authorities cut official interest rates in four steps, from 6 per cent at the end of 2000 to 4.5 per cent in October 2001. The strong pound adversely affected the manufacturing sector, and led to a "twin-speed economy" where falling exports were accompanied by strong domestic consumer demand. The latter was driven by rising real wages, a low savings rate in the last phase of the boom, and lending supported by the boom in housing property. So long as the consumer boom continues, there is little danger that the manufacturing recession will tip the economy into an overall recession in 2002. In the medium term, however, the dynamism of consumer expenditure is vulnerable for reasons similar to those applying to the United States, in particular because of its dependence on buoyant house prices.

3. Recession in Japan

Japan is the only large economy to have experienced three fully-fledged recessions since the beginning of the 1990s (chart 1.1). Restrictive monetary policy at the end of the period of the "bubble economy" in 1991 resulted in the first big setback; a huge real appreciation of the yen and the Asian financial crisis were associated with the second deep and long recession in 1997/1998. The recovery in 1999 and in the first half of 2000 was short-lived: since the second quarter of 2001, Japan has been back in deep recession and the short-term outlook is bleak. Employment has been falling and unemployment has edged up to 5.5 per cent, a rate far beyond the politically acceptable level of a few years ago. Persistent deflationary tendencies were highlighted by another fall in wholesale and consumer prices in 2001, following their temporary stability in 2000.

The Japanese central bank returned to its zero-interest-rate policy in March 2001 and injected more liquidity into the financial markets in face of the accelerating downswing of the real economy and worsening balance sheets of companies and banks. The number of bankruptcies increased in 2001, and companies were reporting record losses. The banking system faced further deterioration in the quality of its assets, stemming from problems arising at major firms owing to recession and deflation. However, it is increasingly recognized that the weakness of the financial sector is as much a symptom as a cause of the weakness of the real economy.
WAGES, CONSUMPTION AND GROWTH

Examination of the path of nominal and real wages, real consumption, and real growth in major industrialized countries since 1995 points to a close relationship between wage and GDP growth (charts a–c). The countries with the smallest increases in nominal wages per head also recorded the smallest increases in real wages. In Japan, real wages rose at an annual average rate of only 0.7 per cent, and in Germany – the country with the weakest growth performance in Europe – real wages did not rise at all. In the United States and the United Kingdom, on the other hand, nominal and real compensation per employee have been rising more strongly, with an annual average for real wages of more than 2 per cent since 1995 in the United States and 2.5 per cent in the United Kingdom. France has taken a middle position, with real wages growing at an average rate of 1 per cent.

The countries with the most vigorous growth in real wages have also experienced sharp falls in household savings ratios (chart d). In the United States this ratio began to fall at the end of the recession in the early 1990s, and the decline accelerated after the Asian crisis. In the United Kingdom, the savings ratio fell from nearly 10 per cent in the early 1990s to around 8 per cent in 1998 and only around 4 per cent in 2001. In Germany the savings ratio declined from 14 per cent to 10 per cent between 1990 and 1997 and remained at that level thereafter. Only in Japan, did the ratio of savings to disposable income follow an upward trend in the 1990s, rising from 12 per cent to 15 per cent after the Asian financial crisis.

Declining savings ratios have significantly contributed to GDP growth in the United States and the United Kingdom. However, in the future these countries cannot rely on a further reduction in the households savings ratio for domestic demand growth. The decline must eventually reach a floor, and household borrowing is limited by the quantity and quality of collateral available to households, such as financial assets and residential property. Such limits highlight the case for macroeconomic policies and real wage increases in line with productivity growth in the industrial world directed at achieving a more balanced pattern of GDP growth among its major economic areas than that experienced since the mid-1990s.

Japan was adversely affected by the slowdown in the United States just when it expected to escape the deflation in which it had been trapped for so long. With a relatively strong yen at the end of 2000, collapsing world markets for technology products and falling exports, Japanese companies faced a difficult environment once again. The rebound of non-residential investment, the main source of hope in 1999 and 2000, has faltered. Orders for machinery and equipment dropped sharply in 2001. Overall growth fell, with all components of aggregate demand shrinking. Exports and private investment have been declining at double-digit rates. Since both the corporate and the public sector had been under severe financing constraints, it had been hoped that rising private consumption would lead to recovery, but that was not so.

The leading indicators point to difficulties for a quick turnaround. In the absence of short-term policy instruments the Japanese economy depends, to a very large extent, on world economic developments and a depreciation of the yen/dollar exchange rate. Indeed, the Government and the central bank seem to have been leaning towards



recovery of domestic demand in the United States and Europe, a lower dollar/yen rate might help Japan to avoid a sharp recession, but the effects on its competitors in East Asia could be destabilizing. And there is the possibility of other countries of the region responding by depreciating their own currencies.

the policy of a weak yen. If there should be a quick

The stabilization of the Japanese economy and its return to a non-deflationary growth path depend crucially on a recovery of household spending. Until sustained recovery is achieved, this may require some alteration of the Japanese system of employee compensation, which is based on links to levels of enterprise profits. In normal economic conditions this system has the advantage of providing firms with flexibility regarding their costs, but during a severe recession it tends to add to downward pressures on demand. Japan is the only OECD country where, according to data from the Bank of Japan, even the nominal earnings of employees have been shrinking for a number of years, due to the system of profit-related earnings (such as bonuses). Such earnings fell sharply in 1998 and 1999, recovered slightly in 2000, and have dropped

Box 1.1 (concluded)

Chart 1.3





Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Thomson Financial Datastream.

Note: Short-term interest rates are: Federal Funds middle rate for the United States, one-month euro offered rate for the Euro area, and overnight middle rate for Japan. Growth of industrial production refers to percentage change over the same month in the previous year.

again since the beginning of 2001. As the number of employees has also been falling, total employee compensation has been shrinking since 1997.

As a result, private consumption expenditure has been largely flat since 1995 (box 1.1). Although falling prices are capable of increasing real earnings despite the drop in nominal wages, expectations of further falls, combined with economic insecurity, can lead to a wait-and-see attitude among consumers. This can have a dampening effect on profits and bonuses, thereby provoking a vicious circle of falling prices, falling profits, falling wages and still further falling prices. At the same time, the government budget in Japan is not sensitive to overall macroeconomic performance, owing to a relatively low tax ratio and the ineffectiveness of automatic stabilizers on the spending side, such as unemployment benefits. Consequently, the task of stabilization is left largely to monetary policy. But in the present deflationary situation, there is little scope left for action on this front, thus leaving recovery in Japan dependent on external demand.

C. International trade, financial flows and developing countries

The slowdown in the United States economy has affected the growth performance of many developing countries through a sharp reduction in their export earnings. Overall, GDP growth in the developing countries (excluding China) fell from close to 5 per cent in 2000 to little more than 1 per cent in 2001 (table 1.2), mainly due to a sharp deceleration in most of Latin America and Asia. China was less affected, maintaining a growth rate above 7 per cent. Elsewhere in Asia, only the Indian economy maintained the rate of the preceding year; in Latin America the exception was Ecuador. Growth performance in Africa remained unchanged in 2001, but was again insufficient to achieve per capita income growth for the region as a whole.

In international capital markets there has been an increase in risk premiums and less willingness by investors to lend to developing countries at a time when their external financing needs to meet rising current-account deficits have been growing. Even before the introduction, following the September events, of more stringent and transparent reporting on financial transactions to fight illicit financial flows, capital flows to emerging markets in 2001 were forecast to fall to levels not seen since the early 1990s. This decline has been accompanied by considerably higher borrowing costs for several countries and the exclusion of others from international capital markets.

Despite the apparent stabilization of the global economy by the end of 2001, risks due to contagion and negative spillovers persist. During the global liquidity crisis, following the Russian default in 1998, falling commodity prices and the flight of capital to safe havens helped to stabilize expenditure in the United States and elsewhere in the industrialized world. However, the major negative macroeconomic shock in 2001 came from the industrialized world itself, particularly from slower growth in the United States, and there have been few favourable feedback effects.

Thus developing countries did not benefit from inflows of capital seeking alternative destinations or higher returns as the prospects for Trade and Development Report, 2002

(Percentage change over previous year)

							2002 forecast	
Region/economy	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001	1990– 2000 average	Economist Intelligence Unit	IMF
Developing economies	5.3	1.1	3.4	5.4	2.1	4.3		4.4
Developing economies, excluding China	4.7	-0.0	2.7	4.9	1.1	3.6		
Latin America	5.2	1.8	-0.2	3.9	0.4	2.9		1.7
of which: Argentina Brazil Chile Colombia Ecuador Mexico	8.1 3.2 7.4 3.4 3.4 6.8	3.9 -0.1 3.4 0.5 0.4 4.9	-3.2 0.8 -1.1 -4.3 -7.3 3.5	-0.5 4.5 5.4 2.8 2.3 6.9	-3.8 1.7 3.1 1.5 5.2 -0.3	4.7 2.2 6.0 2.4 1.5 2.8	-8.4 2.5 2.2 2.0 4.1 1.4	-1.1 2.0 3.0 2.4 3.8 1.2
Peru Uruguay	6.7 4.9	-0.4 4.6	1.4 -3.2	3.6 -1.1	0.1 -2.3	3.7 3.1	3.0 -2.5	3.7
Venezuela	6.4	-0.1	-7.2	3.2	2.7	1.5	-1.5	1.8
Africa	3.0	3.2	2.6	2.7	2.7	2.2		3.5
of which: Algeria Cameroon Côte d'Ivoire Egypt Ghana Kenya Morocco Nigeria South Africa Tunisia Zimbabwe Asia, excluding China	1.1 5.1 6.6 5.5 4.2 2.1 -2.2 2.7 2.5 5.4 2.8 4.7	5.1 5.0 4.5 5.6 4.7 1.6 6.8 1.8 0.6 4.8 3.7 -1.7	3.3 4.4 2.8 6.0 4.4 1.3 -0.7 1.0 1.2 6.2 0.1 4.6	2.4 4.2 -2.6 3.2 3.7 -0.3 -1.2 3.8 3.4 4.7 -4.2 5.8	3.0 5.5 -0.9 2.5 3.9 1.3 5.0 3.0 2.1 4.0 -7.5 1.2	1.4 1.0 2.9 3.9 3.9 1.7 2.0 2.2 1.3 4.3 2.3 4.4	2.8 4.8 3.0 0.8 4.3 1.4 3.0 3.1 2.3 4.0 -5.0	3.4 4.0 1.4 4.4 2.3 5.3
Asia	5.6	0.6	5.3	6.4	2.8	5.4		5.6
of which: China Hong Kong (China) India Indonesia Iran, Islamic Republic of Israel Malaysia Pakistan Philippines Republic of Korea Saudi Arabia Singapore Taiwan Province of China Thailand Turkey Transition economies	8.8 5.0 4.6 4.7 3.4 3.2 7.3 1.0 5.2 5.0 2.7 8.2 6.8 -1.7 7.5 1.9	7.8 -5.1 6.8 -13.0 2.2 2.6 -7.4 2.5 -0.8 -6.7 1.6 0.4 4.7 -10.2 3.1 -0.9	7.1 2.9 6.5 0.3 2.5 2.2 5.8 4.0 3.2 10.7 0.4 5.3 5.7 4.2 -5.1 2.7	8.0 10.5 5.2 4.8 6.1 6.4 8.3 4.4 4.0 4.8 4.5 9.9 5.9 4.4 7.2 6.0	7.3 0.2 5.4 3.0 4.1 -0.5 0.1 3.3 3.4 2.7 1.7 -2.2 -2.2 1.5 -8.2 4.3	9.3 3.3 5.0 3.7 3.6 4.6 6.2 3.5 2.4 5.2 1.9 6.7 5.5 3.9 2.8 -3.0	7.3 1.7 5.5 3.7 3.6 1.1 2.7 3.3 2.5 3.5 0.3 1.3 1.7 2.0 2.1	$\begin{array}{c} 6.8\\ 1.0\\ 5.2\\ 3.5\\ 4.8\\ 1.7\\ 2.5\\ 4.4\\ 3.2\\ 1.6\\ 1.2\\ 0.7\\ 2.0\\ 4.1\\ 3.6\end{array}$
of which:								
Belarus Bulgaria Croatia Czech Republic Hungary Kazakhstan Poland Romania Russian Federation Slovakia Slovania Ukraine Uzbekistan	10.4 -7.0 6.8 -1.0 4.6 1.7 6.8 -6.6 0.9 6.2 4.6 -3.0 2.5	8.3 3.5 2.5 -2.2 4.9 -1.9 4.8 -4.9 4.1 3.8 -1.9 4.4	3.4 2.4 -0.2 4.5 1.7 4.1 -3.2 3.2 1.9 5.2 -0.4 4.4	5.8 5.8 2.9 5.2 9.8 4.0 1.6 8.3 2.2 4.6 5.8 4.0	$\begin{array}{c} 3.5 \\ 4.5 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.5 \\ 3.4 \\ 13.0 \\ 1.3 \\ 4.5 \\ 5.5 \\ 3.0 \\ 3.3 \\ 7.3 \\ 4.5 \end{array}$	-1.9 -2.5 -1.8 -0.4 0.3 -5.0 3.3 -2.2 -5.1 0.3 1.4 -8.6 -0.8	2.0 3.4 3.0 3.7 3.6 6.3 1.6 3.5 3.5 3.5 3.4 3.2 4.5 2.5	1.5 3.8 3.1 3.5 7.0 2.2 4.6 3.6 3.1 3.0 5.0

Source: World Bank, World Development Indicators (various issues); EIU, Country forecasts (various issues); IMF, World Economic Outlook (December 2001); and national sources. profits in financial markets in industrial countries deteriorated. Furthermore, the lower incomes due to the slowdown in exports and falling petroleum prices reduced fiscal receipts for many developing countries, and by cutting expenditures to keep their budgets in balance they further aggravated the downturn in economic activity. Finally, substantial declines in inflation rates and, indeed, the absolute levels of consumer prices, in a large number of developed and developing economies, such as Argentina, China, Hong Kong (China), Japan, Republic of Korea, Singapore and Taiwan Province of China, in conditions of excess production capacity and excess supplies, have tended to limit corporate profitability and have reduced the likelihood of a return to high investment rates. Although declining inflation paved the way for more aggressive anti-cyclical policy, most developing countries had little scope for autonomous action because of balance-of-payments constraints. However, some Asian countries loosened their fiscal stance and continued to pursue interest rate reductions designed to support domestic spending. Consequently, their cyclical growth performance was markedly better at the end of 2001 than that of the rest of the world.

1. Trade flows and balances

The slowdown of global growth during 2001 was accompanied by an even more marked deceleration of growth of international trade (table 1.3). According to preliminary estimates, after expanding by about 14 per cent in 2000, export volumes from developing countries rose by less than 1 per cent in 2001. This slowdown affected almost all major regions. The economic impact of these declines was reinforced by downward pressure on export prices, leading to a pronounced deterioration, by an estimated 3 per cent, in the terms of trade of developing countries in 2001. In Latin America, this was due to falling prices of primary commodities, which bulk large in the exports of many countries in the region. In Asia, the worst affected was the information technology (IT) sector, involving products such as semiconductors and consumer electronics. Despite the increasing optimism that the downturn in the developed economies outside Japan would be reversed in

early 2002, growth in the volume of world trade is expected to recover to only about 2 per cent in 2002 from the 1 per cent for 2001 (IMF, December 2001, table 1.1).

Developing countries are particularly vulnerable to this sharp slowdown in the growth of world trade. With the value of exports falling more rapidly than that of imports, the current-account surplus attained in 2000 by developing countries as a whole almost disappeared in 2001. Latin American earnings on exports of goods and services are estimated to have fallen by 3.4 per cent, while imports fell by 1.5 per cent. The projected continued weakness in import and export values for 2002 suggests that there is little prospect to increase their earnings from trade. Although many Asian economies continued to show surpluses, supported by improvements in their export markets at the end of the year, for all Asian developing countries taken together the current-account surplus was sharply down in 2001, and is forecast to fall further in 2002.

The changing patterns of trade in the 1990s and the growing role of the United States as a market for developing countries has meant that the shrinking economic activity in that country had a more rapid and direct impact on developing countries. A significant share of the exports of several Latin American countries went to the United States in 1998: for Mexico, it represented over 85 per cent, for the Andean Community over 40 per cent, for Central America over 36 per cent and for the Southern Common Market (MERCOSUR) over 15 per cent. Exports to the United States were equivalent to over 25 per cent of GDP in the Dominican Republic and Mexico, and more than 10 per cent in Costa Rica, Ecuador and Venezuela. Rates of growth of Mexican exports to the United States, which had been above 25 per cent per annum until the end of 2000, turned negative by February 2001, and the rates declined even further for Central America and South America over the same period (ECLAC, 2001, tables 4.1 and 6).

Intraregional trade also contributed to the worsening of the export performance of developing countries. For example, trade within the western hemisphere declined by about twice as much as trade with countries outside the area, on ac-

Table 1.3

EXPORT AND IMPORT VOLUMES, BY REGION AND ECONOMIC GROUPING, 2000 AND 2001

(Percentage change over previous year)

	Export	Import volume		
Region/economy	2000	2001	2000	2001
World	11.5	0.8	11.3	0.9
Developed economies	10.3	0.4	9.1	0.3
of which:				
Japan	9.4	-5.0	10.9	0.3
United States	9.5	-3.0	13.4	-1.8
European Union ^a	11.6	2.8	10.6	2.7
Transition economies	16.1	8.4	15.0	11.3
Developing economies	13.7	0.5	16.8	0.8
of which:				
Africa	7.3	2.5	7.5	4.6
Latin America	11.0	2.5	14.0	3.0
West Asia	-19.9	-4.0	20.2	0.3
East and South Asia	21.5	0.3	18.3	-0.4
China	31.0	5.0	31.0	11.3

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UN/DESA, World Economic Situation and Prospects 2002; EIU, Country forecasts (various issues); JP Morgan, World Financial Markets, Fourth Quarterly Report (2001a).

a Including intra-EU trade.

count of the continuing recession in Argentina within MERCOSUR and the impact of the United States recession on trade within the North American Free Trade Area (NAFTA). While intraregional trade in NAFTA fell by 5 per cent, its trade with the rest of the world fell by only 2 per cent in the first three quarters of 2001. However, trade in the Andean Community and in Central America did not follow this trend, and this, in part, explains their above- average growth performance (IADB, 2001).

In Asia, where recovery after the 1997 financial crisis was driven by exports, owing to the rapid expansion of investment in the IT sector, the fall in United States demand led to stagnation in export growth, a rapid deterioration of currentaccount positions and declining growth rates in early 2001 in all countries except India and China. Just as in the run-up to the Asian crisis, the precipitous fall in the prices of semiconductors had a sharply negative impact on the terms of trade, while export volumes to the major developed country markets continued to fall. Annual rates of increase of electronics and semiconductor exports, based on monthly figures, fell by about 30 per cent and 60 per cent, respectively, during the last quarter of 2001. Obviously, some of this was due to the disruptions in air transportation after 11 September. Indeed, by the end of the year prices had stabilized, and there were reports of sharply improved export orders, resulting from the demand to replenish inventories which had been kept at low levels in developed markets throughout 2001.1

The adverse impact on the region of the slowdown in the United States has been exacer-

bated by the return of recession in Japan. The Asian Development Bank has estimated that for its members the value of exports fell by 5 per cent in 2001, compared to an increase of over 20 per cent in 2000. Similarly, the value of merchandise imports, which grew by almost 25 per cent in 2000, is estimated to have declined by 3 per cent in 2001. Overall, the aggregate current account balance for the region, in surplus since 1997, is expected to remain positive but to fall as a share of GDP from 3.4 per cent in 2000 to 2.3 per cent in 2001, and to further erode in 2002 as recovery fuels import demand (ADB, 2001).

The decline in merchandise exports was estimated to be more than 15 per cent for Taiwan Province of China, 10 per cent for the Republic of Korea, and about 5 per cent each for Hong Kong (China), Malaysia, Singapore and Thailand. These economies, all with high shares of IT exports to the United States, experienced periods of negative quarter-on-quarter growth even before 11 September, and their largest declines in industrial production occurred in the first half of 2001. Indonesia managed to preserve its current-account surplus owing to only a marginal decline in exports and a sharp contraction in imports.

The September events and the increased security arrangements introduced in international transportation also had a very strong negative impact on the already declining trend in earnings from tourism for many developing countries. In the last four months of 2001 worldwide arrivals dropped by 11 per cent, with substantial decreases in every region. Particularly hard hit among developing regions were South Asia (24 per cent), the Middle East (30 per cent), East Asia and the Pacific (10 per cent), and, in the Caribbean region, the Bahamas and Jamaica (4 per cent). In Latin America, international arrivals dropped nearly 10 per cent in Argentina and Brazil, and 5 per cent in the Dominican Republic, Mexico and Uruguay. In the Middle East, arrivals in Egypt, which account for a quarter of the total for the region, decreased by about 16 per cent for 2001 as a whole. Despite declines in the last quarter, international arrivals to Africa increased by 3 per cent in 2001, with Morocco and Tunisia accounting for most of that gain (WTOR, 2002).

2. Commodity prices

The commodity prices of greatest importance to developing countries were especially hard hit by the events of 11 September; most of the major commodity price indices were showing substantial declines in 2001 and remained below the levels of 1997 (table 1.4). While prices are expected to recover during 2002, there seems to be some inconsistency between the reaction to the events of 11 September of financial markets, which have recovered their losses, and commodity markets, which appear to be expecting a more sustained period of depressed demand.

Prices for some food commodities had risen in 2000 from low levels in 1999, but this recovery slowed down in 2001. The prices of tropical beverages fell by more than 20 per cent during the year, with large declines in coffee and tea. The marked improvement in cocoa prices was largely due to temporary supply factors. The performance of various oil seeds was mixed: soybean and sunflower oils maintained their earlier increases, while the prices of copra and coconut oil were down substantially and palm oil by somewhat less by the end of the year. Prices of grains improved, but those of rice continued to decline in 2001. After declines early in the year, sugar prices recovered as weather-related production shortfalls in Australia and Cuba more than offset the unexpectedly rapid recovery of production in Brazil. Agricultural raw materials and minerals, ores and metals were all hard hit by declines in global industrial production, although the metals group was showing signs of recovery by the end of 2001. Copper prices, of particular importance to a number of developing countries, fell by over 10 per cent. Cotton prices also fell by over 20 per cent in 2001, and natural rubber (especially important to India, Indonesia, Malaysia and Thailand) declined by a range of 5 per cent to more than 10 per cent, depending on the producer.

The price of oil over the past two years has displayed a stability and resilience not seen since the first half of the 1980s. It remained between \$24 and \$30 a barrel from the first quarter 2000 to the third quarter 2001. This stability and resil-

Table 1.4

WORLD PRIMARY COMMODITY PRICES, 1997-2001

(Percentage change over previous year)

Commodity group	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001
All commodities ^a	0.0	-13.0	-14.2	1.9	-2.9
Food and tropical beverages	2.8	-14.3	-18.3	1.0	0.0
Tropical beverages	33.3	-17.3	-20.9	-13.2	-22.0
Coffee	54.7	-28.5	-23.2	-18.1	-27.2
Сосоа	11.2	3.7	-32.1	-22.2	22.7
Теа	35.1	4.3	-7.0	6.8	-20.2
Food	-3.5	-13.8	-18.1	5.9	4.0
Sugar	-4.9	-21.2	-30.0	30.5	5.6
Beef	4.0	-7.0	6.1	5.7	10.0
Maize	-25.3	-13.4	-5.5	-1.0	4.2
Wheat	-22.6	-19.9	-10.9	3.5	9.2
Rice	-10.7	1.3	-18.6	-18.1	-15.2
Bananas	4.3	-3.1	-9.9	-2.3	38.8
Vegetable oilseeds and oils	-0.9	7.1	-23.3	-22.8	-8.5
Agricultural raw materials	-10.3	-10.8	-10.3	0.0	-2.9
Hides and skins	-19.8	-22.7	-27.6	73.8	41.1
Cotton	-8.9	-8.3	-22.9	3.5	-20.9
Tobacco	15.6	-5.5	-7.0	-3.3	0.1
Rubber	-28.3	-29.8	-12.6	7.9	-14.1
Tropical logs	-5.5	-1.2	-7.2	-3.1	4.6
Minerals, ores and metals	0.0	-16.0	-1.8	12.0	-9.9
Aluminium	6.2	-15.1	0.3	13.8	-6.8
Phosphate rock	7.9	2.4	4.6	-0.4	-4.5
Iron ore	1.1	2.8	-9.2	2.6	4.5
Tin	-8.4	-1.9	-2.5	0.6	-17.5
Copper	-0.8	-27.3	-4.9	15.3	-13.0
Nickel	-7.6	-33.2	29.8	43.7	-31.2
Tungsten ore	-9.3	-6.4	-9.3	12.1	45.5
Lead	-19.4	-15.3	-5.0	-9.7	4.9
Zinc	28.4	-22.2	5.1	4.8	-21.5
Crude petroleum	-6.0	-31.8	38.7	55.6	-13.3

Source: UNCTAD, Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin (various issues).

a Excluding crude petroleum.

ience have been made possible by two key developments on the supply side of the market: first, unusual discipline and adherence to individual production quotas by OPEC members,² and, second, coordination of global oil production cuts between OPEC and other key oil exporters. OPEC producers continued to adjust their supply with the aim of meeting a price target of \$22-\$28 a barrel for the OPEC basket. In the aftermath of the events of 11 September, oil prices softened, dropping to about \$18 a barrel in November and December, from around \$24 in August. Prices subsequently rose slightly in January and February 2002 as the new supply cuts by OPEC and others took effect.

Global oil supply³ in 2001 is estimated to have been 77.0 million barrels per day (bpd) or 0.1 million bpd above the 2000 level. OPEC supply fell by 0.7 million bpd, but was replaced by a slightly bigger increase in non-OPEC production. There was a slowing in the growth in world oil demand: following an increase of 0.7 million bpd in 2000, it rose by only 0.1 million bpd – the smallest year-on-year increase in over a decade. This total was accompanied by marked regional variations, with declines in North and Latin America, Japan and Australia, but increases in almost every other region. The slowdown in the growth of world oil consumption led to a rise in inventories, OECD commercial oil stocks rising significantly above the levels of 2000. This increase in stocks is likely to exert downward pressure on prices, particularly in the second quarter of 2002, when seasonal demand for oil is likely to be low. However, the eventual recovery in the world economy and continuing political tensions in the Middle East are expected to support firmer oil prices.

The effects of the declines in the prices of primary commodities were strongly felt in Latin America, where fiscal revenues and export receipts are sensitive to such price movements. In this region most major export commodities experienced substantial price declines, including petroleum (a major item for Colombia, Ecuador, Mexico and Venezuela), copper (a major export for Chile), and coffee (a major export for Brazil), but there was some recovery for orange juice and sugar prices. The unfavourable effects of these price falls were evident in Mexico, where they reinforced the slowdown in GDP growth due to declining exports. The decline in petroleum receipts produced a shortfall in projected government revenue and, despite the introduction of a programme of subsidies for coffee producers designed to offset declines of market prices below costs, cuts in government expenditures have been announced to meet projected fiscal targets. In Colombia export growth was negative, and in Ecuador economic recovery was reversed in the last quarter of 2001 as a result, in large part, of weaknesses in the markets for coffee and petroleum.

But international commodity markets did not affect commodity-exporting countries uniformly in 2001. In Africa, where export earnings are still mainly determined by the behaviour of primary commodity prices, the major benefit has been in the recovery of cocoa prices – which may, however, be short-lived as new supplies come onto the market – and the increase in sorghum prices, driven by its use as a substitute for offal in animal feeds. The Russian Federation avoided stagnation of its exports and economic growth during much of 2001, as a sharp recovery in the country's real effective exchange rate, supported by buoyant export prices, was accompanied by a large currentaccount surplus. This helped maintain the country's growth rate at about 4 per cent until the last quarter of the year, when growth turned negative.

3. Financial markets and capital flows

Capital flows to developing countries in 2001 remained at low levels, prolonging the downward trend that has persisted since the 1997 Asian financial crisis (table 1.5). The preliminary estimates of net private capital inflows to developing countries, made by the international Monetary Fund (IMF) at various times during the year, have been highly volatile, ranging from negative in the autumn to low but positive later in the year (IMF, October 2001, table 1.2). Estimates for the more restricted group of 29 emerging-market economies covered by the Institute of International Finance (IIF) broadly confirm the most recent IMF estimates.⁴ In 2001, Latin America was the largest recipient of inflows, despite a substantial decline in flows to Argentina. Other regions, with the exception of the Middle Eastern countries and Turkey, also received positive inflows.

The rapid deceleration in the United States economy countered by the swift relaxation of monetary policy had been expected to encourage capital flows to emerging markets for reasons similar to those applying in the early 1990s. The decline in interest rates in the United States during 2001 was indeed much more rapid than it had been during the recession of 1990–1991, and the absolute reduction was slightly larger (450 basis points over three years in 1991–1993, compared

Table 1.5

ESTIMATES OF NET CAPITAL FLOWS TO DEVELOPING AND **TRANSITION ECONOMIES, 1998–2002**

(Billions of dollars)

Type of flow/region	1998	1999	2000	2001	2002				
	Estimates of the Institute of International Finance (IIF)								
Net private capital inflows									
Total	141.5	143.2	169.0	115.1	144.2				
by category:									
Private creditors									
Commercial banks	-53.6	-48.9	-5.9	-21.8	-3.9				
Non-bank private creditors	60.9	28.6	27.6	-10.2	17.5				
Equity investment									
Direct equity	120.7	147.7	132.5	148.8	117.1				
Portfolio equity	13.4	15.8	14.8	-1.7	13.5				
by region:									
Africa/Middle East	6.8	10.3	5.0	7.1	9.3				
Asia/Pacific	0.2	29.8	66.9	44.4	53.1				
Europe	36.6	34.6	38.9	15.8	30.7				
Latin America	97.9	68.4	58.3	47.8	51.1				
Memo item:									
Resident lending/other, net ^a									
Total	-143.2	-121.7	-146.1	-87.7	-105.0				
Africa/Middle East	0.6	-5.7	-8.3	-4.0	-3.8				
Asia/Pacific	-76.4	-59.6	-90.9	-27.0	-50.4				
Europe Latin America	-25.7	-23.7	-38.4	-33.0	-31.7				
Latin America	-41.8	-32.7	-8.5	-23.6	-19.2				
	Estimates of the International Monetary Fund								
Net private capital flows									
Total	69.6	59.6	8.9	20.1	59.8				
Net direct investment	155.4	153.4	146.2	162.4	142.6				
Net portfolio investment	-4.2	31.0	-4.3	-13.0	13.7				
Other net flows ^b	-81.6	-124.8	-133.0	-129.4	-96.6				
Africa	10.0	11.9	7.0	9.5	10.0				
Net direct investment	6.9	9.0	7.2	21.4	11.0				
Net portfolio investment	3.7	8.7	-1.8	-6.3	4.2				
Other net flows ^b	-0.7	-5.8	1.6	-5.8	-5.2				
Asia ^c	-53.4	-7.6	-12.2	1.4	-3.1				
Net direct investment	59.9	51.9	46.8	43.7	41.7				
Net portfolio investment	-15.3	13.8	3.7	-4.7	3.8				
Other net flows ^b	-89.4	-74.4	-66.4	-46.0	-50.1				
Middle East and Europe	11.8	-1.1	-22.4	-29.2	-0.7				
Net direct investment	6.3	5.4	7.2	6.5	8.4				
Net portfolio investment	-13.2	-4.2	-15.1	-9.6	-5.2				
Other net flows ^b	18.6	-2.3	-14.6	-26.1	-3.8				
Nestern Hemisphere	71.7	43.6	37.9	38.8	39.5				
Net direct investment	60.7	63.8	62.5	64.1	50.0				
Net portfolio investment	16.5	9.8	4.6	4.0	7.6				
Other net flows ^b	-5.5	-30.0	-29.2	-29.3	-18.0				
Transition economies	21.0	13.8	2.2	7.6	15.0				
Net direct investment	21.6	23.4	22.5	26.7	31.5				
Net portfolio investment	4.0	2.8	4.3	3.6	3.5				
Other net flows ^b	-4.6	-12.4	-24.7	-22.7	-20.0				

Source: IIF, Capital Flows to Emerging Market Economies (2002); IMF, World Economic Outlook (December 2001).

a For explanation of this term, see note 4 to the text.
b Comprises other long-term net investment flows, including official and private borrowing.

c Includes crisis countries, other Asian emerging markets and Hong Kong (China).

with 475 basis points in 2001 alone). However, the interest rate reduction in the early 1990s followed a decade of historically high rates in the United States, and it induced many investors to shift their investments to emerging foreign markets in order to maintain high returns. The attraction of these investments was supported by the rapid rates of economic expansion in Asia and the apparent success of adjustment policies in Argentina and Mexico in the early 1990s, and in Brazil in 1994. Liberalization of financial markets in these countries also increased their attractiveness as investment alternatives. By contrast, the current United States slowdown is occurring after a series of global financial and liquidity crises, including a particularly severe market disruption in 1998 and massive losses in global equity markets in 2000. The increasing uncertainties during 2001 concerning the potential default on Argentina's debt and the threat of contagion to other emerging markets have reinforced investors' aversion to external investments.

Furthermore, as a result of increased global economic integration and the greater role of external trade in the economies of developing countries, the downturn in the United States has had a more rapid negative impact on their growth and export performance than in the past. Thus, in contrast to the situation in the early 1990s, growth in developing countries today is more directly linked to that of the United States and provides little scope for diversification to investors seeking higher risk-adjusted rates of return. As shown in chart 1.4, international investors have been especially wary of Argentina, Turkey and Venezuela: spreads in Argentina rose from levels in the range of 600-800 basis points at the beginning of 2001 to more than 4,000 basis points in early December, and those of Turkey fluctuated throughout this period between about 700 basis points and more than 1,100. Higher risk premiums have also been demanded for countries, such as Brazil, that are considered subject to contagion. On the other hand, Mexico was viewed as protected from spillovers from Argentina, and benefited from increased capital inflows due to its upgrading to investment grade status. By contrast, the spread on Russian bonds decreased sharply from levels of over 1,000 basis points at the beginning of the year; and spreads on bonds for Asian borrowers, many of which suffered from the 1997 financial

crisis, also remained mostly below 250 basis points throughout 2001 as their improved currentaccount surpluses enabled them to repay bank debt. This suggests that international investors' behaviour increasingly reflects discrimination between the conditions facing different borrowers.⁵

In many Asian countries recovering from the 1997 crisis, large external surpluses have been a source of increased deposits with international banks. Since 1998 repayments to banks by borrowers in all developing countries have exceeded new loans to them, and the total exposure of BISreporting banks to such economies is now more than \$200 billion lower than in 1997 (table 1.6). The only region for which the exposure of banks reporting to the Bank for International Settlements (BIS) increased during the first two quarters of 2001 (after allowance for the effects of movements in exchange rates) was Latin America.⁶ A large proportion of the sharp fall in the exposure of these banks to West Asia was due to a contraction of \$7.4 billion (or 60 per cent of the total) vis-à-vis Turkey. Net repayments to BIS-reporting banks by borrowers in East and South Asia and in oilexporting countries in West Asia have been accompanied by a large build-up of deposits by the two regions, which reflects substantial currentaccount surpluses; they have thus been a substantial net source of funds to the international banking system.

Financing for developing countries in the form of export credits also declined in the first two quarters of 2001. Most of the decrease of \$6.1 billion was due to borrowers in Africa and Eastern Europe.⁷ Newly announced international syndicated credit facilities for developing countries, other than those from offshore centres, amounted to about \$45 billion in the first three quarters of 2001, indicating that the figure for the full year will be substantially below the \$94 billion granted in 2000 (BIS, 2001b, table 10). As noted in TDR 2001, after the financial crises of the second half of the 1990s the maturity profile of outstanding bank loans was substantially lengthened. This adjustment now appears to have run its course, but there remain variations among developing countries in the average proportion of total exposure with a maturity of up to and including one year: for example, from about 43 per cent for countries in Europe to about 54 per cent

Chart 1.4

YIELD SPREADS^a OF SELECTED INTERNATIONALLY ISSUED EMERGING-MARKETS BONDS, JANUARY 1997 TO JANUARY 2002



(Basis points ^b)

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Thomson Financial Datastream.

- *a* Differential between the yield on a representative bond issued by the borrowing country and one of the same maturity issued by the government of the country in whose currency the borrower's bonds are denominated.
- **b** One basis point equals 0.01 per cent.

Table 1.6

Stocks 2001 end-June 1997 1998 1999 2000 (1st half) 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 Percentage rates of increase^b \$ billion Total ^c 8.9 -12.9 -7.7 -1.4 -0.8 1083 943 871 858 852 of which in: Latin America 288 286 297 11.6 -3.3 -5.6 5.1 3.8 298 272 Africa d 19.6 14.1 -2.7 -8.9 -3.3 70 79 77 70 68 West Asia 25.2 105 19.1 6.3 10.6 -9.8 89 112 124 112 East and South Asia^e 0.9 -30.2 -17.1 -9.6 -0.8 520 363 300 272 269 34.0 15.7 26.0 -4.5 3 Central Asia -4.5 3 4 4 3 Eastern Europe^f 26.9 -0.9 -4.4 -0.6 97 96 95 91 91 -1.0 Other Europe^g 37.5 12.7 13.9 23.1 -1.4 8 8 10 12 12 10 291 All borrowers^h 6.0 10 912 17.5 2.0 3.2 13.1 8 6 4 2 8 8 1 6 9 101

EXTERNAL ASSETS OF BANKS IN THE BIS REPORTING ^a AREA VIS-A-VIS DEVELOPING AND EASTERN EUROPEAN COUNTRIES, 1997–2001

Source: BIS, International Banking and Financial Market Developments (various issues).

a Including certain offshore branches of United States banks.

b Based on data for end-December after adjustment for movements of exchange rates.

c Excluding offshore banking centres, i.e. in Latin America: Aruba, Bahamas, Barbados, Bermuda, Cayman Islands, Netherlands Antilles, Panama and West Indies UK; in Africa: Liberia; in West Asia: Bahrain and Lebanon; and in East and South Asia: Hong Kong (China), Singapore and Vanuatu.

d Including residual amount specified in source for Africa and West Asia.

e Including residual amount specified in source for East and South Asia and Central Asia.

f Including residual amount specified in source for Eastern Europe and Developing Europe.

g Malta, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Slovenia, The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia, and Yugoslavia.

h Including multilateral institutions.

for those in Africa and West Asia (BIS, 2001a, tables 3–6).

The pace of issuance of debt instruments by developing countries fell between 2000 and the first three quarters of 2001, issuers from Latin America accounting for more than 50 per cent of total figures (table 1.7). Net issuance in the first three quarters of 2001 reflected a sharp turndown in the third quarter, with very little new issuance after 11 September, following two quarters of increases from the negative level of the last quarter of 2000. Gross issuance of debt securities was also at a lower rate in 2001, but the proportionate decline was smaller than for net issues.⁸ Activity in this market also involved a first international bond issue by Egypt, and a major external and internal debt swap by Argentina for obligations with longer maturities, as well as lesser ones by Brazil and Mexico.

Estimates provided by the IMF and IIF for net foreign direct investment (FDI) flows in 2001 suggest that they broadly withstood unfavourable pressures exerted by increased uncertainties and lower global economic growth (table 1.5). Net FDI flows to China and Mexico increased in 2001 (in the latter case reflecting the purchase of Banacci for \$12.5 billion by Citigroup), but these rises were offset by declines for Argentina and Brazil. Announced international equity issues by developing countries (mainly in East and South Asia) amounted to about \$9 billion in the first three quarters of 2001, a rate of issuance sharply lower than

Table 1.7

(Billions of dollars)										
		Gross issues ^c					Net issues			
	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001 ^d	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001 ^d
Developing countries	117.3	76.2	79.3	78.3	55.4	82.1	37.3	34.8	38.5	11.2
Africa	0.8	1.3	2.2	2.4	4.2	4.3	0.4	1.4	0.9	3.1
Latin America	64.0	43.0	48.0	43.1	32.2	41.1	22.5	27.1	27.9	7.6
Asia	44.3	14.8	23.9	27.1	10.9	27.7	-1.3	4.2	8.6	-4.3
Europe	8.2	17.1	5.2	5.7	8.1	9.0	15.7	2.1	1.1	4.8
World	1 508.6	1 657.2	2 305.0	2 661.6	2 330.8	560.4	681.1	1 241.2	1 246.0	771.4

INTERNATIONAL ISSUANCE OF DEBT SECURITIES^a BY DEVELOPING AND TRANSITION ECONOMIES,^b 1997–2001

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on BIS, International Banking and Financial Markets Developments (various issues).

a International money market instruments and international bonds and notes, classified by residence of issuers.

b Other than offshore financial centres.

c Gross issues include gross issuance of money market instruments and announced issues of international bonds and notes.

d First three quarters.

in 2000, when the figure for the year as a whole was over \$40 billion (BIS, 2001b, table 18). Provisional estimates of IIF in table 1.4 show a total negative figure for foreign portfolio equity investment in emerging-market economies, significantly below that for international equity issues. This points to the likelihood of substantial net foreign disinvestment in local equity markets in 2001.

Perhaps because the widely expected depreciation of the dollar failed to materialize, generalized volatility in the exchange rates of developing countries was largely absent in 2001, with the exception of those of Argentina, South Africa, Turkey and Venezuela in early 2002. After the abrogation of Argentina's Convertibility Law a floating exchange-rate regime has become by far the most common feature in emerging-market economies. Argentina introduced a free float after a short experiment with the two-tier exchange rate system, and the currency depreciated to slightly above 2 pesos to the dollar from the parity. After continued depletion of its foreign exchange reserves Venezuela ended its band in February 2002 and replaced it with a floating rate, a step followed by a sharp depreciation of nearly 20 per cent on the first day of the float. In Asia, Malaysia continued to maintain a fixed dollar exchange rate, while easing rules concerning property ownership by foreigners and removing the 10 per cent levy on profits from portfolio investments repatriated within a year. China continued to pursue a policy of a quasi-fixed exchange rate, managing its currency within a narrow band of plus or minus 0.3 per cent of the previous day's average, while tightening controls over domestic institutions' external borrowings. Amongst the emerging-market economies of Eastern Europe only Hungary now maintains an exchange-rate band, but one that was made increasingly flexible in two stages during the year, accompanied by a wide-ranging liberalization of capital-account transactions. By contrast, South Africa responded to the large depreciation of the rand through a more rigorous enforcement of existing exchange controls. In general, movements in exchange rates during 2001 produced no large shifts in the competitive positions of different emerging regions.

gentina and Turkey were limited in the equity and currency markets of emerging-market economies. In the early summer of 2001 the currencies of both Hungary and Poland were subject to downward pressures associated with instability linked to sentiment towards the situation in the two crisisridden countries, but this was not sustained. Even within Latin America itself contagion effects have, so far, been limited: Mexico's currency, for example, remained exceptionally strong throughout 2001, and exchange rates in Brazil and Chile have tended to recover from their lows in late summer. The eventual impact will depend on how Argentina's difficulties unfold and on its Government's policy response, on the way in which this process is transmitted to other Latin American economies through trade and financial links, and its effects on the sentiment of international investors and lenders towards the region.

D. Economic prospects

Developing countries faced an increasingly difficult global environment throughout 2001. The decline in their average annual rate of growth, from over 5 per cent in 2000 to about 2 per cent in 2001, was accompanied by an even sharper deceleration during the year. Some Asian economies, such as Malaysia, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China and Thailand, were already experiencing negative growth at the beginning of 2001 as the demand for their IT exports fell sharply. In Latin America, Argentina and Mexico registered declining GDP throughout the year, while Brazil's growth was stagnant until the last quarter, when it also turned negative.

However, there were signs that the situation had stabilized in most of Asia and parts of Latin America by the end of the year. As a result of increasingly active policies to stimulate domestic demand, most Asian economies returned to positive growth in the fourth quarter of 2001. In Latin America, the Andean Community, except Colombia, followed a different trend, with a quarterly growth rate, calculated on an annual basis, of over 3 per cent. Some of the transition economies also diverged from the global trend, but the Russian Federation showed a decline in the fourth quarter.

The United States economy also performed better than expected. As noted above, there was a rebound in growth at the end of 2001 owing to a rise in consumer spending driven by exceptionally favourable financing conditions, discounted prices, prepaid tax rebates and interest rate reductions on mortgages which could be refinanced at historically low rates. Another factor supporting recovery in the United States was the increase in orders for intermediate goods and electronic items within NAFTA and of electronic and IT products from Asia, driven by the desire of many firms to protect themselves, through higher inventory levels, against possible disruptions of delivery schedules in the aftermath of 11 September. Fourth-quarter growth of almost 1.5 per cent and evidence of an end of the inventory cycle suggest that the basis for a recovery in the first half of 2002 may be in place.

As a result of the turnaround in much of the developing world and the better-than-expected performance of the United States economy, growth forecasts made for 2002 for all regions of the world, which had been revised significantly downwards after the events of 11 September, are now widely believed to require some upward correction.⁹ Expectations that government measures in Japan could produce recovery there proved unfounded, but by the last quarter of 2001 statistical evidence suggested that external demand had stabilized. In the Euro area, there were some indications by the beginning of 2002 that a recession could be avoided. For many of the more exportdependent economies, notably in Europe, growth forecasts for 2002 have been revised upward.

Still, the implications of the better-than-anticipated performance in the United States need to be interpreted with care. First, it reflects largely once-for-all adjustments that cannot be expected to continue over time. Second, household expenditures, though higher than expected, have again reduced the household savings rate and increased indebtedness. Third, there has been little evidence that business firms have completed the process of balance-sheet restructuring and adjustment to excess capacity that has kept investment expenditures low. Indeed, the recent accounting scandals indicate that these problems may have been more widespread than was originally believed. There is little evidence that the economic imbalances that were identified before the slowdown - such as the high levels of consumer and business indebtedness, substantial overinvestment in the IT sector, the negative impact of the fall in equity prices, and the difficulties in financing new business ventures - have been eliminated. In addition, they are now joined by falling employment levels and increasing uncertainty over future incomes. Thus the ability of these one-off factors to overcome the impediments to sustained recovery will depend on whether they are sufficiently persistent to convince producers that they need to increase their investment in new productive capacity. As yet, there are no signs of any such conviction.

A likely scenario is one in which the United States economy does not substantially improve its fourth quarter rate of expansion in the new year, but subsequently stabilizes at a low, but positive, rate of growth, as the recent rise in consumption expenditures fails to ignite a recovery in investment, and continued declines in employment produced by corporate downsizing and costcutting eventually cause consumers to cut back spending and restore their debt to more sustainable levels. Such a scenario is not favourable to a rebound in global growth. In Japan prospects for recovery now seem to be based on external demand: consumers, unlike those in the United States, have not taken the lead in the recovery process, but rather seem to be retarding it by reducing their spending. For some time, Japan has been attempting, with little success, to shift the base of its growth to domestic demand but it has faced substantial inertia; the behaviour of wages noted above has certainly played an important role in restraining consumption. From a longer-term perspective, given the ageing of the population and the absence of immigrants, there may also be more deeply rooted social reasons preventing domestic expenditure rising to levels needed to achieve faster growth.

It is also quite likely that the stimulus from growth in the United States will not be enough to boost the European economies, and more vigorous domestic measures may be needed to ensure a return to the rates of expansion experienced in 2000. However, as noted above, the current interpretation of the Stability and Growth Pact suggests that Euro-area countries may not be able to provide the kind of fiscal stimulus needed. Furthermore, if monetary policy continues to focus exclusively on inflation, the prospect of a rapid recovery in Europe becomes increasingly remote.

Thus the industrial countries seem unlikely to return quickly to the 3 per cent growth that is necessary to support a strong increase in employment and income in the developing world. It is also unlikely that there will be substantial increases in demand for developing country exports, a major recovery in commodity prices, or a strong increase in capital inflows to offset these tighter external constraints. The indications are consequently of a persistence of slower economic growth in developing countries, with only a few managing to sustain expansion at rates similar to those of the early 1990s.

In Asia, only China and India are fully expected to weather the reversal in the global economy. Other countries in Asia, which are heavily dependent on exports, have recently relied more on internal demand for their expansion, but

In Latin America, as noted above, Mexico has been particularly hard hit by the slowdown in trade: in 2001 it recorded its first recession since the financial crisis of late 1994 and its prospects in 2002 depend on recovery in the United States. Mexico's growth may also be limited by the strong peso - supported by FDI inflows that are attracted by its investment grade rating – which is rapidly eroding the advantages for international producers of the country's maquiladora export industries based on cheap labour. Already some high-tech firms have started to shift production to Asia and China, and closures of some automobile factories have been announced. In Brazil, the end of the energy crisis will be a positive factor, but the country is facing a sharp decline in capital flows and it will be affected by any further economic or political uncertainty in Argentina. Since most Latin American countries continue to carry large debt burdens, they are vulnerable to rising international interest rates and declining capital inflows. As a consequence, growth in the region as a whole is not expected to improve much over 2001.

European transition economies, where strong exports to Western Europe helped lift growth in 2001 and in early 2002, also look increasingly vulnerable to slow growth in the Euro area. Relatively buoyant growth in the Russian Federation had been seen as a partly offsetting factor for the region, but recently the expansion in that country has slowed along with lower oil exports. Thus the weaker-than-anticipated performance of the EU is likely to mean that growth in Eastern Europe will also be lower than anticipated. Other developing countries, particularly those in Africa that are heavily dependent on commodity prices, are unlikely to experience much recovery. As already noted, the adverse effects of the events of 11 September on transport and insurance costs are likely to have a particularly damaging impact on exports. For some producers of key commodities, such as oil, favourable price movements could eventually strengthen growth prospects, but much will depend on the impact of a still unpredictable political situation. The immediate rise in the price of oil after the events of 11 September to over \$30 per barrel has so far been followed by a sharp drop beyond the lower limit of the OPEC price range, and prospects for a return to higher prices are currently not encouraging.

Given the prospects for exports and currentaccount balances for most developing countries, the unfavourable outlook for external capital flows assumes increased importance. Least affected by these conditions will be the emerging-market economies in East and South Asia, most of which have recently been running current-account surpluses and have relatively high ratios of foreign exchange reserves to their short-term external debt. Consequently, their demand for external financing from banks is likely to be limited, while their restored creditworthiness may increase their access to portfolio inflows. By contrast, most Latin American countries require external financing in order to meet deteriorating current-account deficits owing to falling export volumes and declining commodity prices. Recently, most transition economies of Eastern Europe (except the Russian Federation) and South Africa have also experienced deficits. For these countries, if inflows of private capital continue to remain at their recent low levels, this could present a more important constraint on growth. For most other developing countries, especially the least developed and landlocked, which have little or no access to international capital markets, official flows remain crucially important.

As noted earlier, the low private capital flows to both emerging-market economies and other developing countries represent a prolongation of the trend observed since 1997. However, the threat of a global liquidity crunch due to contagion seems muted. The spillover effects of the record sovereign bond default by Argentina have so far been limited to the temporary closure of an Argentineowned bank in Uruguay and to the impact on affiliates of Latin American firms operating in Argentina, although the last major domesticallyowned Argentine bank is currently seeking investors to shore up its capital position; should it fail, the impact on financial institutions in the region may be more substantial.¹⁰

The contraction in international banks' exposure to Asian countries since the region's financial crisis, rather than contagion, accounts for

the continuing low levels of private capital flows to developing countries. Elsewhere, bank lending has been a relatively minor source of funding for borrowers since the 1982 debt crisis. The most important forms of capital inflow have varied among countries but have consisted mainly of international bond issues, portfolio equity flows and FDI. Thus, recovery of flows to those borrowers most in need of external finance is likely to depend less on bank lending than on sustained bond and portfolio equity finance and the maintenance of FDI flows. However, as the types of special purpose entities increasingly associated with reliance on security financing have been a major feature of the recent accounting difficulties at large United States firms, this may not augur well for a substantial rise in this kind of cross-border borrowing and investment, since the operations of recipients often lack transparency. Further, global equity markets remain depressed despite the increase in global liquidity, and investors are increasingly wary of the potential for bubbles. It is therefore unlikely that either bonds or equity financing will offset lower bank lending, which means that reduced levels of capital flows to developing countries are likely to persist, even if the level of FDI is maintained. However, current forecasts of FDI flows point to substantial declines for 2002 (table 1.5).

Thus it seems that neither the rate of growth of world trade nor the pace of capital flows from developed to developing countries will return to the levels seen during the sustained global boom of the 1990s. Factors which had been seen as the major sources of support for growth in developing countries are unlikely to be adequate for enabling them to achieve their growth potential and for increasing the per capita incomes of their growing populations. In the context of slow global growth, increased market access could provide a useful boost to activity in developing countries, and increased use of regional trade and financing mechanisms may provide some relief for lower capital inflows and protection against possible financial instability. But a large number of developing countries will continue to require substantial official financing if they are to be protected from the effects of an external economic environment that is likely to remain difficult.

Notes

- 1 128 bit DRAM prices, which in 2001 had fallen to a low of about \$1 from nearly \$7 at the end of 2000, had recovered to over \$4 by February 2002.
- 2 OPEC succeeded in avoiding a price collapse by reducing its production quota by about 5 million bpd between February 2001 and January 2002. This reduced members' output to very low levels and has increased OPEC's shut-in spare capacity to over 7 million bpd. Such a massive volume of oil ready to be produced at any time will hang over the oil market during the near future, and oil prices in the period ahead will, to a large extent, depend on the ability of OPEC to stick to its agreement on production quotas, combined with continuing restraint on the part of other key producers.
- 3 Oil supply comprises crude oil, condensates, natural gas liquids (NGLs), oil from non-conventional sources and other sources of supply.
- 4 Differences between these two institutions in estimates of private financial flows to developing and transition economies reflect mainly differences in coverage and in methods of estimation. The estimates of IMF cover the vast majority of its member countries. They are on a balance-of-payments basis and, thus, net of outflows by residents. The IIF covers a sample of 29 "emerging-market economies", and its estimates of net private flows are before adjustments for net lending by residents, changes in monetary gold, and errors and omissions in the balance of payments, which, typically, represent a substantial proportion of its figures for net private flows.
- 5 Increased discrimination on the part of investors is manifest in the prevalence of downward trends in bilateral correlation coefficients between the yield

spreads on the international bonds of emergingmarket economies in recent years. This trend, which is indicated in estimates by the UNCTAD secretariat for the bonds used for chart 1.4, is consistent with findings in Cunningham, Dixon and Hayes (2001: 177–179).

- 6 However, this increase disappears on an alternative basis of calculation involving consolidated financial reporting or reallocation of exposures through credit mitigation and other techniques from the country of the borrower to that of the counterparty assuming the ultimate risk (BIS, 2001a, table 6).
- 7 These estimates, which allow for movements of exchange rates, are based on Joint *BIS-IMF-OECD-World Bank Statistics on External Debt.*
- 8 Preliminary data, which include issuance in the fourth quarter, indicate a decline for the year as a whole in comparison with 2000 (IIF, 2002: 11).
- 9 Between May and December IMF's World Economic Outlook reduced its 2001 forecast for the world economy from 3.2 per cent to 2.4 per cent and for 2002 from 3.9 per cent to 2.4 per cent.
- 10 The reasons for this limited contagion appear to be linked to the long period over which the crisis unfolded, which furnished economic actors sufficient time to hedge default risks. There are also indications that exposure to Argentina was not a significant element in trading strategies and risk management policies of the kind which, for example, via the resulting portfolio reallocation, transmitted the effects of the Russian crisis to the markets for Hungarian and Brazilian securities (CGFS, 1999: 15). The substantial foreign ownership of domestic banks may also have played a role.

THE MULTILATERAL TRADING SYSTEM AFTER DOHA

A. Introduction

As described in detail in Part Two of this TDR, the trade performance of developing countries during the past two decades has been uneven. A number of countries, concentrated in East and South-East Asia, have been able to expand and diversify their exports of manufactures and increase their share of world trade. On the other hand, many least developed countries (LDCs) and other commodity-dependent developing countries have lost shares. In manufactures, the successful export performance of some countries does not always involve increasing domestic value added. A number of developing countries continue to depend on the export of undynamic products with low income elasticity and low value added, from both the primary and manufacturing sectors. Many labour-intensive manufactures exported by developing countries are behaving increasingly like commodities, with a risk of market saturation that could lead to a fallacy of composition. At the same time, many middle-income developing countries are finding it difficult to upgrade their productive and technological profile, and they remain dependent on imported parts and components, as well as on design and technology skills.

Although this situation has many causes, the modalities of countries' participation in the multilateral trading system and the policies adopted to tie trade to domestic economic activities are obviously crucial. History suggests that markets alone cannot be relied upon to generate the incentives needed to bring about a more balanced pattern of integration and create a dynamic relationship between trade and growth; developing countries will still need to employ various strategic policies to foster industrialization and technological upgrading.

It is in this context that the new World Trade Organization (WTO) work programme launched at the Fourth Ministerial Meeting of the WTO in Doha will be undertaken, and the outcome of negotiations judged. In an initial assessment of those negotiations, this chapter shows that the new work programme offers opportunities for the developing countries, but that these will have to be given substance from the outset. Failure to do so runs the danger of perpetuating existing biases and imbalances. The next section provides a brief history of development issues in the multilateral trading rules. Section C then looks at what was agreed in Doha in terms of immediate and future negotiations, new areas of discussion and other matters. The concluding section makes some preliminary suggestions as to how these negotiations could link up to a wider agenda of rebalancing the trading system.

B. Background to Doha: developing countries in the GATT/WTO system

Participation in the WTO – like the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) before it – has brought developing countries a number of important benefits, but also poses new and difficult challenges. Their willingness to participate has been motivated by the hope of improved and more secure access to markets, particularly in the industrialized countries, and the expectation that the means to enforce acquired rights through the dispute settlement mechanism would more than offset a loss in policy autonomy that follows from their taking on an increasing number of obligations, including market opening and the implementation of rules in new areas.

To some extent, a renewed emphasis on development revives an earlier discussion on the shape of the trading system, cut short by the failure to establish the International Trade Organization (ITO) under the Havana Charter negotiated in 1947–1948. This had included provisions on economic development and reconstruction, as well as on restrictive business practices and intergovernmental commodity agreements, both of which addressed concerns of immediate interest to developing countries. To try to fill the gap, GATT rules, established in parallel with the ITO negotiations, were amended on a number of occasions, notably in the 1954–1955 Review Session (Articles XVIII and XXVIII *bis*), and in 1964 (Part IV) and 1979 (the "Enabling Clause"), to address development concerns. In one way or another, these provisions conferred "special and differential" (S&D) treatment on developing countries under the rules, and preferential access to developed markets. However, a number of these amendments were expressed in terms of "best endeavours", or required acceptance by other GATT Contracting Parties. Moreover, while the Enabling Clause stated that industrialized countries did not expect to receive reciprocal commitments from developing countries that were inconsistent with the latter's individual development, financial and trade needs, it also stated that developing countries were expected to participate more fully in the framework of GATT rights and obligations, as their development and trade situation improved.

The Uruguay Round shifted the emphasis away from S&D treatment. This change resulted not only from the erosion of preferences as a result of agreed most favoured nation (MFN) tariff reductions, but also from the "single undertaking" of the Uruguay Round, which meant endorsing its agreements as a complete package,¹ whereas previously GATT contracting parties could opt out from some agreements. At the same time, concern for the particular difficulties facing developing countries in the trading system shifted from their participation as producers and exporters to their status as signatories to a legally binding document, which could give rise to implementation problems and associated adjustment costs.

Accordingly, most of the WTO agreements included extended transition periods for the developing countries, and even longer transition periods for the LDCs.² There were also additional flexibilities for the LDCs, and special provisions for the net food importing developing countries and countries covered by Annex VII of the Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (SCM) (defined as those with a per capita income of less than \$1,000). The General Agreement on Trade in Services (GATS) provided flexibility to all developing countries, not only in the timing of liberalization measures but also in the choice of sectors to be opened up; it also allowed them to attach market access conditions aimed at achieving the objectives of its article IV, by acknowledging the use of performance requirements and other measures as legitimate tools of development policy. In a number of agreements, "best endeavours" provisions were also added requiring developed countries to take special account of the needs of developing countries in their application.

Thus the Uruguay Round, while recognizing the importance of development in its preamble, marked a clear move towards a single-tier system of rights and obligations, with transitional measures provided to bring developing countries progressively to the same level of obligations as the developed countries. However, the mixed results of the Uruguay Round to date, in terms of expanded trading opportunities for developing countries, have brought the issue of development back to the international trade debate (Stiglitz, 1998; Helleiner, 2000). In part, and as described in greater detail in previous UNCTAD reports, the problem has been a lack of balance in the liberalization process. Agriculture is a case in point. While tariffs on many traditional primary commodities and agricultural raw materials are either zero or minimal in developed country markets, a number of "sensitive" products such as sugar, cocoa, rice and tobacco continue to face high barriers, and tariff escalation impedes diversification efforts. Subsidies to farmers in the member countries of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) further limit export opportunities to developing country producers.

Although, overall, industrial tariffs are now modest, with the trade-weighted average tariff on industrial goods in the developed countries standing at some 3.5 per cent at the end of 2000, this does not take account of the fact that these low averages conceal high tariff peaks and escalation with stages of processing, discussed later in chapter IV of this TDR.3 The WTO Agreement on Textiles and Clothing (ATC) is of particular concern to many developing countries. But an analysis of tariff escalation by industrialized countries in the post-Uruguay Round era shows a substantial loading against imports of many manufactures from developing countries, which makes it more difficult for them to develop downstream processing. The use of non-tariff measures (NTMs), including anti-dumping, special safeguards, technical standards and subsidies, has further restricted opportunities to expand markets for many other labour-intensive manufactures of interest to developing country exporters.

Apart from the expected gains from market access, some believed that taking on new commitments under the Single Undertaking of the Uruguay Round would also bring benefits to developing countries through greater predictability, credibility and transparency of their trade regimes. In particular, it was hoped that this would help attract foreign direct investment (FDI), bringing new technologies and increased productivity, as well as enhancing their international competitiveness. However, as suggested earlier, this link does not appear to be as robust as many expected.⁴

In fact, the burden of implementing the new agreements appears to have been underestimated by all parties. According to a recent World Bank estimate, for example, only a handful of developed countries (Australia, France, Germany, Japan, Spain, Switzerland and the United States) could expect to benefit from full implementation of the Agreement on Trade-related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS) (World Bank, 2001),⁵ while developing countries would incur considerable costs in administering intellectual property rights, in addition to the significant costs in terms of patent rights.⁶ Finger and Schuler (2000) have estimated that implementation costs of the WTO Agreements on Customs Valuation, TRIPS and the Application of Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures (SPS) would be, on average,

\$150 million – as much as some countries' annual development budgets. Concerns have also been expressed about the real side adjustments required, and about the adequacy of technical assistance needed to help implementation. Many developing countries have believed that, at a minimum, longer transition periods would be needed.⁷

Another key issue in the implementation debate has concerned the detrimental effect on market access arising from the Agreement on the Implementation of Article VI of the GATT 1994 (the Anti-dumping Agreement). Despite efforts to tighten the rules on the application of anti-dumping procedures and measures, such measures can be relatively easily applied, and they have become a preferred tool of protection used by many developed countries and an increasing number of developing countries. Even if duties are finally not imposed, such procedures often have a dampening effect on trade, prompting importers to seek alternative sources of supply. Moreover, responding to an investigation can create a huge burden for affected countries. Concerns about the effects of the application of WTO rules on imports have been heightened in recent years by the increased use of standards and related NTMs to limit the export opportunities of developing countries.

In response to the concerns expressed by the developing countries, the WTO General Council established, in early 2000, a special mechanism to deal with implementation issues. Moreover, it was decided that WTO members would exercise due restraint in respect of non-implementation by developing countries of WTO commitments. The implementation debate was conducted in parallel with growing calls by a number of countries for the launch of a new round of negotiations. This was intended to go beyond the built-in agenda on negotiations in agriculture and services, already agreed as part of the Uruguay Round package.

C. Doha and the new WTO work programme

The agenda agreed at the Fourth Ministerial Meeting of the WTO in Doha contains matters for immediate negotiation, matters for future negotiations that are subject to "explicit consensus" among WTO members on modalities – to be decided at the Fifth Ministerial Meeting (scheduled for 2003) – and matters for further examination in relevant WTO bodies. Although the term "negotiating round" is not used, the procedural arrangements are similar to those employed in the Uruguay Round. However, unlike the Uruguay Round where negotiations were beginning afresh, those launched in Doha accommodate an array of issues at very different stages of understanding and negotiation.

1. Immediate negotiations

In the first category are included negotiations on agriculture, services, industrial goods, the environment, WTO rules regarding anti-dumping, subsidies and countervailing measures, dispute settlement and regional agreements. The overall conduct of negotiations is being managed by a Trade Negotiations Committee that first met in January 2002. According to the Doha Ministerial Declaration, the negotiations are to be concluded by 1 January 2005, and they are to be covered by a "single undertaking", which means that all members commit to all elements of the package to be negotiated and agreed.

(a) Agriculture

Negotiations in agriculture began in 2000 under the "built-in agenda" of the Uruguay Round, with the long-term objective of establishing "a fair and market-oriented trading system through a programme of fundamental reform encompassing strengthened rules and specific commitments on support and protection in order to correct and prevent restrictions and distortions in world agricultural markets". The negotiations are aimed at: "substantial improvements in market access; reductions of, with a view to phasing out, all forms of export subsidies; and substantial reductions in trade-distorting domestic support". There is to be S&D treatment for developing countries in negotiations, and eventual concessions and commitments "as appropriate in the rules and disciplines to be negotiated, so as to be operationally effective and to enable developing countries to effectively take account of their development needs, including food security and rural development". Non-trade concerns are to be taken into account in the negotiations, as provided for in the Agreement on Agriculture. However, no targets, negotiating modalities or eventual timetables for implementation have been agreed.

To meet the objectives of the developing countries, the negotiations would need to address, as a priority, tariff peaks and escalation, tariff quotas and their administration, and improved transparency, perhaps through the elimination of the use of specific tariffs (although there is a danger that these could be replaced by anti-dumping measures on low-priced imports). Developing countries would also like to see the elimination of the use of special safeguard measures in developed countries or exemption from their application.

The elimination of export subsidies⁸ would improve export opportunities for many developing countries while safeguarding the domestic producers in importing countries from artificially low-priced food imports. If export subsidies are to be "phased out" – and there is no timetable in the Doha Declaration for elimination – then subsidies on products of export and import interests to developing countries will need to be prioritized in the subsidy phasing out process. Moreover, the failure to address direct income-support payments in developed countries, many of which were exempt from reductions in the Uruguay Round, would limit any new trading opportunities for developing countries.

Many small developing economies export only one or two agricultural commodities, the earnings from which often account for a sizeable share in their total merchandise export earnings, as is the case for some small island economies exporting sugar and bananas. They are not competitive vis-à-vis larger-scale exporters and are highly dependent upon (non-reciprocal) preferential market access provided by major developed country markets. Their loss of such preferential treatment, along with substantial tariff liberalization (MFN tariff cuts and subsidy reductions in the case of sugar) by the developed country importers, would result in reduced export earnings and investment for these small exporting economies, causing an undesirable macroeconomic shock. It may therefore be necessary to provide them with some form of support to enable their adjustment to more open markets.

Some developing countries have also been arguing for the creation of a special "development box" (box 2.1) that would exempt some measures in support of agricultural producers from reduction commitments. Such a development box might consist of a compilation of all S&D provisions, formulated so as to "enable developing countries to effectively take account of their development needs, including food security and rural development" (WTO, 2001b).

(b) Services

The area of services was a new subject that, along with rules for intellectual property, marked an important break in the changeover from the GATT to the WTO (Das, 1998). As noted earlier, services were part of the Uruguay Round agreements and also part of the negotiations in early 2000.⁹ No services sector is excluded, and the "request and offer" approach in the negotiations

Box 2.1

A POSITIVE DEVELOPMENT AGENDA FOR NEGOTIATIONS ON AGRICULTURE

- Substantial cuts in bound tariffs, specifically targeting tariff peaks and escalation through the application of a harmonized tariff-cut formula, along with increases in tariff quotas and the elimination of in-quota rates.
- Elimination of the special safeguards measure in developed countries.
- Financial support to developing countries experiencing high adjustment costs due to their loss of preferences.
- Elimination of export subsidies, including through greater reductions of subsidized quantity than of outlay; greater reductions in the first few years (i.e. uploading the reductions) on "prioritized" products; and differing implementation periods among product sectors (e.g. a shorter implementation period for those subsidized products which have large negative effects upon food security of developing countries).
- Making commitments for more limited product aggregates, or even individual products, in order to limit the switching of subsidies from areas where they are not needed. This would have the effect of ratcheting down support over time. Higher reductions might apply to product groups that are linked to export subsidies.
- A "development box", which might include variable tariff reduction rates; extension of the Uruguay Round aggregate measure of support commitment; special safeguard measures for food security; aggregate measures on support for food security within the *de minimis* level; securing market access for "small" single-commodity exporters.
- Specific and operationally strengthened S&D provisions, with the main focus on real and meaningful increases for developing countries in market access, greater flexibility in meeting reduction commitments on domestic support, levels of tariffs (including rationalizing and rebalancing of tariff bindings, keeping in view food security and livelihoods), greater disciplines on subsidy and support in the industrialized countries, and legally binding commitments on technical and financial assistance.

remains the main method, though other approaches may also be utilized. Because of the progress already made in the negotiations on services, this was a relatively uncontroversial issue at Doha; dates were set for countries' submissions of initial requests for specific commitments by 30 June 2002 and initial offers by 31 March 2003. Generally, the negotiating proposals demonstrate the position of WTO members; they aim at achieving extensive liberalization commitments in all sectors, except health (the only sector where there is no GATS negotiating proposal), by removing existing barriers to trade and expanding the scope of the commitments.

The negotiations on services will, however, have to deal with the conflict between proposals aimed simply at improving market access and the position of many developing countries that wish to maintain or strengthen those provisions of GATS which favour them. Although emphasis has been given to the development aspect as part of

Box 2.2

A POSITIVE DEVELOPMENT AGENDA FOR NEGOTIATIONS ON SERVICES

- Strengthening the provisions of Article XIX.2, under which developing countries may attach access conditions to their markets. Such conditions could be negotiated on a sectoral basis, involving elements that are specific to the sector concerned (such as anti-competitive practices by transnational corporations). This approach could be broadened to include other disciplines related to the effective implementation of Articles IV and XIX, such as access to technology, information networks and distribution channels.
- Maintaining adequate policy space under GATS rules; for example, developing countries would like to see a general safeguard mechanism for services, setting out the conditions under which governments can differentiate between foreign and domestically-owned enterprises operating in their territories; this would have implications for any future negotiations on investment.
- A further liberalization of the movement of persons (mode 4) on a sectoral basis, and addressing issues that are impeding market access, including issuance of visas, administrative procedures and lack of transparency, as well as economic needs tests. Sectoral proposals could also identify some aspects of movement of persons, such as seeking commitments for the movement of contractual service suppliers and identifying specific categories of persons relevant to the supply of service in those sectors.
- An independent assessment of the quality of data on trade in services and of the analytical and policy framework for pursuing liberalization in this area.

the objectives and principles for negotiations, the comparatively small number of proposals for negotiations in services by developing countries, especially by African countries, reflects not only their difficulties in identifying negotiating objectives, but also the fact that capacity building, rather than access to markets, remains a priority for them in this area. Submissions by developing countries point to an unfinished agenda in addressing such issues as the assessment of trade in services and autonomous liberalization and implementation of GATS Article IV on Increasing Participation of Developing Countries.

To date, few developing countries have made use of the provisions of Article XIX.2 – under which developing countries may attach conditions to the granting of access to their markets – most likely due to imbalances in negotiating strength. However, those provisions could be used for negotiating such conditions on a sector-by-sector basis, or in other areas, such as anti-competitive practices that are subject to extremely limited disciplines under GATS Article IX, yet can considerably distort trade in many service sectors. The logic of such an approach is that it is difficult to devise across-the-board provisions in favour of developing countries without arriving at the lowest common denominator. On the other hand, in a sectoral context more specific provisions could be negotiated and specific S&D treatment injected in accordance with the development aspects of each service sector (box 2.2).

Another important area for negotiation in services concerns GATS rules (e.g. safeguards, subsidies and government procurement) and disciplines for domestic regulation. Developing countries would like to see a general safeguard mechanism for services, without which their ability or willingness to make concessions would be limited. The real importance of the negotiations on safeguards depends on their ability to set out the conditions under which governments can differentiate between foreign and domestically-owned enterprises operating in their territories. Such conditions would have implications for any future negotiations on investment.

The constraints on cross-border flows of labour are one of the biggest asymmetries in the international economic system, and a source of continuing frustration for many developing countries. Although developed countries remain opposed to allowing the free movement of all forms of labour under WTO rules, developing countries might push for the further liberalization of movement of persons (mode 4) on a sectoral or subsectoral basis: they might address specific issues that are impeding market access including issuance of visas, administrative procedures and lack of transparency, and economic needs tests. A number of sectoral proposals have identified some aspects of the movement of persons, including seeking commitments concerning the movement of contractual service suppliers, and identifying specific categories of persons relevant to the supply of services in those sectors. The proposals suggest that progress may be achieved in this area.

(c) Industrial tariffs

Overall, MFN-bound industrial tariffs at the end of the implementation of the Uruguay Round will be about 6.5 per cent across all countries and products, while applied rates will be about 4.3 per cent. Support grew for further negotiations in market access for industrial products, essentially tariff negotiations, in the lead-up to Seattle and beyond. This support seems to have been based on the expectation that inclusion of industrial products would permit some cross-sectoral tradeoffs with the built-in market access negotiations on agriculture and services. There was also a realization that developing countries have much to gain in some areas where tariffs are particularly high on their exports. On the other hand, some developing countries are concerned that making further concessions could limit their scope for industrial development programmes.

At Doha, it was agreed to start immediate negotiations on market access for non-agricultural goods, with the aim of reducing or eliminating tariff peaks, high tariffs and tariff escalation as well as non-tariff measures affecting all products and, in particular, products of interest to developing countries. In light of the expressed intention in the Declaration to pay particular attention to the special needs of developing countries in this area of negotiations, it would be particularly desirable at the outset of the process to undertake an immediate and comprehensive assessment of the tariff and non-tariff constraints facing those countries in dynamic products of the kind identified in this *TDR*, with an eye to guiding the negotiations.

The reference to high tariffs in the Declaration raises some particular concerns for developing countries: in general, their bound rates are higher than those of the developed countries, and for some countries there is a large gap between their applied and bound rates.¹⁰ Given this gap and the leeway provided for less than full reciprocity for developing countries under Article XXVIII bis of the GATT, not to mention the possibility of an extended transition period, any generalized formula to cut tariffs should allow sufficient policy space for those countries that do not yet feel ready to proceed with liberalization. Another issue of particular concern to developing countries is the possible erosion of tariff preferences such as those granted under the Generalized System of Preferences (GSP). Any negative effects on developing countries from further MFN liberalization may need to be addressed with appropriate support measures. Despite eight previous negotiating rounds, protection is still quite high in sensitive product areas, such as textiles and clothing and transport equipment, where trade is significant and imports are relatively responsive to price changes. Thus one of the key questions to be addressed in the new negotiations is how to eliminate or reduce tariff peaks and escalation, taking into account, in particular, exports where developing countries have greatest potential.

(d) Environment

The post-Doha work programme includes negotiations on certain trade and environment issues as well as the continuation of the work of the Committee on Trade and Environment (CTE), including identification of any need to clarify relevant WTO rules. Negotiations will start on the relationship between existing WTO rules and specific trade measures set out in multilateral environmental agreements (MEAs), and liberalization of trade in environmental goods and services (EGS). In both cases, defining the scope and clarifying existing provisions will be crucial. Work on the relationship between MEA trade measures and the multilateral trading system includes the Basel Convention and the Protocol on Biosafety of the Convention on Biological Diversity (CBD). In the case of EGS, it will be important to examine to what extent goods and services of potential interest to developing countries - including environmentally preferable products - could benefit from trade liberalization, and how negotiations will affect the development of EGS sectors in developing countries, including their ability to increase their participation in world trade.

The work programme includes two issues of particular concern to the developing countries: the effects of environmental measures on market access, and the interface between TRIPS and the CBD, particularly with respect to traditional knowledge. The CTE will also address the issue of labelling for environmental purposes. The work programme points to the need to ensure the effective participation of developing countries in standards setting, and their access to scientific advice.

Various features of the environmental agenda are reflected in decisions dealing with trade restrictions and distortions (in particular fisheries subsidies), agriculture (non-trade concerns), and relatively unexplored "triple-win" scenarios for sustainable development that may extend to agriculture, forestry, energy and other sectors. At the institutional level, setting the stage for sustainable development was supported by a call for cooperation between the WTO and environmental and development agencies in the lead-up to the World Summit on Sustainable Development. In the negotiations and discussions on trade and environment, full account should be taken of the needs of developing countries and the principle of common but differentiated responsibilities.

(e) Other rules

There was also agreement at Doha to launch negotiations on the rules governing anti-dumping, subsidies and countervailing measures, and regional agreements. These negotiations will also cover disciplines on fisheries subsidies. In response to pressure from developing countries for inclusion of anti-dumping and subsidies in the negotiations, they will be able to introduce specific proposals on these subjects in the context of the implementation exercise (see below).

2. Future negotiations

A second category covered by the Doha Declaration involves matters for possible future negotiations. All these are issues that have been under study in the WTO since its Second Ministerial Meeting in Singapore. They include investment, competition, transparency in government procurement and trade facilitation, on which negotiations could be launched if a consensus were reached on modalities of negotiations during the Fifth WTO Ministerial Conference, scheduled for 2003. The Chairperson of the Ministerial Conference made it clear that non-agreement on modalities would block negotiations. These issues move the WTO negotiations further into domestic policy, and it is reasonable to believe that a successful outcome will be conditional on establishing the development content of these issues from the outset, and ensuring appropriate policy space for national development strategies.

Many developing countries now actively seek to attract FDI in the expectation of capturing associated technology gains and market access, and thus accelerating their own development and integration into the world economy. As discussed in Part Two of this *TDR*, such benefits are not automatic, but rather hinge on the use of various strategic policies. Although the discussions in the Working Group on the Relationship Between Trade and Investment reflected widely differing

views on the linkages between FDI and development, Ministers at Doha agreed that in the period until the Fifth Session in 2003 work would "focus on the clarification of: scope and definition; transparency; non-discrimination; modalities for pre-establishment commitments based on a GATStype, positive list approach; development provisions; exceptions and balance-of-payments safeguards; consultation and the settlement of disputes between Members". In doing so, it was accepted that the "special needs ... of developing and leastdeveloped countries should be taken into account as an integral part of any framework, which should enable Members to undertake obligations and commitments commensurate with their individual needs and circumstances" (WTO, 2001b). A main issue here will be the extent to which developing countries will be allowed to continue to impose conditions on inward FDI and to provide support to domestic firms for investment (Morrissey, 2002).

On the interaction between trade and competition policy, the outcome at Doha was to maintain the existing work programme for two years and then to engage in substantive negotiations, using the same formulation as for investment. The Ministerial Declaration at Doha states that in the next two years work is to "focus on the clarification of: core principles, including transparency, non-discrimination and procedural fairness, and provisions on hardcore cartels; modalities for voluntary cooperation; and support for progressive reinforcement of competition institutions in developing countries through capacity building" (WTO, 2001b).

For developing countries, there is an urgent need to identify the anti-competitive practices that inhibit the exports of goods and services of developing countries, particularly the LDCs, and impair the industrial dynamism of domestic firms in their own markets. Both theory and evidence suggest that industrial dynamism is consistent with different degrees of reliance on large and small firms, on foreign and domestic producers, and on State and private ownership. The ideal mixture cannot be prescribed independently of an economy's initial resource endowments, its history of business relations and the pace at which industry develops. Different market structures may require different competition or regulatory approaches, and should also be tailored to each

country's institutional capability. The difficulties in designing a common framework have been demonstrated even for relatively highly integrated systems (such as the European Union) whose members are at similar levels of economic development.

Moreover, in the context of globalization, the size and organization of markets, the possible impact of firm behaviour, and the desirability and scope of regulatory practices cannot be properly assessed from a purely national perspective. Any eventual agreement on a multilateral framework for competition policy could perhaps take the form of a code of conduct - as for certain other WTO agreements - or agreement on a set of core principles that would not require any complex institutional structure. S&D treatment would have to be fully recognized in such a way as to afford developing countries flexibility and gradualism in any adaptation of their domestic legislation to the overall framework, and to allow for exceptions in sectors where waivers from competition or "optout" provisions are deemed necessary for development purposes. Developing country concerns that any new rules may affect the operation of domestic enterprises and may impose heavy costs need to be fully examined.

3. Other matters

The Doha Declaration also deals with other issues, some of which are regarded by developing countries as being particularly relevant to their development prospects. This is the case with S&D treatment, which permeates the Doha text, and with a number of matters left for further examination in WTO, including the relationship between trade, debt and finance, transfer of technology, and problems faced by small and vulnerable economies, as well as with implementation issues. The status of these issues in the overall package varies.

(a) Special and differential treatment

The Doha Declaration halted the erosion of S&D treatment begun in the Uruguay Round. The language of the Work Programme contained in

the Ministerial Declaration and in the Decision on Implementation Issues suggests a desire to strengthen the relevance of S&D treatment in all topics for negotiation, and specific paragraphs in the Declaration reinforce the concept as such. Mandates on the LDCs and the small economies are also included as "horizontal" dimensions of the post-Doha negotiations.

In some provisions of the Doha Declaration, the negotiating mandates provide for specific goals and deadlines on S&D treatment. For example, on agriculture the Doha Declaration provides for the formulation of S&D treatment provisions by March 2003; likewise, the negotiations on market access for non-agricultural products "shall take fully into account the special needs and interests of developing and least-developed country participants, including through less than full reciprocity in reduction commitments". The mandates regarding the "implementation issues" also reflect a strengthening of the S&D treatment, because almost all these issues that were raised by developing countries stem from development needs which are impaired by the implementation of the existing provisions.

The Work Programme of the post-Doha negotiations provides an opportunity to operationalize the current provisions and to ensure desirable outcomes of the negotiations regarding S&D treatment (box 2.3). However, past history should serve as a cautionary reminder that such an opportunity does not automatically lead to an effective implementation of trade measures that compensate for the structural imbalances in the participation of the developing countries in the trading system. Linking S&D treatment to the capacity to overcome supply constraints will therefore be crucial to determining the quality of developing country participation in the trading system.

(b) Coherence

The Preamble of the Doha Ministerial Declaration contains a reference to the issue of the working relations between the WTO and the Bretton Woods institutions in terms of continuation of the joint work "for a greater coherence in global economic policy-making". No other mandates are included in the text, and no specific reference is made to the Marrakech Ministerial Declaration on coherence that was adopted in 1994. Since then, there have been no significant changes to the issue of coherence, nor is it a topic that has attracted the attention of the developing countries at the WTO, in spite of its wide implications for their development strategies.

The establishment of a WTO Working Group on Trade, Debt and Finance, resulting from a proposal by a group of developing countries during the preparatory process of the Doha Conference, provides an important new forum to pursue the various issues raised by economic policy coherence in a global setting. Although its objectives and the content of its work will need to be defined by the WTO member countries, it represents an opportunity to enlarge the vision of the WTO on the interface between trade and financial flows, including how the external debt position influences the participation of countries in the trading system. The question of "coherence" with the Bretton Woods institutions will need to feature in this new mechanism.

The agenda of the United Nations Conference on Financing for Development in Monterrey in March 2002 has included trade as one of the resources for generating development. Such an approach indeed provides another opportunity to link trade policies to the other economic policy measures required for the design of coherent development strategies. But it is obvious that the links between trade and other areas of the international economic agenda do not end with debt and financing issues. For instance, the transfer of technology (now explicitly included in the WTO agenda along with the setting up of another new working group) and sustainable environment policies (to be considered at the United Nations Conference on Sustainable Development in Johannesburg in September 2002) cannot be excluded when envisaging such strategies.

The developing countries should approach the issue of coherence by taking into account, and actively participating in, all these new institutional mechanisms. The most effective coherence may be the one envisaged, that of looking in parallel at the trade negotiations and the work on financing for development, since issues such as the supply capacity of the developing countries to take ad-

Box 2.3

SPECIAL AND DIFFERENTIAL TREATMENT

As the pressures to extend the trading rules persist, it remains essential to preserve the right of developing countries to take certain measures as part of their overall development strategy. Rather than relying on artificial and arbitrary time frames unrelated to need or performance, special and differential (S&D) treatment should be linked to specific economic and social criteria.

In this context, it would be important for the developing countries to achieve, in particular, the following results in the Doha process:

- Concrete measures that could result in a number of "best endeavours" provisions (for instance, in the implementation of the provisions concerning transfer of technology in the TRIPS and GATS Agreements).
- Appropriate formulas for the negotiations on tariff and non-tariff measures for agricultural and non-agricultural products that effectively take into account the export capacity of the developing and least developed countries; and provisions that preserve the possibility of adopting national development strategies – particularly in the areas of TRIPS and TRIMS.
- In the schedules of commitments on sectoral services, the inclusion of specific S&D treatment considerations that reflect the peculiarities of each sector from the point of view of development needs, in addition to "horizontal" provisions such as emergency safeguards.
- Rules of origin and other new rules applying to regional trade agreements, designed so that trade liberalization among developing countries can be deepened and matched with the objectives of their integration schemes.
- Binding the preferential regimes for market access, recently adopted by some developed countries in favour of the LDCs, in order to secure these regimes and channel more investments in the development of the supply capacity required to fully take advantage of new export opportunities.
- Linking S&D treatment to the so-called "Singapore issues" (trade and investment; trade and competition; government procurement; and trade facilitation), even at the present stage where no formal negotiations are envisaged. In fact, it may be crucial to define the conceptual framework and the scope of the S&D treatment that could be considered in these areas, in anticipation of the eventual launching of negotiations at the Fifth WTO Ministerial Conference.

vantage of the market access opportunities provided by trade liberalization should not be dealt with separately at the WTO and at the Bretton Woods institutions. In this context, the main challenge for the next few years may be for the developing countries to formulate negotiating positions aimed at a system-wide developmentoriented agenda on policy coherence.

(c) Other Doha decisions

As part of the package agreed in Doha, Ministers also approved the Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns.¹¹ This Decision brings further clarifications and makes a series of recommendations with regard to provisions contained in the GATT 1994, the Agreement on Agriculture, the SPS Agreement, the ATC, the Agreement on Technical Barriers to Trade (TBT), TRIMS, the Agreement on Rules of Origin, the SCM Agreement and TRIPS. Of particular importance for many developing countries, it was agreed to encourage accelerated liberalization of the textiles and clothing sector, and there was a commitment to exercise restraint on the use of anti-dumping actions in the sector for two years after the full integration of the sector into the WTO. The mandates on the implementation issues contained in the Ministerial Decision have to be considered together with additional "outstanding" implementation issues identified by member States and included in the Doha Work Programme.

During 2001, there was controversy over the implementation of the TRIPS Agreement.¹² The contentious issues and the slow implementation process are, to a large extent, related to the distribution of costs and benefits of this Uruguay Round agreement. The potential conflict between the preservation of intellectual property rights and the interests of developing countries came to a head in 2001 over the issue of access to essential drugs in low-income countries. The separate Ministerial Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health acknowledges the right of developing countries to grant compulsory licences to domestic producers of generic drugs, and thus override patent rights, in the event of public health crises and national emergencies.¹³ However, compulsory licensing, as laid down in the TRIPS Agreement, prevents countries from importing cheap medicines in such situations. Since this situation may negatively affect many developing countries, and LDCs in particular, the WTO Council for TRIPS was requested to find a solution before the end of 2002. It was also recommended that the transitional period for LDCs with respect to the treatment of pharmaceutical products under the TRIPS Agreement should be extended until 2016.

As already noted, liberalization in textiles and clothing (the "integration of textiles and clothing into the GATT 1994") has been a key concern of the developing countries in relation to the implementation of the Uruguay Round agreements. Annex II of the Doha Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns contains important provisions to encourage faster movement on textile quota liberalization, and agreement by liberalizing countries to exercise restraint in the application of anti-dumping for two years after the full integration of textiles and clothing into the GATT 1994. How these provisions will work in practice remains to be seen.

The Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns, in effect, sends many issues (almost 20 of the items listed in the Decision) back to different WTO bodies for resolution within fixed, but differing, time frames. Apart from the issues discussed above (in relation to implementation and negotiations), this covers anti-dumping, countervailing duties, SPS, non-actionable subsidies for developing countries, rules of origin and customs valuation. The Decision represents a major achievement for developing countries, in that all the items they proposed for negotiations before the Seattle Conference have been included in the negotiations, many with short time frames for resolution, normally before the end of 2002. Yet another separate decision at Doha was to extend the transition period allowed under the WTO SCM Agreement (i.e. for industrial products) for developing countries to phase out export subsidies from 2003 to the end of 2007.¹⁴

The Doha Ministerial Declaration also welcomed the accession of a number of new countries to the WTO, notably China (see chapter V)¹⁵ and, recognizing that accession of LDCs remained a priority, it agreed to work to facilitate and accelerate negotiations with acceding LDCs.¹⁶ However, the terms of completed accessions show the following two trends: (i) the newly acceding countries undertook a relatively higher level of commitments and obligations under the WTO Agreements, as well as market access commitments in goods and services, than the original WTO members at comparable levels of development; and (ii) these countries were by and large unable to fully benefit from the S&D treatment provided under the respective WTO agreements for developing country members.¹⁷

D. Conclusions: beyond Doha

The implementation of the Programme of Work agreed in Doha has begun in a context characterized, as far as developing countries are concerned, by two significant features: on the one hand the growing participation of those countries in international trade, particularly in manufactured goods, and on the other a wide recognition that the results, so far, of the operation of the system fall short of their expectations. The latest, and most telling, expression of this recognition is a recent World Bank study documenting "the unbalanced Uruguay Round outcome", which confirms that the North has been the big winner (Finger and Nogés, 2001).

Improving access to Northern markets remains the litmus test of whether negotiations are in the interest of developing countries. TDR 1999 estimated that at least \$700 billion in export earnings could be generated for developing countries if protection for labour-intensive activities in industrialized countries was removed. The Zedillo Report of the United Nations Secretary-General has also made it clear that greatly improved access to the markets of developed countries is a sine qua non of a truly development-oriented round of negotiations. And, more recently, Horst Kohler, Managing Director of the International Monetary Fund (IMF), has said that "the true test of the credibility of wealthy nations' efforts to combat poverty lies in their willingness to open up their markets and phase out trade-distorting subsidies in areas where developing countries have a comparative advantage – as in agriculture, processed foods, textiles and clothing, and light manufactures" (Kohler, 2002).

The fact that strong voices are now raising these issues gives grounds for optimism. However, in today's interdependent world economy, the discussion of market access should be accompanied by consideration of other modalities which help shape developing-country participation in the trading system: in particular, and as discussed in detail in Part Two of this TDR, implementation of the Work Programme must go hand in hand with addressing the danger of excessive competition in traditional labour-intensive manufactures and of FDI linked to international production chains; the downward trend in commodity prices and the danger that a fallacy of composition might extend to other less traditional exports; and the growing gap between trade flows and domestic value added, including the difficulties of upgrading that this implies. A basic challenge is to connect negotiations to these realities. This means making a balanced assessment of what developing countries have gained and lost from the Uruguay Round agreements, how they expect their position in the trading system to evolve - particularly with respect to market access in areas of greatest interest to them – and what policy options they consider necessary to retain (or regain) to ensure that their fuller participation in the trading system is consistent with their wider development goals.

But progress will also require some new thinking on the nature and scope of the negotiations. The point has been made that these need to be "rebalanced" in the sense that developing countries should get greater market access without their policy space being curtailed.

The modalities for such a rebalancing remain to be determined. For some, only strong opt-out clauses can provide the room for developing countries to participate effectively in the trading system (Rodrik, 2001). This, however, clearly runs the danger of undermining multilateral rules and providing developing countries with too little leverage in negotiations. For others, including some strong advocates of free trade, a scaling back of the reach of the WTO to refocus on core trade issues would be desirable (Panagariya, 2000). As suggested in this *TDR*, making special and differential treatment a consistent component of the rules-based system provides, along with stronger regional arrangements, the potential to rebalance the system in the interests of developing countries.

Trade negotiations are, of course, only one facet of rebalancing the trading system to the benefit of developing countries: faster growth in the industrial countries will be needed in support of greater access to their markets; improved access to technologies will be required in middle-income developing countries both to improve their own growth prospects and to free up markets in labour-intensive activities; and access to adequate short-term financing will be needed to help countries manage external shocks and disturbances without damaging trade prospects. All these issues point to the importance of policy coherence in the functioning of the trading system.

Notes

- 1 With the exception of the Agreements on Government Procurement and Civil Aircraft.
- 2 All told, there are now some 155 such provisions in the WTO agreements (WTO, 2001a).
- 3 A number of complex technical questions to be resolved in relation to tariff negotiations are reviewed in Laird (1999).
- 4 See this *TDR*, chapter IV, and references therein.
- 5 For a similar analysis, see also McCalman (2001: 161–186).
- 6 For an overview of recent developments and best practices with regard to technology transfer, see the background information prepared for the UNCTAD Expert Meeting on International Arrangements for Transfer of Technology: Access to Technology and Capacity-building, Geneva, 27–29 June 2001 (www.unctad.org/en/special).
- 7 This should serve as a reminder that, whatever the outcome of the new WTO work programme, it is important that there be a realistic assessment of the time it will take to implement any new commitments, the cost of their implementation, the training and technical support required and some decision on the funding of implementation.
- 8 These were already reduced by 36 per cent in the Uruguay Round (14 per cent for developing countries).
- 9 The first stage of negotiations on services was completed at the stocktaking of the meeting in March 2001 of the Council on Trade in Services, which resulted in adoption of the Guidelines and Procedures for the Negotiations on Trade in Services.
- 10 To some degree, the problem of high trade barriers may be overstated because of the growing impor-

tance of regional trade agreements and preferences, including those between developing countries as well as between developed countries and economies at different stages of development. Examples are: ASEAN Free Trade Area (AFTA), Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) grouping, Central American Common Market (CACM), Canada-Chile Free Trade Agreement, Caribbean Community (CARICOM), Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA), Southern Common Market (MERCOSUR), North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) and Southern African Development Community (SADC).

- 11 WTO, WT/MIN(01)/17, 20 November 2001.
- 12 For a list of all the recent TRIPS-related legislative actions undertaken in 2001, see WTO (2001c).

- 13 WTO, WT/MIN(01)/DEC/2, 20 November 2001.
- 14 WTO, G/SCM/39, 20 November 2001.
- 15 WTO, WT/MIN(01)/DEC/1, 20 November 2001, para. 9.
- 16 WTO, WT/MIN(01)/DEC/1, 20 November 2001, para. 42.
- 17 Two further decisions at Doha which were of importance to the dynamics of the Ministerial meeting were: (i) agreement on the waiver to allow the European Union to extend until the end of 2007 unilateral preferences under the Cotonou Agreement for African, Caribbean and Pacific countries the "EU-ACP Partnership Agreement" (WTO, WT/MIN(01)/15, 14 November 2001); and (ii) the decision on the EU transitional regime for banana imports (WTO, WT/MIN(01)/16, 14 November 2001).
Part Two

DEVELOPING COUNTRIES IN WORLD TRADE

EXPORT DYNAMISM AND INDUSTRIALIZATION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

A. Introduction

An important feature of world trade over the past three decades has been the growing participation of developing countries. Between 1970 and 1999 their merchandise exports grew at an average annual rate of 12 per cent, compared to 10 per cent for the world as a whole, resulting in their share in world merchandise trade increasing from less than one fourth to almost one third. During this period, developing countries also became important markets for each other's products: the share of trade among them reached 40 per cent of their total exports at the end of the last decade (chart 3.1). More importantly, these trends have been accompanied by a rapid transformation in the composition of their exports from primary commodities to manufactures, particularly since the early 1980s (chart 3.2). Manufactures accounted for 70 per cent of developing country exports at the end of the 1990s, after hovering at around 20 per cent during much of the 1970s and early 1980s, while the share of agricultural commodities fell from about 20 per cent to 10 per cent during the same period. Earnings from mineral and oil exports fluctuated considerably due to sharp changes in prices, but their overall trend was in a downward direction.

The belief that closer integration into the world trading system would create more favourable conditions for growth in developing countries and allow them to close the income gap with industrial countries has dominated commercial policy in most developing countries in recent years. Rapid liberalization of trade and foreign direct investment (FDI) has been the chosen policy approach, and in many cases this has indeed been accompanied by increased participation of developing countries in world trade, including a rapid expansion of their exports. However, as discussed in some detail in TDR 1999, for almost all developing countries imports expanded faster than exports, resulting in a deterioration of their trade balance. More importantly, their trade expansion has not necessarily been accompanied by faster growth in their gross domestic product (GDP) and by greater income convergence with industrial countries. The share of developed countries in world income (in current dollars) increased from less than 73 per cent in 1980 to 77 per cent in 1999, while that of developing countries stagnated at around 20 per cent. And although the share of developed countries in world manufactured exports fell from more than 80 per cent to about 70 per

Chart 3.1



SHARE OF TRADE AMONG DEVELOPING

Source: United Nations Monthly Bulletin of Statistics database.

Chart 3.2

COMPOSITION OF MERCHANDISE EXPORTS FROM DEVELOPING COUNTRIES, BY MAJOR PRODUCT GROUP, 1973–1999



Source: See chart 3.1.

cent during this period, their share in world manufacturing income (value added) rose. Among the developing countries, it was mainly the East Asian economies that improved their share in world manufacturing income. Their success in combining expansion of trade with growth in income enabled them to continue to close the gap with richer industrial countries. Elsewhere, rapid liberalization has failed to increase exports of manufactures; or where growth in such exports has occurred, it has not been accompanied by concomitant increases in domestic manufacturing value added, but, rather, by rapid expansion in manufacturing imports. The gap between growth in manufacturing exports and income is also visible in most East Asian economies, except the major ones in the first-tier newly industrializing economies (NIEs).

These varying experiences suggest a complex relation between commercial policies and trade performance, and, more generally, between trade and growth, and they rule out an unequivocal causal link from the former to the latter.¹ Indeed, the relationship between trade, industrialization and growth depends, inter alia, on the pattern of integration and the location of countries in the international division of labour. Success in entering lines of production with significant potential for global demand expansion, high value added and rapid productivity growth widens the scope for the exploitation of increasing returns from larger markets, and enhances the role of trade in economic growth. By contrast, concentrating on the export of goods with sluggish global demand and/or persistent excess supply endangers the growth process by leading to terms-of-trade losses and draining investible resources. Similarly, focusing on activities with limited potential for productivity growth can constrain growth once underutilized labour and natural resources are exhausted; productivity growth then becomes the single most important source of increase in per capita income. Thus, to the extent that it is feasible for a developing country to concentrate its production and exports on what can be called "dynamic" products with respect to their global demand potential (market-dynamic products) and productivity potential (supply-dynamic products), the country will be able to reduce the risk of its export markets becoming rapidly saturated as a result of more and more countries concentrating Developing country exports

still rely mainly on natural

labour. Most countries will

need to rapidly upgrade to

and larger economies may

more dynamic products,

need to develop their

domestic markets.

resources or unskilled

their export drives on the same sectors; it will also be able to exploit the potential for long-term productivity growth in the context of export expansion.

This chapter examines the evolution of world trade over the past two decades by focusing on various categories of products and the pattern of participation of developing countries in their production. In particular, it analyses the extent to which these countries have been successful in increasing their exports in market-dynamic, high value-added or supply-dynamic products. It is shown that while world trade has, on average, expanded faster than world income, due to the increased integration of markets, there are considerable differences in the rates of expansion of

trade in different products. Generally, trade in skill- and technology-intensive manufactures has been increasing much faster than that in labourintensive and resource-based manufactures and primary commodities, although certain products in the latter categories have also shown considerable dynamism. These differences cannot be explained in terms of differences in income elasticities or shifts in comparative advantage alone. Policies governing market ac-

cess also appear to have played a major role, favouring skill- and technology-intensive sectors in which industrial countries have a competitive edge over agricultural commodities and middle-range manufactures, which are more important for less advanced countries. Another factor in the varying rates of expansion of trade in different products is the increased mobility of capital. This, together with continued restrictions on labour mobility, has extended the reach of international production networks in a number of products in which the production process can be partitioned into different segments that can be located in different countries according to their factor endowments and costs. Such arrangements have rapidly expanded trade in a number of products such as computers and office equipment; telecommunications, video and audio equipment and semiconductors; as well as clothing. They have also led to a greater involvement of developing countries in world trade in manufactured products. Policies in both developing and industrial countries have contributed to this process. Developing countries facilitated the operation of transnational corporations (TNCs) in their territories, while industrial countries facilitated market access for imports of goods containing inputs that originated in their own economies and were produced either in the foreign assembly plants of these TNCs or under contractual or outsourcing arrangements.

The evidence on the modalities of participation of developing countries demonstrates that with the exception of the first-tier NIEs – which had already become closely integrated with the global trading system and established a signifi-

> cant industrial base - the exports of developing countries are still concentrated on the exploitation of natural resources or unskilled labour; these products generally lack dynamism in world markets. Statistics showing a considerable expansion of technologyand skill-intensive exports from developing countries are misleading. Much of the skills in these exports are embodied in components produced in the technologically more advanced countries, while developing

countries are engaged mainly in the low-skill, lowvalue-added assembly stages of global production chains generally organized by TNCs. Thus expansion of such exports has not been accompanied by concomitant increases in value added and income earned in developing countries. Much of the value added contained in these products still accrues to foreign owners of capital, know-how and management. While involvement in these activities may yield considerable benefits for countries at earlier stages of industrialization by allowing fuller utilization of their surplus labour, it may lead to problems relating to fallacy of composition when too many countries simultaneously attempt to enter these markets, a topic taken up in the next chapter. For the more advanced developing countries, where further progress in industrialization and development depends on rapid technological upgrading and productivity and wage

growth, participation in the low-wage, labour-intensive segments of international production networks may not be an effective way to achieve their objectives.

Since markets do not automatically generate the incentives needed to alter the pace and pattern of integration into the global economy or overcome the impediments to a more dynamic interaction between trade and growth, there is a considerable role for policy. The evidence and the analysis presented here can thus help identify options available to policy makers in developing countries in their strategic approaches towards the integration of their economies into the international trading system, as well as the risks associated with misguided and excessive reliance on foreign markets and capital. Most developing countries will need to rapidly upgrade production to more marketand supply-dynamic products, instead of extending the existing patterns of production and trade. In most cases, upgrading of exports should involve replacing imported skill- and technology-intensive parts and components with domestically produced ones thus raising the domestic value-added content of output and exports. Larger economies, heavily dependent on exports, may also need to increase their reliance on domestic markets in order to sustain growth and accelerate job creation, rather than concentrating on labour-intensive exports in the low-value-added segments of international production networks.

B. Dynamic products in world trade

During the past two decades, the value of world merchandise exports has grown at an average rate of more than 8 per cent per annum. However, there have been considerable differences in the growth rates of trade in individual products. Among the 225 products covered by this analysis, some grew at rates twice as fast as the average growth in world trade, whereas for others export values declined in absolute terms, with declines exceeding 3 per cent per annum for some primary products (see annex 1). Mainly primary commodities, but also some manufactures (notably machinery falling in the SITC 71 and 72 product divisions) registered sluggish or negative growth rates. Varying growth rates for different products have also meant considerable changes in the composition of international trade. These changes, however, have not occurred smoothly. There has been considerable year-to-year volatility in growth rates around the trend, and sharp

structural breaks in the long-term trend. Such variations have differed significantly for different products, with some showing greater stability and predictability over time than others.

Both longer-term trends and short-term variations in growth rates of exports show the combined effects of changes in prices and volumes. These are not unrelated; given the factors determining the aggregate world demand for a product, excessive supply to world markets tends to depress prices, resulting in stagnant or even declining export revenues. This phenomenon is known to be particularly important for primary commodities, since for most manufactures shortage of demand often, though not always, leads to a relatively quick adjustment in the volumes supplied rather than to a sharp drop in prices. This issue will be addressed in the next chapter in the context of fallacy of composition and terms of

EXPORT VALUE GROWTH AND SHARE IN TOTAL EXPORTS^a OF THE 20 MOST MARKET-DYNAMIC PRODUCTS, 1980–1998

(Per cent)

SITC code	Product group	Average annual export value growth 1980–1998	Share in total world exports		Share in total exports from developing countries	
			1980	1998	1980	1998
776	Transistors and semiconductors	16.3	1.0	4.0	1.9	7.7
752	Computers	15.0	0.9	3.4	0.2	5.0
759	Parts of computers and office machines	14.6	0.7	2.3	0.3	3.6
871	Optical instruments	14.1	0.1	0.3	0.0	0.3
553	Perfumery and cosmetics	13.3	0.2	0.5	0.1	0.2
261	Silk	13.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
846	Knitted undergarments	13.1	0.3	0.6	0.8	1.4
893	Plastic articles	13.1	0.6	1.2	0.6	1.1
771	Electric power machinery	12.9	0.3	0.6	0.2	0.8
898	Musical instruments and records	12.6	0.3	0.7	0.2	0.5
612	Leather manufactures	12.4	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.2
111	Non-alcoholic beverages	12.2	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1
872	Medical instruments	12.1	0.2	0.4	0.1	0.2
773	Electricity distribution equipment	12.0	0.4	0.7	0.3	1.0
764	Telecommunications equipment, and parts		1.5	3.0	1.7	2.9
844	Textile undergarments	11.9	0.2	0.3	0.8	0.8
048	Cereal preparations	11.9	0.2	0.4	0.1	0.2
655	Knitted fabrics	11.7	0.2	0.3	0.1	0.6
541	Pharmaceutical products	11.6	1.1	2.0	0.4	0.6
778	Electrical machinery	11.5	1.1	1.7	0.7	1.5
	20 most dynamic products	12.9	9.5	22.6	14.1	28.7
	Memo item:					
	World exports ^b	8.4				
	Developing country exports ^b	11.3	15.4	24.3		

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (UN/DESA), Commodity Trade Statistics database.

Note: SITC code numbers refer to *Standard International Trade Classification, Revision 2.* For export value growth rates of other product groups, see annex 1.

a Excluding fuels.

b Total of all product groups listed in annex 1.

trade. Here the analysis of market dynamism of products is concerned with export earnings rather than export volumes, since, for most products, separate volume and price data are not available. However, readily available evidence suggests that the ranking of products would remain largely unchanged if growth rates of products in world exports could be calculated on the basis of constant rather than current prices (see annex 2). Table 3.1 shows the trend growth rates for the period 1980–1998 of the 20 most dynamic products in world trade.² Most of these products fall into four categories:

- electronic and electrical goods (SITC 75, 76, 77);
- textiles and labour-intensive products, particularly clothing (SITC 61, 65, 84);

Table 3.1

- finished products from industries that require high research and development (R&D) expenditures and are characterized by high technological complexity and/or economies of scale (SITC 5, 87); and
- primary commodities including silk, nonalcoholic beverages and cereals (SITC 261, 111, 048).

The fastest growing category of products, electronic and electrical goods, also accounts for a sizeable share in world exports; in this category, the three fastest growing product groups (transistors and semiconductors; computers; and parts of computers and office machines) alone increased their share in world exports almost four times, from 2.6 per cent in 1980 to 9.7 per cent in 1998. Taken together, the share in world exports of the seven groups of electronic and electrical products included in table 3.1 almost tripled to reach about 16 per cent in 1998. By contrast, the share in world exports of dynamic primary commodities is small, which suggests that their strong growth over the past two decades has been due, at least partly, to the fact that they started from a low base.

These fastest growing products have all shown yearly variations around their trend growth rates. Such variations reflect fluctuations and shifts in the determinants of trade in different products such as growth in global income, product innovation and policies affecting market access and integration, including international production networks (discussed in the next section). In general, the most market-dynamic manufactures, with high shares in world trade, show smaller variations around their trend values than less dynamic manufactures and primary commodities. Accordingly, for such products, current export values are better predicted by their past values than they are for less dynamic products. By contrast, the vast majority of those products for which export values are least predictable on the basis of their past behaviour also ranks low in terms of market dynamism.

However, all products have occasionally shown large deviations from their trend growth rates. Certain non-fuel primary commodities experienced their fastest rates of growth in export values in 1987 and 1988, years of rapid and synchronized expansion in the major industrialized countries; yet many others registered their lowest growth rates in 1997 and 1998, during the East Asian crisis. In both instances, sharp swings in commodity prices appear to have played a key role. Most of the dynamic manufactures also experienced their fastest rates of growth during the period 1986–1988, and their slowest growth rates during the 1980-1982 recession in the major industrialized countries. There is also evidence to suggest that a structural break occurred during the period 1986-1988 in the longer-term trends of export values of both non-fuel primary commodities and manufactures, possibly reflecting the shift in some major developing countries towards export-oriented strategies as well as the growing importance of international production networks, discussed below.3

The increased emphasis on exports by most developing countries appears to have been associated with a significant increase in the share of dynamic products in their export earnings during the past two decades (table 3.1). However, such products continue to account for a relatively small proportion of their total merchandise exports. The combined share of the three fastest growing electronic and electrical products in developing country exports in 1998 was only about 16 per cent, despite a sevenfold increase since 1980. And the share of all electronic and electrical products in developing country exports increased fourfold, from 5.3 per cent in 1980 to 22 per cent in 1998. Most developing countries which are considered to have been marginalized in the context of world trade, continue to rely on products that are subject to high volatility in the short term and show a declining trend in world trade over the longer term.

Although developing countries as a whole appear to have become major players in markets for many dynamic products, it is only in knitted undergarments that the share of developing countries in world exports exceeds that of developed countries. Developing countries account for only 10 per cent of world exports of products which score high in R&D content, technological complexity and/or economies of scale (table 3.2). In this category, only in optical instruments do they account for about 30 per cent of world exports. The share of developing countries in the total exports of parts and components for electrical and electronic goods is about 40 per cent, while for

SHARES OF MAIN EXPORTERS AND OF DEVELOPING ECONOMIES IN WORLD EXPORTS OF THE MOST MARKET-DYNAMIC PRODUCTS, a 1998

(Per cent)

Rank	SITC code	Product group	Share of developing countries	Main exporting countries (Share)		
1	776	Transistors and semiconductors	46	United States (17) Japan (15) Singapore (10)	Republic of Korea (10) Malaysia (7)	
2	752	Computers	36	United States (13) Singapore (13)	Japan (10) Netherlands (9)	
3	759	Parts of computers and office machines	38	United States (17) Japan (14) Singapore (9)	Taiwan Province of China (7) Malaysia (6)	
4	871	Optical instruments	30	Japan (22) United States (17) Republic of Korea (12)	Germany (10) China (5) Hong Kong (China) (5)	
5	553	Perfumery and cosmetics	10	France (28) United States (12)	United Kingdom (12) Germany (11)	
6	261	Silk	87	China (70) Germany (9)	India (3)	
7	846	Knitted undergarments	57	China (16) United States (8) Turkey (6)	Italy (6) Mexico (5)	
8	893	Plastic articles	23	United States (14) Germany(13)	China (7) Italy (7)	
9	771	Electric power machinery	37	United States (11) Germany (10)	China (9) Japan (9)	
10	898	Musical instruments and records	18	United States (20) Japan (12) Ireland (12)	Germany (8) United Kingdom (7)	
11	612	Leather manufactures	45	Italy (16) Taiwan Province of China (11) China (7)	United States (7) India (6) Republic of Korea (6)	
12	111	Non-alcoholic beverages	22	France (19) Canada (7) United States (7)	Belgium/Luxembourg (7) China (7)	
13	872	Medical instruments	12	United States (27) Germany (12) United Kingdom (7)	Japan (6) Ireland (6)	
14	773	Electricity distribution equipment	34	Mexico (16) United States (14) Germany (9)	Japan (6) France (4)	
15	764	Telecommunications equipment, and parts	24	United States (15) United Kingdom (9)	Japan (9) Sweden (7)	
16	844	Textile undergarments	4	United States (30) United Kingdom (23) France (11)	Germany (9) Canada (5)	
17	048	Cereal preparations	14	Italy (11) Germany (10)	France (10) United Kingdom (8)	
18	655	Knitted fabrics	54	Taiwan Province of China (20) Republic of Korea (16) Germany (8)	Italy (8) China (8)	
19	541	Pharmaceutical products	8	Germany (15) Switzerland (11)	United Kingdom (10) United States (10)	
20	778	Electrical machinery	23	Japan (17) United States (13) Germany (13)	United Kingdom (7) Mexico (6)	

Source: See table 3.1.
Note: See UNCTAD, Handbook of Statistics (table 4.4) for the main exporters of these products within the group of developing countries.
a Product groups ranked by growth in export value, 1980–1998.

telecommunications equipment and parts of electric circuit equipment it is about a quarter of the total value. It should be noted that this refers to shares in gross export values, thus involving double counting of imported parts and components. As discussed in subsequent sections, the picture is even less promising in value-added terms, particularly where developing countries are involved in low-skill, low-value-added assembly stages of global production networks, as in electronics. The evidence discussed in annex 2 suggests that the export values of the most market-dynamic products from the electronics industry have been subject to a higher degree of volatility in developing countries than in the industrialized countries. Similarly, since the mid-1990s, the prices of these products seem to have fallen more steeply in developing countries than in developed countries.

C. Factors contributing to trade expansion in different products

Expansion of world trade is closely related to growth in world output and income. However, the link is neither linear nor uniform across all products. While world trade in non-fuel products grew (in current dollars) at an average rate of more than 8 per cent per annum over the past two decades, the growth rate of global output and income (in current dollars) was below 6 per cent. Moreover, trade in many products grew much faster than global output and income; for some products at the top of the list in table 3.1 and annex 1, trend growth rates were almost three times the growth in world income and output. By contrast, growth of trade in a large number of products (71 out of the 225 products listed in annex 1), including both primary commodities and manufactures, lagged behind growth of global income; indeed, as noted above, trade in some of these products shrunk in absolute terms.

Against this background, a number of questions arise: Why has total world trade in non-fuel products been growing faster than world output and income? Why has trade in some products been growing much faster than in others, and at rates several times the trend growth of world income? What is the significance of these trends for economic growth and development?

It has long been recognized that income is one of the principal factors that determines demand, and that there are significant differences among products with respect to their income elasticity. Differences in income elasticities can be expected to play an important role in disparities in the growth rates of broad product categories in world trade. For example, the relatively low income elasticity of demand for most agricultural products seems to have played a major role in the steady decline in the share of agriculture in developing country merchandise exports (chart 3.2). However, large differences in the ranking of individual products belonging to the same broad product categories according to their dynamism in export markets during the period 1980-1998 suggest that additional factors must have exerted a major influence on their performance in world trade. Although product-specific estimates of income elasticities are not available, it is unlikely that the ranking of products according to their performance in world trade would coincide with their ranking according to income elasticities. Indeed, policies governing market access and international production networks appear to have played a greater role in the differential growth of world trade in different products through their impact on the speed with which markets in various products are globally integrated.

1. Income growth and demand

The observation that growth of world trade in manufactures is faster than trade in primary products is not new. As incomes rise, a smaller share of household budgets tends to be spent on food, which implies that the share of food in world

consumption and trade will tend to decline, unless relative production costs rise. For agricultural and industrial raw materials, demand grows less rapidly than income for several reasons: the shift in main consuming countries towards an economic structure based on products and services that require less raw material input, the development of synthetic substitutes (in particular for cotton, rubber and wool), and

the general decline in the intensity of use of such raw materials in industrial production are some of the main reasons.

Income elasticity of demand also reflects the impact of product innovation on spending patterns. Such innovations can result in sharp increases in spending on certain product categories, once new products become accessible for mass consumers in the household sector and business. In this sense, the more innovative among manufacturers, often (though not always) enjoy more rapidly expanding markets for their products, thereby attaining faster growth. Over the past few years, economic growth in major developed countries, in particular the United States, has been closely linked to the increasing use of information technology products (including computer hardware and software, and telecommunications equipment) combined with rapidly improving technology for producing computers. Indeed, in the United States, the demand for information technology products, particularly new ones such as mobile telephones and personal computers, exceeded the pace of income growth by a considerable margin, resulting in an increase in the share of these products in income, from an average of 3.3 per cent during the period 1974–1990 to 6.3 per cent during the period 1996– 1999 (Oliner and Sichel, 2000). This, together with the rapid development of sourcing from overseas sites (see below), appears to have played an important role in the rapid growth of world trade in such products.

Not only manufactures, but also primary products, differ in their market potential and contribution to export earnings. For example, there are several categories of unprocessed and pro-

There are significant differences with respect to the income elasticities of demand for different products, which can lead to disparities in their growth rates in world trade ... cessed foods that can be identified as high-value products and/or have income elasticities not only much higher than traditional agricultural products, but also in excess of unity.⁴ The standards of quality, safety, packaging and delivery of such products are, in many respects, more typical of modern manufacturing than traditional agricultural products, including basic food commodities. In terms of market dynamism,

this set of products has performed well compared to other agricultural primary commodities: export earnings of developing countries in several of these product categories now exceed their earnings from traditional primary commodities such as cereals, cocoa, tea or natural rubber. Moreover, the rapid expansion of such exports has contributed to growth in agricultural output and total food production in a number of developing countries, such as Brazil, China and Thailand, as well as to rapid GDP growth, for example, in Chile and Israel.

Seven of these food categories have been among the most market-dynamic agricultural products over the past two decades (table 3.3) with their world exports expanding even faster than those of a number of manufactures (annex 1). Table 3.3 also shows that the share of developing countries in world exports is much higher for most of these products than for other market-dynamic agricultural products. 60

2. Market access

Differences in the speed of liberalization of markets can have a significant impact on the expansion of world trade in different products. When tariffs are the main forms of barriers to entry, across-the-board liberalization in the form of uniform tariff reductions is unlikely to result in significant differences in relative market access conditions and, hence, in the rates of expansion of trade in different products. By contrast, such differences can occur when: (i) trade liberalization

involves non-tariff measures (NTMs) applied selectively to different products and/or suppliers; (ii) market access is liberalized in different degrees and speeds for different products; or (iii) selective and targeted contingent measures such as tariff-rate quotas or anti-dumping actions gain importance in commercial policy. All these features were

prominent in the evolution of the world trading system during the period 1980–1998, and hence go a long way in explaining why world trade in different products has expanded at significantly different rates.

As discussed in TDR 1993 (Part One, chap. II, sect. D), an important feature in the evolution of market access conditions was the persistent and, in some instances, growing resort to NTMs by industrialized countries during the period between the completion of the Tokyo Round (1979) and the Uruguay Round negotiations (1994). Voluntary export restraints (VERs), in particular, were increasingly applied to trade in steel, automobiles and consumer electronics. The growing number of NTMs, especially against unsophisticated manufactures, reinforced the prevailing patterns of market access which favoured primary commodities and high-tech products over middle-ground products that tend to gain importance in the early stages of industrialization. This pattern of trade controls remained largely unchanged throughout the 1980s; the little change that did occur only served to reinforce - rather than weaken - the bias against middle-ground products.5

There were two types of response by developing countries. Some of them shifted their manufacturing to products that enjoyed better market access. For example, the more advanced NIEs began focusing more on machinery and transport equipment for export (i.e. products that faced lower tariff and non-tariff barriers). Others changed to production and exports of goods for which they faced fewer market access barriers than other countries, rather than shifting to products that enjoyed better overall market access. For example, some countries with unfilled quotas under the Multi-Fibre Arrangement (MFA) increased their exports of clothing (Page, 1994).

> As a result of the Uruguay Round agreements, changes in the conditions of market access have varied for different products as well as for different importing countries (WTO, 2001d). In general, barriers to trade and industrial products have been lowered more than those to trade in agricultural products, and little has been

achieved in terms of reducing trade-affecting subsidies in agriculture, particularly in the European Union (EU).

The major objective of the Uruguay Round Agreement on Agriculture was to establish a tariffsonly regime, so as to move away from a regime characterized by a large number of NTMs that were non-transparent in both their application and effects. Tariff rate quotas (TRQs) have been introduced to allow minimum access where there were no significant imports before the tariffication process, or to maintain current access levels where the tariffication would otherwise have reduced access.⁶ They allow a certain quantity of imports to enter a market under a specific ("in-quota") tariff and then apply a higher ("out-of-quota") tariff to imports above the quota. The difference between the two tariff rates is frequently large: in those countries of the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) that apply TRQs, they average 36 per cent and 120 per cent respectively. Most TRQs are concentrated in a few products, mainly fruits and vegetables, followed in importance by meat, cereals, dairy products and oilseeds.

... So far, however, policies governing market access and international production networks appear to have played a greater role.

SHARES OF MAIN EXPORTERS AND OF DEVELOPING ECONOMIES IN WORLD EXPORTS OF THE MOST MARKET-DYNAMIC AGRICULTURAL COMMODITIES, # 1998

(Per cent)

Rank Share of among all SITC developing Main exporting countries Product group^b products countries (Share) Rank code 1 6 261 Silk 87 China (70) India (3) Germany (9) 2 12 111 Non-alcoholic beverages 22 France (19) Belgium/Luxembourg (7) Canada (7) China (7) United States (7) France (10) 3 17 048 Cereal preparations 14 Italy (11) United Kingdom (8) Germany (10) 23 098 17 United States (16) China (5) 4 Preserved food Netherlands (6) France (12) Germany (8) 5 27 062 Sugar preparations 25 United Kingdom (10) United States (7) Belgium/Luxembourg (6) Germany (9) Spain (9) 6 31 122 Manufactured tobacco 24 United States (29) United Kingdom (10) Netherlands (16) 7 33 073 Chocolate 7 Germany (16) United Kingdom (8) Belgium/Luxembourg (13) Netherlands (7) France (11) 67 70 8 036 Fresh crustaceans Thailand (12) India (6) Ecuador (6) Indonesia (7) Canada (6) 71 245 Fuel wood and charcoal 41 Latvia (15) France (6) 9 Indonesia (10) Poland (5) China (10) Fresh fish Norway (13) China (5) 10 72 034 37 United States (7) Taiwan Prov. of China (5) Denmark (5) Chile (5) 11 81 269 Waste of textile fabrics 16 United States (22) United Kingdom (8) Germany (15) Netherlands (8) 12 84 037 **Fish preparations** 58 Thailand (20) Spain (4) China (10) Germany (4) Denmark (5) 13 97 112 Alcoholic beverages 10 France (28) Italy (10) United Kingdom (16) Spain (6) 14 101 054 **Fresh vegetables** 31 Netherlands (15) Mexico (9) Spain (12) Italy (7) United States (9) 15 102 091 25 Germany (16) Belgium/Luxembourg (11) Margarine and shortening Netherlands (11) United States (7) 16 106 292 25 Crude vegetable materials Netherlands (31) Italy (5) United States (7) Denmark (5) Germany (5) 17 109 431 Processed animal 48 Malaysia (25) Indonesia (10) United States (6) and vegetable fats Netherlands (12) Germany (10) 18 110 058 Fruit preparations 37 Brazil (11) Belgium/Luxembourg (6) United States (9) Italy (6) Germany (7) United States (9) 122 014 19 Meat preparations 23 Denmark (10) Belgium/Luxembourg (10) France (9) 20 123 024 Cheese and curd 2 France (19) Germany (15) Netherlands (18) Denmark (9)

Source: See table 3.1.

Note: See UNCTAD, Handbook of Statistics (table 4.4) for the main exporters of these products within the group of developing countries. a Product groups ranked by growth in export value, 1980–1998.

b Bold characters indicate high-value products and/or items with an income elasticity of demand greater than one.

While the Uruguay Round agreements achieved sizeable reductions in the use of NTMs, the phasing out period for existing NTMs differed significantly for different products: NTMs in agriculture, affecting mostly temperate zone food products (particularly grains and dairy products) exported mainly by developed countries, were to be phased out almost immediately, but those on textiles and clothing were given a transition period of 10 years, and VERs four years (Low and Yeats, 1995). These imbalances have been reinforced by the unequal incidence of VERs both across exporting countries and products. For example, as of 1992, of the 79 VERs outside agriculture and textiles and clothing, 69 involved Japan and the Republic of Korea as exporters, and they applied mainly to motor vehicles and consumer electronics (Finger and Schuknecht, 1999).

The failure of the Uruguay Round to impose a strong discipline over the use of anti-dumping practices may be one reason why they have become the most popular contingency protection actions employed by both developed and developing countries over the past few years. During the period 1995–1999, anti-dumping investigations increased rapidly, exceeding 1,200 cases, and most of the investigations were initiated against developing countries (WTO, 2001d). Producers of base metals (principally steel), chemicals, machinery and electrical equipment, and plastics have frequently resorted to the use of anti-dumping actions (Miranda, Torres and Ruiz, 1998).

It is difficult to make a precise assessment of the impact of changes in market access conditions on the expansion of trade in different products. While most measures are the outcome of multilateral trade negotiations and are, hence, applied globally, some of the most restrictive practices, such as VERs and anti-dumping, are applied on a bilateral basis, sometimes with effects that work in opposite directions. Indeed the prohibition of VERs in the electronics sector has coincided with increased resort to anti-dumping. In some cases, increased resort to restrictions was a response to rapidly expanding market penetration of imports, while in others liberalization provided the impetus for such expansion.

Nevertheless, regarding broad product categories, available evidence suggests that trade liberalization has been limited and slow in agriculture, textiles and clothing; compared to other sectors, access to markets for these products continues to be much more restricted. Agricultural subsidies, particularly in the EU, have been largely responsible for restricting growth of exports of a number of agricultural commodities from developing countries. Moreover, the structure of TRQs has made market access particularly restrictive for agricultural products that have comparatively high income elasticities. These factors have certainly inhibited the expansion of world trade in agricultural products compared to manufactures. They also go a long way in explaining why, within the group of agricultural products, those with comparatively high income elasticities have not been able to outperform the others. In manufacturing, except in textiles and clothing, differences in the evolution of market access conditions are not large enough to explain the differences in the pace of expansion of trade in these products. Other factors affecting integration of markets, notably the growing importance of international production networks, appear to have played a greater role.

3. International production networks

(a) The development of international production networks

The three product groups with the fastest and most stable growth rates over the past two decades (namely, parts and components for electrical and electronic goods, labour-intensive products, such as clothing, and finished goods with high R&D content) are also the ones most affected by the globalization of production processes through international production sharing.7 Lower transport and communication costs and reduced trade and regulatory barriers have facilitated production sharing, which is generally concentrated in labourintensive activities. These activities tend to involve technically unsophisticated production such as clothing or footwear industries; but they can also involve separation and location in different sites of labour-intensive segments of otherwise technologically complex production processes, such as those in the electronics or the automotive industry (Hummels, Rapoport and Yi, 1998). In such sectors, production sharing allows firms to exploit the comparative advantages specific to the production of particular components, including scale economies, and differences in labour costs across countries. In the electronics industry, components such as semiconductors are marketable commodities themselves, and can be used in a

variety of end-products, such as computers, automobiles and household appliances. This allows firms to determine the location of the production of such components according to their own factor intensity and costs rather than the average factor intensity and cost of the end product.

International production networks involve large TNCs which produce a standardized set of goods in several locations, or groups of small and

medium-sized enterprises located in different countries and linked through international subcontracting; some of the more important areas of international production sharing organized along these lines are discussed in annex 3. In the production of standardized goods, scale economies play a key role, and TNCs seek to increase profits by choosing locations with appropriate combinations of high labour productivity and low wage and infrastructure costs. This type of investment

is highly mobile, as cost advantages can be easily lost due to wage increases or the emergence of more attractive new locations. Another characteristic of this type of international production network is that know-how and technology are usually kept within the

TNCs themselves; they often enjoy monopolistic positions, as high costs of managing and coordinating such complex units constitute important barriers to entry into such sectors. Where international production networks are organized on the basis of subcontracting, the lead firm usually concentrates on R&D, design, finance, logistics and marketing, but it is not always involved in production activities. Such networks are typical of activities where labour-intensive segments of the production process can be separated from capital-and skill-/technology-intensive segments and located in low-wage areas.

It has been estimated, on the basis of inputoutput tables from a number of OECD and emerging-market countries, that trade based on speciali-

International production networks involve large TNCs which produce a standardized set of goods in several locations, or groups of small and medium-sized enterprises linked through international subcontracting.

Know-how and technology

are usually kept within the

TNCs themselves.

zation within vertical production networks accounts for up to 30 per cent of world exports, and that it has grown by as much as 40 per cent in the last 25 years (Hummels, Ishii and Yi, 2001). However, the size of international production sharing at the global level is difficult to trace over time, because international trade classifications prior to the second revision of SITC did not allow a distinction to be made between trade in final goods and trade in parts and compo-

nents (Yeats, 2001). While this distinction is still not possible for most categories of products, it can be made for machinery and transport equipment, which accounts for about half of world trade in manufactures. Trade in parts and components is particularly important in the motor vehicle industry, computers and office machines, telecommunications equipment and electrical circuit equipment.⁸ Moreover, trade in transistors and semiconductors⁹ plays an important role in production

> sharing in East Asia (Ng and Yeats, 1999). The fact that trade in parts and components has grown strongly over the past few years, especially in the electronics industry, suggests that the rapid development of global production sharing has been a crucial fac-

tor in the rapid expansion of trade in these products as well as in the rising share of developing countries in these markets.

The dependence of manufacturing production and exports in developing countries on imported inputs such as capital and intermediate goods is not a new phenomenon. International production sharing constitutes a particular form of input-output relations between imports and exports that tends to raise the direct import content of exports relative to value added. In a sense, it has the same effect as trade liberalization, which often raises the direct as well as indirect import contents of exports by allowing easier access of foreign suppliers of capital and intermediate goods to domestic markets. However, international production networks promote a new pattern of trade, in that goods travel across several locations before reaching final consumers, and the total value of trade recorded in such products exceeds their value added by a considerable margin. Consequently, trade in such products can grow without a commensurate increase in their final consumption as production networks are extended across space.

The increased import content of exports has heightened the importance of the rules applied to determine the origin of traded goods, both as an instrument of commercial policy (regarding, for example, duty drawbacks and quantitative restrictions) and for recording trade flows on a product basis. Rules of origin follow the general concept

that a product has its origin where the last "substantial transformation" took place. In practice, three main methods are used to determine whether substantial transformation has occurred. The first is the valueadded measure, which refers to the percentage of value added created at the last stage of the production process. The second is the tariff heading criterion, whereby origin is conferred if the activity in the exporting

country results in a product classified under a different heading of the customs tariff classification than its intermediate inputs. This criterion is comparatively simple and predictable, but trade classification systems have not been designed with the objective of distinguishing substantial transformation. The third is the technical test, which determines, on a case-by-case basis, specific production activities that may confer originating status. Given that there are no internationally agreed standards, there is considerable room for interpretation and discretion by customs authorities in setting rules of origin. As a result, an importing country can vary rules of origin according to its trading partners and products. (b) Production sharing and preferential market access

The development of international production sharing has often been associated with the provision of preferential market access. While such a provision usually results in trade diversion, it tends to create trade when it is granted in the context of international production sharing. For instance, the MFA quota restrictions have had a crucial impact on production location and expansion of trade in textiles and clothing, particularly in Asia, where countries that had exhausted their quotas in industrial markets shifted production to new locations, using them as bases for exports (see annex 3).

Other more specific arrangements affecting the volume of trade have involved mainly the United States and the EU. The United States implemented special tariff provisions as early as 1964 to encourage the use of its products in foreign assembly operations. These provisions have been

> continued, with some modification after 1988, under the production-sharing provisions of Chapter 98 of the Harmonized Tariff Schedule of the United States. They exempt from duty the value of components made in the United States that are returned to that country as parts of products assembled abroad. An additional provision was introduced in the context of North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA)

to allow duty-free treatment of Mexican value added in textile and apparel products assembled from fabric formed or cut in the United States (USITC, 1999a).

Outward processing trade (OPT) between the EU and its trading partners has been concentrated in labour-intensive sectors, particularly textiles and clothing.¹⁰ The legislation on OPT goes back to the second extension of the MFA in 1982, when quotas for OPT were included for the first time in MFA III. The special treatment of textiles and clothing imports into the EU generally involves application of customs relief within certain import limits, or under surveillance arrangements

International production sharing constitutes a particular form of inputoutput relations between imports and exports that tends to raise the direct import content of exports relative to value added. provided for in the bilateral textile agreements concluded by the EU with a number of suppliers under the MFA. In practice, this usually means a combination of VERs and tariff suspension. It provides a preferential tariff quota on OPT re-imports, applied on a selective basis. The main beneficiaries of this scheme are some Mediterranean countries (Morocco, Tunisia and Turkey) and countries in Eastern Europe, especially the Baltic States. The scheme has been widely used: in Germany more than two thirds of the total trade in textiles and clothing with Central and Eastern European countries involves outward-processing operations.¹¹

Preferential tariffs provided under regional trade agreements among developing countries, such as the Southern Common Market (MERCOSUR)¹²

in Latin America and the ASEAN Free Trade Agreement (AFTA) in Asia, have also had a substantial impact on the expansion of trade in specific products among the countries involved. For example, the creation or consolidation of regional automobile industries in Latin America and in the Association of South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN), respectively, has given rise to substantial increases in FDI and intra-industry trade in these regions. In MERCOSUR, reciprocal preferential market access among member countries is aimed at developing an integrated regional industry and markets for automobiles; temporary protection is provided against non-members, until the industry can be substantially restructured with the help of FDI and integrated into the world market (annex 3).

D. Export dynamism and the potential for productivity growth

As noted above, the developmental effects of production and export of products differ according to their potential for demand and productivity growth. It is generally agreed that this potential is limited for primary commodities. However, there are also considerable differences among manufactures in terms of their skill and technology intensity and productivity potentials.

A classification of products according to the mix of different skill, technology and capital intensity as well as scale characteristics results in five categories: primary commodities, labour- and resource-intensive manufactures, manufactures with low skill and technology intensity, manufactures with medium skill and technology intensity, and manufactures with high skill and technology intensity (*TDR 1996*: 116). Although the skill and technology intensity of a product does not necessarily indicate the productivity growth potential of the sector producing it, the relationship is close enough to focus the analysis on product categories based on their skill and technology intensity (box 3.1).

Trade in all the five product categories listed above has expanded considerably since the mid-1980s. The expansion was particularly rapid for manufactures with high skill and technology intensity since 1993; trade in such products increased about fivefold between 1980 and 1998 (chart 3.3). Trade in labour- and resource-intensive products, as well as medium skill- and technology-intensive manufactures, has also grown faster than total non-fuel trade, but the difference has been fairly small. By contrast, trade in manufac-

Box 3.1

SKILL AND TECHNOLOGY INTENSITY OF PRODUCTS AND THEIR POTENTIAL FOR PRODUCTIVITY GROWTH

The product grouping used above reflects common perceptions regarding skill and technology intensities of their production processes. Since increased application of human capital and technology tends to raise labour productivity, such a classification can be expected to provide a reasonably good guide to sectoral differences in the potential for productivity growth. However, it should also be kept in mind that: (i) high productivity is not synonymous with high skill and technological intensity of production; and that (ii) productivity is influenced by a number of factors in addition to the mix of inputs and technology.

High value added per worker usually occurs in highly capital-intensive sectors or in traditional heavy manufacturing, while value added per worker can be lower in sectors that are highly technology-intensive. For example, in 1999 value added per worker in the United States was substantially higher in cigarette manufacturing, petroleum refining and automobile manufacturing (\$1,944, \$551 and \$308 thousand respectively) than in aircraft manufacturing and computer and electronics (both around \$170 thousand) (United States Census Bureau, 2001).

Since labour productivity is determined by a complex array of factors, high value added per worker does not always correspond to high technology intensity of production. Introduction of new management and organizational techniques, for example, can lead to substantial productivity increases in specific industries, as in the case of the lean production system introduced by Japanese automobile manufacturers. This gave them a substantial advantage over their competitors who continued to rely on the Fordist system of production. The ongoing debate on the sources of the growth of labour productivity in the United States during the second half of the 1990s also testifies to the complexity of this issue. While some stress the contribution to overall productivity growth resulting from the production of computers and semiconductors, others emphasize the large productivity gains that accrue from the use of information technology (see, for example, Oliner and Sichel, 2000; Gordon, 2000).

Total factor productivity (TFP) is an alternative measure to assess productivity and the link between technology intensity and economic performance. On the basis of this measure, sectors can be classified according to estimates of long-term rates of growth in TFP in large developed countries that are likely to be technological leaders (Choudhri and Hakura, 2000). However, this measure cannot be fully applied in the present context because it is based on the International Standard Industrial Classification (ISIC), while the SITC is usually applied in trade analyses. Nonetheless, allocating the products identified above as market-dynamic in world exports shows that almost all of them are in the group of high TFP-growth manufacturing sectors (textiles, wearing apparel and leather; chemicals and chemical products; and fabricated metal products, machinery and equipment), except for three primary commodities (silk, non-alcoholic beverages and cereals) and the group covering musical instruments, records and tapes.



GROWTH OF EXPORTS OF DIFFERENT CLASSES OF GOODS,^a BY FACTOR INTENSITY, 1980–1998

(Index numbers, 1980 = 100)

Source: See table 3.1.

a Excluding fuels.

Table 3.4

STRUCTURE OF EXPORTS^a BY PRODUCT CATEGORIES ACCORDING TO FACTOR INTENSITY, 1980 AND 1998

(Percentage share)

	Share in exports from developing countries		Share in world exports	
Product category	1980	1998	1980	1998
Primary commodities	50.8	19.0	25.7	14.8
Labour-intensive and resource-based manufactures	21.8	23.2	14.7	15.0
Manufactures with low skill and technology intensity	5.8	7.3	10.1	7.6
Manufactures with medium skill and technology intensity	8.2	16.8	26.4	29.6
Manufactures with high skill and technology intensity	11.6	31.0	20.2	30.2

Source: See table 3.1.

Note: For the product classification see text.

a Excluding fuels.

tures with low skill and technology intensity, and non-fuel primary commodities, has grown at a much slower rate than the average, particularly in recent years. Thus there has been a sharp fall in the share of non-fuel primary commodities in world trade, and a strong and sustained increase in the share of manufactures with high skill and technology intensity. Indeed, by the end of the 1990s, the share of the latter product category came to exceed the share of medium skill- and technology-intensive manufactures (table 3.4).

Except for non-fuel primary commodities, developing country exports of all product categories have grown more rapidly than world exports in the same product categories, and the difference has been higher the greater the skill and technology intensity of the products (chart 3.3). As a result, there has been a steep fall in the share of non-fuel primary commodities in total non-fuel exports of developing countries, from over 50 per cent in 1980 to under 20 per cent in 1998. The shares of labour- and resource-intensive products as well as low skill- and technology-intensive manufactures in total non-fuel exports of developing countries have remained largely unchanged, while those of medium and, in particular, high skill- and technology-intensive manufactures have increased strongly; in fact since the mid-1990s, the latter have accounted for the largest share in developing country exports.

Chart 3.4, based on SITC classification at 2- and 3-digit levels, shows that several goods in all product categories have experienced rapid growth in world exports in the past two decades, and, in this sense, dynamism is broad-based. However, all goods that combine rapid growth with a high share in world exports belong to the highand medium-skill and technology-intensive product categories. In developing countries, the products with a high share in total exports have also experienced the highest growth rates over the past two decades (chart 3.5). Thus the main exports of developing countries are concentrated in computers and office equipment; telecommunications, audio and video equipment and semiconductors; and clothing. All these products involve labourintensive processes, which suggests that the increased importance of global production sharing has been a crucial determinant of the growth of their exports.

Chart 3.4

MARKET DYNAMISM OF INTERNATIONALLY TRADED GOODS,^a BY FACTOR INTENSITY



Source: See table 3.1.

- **Note:** Both product groups and subgroups are ranked in decreasing order by their average rate of growth during the period 1980–1998. For some of the product groups listed in this chart, the definition differs from that used elsewhere in this *TDR*. These are: "Computers", comprising here computers and office equipment, and parts of computers and office machines (SITC 75); "telecom equipment", comprising here telecommunications, audio and video equipment (SITC 76), and transistors and semiconductors (SITC 776); and "electrical machinery", comprising here electrical power machinery, electrical apparatus and appliances, and parts thereof (SITC 771–775), but excluding transistors and semiconductors (SITC 776).
 - a Excluding fuels.

Chart 3.5

MARKET DYNAMISM OF DEVELOPING COUNTRY EXPORTS,^a BY FACTOR INTENSITY



Source: See table 3.1.

Note: See chart 3.4.

a Excluding fuels.

Thus, the analysis of growth in exports of different product categories suggests that there are market-dynamic products in all categories, including some primary commodities. However, exports of products from the high skill- and technologyintensive group have grown most rapidly over the past two decades. Perhaps the most striking finding is that the higher the skill and technology contents of exports, the faster is the growth rate of exports of developing countries compared to growth in world trade. However, this does not necessarily imply that there has been a rapid and sustained technological upgrading in exports of developing countries. First, their rapid growth in exports of skill- and technology-intensive goods started from a relatively small base in the early 1980s. Secondly – and more importantly – since the involvement of developing countries in exports of such products is usually limited to the labourintensive processes in these sectors in the context of international production sharing, simple measures of growth in gross export values are poor guides for an assessment of the nature of participation of developing countries in world trade.

E. Variations among developing countries

The main exporters of the most dynamic products in world markets are the industrialized countries. Among developing countries only some of the East Asian economies have managed to supply the world markets with a significant quantity of these dynamic products. Most of the other developing regions do not appear to have been able to participate in this process.¹³

The most market-dynamic products in the exports from developed countries, developing countries as a group, and for regional subgroups are given in table 3.A2 in annex 1. The table shows that the 15 fastest growing exports of industrial countries are among the 20 most market-dynamic products in world markets. By contrast, only 8 of the 20 most rapidly growing exports of developing countries are among the 20 most dynamic products in world markets. While these include the four fastest growing products in world trade, this is largely due to the increased participation of developing countries in the labour-intensive segments of production of high-tech electronic goods in the context of international production

sharing. Similarly, the growing importance of production outsourcing to developing countries appears to be the main reason why products from the clothing sector are among the fastest growing exports of industrial countries rather than developing countries.

It is perhaps surprising that only 3 of the 20 most dynamic products in world markets (table 3.1) are among the 20 fastest growing exports of the *first-tier NIEs*; these are computers, parts of computers and office machines, and optical instruments. However, this is only an indication that these economies do not provide attractive locations for labour-intensive processes in the production of many dynamic products with high skill and technology context. By contrast, 5 items from the chemical industry are among the 20 most rapidly expanding exports of the first-tier NIEs, and finished products of the motor vehicle industry also rank comparatively high. Textiles rank much higher than clothing in their exports, suggesting that the first-tier NIEs have, over the years, succeeded in upgrading from comparatively la-

As a group, countries in

from dynamic exports in

world markets.

South America appear to

have been largely excluded

bour-intensive clothing to more sophisticated textiles.

Computers, parts of computers and office machines, optical instruments, and telecommunications, audio and video equipment are the most important subgroups in the dynamic exports of the *ASEAN-4* (Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines and Thailand). But it is noteworthy that passenger motor vehicles are also among the 20 fastest growing exports from these countries. The most dynamic products in exports from *South Asia* belong to a wide variety of product groups, but there are significantly fewer electronics products than in East Asia. The absence of any product from the clothing sector is also notable.

As a group, countries in *South America* appear to have been largely excluded from dynamic exports in world markets. Only 2 of the group's fastest growing exports are among the 20 most dynamic products in world trade: non-alcoholic beverages and knitted fabrics. Products that are subject to global production sharing are not among the most dynamic exports from South America. The region does not participate significantly in global production sharing because of such factors as greater geographical distance from the developed countries that have been the most active in such activities, high wages compared to produc-

tivity, and inadequate infrastructure. Countries in the region have relied on their abundance of natural resources to strongly expand their primary exports: their 6 most dynamic products are primary commodities, and among the 20 fastest growing exports of South America there is a total of 9 primary commodities.¹⁴

Turning to the experiences of individual countries, a comparison of the shares of the four fastest growing product groups in the exports of the major developing countries reveals the following:¹⁵

• *Electronic and electrical goods* are the leading exports of all four first-tier NIEs (though they are less important in the Republic of Korea than in the others), as well as of Malaysia, the Philippines and Thailand. They also play an

important role in China, Costa Rica and Mexico.

- Textiles and labour-intensive manufactures, in particular clothing, are important in China, Costa Rica, India, Mexico, Morocco, the Philippines, the Republic of Korea, Taiwan Province of China, Thailand, Tunisia and Turkey.
- Transport equipment, in particular passenger motor cars and other motor vehicles, is the only group of finished goods from technologically complex industries that features among the leading exports of several developing countries, in particular Argentina, Brazil, Mexico and the Republic of Korea. However, only in the Republic of Korea do these exports reflect nationally grown production activities.
- Primary commodities and, in particular, supply-dynamic primary commodities are of some importance in India, Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand, Tunisia and Turkey, and are very important for a number of countries in South America and for Morocco.

No doubt, many country-specific factors, including size and resource endowments, have in-

> fluenced the export composition and dynamics of these countries. However, there is a distinctive regional pattern in the different experiences of countries, which suggests that geography has played an important role. Products involved in global production sharing are important only in the exports of countries which are geographically close to one of

the main developed country markets, namely the United States, the EU and Japan. By contrast, they are not significant exports of countries geographically distant from these markets.

However, this does not mean that international production networks are contained within regions. In this respect too, East Asian economies appear to be different from countries in other regions in that their integration in international production networks is much broader than that of countries geographically close to the United States or the EU. Enterprises in East Asia operate regional production networks but they also export to the United States and Europe. By contrast, countries in Eastern Europe tend to concentrate on production sharing with the EU, and enterprises in countries close to the United States, notably Mexico, tend to be included in production networks only with the United States.

F. Exports, industrialization and growth

1. International production networks, trade and industrialization

How are these varying performances of countries in world trade reflected in their overall economic performance, particularly in industrialization and growth? In general, closer integration of countries into the global trading system through greater liberalization and openness is expected to increase the share of international trade in domestic economic activity. It does so by expanding the size of the traded goods sectors relative to the rest of the economy and by shifting resources from protected import-substituting industries – thereby lowering production in such industries – to export-oriented industries. As a result, imports and exports tend to increase at any given level of resource utilization. The participation in global production networks reinforces this process. Indeed, most developing countries which have rapidly opened up their economies in recent years have experienced a significant increase in the ratio of trade to income. On some accounts, such a reshuffling of resources according to comparative advantages yields significant efficiency gains and welfare benefits. However, the benefits are extremely difficult to quantify and substantiate, giving rise to considerable debate over the potential benefits of the Uruguay Round agreements. In any case, these benefits tend to be one-off. What

matters, from a development point of view, is whether closer integration and faster expansion of imports and exports result in a faster rate of growth and convergence of incomes with industrial countries.

The mechanisms linking exports to economic growth and industrialization in developing countries have been described in considerable detail in previous TDRs in relation to the evolution of the East Asian NIEs and to the problems encountered in commodity-dependent African countries in accelerating accumulation and growth.¹⁶ These linkages vary according to the stage of development. In the earliest stage, access to world markets provides a "vent for surplus" for developing countries, allowing them to take advantage of formerly underutilized land and labour to produce larger volumes of primary commodities, the surplus of which can be exported. This considerably helps raise income and activity, even when value added per worker is relatively low, and it provides the foreign exchange needed for imports and investment. The next step is to begin diversification and processing of the commodities for export. However, the possibilities for accelerating development through deepening and diversification in the primary sector are limited. For the vast majority of developing countries, sustained economic growth requires a shift in the structure of economic activity towards manufactured goods. In most countries, manufacturing industries are established initially for traditional labour-intensive products, which are the obvious candidates for the first generation of manufactured exports. As incomes rise and the surplus labour is absorbed, rising labour costs and the entry of lower-cost producers progressively erode the competitiveness of many labour-intensive manufactures. This leads to a new challenge, that of upgrading industrial activity so as to produce more sophisticated manufactures.

This move away from resourcedependent and labour-intensive activities towards more technology- and skill-intensive activities underlies the success of post-war industrialization in East Asia, mainly in Japan, the Republic of Korea and Taiwan Province of China. As discussed in considerable detail in earlier TDRs, this success was based on a mix of trade and industrial policies and an approach to FDI that were substantially different from the ones adopted by a large number of

Evidence suggesting a rapid expansion of technology- and skillintensive exports from developing countries is misleading, since these countries are mostly involved in the low-skill assembly stages of the production chain.

developing countries either in the previous era of import-substitution, or during the more recent shift to big-bang liberalization.¹⁷

Indeed, the evidence examined above suggests that, with the exception of a few East Asian NIEs, which have reached income levels as high as or even higher than many industrialized countries, the exports of developing countries are still largely based on the exploitation of natural resources or unskilled labour. Evidence suggesting a rapid expansion of technology- and skill-intensive exports from developing countries is misleading, since these countries are mostly involved in the low-skill assembly stages of the production chain. The shift from primary products to a first generation of manufactures does not, for the most part, represent a shift towards more sophisticated activities. On the contrary, the production of certain primary products may be more skill-/capital-intensive and have more linkages to the rest of the economy than some unskilled or semi-skilled assembly activities.

This is not to deny that the growing importance of international production sharing in products such as computers and office equipment, semiconductors and communications equipment offers new opportunities to developing countries with considerable surplus labour to utilize it more fully, and hence to raise their per capita income. Participation in such production networks can also create some impetus to development by broadening the range of sectors in which developing countries can base their industrialization efforts. It can indeed be argued that since product-specific char-

> acteristics of production processes allow them to be partitioned into various "slices", it is no longer necessary for producers to master entire production chains and to organize them within single firms, which would be beyond the means of most developing countries. They can thus focus on mastering just one facet of production and a limited subset of all the activities involved in making a final product. This is likely to entail large savings in learning costs and can al-

low small and medium-sized domestic companies to coexist with large TNCs. Given relative factor endowments, developing countries may begin by creating competency in the more labour-intensive components of complex products and gradually progressing to more skill- and technology-intensive activities.

However, the participation of developing countries in such production chains is not without problems and risks. First, increasing value added through technological upgrading and productivity growth in the context of international production sharing may prove to be more difficult than in self-contained, independent industries. Second, growing competition among developing countries to attract FDI in order to enter such markets may lead to problems relating to fallacy of composition and provoke a race to the bottom.

As illustrated by the cases examined in annex 3, participation in the labour-intensive segments of international production chains does not automatically bring the technological spillovers needed to move up in the production chain. There are certainly successful examples of import substitution in the context of international production sharing, involving a move from assembly of imported components to their domestic production. One such example is the development of domestic capacity in textiles and clothing in the Republic of Korea, described in annex 3. Another is the computer industry in Taiwan Province of China, which is the most broadly-based industry in that sector in Asia outside Japan. That economy has diversified beyond core PC-related products into a variety of high-growth market segments and improved its domestic production capabilities for a number of high value-added components, moving even beyond manufacturing into a range of higher-end, knowledge-intensive support services (Ernst, 2000). Similarly, Singapore has been rather successful in targeting specific industries for promotion, and in using TNC-controlled assets in efforts to upgrade.18

However, such success stories appear to be exceptions. Generally, developing countries participating in international production chains are not involved in the skill- and technology-intensive parts of the overall production process. Where the local suppliers' base is developed, it is mainly the foreign-owned suppliers, rather than national firms, that manufacture the most sophisticated key components.¹⁹ This can hinder development of domestic supply capability and carries the risk of the host country getting locked into its current structure of comparative advantage, with its stress on unskilled or semi-skilled labour-intensive activities, thereby delaying the exploitation of potential comparative advantage in higher-tech stages of production. It can be a major problem for most developing economies involved in international production networks. Since they are not at rudimentary stages of development with large amounts of underutilized labour, but rather middleincome economies, which have been successful in early stages of industrialization based on labour and natural resources, they now need to undertake rapid upgrading in order to advance further in industrialization and development. Indeed, this pattern of participation in international production networks for manufacturing exports has been causing concern in recent years, even in some of the East Asian countries which have been more successful in exploiting various advantages associated with TNCs. It has been noted that these concerns relate to:

... the costs to local businesses of the bias towards export-led manufacturing and foreign investment. ... With the partial exceptions of Taiwan [Province of China] and Singapore (which are heavily engaged in 'original equipment manufacturing' production for foreign firms), East Asia's economic bias towards manufactured exports has delivered neither the quantity nor the depth of backward linkages that planners and local capital desired. Except for Taiwan [Province of China], manufacturing exports are still dominated by foreign firms' branch plants with unsatisfying linkages either to the local market or to local firms. (Oxford Analytica, 2002a: 1–2)

It is also notable that most of these countries remain attractive locations for low-wage, labourintensive segments of international production networks for manufacturing exports by accepting a large number of foreign workers who, according to some estimates, constitute up to 25 per cent of the labour force in countries like Malaysia and Singapore (*Oxford Analytica*, 2002a). A similar picture was drawn by the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC) concerning recent efforts in Latin America, where

... many countries that improved their international competitiveness through FDI in manufactures not based on natural resources, generated very weak linkages between the local economy and the export platforms. In general, the lack of linkage promotion strategy was highlighted, especially in the cases of Mexico, Costa Rica and Honduras, where the success in exports has not been followed by a similar development of the local industrial base. (UNCTAD/ECLAC, 2002)

According to the UNCTAD/ECLAC study, efforts aimed simply at attracting FDI through macroeconomic stability and passive investment policies run the risk of locking static advantages inside export platforms with minimal linkages to the domestic industry.

This risk of getting locked in is particularly high where trade flows are based on preferential market access that requires production inputs to be sourced from a developed country partner. Moreover, the increased production complement-

arities between developed and developing countries imply that a greater share of developing country production and exports comes to depend on the decisions and performance of foreign firms and countries. This reduces policy autonomy in developing countries regarding the formulation of development strategies that emphasize national capabilities and goals. Thus the geographic dispersion of production activities may lead to less, rather than more, technology transfer. The spillovers from engaging in subcontracting or hosting affiliates of TNCs are reduced because the package of technology and skills required at any one site becomes narrower and because cross-border backward and forward linkages are strengthened at the expense of domestic ones. Furthermore, when only a small part of the production chain is involved, out-contractors and TNCs have a wider choice of potential sites - since these activities take on a more footloose character - which strengthens their bargaining position vis-à-vis the host country. This can engender excessive and unhealthy competition among developing countries as they begin to offer TNCs increasing fiscal and trade-related concessions in order to compensate for the shifting competitiveness from one group of developing countries to another; it can thereby aggravate the inequalities in the distribution of gains from international trade and investment between TNCs and developing countries.

Indeed, technological upgrading can be more difficult for economies that are used by TNCs primarily as bases for exports to third markets than for economies where FDI is of the market-seeking, tariff-jumping kind. Since the latter form of FDI is more dependent on the domestic economy, it gives the host country government greater bargaining power for using FDI selectively to ensure that it will create spillovers and linkages with domestic industry in the context of a broader industrialization strategy. Most examples of successful use of FDI in industrialization and technological progress, including some of the cases mentioned above, are from countries that have exploited this advantage effectively.

These features of TNC-driven international production networks were noted by Paul Streeten in the 1970s, when the trend first became apparent:

In one sense, the doctrine of comparative advantage seems to be vindicated, though in a manner quite different from that normally envisaged. It is foreign, not domestic, capital, know-how and management that are highly mobile internationally and that are combined with plentiful, immobile domestic semi-skilled labour. Specialisation between countries is not by commodities according to relative factor endowments, but by factors of production: the poor countries specialising in low-skilled labour, leaving the rewards for capital, management and knowhow to the foreign owners of these scarce but internationally mobile factors. The situation is equivalent to one in which labour itself rather than the product of labour is exported. For the surplus of the product of labour over the wage ... accrues abroad. ... Since the firms operate in oligopolistic and oligopsonistic markets, cost advantages are not necessarily passed on to consumers in lower prices or to workers in higher wages, and the profits then accrue to the parent firms. The continued operation of this type of international specialisation depends upon the continuation of substantial wage differentials ...

The packaged nature of the contribution of the MNEs, usually claimed as its characteristic blessing, is in this context the cause of the unequal international distribution of the gains from trade and investment. If the package broke or leaked, some of the rents and monopoly rewards would spill over into the host country. But if it is secured tightly, only the least scarce and weakest factor in the host country derives an income from the operations of the MNEs, unless bargaining power is used to extract a share of these other incomes. (Streeten, 1993: 356–357)

A strategy of development based on participation in labour-intensive processes in global production networks is substantially different from the successful post-war experiences of industrialization in East Asia, where the location of countries in the international division of labour resulted from well-targeted trade and industrial policies. Such policies were particularly important in the first-tier NIEs, notably the Republic of Korea and Taiwan Province of China, as they moved out of labour-intensive manufactures and into more technologically sophisticated and capital-intensive activities. As part of a strategic approach to FDI inflows, their policy makers sought to maximize the benefits in foreign exchange and technology that they could extract from TNCs, and to ensure that these complemented – rather than substituted – efforts to strengthen domestic capacity.²⁰

2. Trade in manufactures, value added, and growth

The discussion above suggests that the recent success of many developing countries in expanding their manufactured exports and improving their share in world trade, particularly in what appear to be high-tech products, cannot be taken at face value. In fact, the increased import content of domestic production and consumption brought about by rapid trade liberalization, together with the greater participation of developing countries in import-dependent, labour-intensive, low value-added processes in international production networks, implies that such increases in the manufacturing exports of developing countries may have taken place without commensurate increases in income and value added. Chart 3.6 compares the evolution of manufacturing trade and value added in the G-7 countries with a group of seven of the more advanced developing countries (D-7) for which data are available. This comparison is revealing, since the G-7 accounts for almost half of world trade and two thirds of global income, and the D-7 for about 60 per cent of developing country trade and 40 per cent of developing country GDP.²¹ It yields a number of results:

- A significant difference between the two groups is that manufacturing value added consistently exceeds manufacturing trade in developed countries, but the opposite is true for developing countries.
- In both groups, manufacturing value added tended to fall relative to manufacturing trade over the past two decades, but the decline was much more pronounced in developing countries; in the G-7 countries the ratio of manufacturing value added to manufactured exports fell from some 225 per cent in the early

1980s to 180 per cent in the late 1990s, compared to developing countries where it declined from 75 per cent to 55 per cent over the same period.

- In developing countries, manufacturing exports and imports were broadly at the same levels until the end of the 1980s, when imports started to grow much faster than exports, while in industrial countries manufactured exports constantly exceeded imports.
- While the ratios of manufactured value added and exports to GDP remained broadly unchanged in the industrialized countries, in the developing countries the ratios of manufactured exports to GDP rose steeply, but there was no significant upward trend in the ratio of manufacturing value added to GDP.

There are, however, significant differences among developing countries regarding the relation between manufactured trade and value added, reflecting, in large part, differences in their pattern of industrialization and integration into the global trading system (chart 3.7).²² Of these countries, the Republic of Korea stands alone, with a production-trade configuration similar to that of the major industrial countries. In all first-tier NIEs, except Hong Kong (China), manufacturing value added rose as fast as, or faster than, both manufactured imports and exports over the past two decades. Indeed, Hong Kong (China) stands at the other extreme; it appears as an entrepôt, with much of its earnings coming from intermediary services. Its manufacturing value added is only a fraction of its manufactured exports, and the gap between the two has been widening. In contrast to the three other economies in the first-tier NIEs, Hong Kong (China) has pursued a laissez-faire approach to FDI. It is the least successful of the East Asian NIEs in upgrading, but its special circumstances have allowed it to grow and prosper.²³

In both Malaysia and Mexico, manufactured imports and exports exceed valued added by a large margin. As noted above, in both countries exports have high direct import contents due to their close involvement in international production networks. For example, one recent study estimated that in Mexico imports for further processing constitute as much as one half to two

Chart 3.6



TRADE IN MANUFACTURES AND VALUE ADDED IN MANUFACTURING FOR SELECTED GROUPS OF ECONOMIES, 1981–1996

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Nicita and Olarreaga (2001).

Note: Manufactured goods as defined by SITC. Value added data for the period after 1993 was not available for all countries. The estimates for G-7 value added during the period 1994–1996 are based on data for four countries (Canada, Japan, the United Kingdom and the United States) and on the assumption that value added for the G-7 as a whole grew at the same rate during that period as it did for these countries.

a Hong Kong (China), Malaysia, Mexico, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China, and Turkey.

thirds of the total sales of affiliates of United States TNCs in industries such as computers and office equipment, electronic equipment, and transport equipment.²⁴ In Mexico, growth in manufacturing value added has been negligible compared to the surge in its manufactured imports and exports. Malaysia, however, has had a very strong growth in manufacturing value added in the past two decades, in part due to the establishment of local suppliers' networks based on foreign ownership.

By contrast, in both Turkey and China, on average, manufacturing value added has exceeded manufactured exports. Turkey does not participate significantly in international production networks, and its manufacturing exports have a low direct

Chart 3.7



TRADE IN MANUFACTURES AND VALUE ADDED IN MANUFACTURING OF SELECTED DEVELOPING ECONOMIES

(Billions of dollars)

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Nicita and Olarreaga (2001). **Note:** Manufactures as defined by SITC.

A country's growing share

trade does not necessarily

world manufacturing output

in world manufacturing

imply a corresponding

increase in its share in

and income.

import content. However, its manufacturing imports exceed exports by a wide margin, partly due to its high degree of dependence on imported capital goods and intermediate inputs and a growing share of consumer goods imports in total spending. As noted above, China participates in labourintensive segments of international production networks, and the direct import content of its exports of electrical and electronic goods is high. But it also has large traditional labour-intensive export industries with relatively high value added and little direct import content. Furthermore, China has so far avoided rapid import liberalization (except for exports), and its imports of manufactured consumer goods remain low.

Economic size is an important determinant of the degree of trade orientation, and smaller

countries tend to have a high trade-income ratio. However, success in industrialization and the pattern of integration into the global trading system also matter, as can be seen by comparing the relative evolution of trade and value added for the Republic of Korea and Mexico (chart 3.7), two economies that are identical in size (with a 3 per cent income weighting in OECD). Comparing Turkey

with Mexico, even though it is smaller in economic size (less than 2 per cent in OECD income weighting), the Turkish manufacturing value added exceeds its manufactured exports by almost 50 per cent, whereas for Mexico manufacturing value added is around one third of its exports (and imports).

These results also suggest that a country's growing share in world manufacturing trade does not necessarily imply a corresponding increase in its share in world manufacturing output and income. However, comprehensive and consistent data on manufacturing value added are not available to allow worldwide comparisons in these respects. Table 3.5 shows data, assembled from various sources, on the shares of developed and developing economies in world manufacturing trade and production over the past two decades.²⁵ An important observation from the table is that, while the share of developed countries in world

manufacturing exports fell between 1980 and 1997, their share in world manufacturing income rose significantly. In other words, in relative terms, industrial countries appear to be trading less but earning more in manufacturing activity.

Developing economies' shares both in world manufacturing exports and value added show a sharp increase during the same period, but growth in exports is much stronger than in value added. All Asian economies in table 3.5, as well as Turkey, increased their shares in world manufacturing exports, while in Latin America this was true only for Mexico. It is notable that the other major economies in Latin America, notably Argentina and Brazil, which do not participate significantly in international production networks, have been unable to increase their shares in world manufac-

> turing exports. Similarly, with the exception of Hong Kong (China) and the Philippines, all East Asian countries increased their shares in world manufacturing value added, but none in Latin America was able to do so. Briefly, of the economies examined here, none of those which pursued rapid liberalization of trade and investment over the past two decades achieved a sig-

nificant increase in its share in world manufacturing income, although some of them experienced a rapid growth in manufacturing exports.

There is thus little correlation between the growth of exports and growth of value added for any of the developing economies listed in table 2.5. Hong Kong (China), Mexico, the Philippines and Turkey are among the countries that recorded the largest increases in their shares in world manufactured exports, but the shares of Hong Kong (China) and Mexico in world manufacturing value added actually fell, that of the Philippines stagnated, while that of Turkey registered only a moderate increase. It is particularly notable that between 1980 and 1997 Mexico's share in world manufactured exports rose tenfold, while its share in world manufacturing valued added fell by more than one third, and its share in world income (at current dollars) by about 13 per cent. By contrast, the Republic of Korea, Singapore and Taiwan

Table 3.5

SHARE OF SELECTED REGIONAL GROUPS AND DEVELOPING ECONOMIES IN WORLD EXPORTS OF MANUFACTURES AND MANUFACTURING VALUE ADDED, 1980 AND 1997

	Share in exports of m		Share in world manufacturing value addeo	
Region/economy	1980	1997	1980	1997
Developed countries	82.3	70.9	64.5	73.3
Developing countries	10.6	26.5	16.6	23.8
Latin America	1.5	3.5	7.1	6.7
Argentina Brazil Chile Mexico	0.2 0.7 0.0 0.2	0.2 0.7 0.1 2.2	0.9 2.9 0.2 1.9	0.9 2.7 0.2 1.2
South and East Asia	6.0 <i>ª</i>	16.9	7.3	14.0
NIEs	5.1	8.9	1.7	4.5
Hong Kong (China) Republic of Korea Singapore Taiwan Province of China	0.2 1.4 0.9 1.6	0.6 2.9 2.6 2.8	0.3 0.7 0.1 0.6	0.2 2.3 0.4 1.6
ASEAN-4	0.6	3.6	1.2	2.6
Indonesia Malaysia Philippines Thailand	0.1 0.2 0.1 0.2	0.6 1.5 0.5 1.0	0.4 0.2 0.3 0.3	1.0 0.5 0.3 0.8
China	1.1 ^b	3.8	3.3	5.8
India	0.4	0.6	1.1	1.1
Turkey	0.1	0.5	0.4	0.5

(Percentage share)

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UNIDO, Handbook of Industrial Statistics (various issues); UNIDO, International Yearbook of Industrial Statistics, various issues; World Bank, World Development Indicators 2000 (table 4.3); UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database; and UN/DESA, Monthly Bulletin of Statistics (various issues).

Note: Calculations in current dollars. Value-added data are based on the definition of manufactures used in industrial statistics, while export data are based on the definition of manufactures used in trade statistics. However, calculating the share in world manufactured exports based on the definition of manufactures used in industrial statistics yields very similar results for countries for which comprehensive data are available.

a Excluding China.

b 1984.

Province of China recorded the highest gains in terms of their share in world manufacturing income, without concomitant increases in their shares in world manufactured exports. While China had an outstanding performance both in trade and growth, the increase in its share in world manufacturing value added is less impressive than its share in manufactured trade. This is also true for the second-tier NIEs, that have succeeded in improving their shares in both world manufacturing trade and value added in the past two decades.

Moreover, in countries that participate extensively in international production networks through FDI, an important part of the value added in TNCs accrues to foreign firms as profits. In East Asia this is true for both Malaysia (*TDR 1999*: 120–123 and table 5.6) and China (see chapter V).

G. Conclusions

Further progress in

industrialization calls for

a strategy designed to

increase the domestic

value-added content of

exports.

For more than a decade, world trade has been growing, on average, faster than world income as a result of rapid integration. However, integration has progressed at differential rates in different markets. While world trade in a number of products has expanded at double digit rates, in some others it has stagnated or declined in absolute terms. To a certain extent, this is due to differences in income elasticities and the pace of product

innovation in different sectors. But it also reflects, in part, structural shifts in the pattern of competitiveness, particularly the emergence of new players among developing countries in a number of sectors.

It is also possible that policies governing market access for both goods and FDI may have had a more decisive

influence over the evolution of trade in different products. While continued barriers in industrial countries have impeded growth of trade in many areas of export interest to developing countries, rapid liberalization in these countries has helped expand trade in skill- and technology-intensive manufactures in which more advanced countries have a competitive edge. The increased mobility of capital, together with continued restrictions on the mobility of labour, has extended the reach of international production networks. This has accelerated trade in a number of sectors where production chains can be split up and located in different countries. Commercial policies in industrial countries have helped this process by granting preferential market access to goods produced by the foreign assembly operations of their TNCs as well as to goods containing inputs originating in their countries. Policies in developing countries have also contributed by offering various incen-

> tives to FDI and encouraging TNCs to operate in their territories with minimum restrictions.

The evidence examined above shows that the benefits of integration and expansion of international trade depend on the modalities of countries' participation in the trading system and on how trade is linked

to domestic economic activity. An important conclusion that emerges is that the evolution of a country's share in world trade is not always mirrored by changes in its share in world income. Indeed, while the share of industrial countries in world manufacturing trade fell over the past two decades, their share in manufacturing income rose. By contrast, the share of developing countries in both manufacturing trade and value added increased. However, this aggregate picture conceals considerable diversity in the developing world:

- First, countries that have not been able to move away from primary commodities, the markets for which are relatively stagnant or declining, have been marginalized in world trade. However, growth in trade in several primary commodities has been as rapid as in some manufactures, and countries that have successfully entered such sectors have experienced a significant expansion in their exports and incomes.
- Second, most developing countries that have been able to shift from primary commodities to manufactures have done so by focusing on resource-based, labour-intensive products which generally lack dynamism in world markets.
- Third, a number of developing countries have seen their exports rise rapidly in skill- and technology-intensive products, which have enjoyed a rapid expansion in world trade over the past two decades. However, with some notable exceptions, the involvement of developing countries in the manufacture of such products has been confined to labour-intensive, assembly-type processes with little value added. Consequently, the share of some of these countries in world manufacturing income actually fell. For others, increases in manufacturing value added lagged considerably behind their recorded shares in world manufacturing trade.
- Finally, a few economies have seen sharp increases in their shares in world manufacturing value added, which have matched or exceeded increases in their shares in world manufacturing trade. This group includes some East Asian NIEs that had already achieved considerable progress in industrialization before other developing economies began to shift their emphasis to export-oriented

production. However, none of these other economies which have rapidly liberalized trade and investment in the past two decades is in this group.

With the exception of this last group, therefore, exports of developing countries continue to be concentrated on resource-based, labourintensive products. Market growth is slow for many of these products, which continue to be protected in industrial countries. While expansion in such sectors can allow countries at the lower end of development to improve employment and income, for more advanced developing countries they offer little, since their productivity potential is limited compared to that of skill- and technologyintensive products. As discussed in the next chapter, a simultaneous drive by a large number of developing countries – especially those with large economies - to expand such exports, and increased competition among them to attract FDI for labourintensive segments of vertically integrated production networks could be self-defeating. For many countries, rapid upgrading into market- and supplydynamic products, combined with greater reliance on domestic markets, appears to be a more viable strategy for the expansion of industrial activity than extending the existing pattern of production and trade. In this process, technological upgrading can play a crucial role not only by enhancing the gains from trade, but also by expanding the domestic market through increases in productivity and wages. In countries located in the lowwage, labour-intensive segments of international production networks, further progress in capacitybuilding and industrialization calls for a strategy designed to replace imported skill- and technologyintensive parts and components with domestically produced ones in order to raise the domestic valueadded content of exports. In most countries, this would require a different approach to FDI and TNCs than has hitherto been pursued.

Notes

- Indeed, neither economic theory nor longer historical experience can confirm such an unequivocal causal link from trade to growth. While the mainstream literature has often focused on efficiency gains and welfare effects of improved resource allocation resulting from free trade, it has not been able to establish a strong causal link between trade and the two main sources of growth, namely capital accumulation and productivity growth. For controversies over the relationship between trade and development, see Srinivasan and Bhagwati (1999); and Rodrik (1999).
- 2 In this chapter no formal distinction has been made between dynamic and non-dynamic products. The analysis uses an ordering of products according to their recorded growth rates in world trade since 1980 (see table 3.A1 in annex 1). A formal distinction would require a threshold; the average growth rate of world income over the same period could provide an appropriate measure for this purpose.
- 3 The evidence is based on an analysis of one-step forecast errors and of a Chow test.
- 4 According to Jaffee and Gordon (1993) and World Bank (1994), these are: meat and meat products; dairy products; fish and fishery products; vegetables; fruits and nuts; spices; and vegetable oils.
- 5 However, there were major increases in both frequency and coverage ratios of NTMs over the 1966– 1986 period: food products recorded the highest overall increase in the frequency index; among manufactures, textiles and clothing, ferrous metals and transport equipment were the most affected products (Laird and Yeats, 1990).
- 6 As the rules of tariffication also allowed for significant increases in tariffs, they remain high even after implementation of the agreed tariff reductions. Moreover, only limited progress has been made in

reducing domestic support to agriculture and tradedistorting export subsidies. The account here draws on WTO (2001d).

- 7 The phenomenon has alternatively been referred to as outsourcing, delocalization, fragmentation, intraproduct specialization, intra-mediate trade, vertical specialization, and slicing the value chain, but it generally means the geographic separation of activities involved in producing a good (or service) across two or more countries. For a discussion of various issues associated with international production sharing, see, for example, Arndt and Kierzkowski (2001).
- 8 These product groups correspond to the SITC classification as follows: SITC 784 (parts and accessories for road motor vehicles), SITC 759 (parts and accessories for office machines and automatic data processing equipment), SITC 764 (telecommunications equipment, and parts and accessories for telecommunications and sound recording and reproducing equipment), and SITC 772 (electrical apparatus for electrical circuits).
- 9 This product group corresponds to SITC 776 (valves and tubes; photocells; diodes, transistors and similar semi-conductor devices; electronic microcircuits; and parts thereof).
- 10 The account here draws on ECE (1995), WTO (1998), and Graziani (2001).
- 11 For a detailed discussion of the OPT between the EU and Central European countries, see Baldone, Sdogati and Tajoli (2001).
- 12 MERCOSUR comprises Argentina, Brazil, Paraguay and Uruguay (with agreements for a free trade area signed with Bolivia and Chile). ASEAN comprises Brunei Darussalam, Cambodia, Indonesia, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Viet Nam.

- 13 For the composition of the country groups used here, see UNCTAD (2000). For a more detailed description of export structure of individual or various groups of developing countries, see Mayer, Butkevicius and Kadri (2002).
- 14 For countries in Africa and Central America and the Caribbean, the wide range of product groups of their 20 most dynamic export products makes it difficult to detect a distinct pattern, due, in part, to the heterogeneity of countries in the regions.
- 15 In this comparison, only the 20 countries with the fastest export growth during the period 1980–1998 and with total export earnings in excess of \$5 billion in 1998 are included. Without the latter condition, the group of 20 countries with the fastest rates of export growth would feature a number of very small countries such as Benin, Bhutan, Cambodia, Djibouti, Equatorial Guinea, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Lesotho, Maldives and Seychelles.
- 16 See, in particular, *TDR 1996* (Part Two, chap. II); *TDR 1997* (Part Two, chap. II); and *TDR 1998* (Part Two, chap. IV).
- 17 For a discussion of policies in East Asia, see *TDR 1994* (Part Two, chap. I) and *TDR 1996* (Part Two). For a critical assessment of big-bang liberalization, see *TDR 1997* (Part Two, chaps. II and IV) and *TDR 1999* (chap. VI); and for import-substitution policies in Africa, see *TDR 1998* (Part Two, chaps. IV and V).
- 18 See Lall (1995, 1998). For a comparison of policies related to FDI and TNCs among the East Asian NIEs, see *TDR 1996* (Part Two, chap. II).
- 19 This appears to be the case even in Malaysia, which has a more developed local suppliers' base in electrical equipment and electronics industry than many other countries participating in international production networks in these products, including Mexico and Thailand (Mortimore, Romijn and Lall, 2000: 71). Foreign ownership of domestic suppliers is also important in the automotive industry (UNCTAD, 2001a, box IV.2: 132).

- 20 See TDR 1996 (Part Two, chap. I).
- 21 The original data provided by Nicita and Olarreaga (2001) were based on the definition of manufactures used in the International Standard Industrial Classification (ISIC). Data in chart 3.6 are based on the definition of manufactures used in the Standard International Trade Classification (SITC); the conversion of the former to the latter required an adjustment, involving the exclusion of processed foods, fuels and minerals. Data for China are available only from 1986 onwards. Without China it is possible to construct time series for manufacturing trade and value added for the period 1981–1996. The overall picture, however, is broadly the same.
- 22 The figures in the Industrial Statistics database of the United Nations Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO) as well as those given in Nicita and Olarreaga (2001) show a strong spike for Chinese manufacturing value added for 1993. This appears to reflect, in large part, the effect of the devaluation of the currency, since value added in chart 3.7 is measured in current dollars.
- 23 For a detailed analysis, see *TDR 1996* (Part Two, chap. II).
- 24 The fact that this share is much higher particularly in electronic equipment – than that of affiliates in other locations with similar labour productivity and average incomes is probably due mainly to Mexico's favourable tax policies for TNCs, preferential market access provisions under NAFTA, and geographic proximity to the United States (Hanson, Mataloni and Slaughter, 2002).
- 25 In table 3.5 the data on value added are based on the definition of manufactures used in ISIC, while the data on exports are based on the definition of manufactures used in SITC. However, calculating the share in world manufactured exports based on the definition of manufactures used in industrial statistics yields very similar results for countries for which comprehensive data are available.
Annex 1 to chapter III

GROWTH AND CLASSIFICATION OF WORLD MERCHANDISE EXPORTS

This annex provides basic information that underlies the analysis of export dynamism in world merchandise trade. Table 3.A1 lists 225 product categories classified in the Standard International Trade Classification (SITC), Rev. 2, at the 3-digit level. The product groups are ordered according to the average annual growth rate of their export value during the period 1980–1998, which is used as an indication of "market dynamism". The table also classifies each product group into different categories according to the mix of different skill, technology and capital intensities and scale characteristics, as follows:

Primary commodities A
Labour-intensive and resource-based manufacturesB
Manufactures with low skill and technology intensityC
Manufactures with medium skill and technology intensity D
Manufactures with high skill and technology intensity E
Unclassified products F

A few SITC items are not considered in the analysis because data for these categories are incomplete. These items are: SITC 286 (ores and concentrates of uranium and thorium), SITC 333 (crude petroleum), SITC 351 (electric current), SITC 675 (iron and steel hoops and strips), SITC 688 (uranium and thorium), SITC 911 (postal packages), SITC 931 (special transactions and unclassified commodities), SITC 961 (coin other than gold coin), and SITC 971 (gold).

Some other items of SITC section 3, namely SITC 322 (coal), SITC 323 (coke and briquettes), SITC 334 and 335 (petroleum products), and SITC 341 (gas) are also not considered because the analysis only covers non-fuel merchandise trade.

Table 3.A2 specifies the most market-dynamic products in the exports of developed countries, developing countries as a group, and the four regional subgroups that are discussed in section E of this chapter. The product groups highlighted in the table are among the 20 most market-dynamic ones on a world scale, as listed in table 3.A1 and also in table 3.1 in the main text.

Table 3.A1

SITC PRODUCT GROUPS: AVERAGE ANNUAL GROWTH OF EXPORT VALUE, 1980–1998, AND CLASSIFICATION ACCORDING TO FACTOR INTENSITY

(Ranked by export value growth)

Rank	SITC code	Product group (SITC nomenclature)	Product category	Average annual export value growth (Per cent)
1	776	Thermionic, cold and photo-cathode valves, tubes, and parts	F	16.3
2	752	Automatic data processing machines and units thereof		
3	759	Parts of and accessories suitable for 751, 752		
4	871	Optical instruments and apparatus		
5	553	Perfumery, cosmetics and toilet preparations	E	
6	261	Silk		
7	846	Undergarments, knitted or crocheted		
8	893	Articles of materials described in division 58	D	
9	771			
10	898	Electric power machinery, and parts thereof Musical instruments, parts and accessories	F	12.6
11	612	Manufactures of leather or of composition leather, n.e.s.		
12	111	Non-alcoholic beverages, n.e.s.		
13	872	Medical instruments and appliances		
14	773	Equipment for distributing electricity	D	12.0
15	764	Telecommunications equipment, and parts		
16	844	Undergarments of textile fabrics	В	11.9
17	048	Cereal preparations and preparations of flour or starch of fruits or vegetables		
18	655	Knitted or crocheted fabrics	В	11.7
19	541	Medicinal and pharmaceutical products	E	11.6
20	778	Electrical machinery and apparatus, n.e.s.	D	11.5
21	873	Meters and counters, n.e.s.	E	11.3
22	514	Nitrogen-function compounds		
23	098	Edible products and preparations, n.e.s.	A	11.2
24	772	Electrical apparatus such as switches, relays, fuses and plugs	D	11.1
25	783	Road motor vehicles, n.e.s.	D	11.1
26	821	Furniture and parts thereof		
27	062	Sugar confectionery and other sugar preparations	A	10.9
28	592	Starches, inulin and wheat gluten, albuminoidal substances	E	10.9
29	761	Television receivers		
30	812	Sanitary, plumbing, heating and lighting fixtures	C	10.7
31	122	Tobacco, manufactured	A	10.7
32	679	Iron and steel castings, forgings and stampings	C	10.7
33	073	Chocolate and other food preparations containing cocoa	A	10.7
34	628	Articles of rubber, n.e.s.	D	10.6
35	843	Outergarments, women's, of textile fabrics	B	10.5
36	533	Pigments, paints, varnishes and related materials		
37	635	Wood manufactures, n.e.s.	B	10.3
38	847	Clothing accessories of textile fabrics		
39	657	Special textile fabrics and related products		
40	664	Glass	В	10.2
41	583	Polymerization and copolymerization products		
42	895	Office and stationery supplies, n.e.s.		
43	642	Paper and paperboard, cut to size or shape		
44	621	Materials of rubber (pastes, plates, sheets)		
45	845	Outergarments and other articles, knitted	B	9.9
46	899	Other miscellaneous manufactured articles		
47	743	Pumps, compressors, fans and blowers		
48	672	Ingots and other primary forms, of iron or steel		
49	774	Electric and radiological apparatus, for medical purposes		
50	842	Outergarments, men's, of textile fabrics	в	

Table 3.A1 (continued)

SITC PRODUCT GROUPS: AVERAGE ANNUAL GROWTH OF EXPORT VALUE, 1980–1998, AND CLASSIFICATION ACCORDING TO FACTOR INTENSITY

(Ranked by export value growth)

Rank	SITC code	Product group (SITC nomenclature)	Product category	Average annual expo value growt (Per cent)
51	633	Cork manufactures	В	97
52	714	Engines and motors, non-electric		
53	726	Printing and bookbinding machinery, and parts		
54	551	Essential oils, perfume and flavour materials	F	97
55	554	Soap, cleansing and polishing preparations	F	9.7
56	611	Leather		
57	749	Non-electric accessories of machinery		
58	941	Animals, live, n.e.s., including zoo-animals	F	
59	728	Machinery and equipment specialized for particular industries		0.5
60	781	Passenger motor cars, for transport of passengers and goods		
61	515	Organo-inorganic and heterocyclic compounds	E	9.4
62	582	Condensation, polycondensation and polyaddition products	E	9.4
63	699	Manufactures of base metal, n.e.s.	C	9.4
64	598	Miscellaneous chemical products, n.e.s.	E	9.3
65	694	Nails, screws, nuts and bolts of iron, steel or copper	C	
66	658	Made-up articles, wholly or chiefly of textile materials		
67	036	Crustaceans and molluscs, fresh, chilled, frozen, salted, in brine or dried	A	
68	894	Baby carriages and toys		
69	716	Rotating electric plant and parts	D	
70	775	Household type, electrical and non-electrical equipment		
71	245	Fuel wood (excluding wood waste) and wood charcoal	A	9.0
72	034	Fish, fresh (live or dead), chilled or frozen	A	9.0
73	831	Travel goods, handbags, briefcases, purses and sheaths		
74	713	Internal combustion piston engines, and parts	D	8.9
75	741	Heating and cooling equipment, and parts	D	8.9
76	656	Tulle, lace, embroidery, and small wares	В	8.8
77	531	Synthetic organic dyestuffs, etc., natural indigo and colour lakes	E	8.8
78	744	Mechanical handling equipment, and parts	D	8.7
79	792	Aircraft and associated equipment, and parts	E	8.7
80	784	Parts and accessories of 722, 781, 782, 783	D	8.7
81	269	Old clothing and other old textile articles; rags	<u>A</u>	8.7
82	874	Measuring, checking, analysing instruments		
83	684	Aluminium		
84	037	Fish, crustaceans and molluscs, prepared or preserved, n.e.s.	A	8.6
85	742	Pumps for liquids, liquid elevators, and parts		
86	663	Mineral manufactures, n.e.s.	В	8.6
87	848	Articles of apparel and clothing accessories, non-textile	B	8.6
88	897	Jewellery, goldsmiths and other articles of precious materials		
89	641 725	Paper and paperboard Machinery for paper and pulp mills and paper manufactures	B	8.5
90	725	machinery for paper and pulp mins and paper manufactures	D	0.0
91 02	892 653	Printed matter		
92	653 624	Fabrics, woven, of man-made fibres	D D	ð.ð
93	634 512	Veneers, plywood, improved or reconstituted wood		
94	513	Carboxylic acids, and their anhydrides, halides, and derivatives		
95	516	Other organic chemicals		
96	273	Stone, sand and gravel		
97	112	Alcoholic beverages		
98	785	Motorcycles, motor scooters and invalid carriages		
99	512	Alcohols, phenols, phenol-alcohols, and their derivatives		
100	665	Glassware	В	8.2

Table 3.A1 (continued)

SITC PRODUCT GROUPS: AVERAGE ANNUAL GROWTH OF EXPORT VALUE, 1980–1998, AND CLASSIFICATION ACCORDING TO FACTOR INTENSITY

(Ranked by export value growth)

Rank	SITC code	Product group (SITC nomenclature)	Product category	Average annual expor value growth (Per cent)
101	054	Vegetables, fresh, chilled, frozen or simply preserved; roots, tubers	А	8.1
102	091	Margarine and shortening		
103	625	Rubber tyres, tyre cases, for wheels of all kinds		
104	786	Trailers and other vehicles, not motorized		
105	884	Optical goods, n.e.s.		
106	292	Crude vegetable materials, n.e.s.		
107	692	Metal containers for storage and transport		
108	737	Metalworking machinery, and parts		
109	431	Animal and vegetable oils and fats, processed		
110	058	Fruit preserves and fruit preparations		
111	851	Footwear	в	77
112	654	Textile fabrics, woven, other than cotton man-made fibres		
113	682	Copper		
114	667	Pearls, precious and semi-precious stones, unworked or worked		
115	532	Dyeing and tanning extracts; synthetic tanning materials		
116	652			
-		Cotton fabrics, woven Tools for use in hand or in machines		
117	695 680			
118	689	Miscellaneous non-ferrous base metals employed in metallurgy		
119	881 282	Photographic apparatus and equipment, n.e.s.		
120	202	Waste and scrap metal of iron or steel		
121	727	Food processing machines, and parts	D	7.3
122	014	Meat and edible meat offals, prepared or preserved, n.e.s.; fish extracts		
123	024	Cheese and curd	A	7.3
124	762	Radio-broadcast receivers	E	7.3
125	291	Crude animal materials, n.e.s.	A	7.2
126	745	Other non-electrical machinery, tools, apparatus, and parts		
127	662	Clay construction materials and refractory construction materials		
128	022	Milk and cream		
129	696	Cutlery		
130	882	Photographic and cinematographic supplies		
131	057	Fruit and nuts (excluding oil nuts), fresh or dried	Α	
132	011	Meat and edible meat offals, fresh, chilled or frozen		
133	736	Machine tools for working metal or metal carbides, and parts	D	6.9
134	248	Wood, simply worked, and railway sleepers of wood		
135	423	Fixed vegetable oils, soft, crude, refined or purified		
136	674	Universals, plates and sheets, of iron or steel		
137	661	Lime, cement, and fabricated construction materials		
138	686	Zinc		
139	697	Household equipment of base metal, n.e.s.		
140	683	Nickel		
141	288	Non-ferrous base metal waste and scrap, n.e.s.	Δ	6 6
141	200 791	Railway vehicles and associated equipment		
142	885	Watches and clocks		
143	005 724	Textile and leather machinery and parts		
144	724 651			
-		Textile yarn		
146	666 522	Pottery		
147	523	Other inorganic chemicals		
148 149	659 677	Floor coverings		
	677	Iron or steel wire, whether or not coated	C	

Table 3.A1 (continued)

SITC PRODUCT GROUPS: AVERAGE ANNUAL GROWTH OF EXPORT VALUE, 1980–1998, AND CLASSIFICATION ACCORDING TO FACTOR INTENSITY

(Ranked by export value growth)

Rank	SITC code	Product group (SITC nomenclature)	Product category	Average annual expo value growtl (Per cent)
151	763	Gramophones, dictating and sound recorders	F	6.0
152	671	Pig iron, spiegeleisen, sponge iron, iron or steel		
153	896	Works of art, collectors' pieces and antiques		
154	522	Inorganic chemical elements, oxides and halogen salts	/ F	0.0 5 7
155	322 424	Other fixed vegetable oils, fluid or solid, crude, refined or purified		
156	424 244	Cork, natural, raw and waste (including in blocks or sheets)		
157	244 782	Motor vehicles for transport of goods materials	א ח	5.7 5.7
158	751	Office machines		
159	693	Wire products and fencing grills		
160	093 056	Vegetables, roots and tubers, prepared or preserved, n.e.s.	A	5.5 5.5
161	081	Feeding stuff for animals (not including unmilled cereals)	A	5.5
162	267	Other man-made fibres suitable for spinning and waste	A	5.4
163	721	Agricultural machinery and parts		
164	718	Other power generating machinery and parts	D	5.3
165	572	Explosives and pyrotechnic products		
166	562	Fertilizers, manufactured		
167	793	Ships, boats and floating structures		
168	035	Fish, dried, salted or in brine; smoked fish	A	4.9
169	673	Iron and steel bars, rods, angles, shapes and sections	C	4.9
170	251	Pulp and waste paper	A	4.9
171	075	Spices	A	4.8
172	001	Live animals, chiefly for food		
173	676	Rails and railway track construction material		
174	246	Pulpwood (including chips and wood waste)		
175	233	Synthetic rubber latex; synthetic rubber and reclaimed rubber; waste and scrap .	A	4.5
176	263	Cotton		
177	266	Synthetic fibres suitable for spinning	A	4.4
178	211	Hides and skins (except fur skins), raw	A	4.4
179	042	Rice	A	4.4
180	511	Hydrocarbons, n.e.s., and their halogenated or derivatives	E	4.4
181	712	Steam and other vapour power units, steam engines		
182	277	Natural abrasives, n.e.s. (including industrial diamonds)		
183	247	Other wood in the rough or roughly squared		
184	711	Steam and other vapour generating boilers, and parts		
185	278	Other crude minerals		
186	287	Ores and concentrates of base metals, n.e.s.		
187	691	Structures and parts of structures; iron, steel and aluminium	C	3.8
188	223	Oil-seeds and oleaginous fruit, whole or broken (non-defatted flours and meals)		
189 190	047 025	Other cereal meals and flours Eggs and yolks, fresh, dried or otherwise preserved, sweetened or not		
191	046	Meal and flour of wheat and flour of meslin	Α	3.5
192	723	Civil engineering and contractors plant and parts		
193	121	Tobacco, unmanufactured; tobacco refuse		
194	012	Meat and edible meat offals (except poultry liver), salted, in brine, dried or smoke		
195	678	Tubes, pipes and fittings, of iron or steel		
196	722	Tractors fitted or not with power take-offs		
197	222	Oil-seeds and oleaginous fruit, whole or broken (excluding flours and meals).		
197	883	Cinematograph film, exposed and developed, negative or positive		
199	074	Tea and maté		
100	074	Sugar and honey		

Table 3.A1 (concluded)

SITC PRODUCT GROUPS: AVERAGE ANNUAL GROWTH OF EXPORT VALUE, 1980–1998, AND CLASSIFICATION ACCORDING TO FACTOR INTENSITY

(Ranked by export value growth)

Rank	SITC code	Product group (SITC nomenclature)	Product category	Average annual export value growth (Per cent)
201	685	Lead	A	2.4
202	072	Сосоа	A	2.4
203	281	Iron ore and concentrates	A	2.4
204	584	Regenerated cellulose; cellulose nitrate and other cellulose esters	E	2.4
205	951	Armoured fighting vehicles, arms of war and ammunition	F	2.3
206	681	Silver, platinum and other metals of the platinum group	A	1.9
207	265	Vegetable textile fibres and waste of such fibres		
208	232	Natural rubber latex; natural rubber and similar natural gums	A	1.6
209	524	Radioactive and associated materials		
210	023	Butter		
211	071	Coffee and coffee substitutes	A	1.3
212	411	Animal oils and fats		
213	041	Wheat (including spelt) and meslin, unmilled	A	0.4
214	044	Maize (corn), unmilled		
215	268	Wool and other animal hair (excluding wool tops)		
216	613	Fur skins, tanned or dressed, pieces or cuttings of fur skin		
217	043	Barley, unmilled		
218	289	Ores and concentrates of precious metals; waste and scrap		
219	045	Cereals, unmilled (other than wheat, rice, barley and maize)	A	1.0
220	271	Fertilizers, crude		
221	212	Fur skins, raw (including astrakhan, caracul and similar skins)	A	2.4
222	585	Other artificial resins and plastic materials		
223	264	Jute and other textile bast fibres, n.e.s., raw or processed		
224	687	Tin		
225	274	Sulphur and unroasted iron pyrites		

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database.

Table 3.A2

SITC SITC Rank code Rank code Product group Product group **Developed countries** Developing countries **Transistors and semiconductors** Computers **Textile undergarments Optical instruments** Perfumery and cosmetics Parts of computers and office machines **Optical instruments** Condensation products Computers Heating and cooling equipment, and parts **Plastic articles Knitted fabrics** Parts of computers and office machines Synthetic organic dyestuffs **Musical instruments and records Electricity distribution equipment Pharmaceutical products** Steam engines and turbines **Knitted undergarments** Passenger motor vehicles **Medical instruments Medical instruments Cereal preparations** Sound recorders Non-alcoholic beverages Polymerization products Telecom equipment, and parts **Transistors and semiconductors Electric power machinery Electric power machinery** Buses and tractors Iron and steel castings Preserved food Medical apparatus Nitrogen-function compounds Starch, inulin, gluten, albuminoidal substances Meters and counters Other organic chemicals **Television sets** Chocolate First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 Computers Computers Natural abrasives Parts of computers and office machines Buses and tractors **Optical instruments** War firearms and ammunition Sound recorders **Optical instruments** Iron or steel ingots and forms Starch, inulin, gluten, albuminoidal substances Office machines Passenger motor vehicles Rotating electric plant and parts Leather Hydrocarbons Raw furskins Natural abrasives Condensation products **Television sets** Photographic and cinematographic supplies Cycles and motor cycles Copper **Electricity distribution equipment** Parts of computers and office machines Other man-made fibres Zinc Non-motor vehicles Household equipment Carboxvlic acids Radioactive materials Paper and paperboard Manufactured tobacco Starch, inulin, gluten, albuminoidal substances Steam engines and turbines Iron or steel wire Passenger motor vehicles Medical apparatus Organo-inorganic compounds Wool and animal hair

LEADING MARKET-DYNAMIC PRODUCTS BY EXPORTING REGION, RANKED BY AVERAGE ANNUAL EXPORT VALUE GROWTH, 1980–1998

Table 3.A2 (concluded)

LEADING MARKET-DYNAMIC PRODUCTS BY EXPORTING REGION, RANKED BY AVERAGE ANNUAL EXPORT VALUE GROWTH, 1980-1998

Rank	SITC code	Product group	Rank	SITC code	Product group
		South Asia			South America
1	761	Television sets	1	245	Fuel wood and charcoal
2	752	Computers	2	682	Copper
3	582	Condensation products	3	292	Crude vegetable materials
4	674	Iron or steel universals, plates and sheets	4	098	Preserved food
5	515	Organo-inorganic compounds	5	014	Meat preparations
6	655	Knitted fabrics	6	121	Unmanufactured tobacco
7	266	Synthetic fibres for spinning	7	524	Radioactive materials
8	672	Iron or steel ingots and forms	8	716	Rotating electric plant and parts
9	871	Optical instruments	9	678	Iron or steel tubes, pipes and fittings
10	759	Parts of computers and office machines	10	812	Plumbing, heating, and lighting equipment
11	673	Iron and steel bars and rods	11	523	Other inorganic chemicals
12	513	Carboxylic acids	12	111	Non-alcoholic beverages
13	661	Lime, cement and building products	13	845	Knitted outergarments
14	583	Polymerization products	14	951	War firearms and ammunition
15	514	Nitrogen-function compounds	15	713	Internal combustion piston engines and parts
16	277	Natural abrasives	16	045	Unmilled cereals
17	511	Hydrocarbons	17	671	Pig iron
18	683	Nickel	18	046	Wheat meal or flour
19	898	Musical instruments and records	19	551	Essential oils, perfume and flavour materials
20	781	Passenger motor vehicles	20	655	Knitted fabrics

Source: See table 3.A1. Note: The product groups highlighted are among the 20 most market-dynamic ones on a world scale, as listed in table 3.A1 of this annex and table 3.1 in the main text.

UNITED STATES TRADE PRICES AND DYNAMIC PRODUCTS

This annex uses the data available on United States export and import prices to assess the extent to which the results reported in section B on dynamic products change when exports are measured at constant prices. The United States Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) began developing and publishing annual indices for import and export prices for United States merchandise and services trade in 1989 (monthly indices have been published since January 1993). In preparing these, the BLS has tried to ensure that the prices used refer to products of unchanged quality in terms of technical specification. Where there are significant changes in specification, an adjustment is made to ensure that "the index reflects only actual or 'pure' price changes and is not moved by quality changes" (BLS, 1997: 156).

Chart 3.A1 shows the evolution of United States export and import price indices for four of the most dynamic products in world markets (see section B and annex 1).¹ Of these, import prices of both computers, and parts of computers and office machines have been more volatile than their export prices, and they showed a steep decline during the period 1995–1998. Similarly, for telecommunications equipment, the import price index declined between 1981 and 1985, recovered sharply in subsequent years, and again fell at a steeper rate than export prices after 1995. For such items as transistors and semiconductors, import and export price indices moved more or less together on a downward trend until 1995, but thereafter the import price index fell considerably more sharply than the export price index.

An examination of United States trade statistics suggests that the export price index can be taken as a proxy for prices in trade among developed countries, and the import price index as a proxy for developing countries' export prices. In 1998, in value terms, developing countries accounted for about two thirds of total United States imports of computers, parts of computers and office machines, and transistors and semiconductors, and for about 60 per cent of United States imports of telecommunications equipment. Two thirds of total United States computer exports and exports of parts of computers and office machines went to developed countries, which were also the destination for about half of all United States exports of telecommunications equipment, and one fourth of its exports of transistors and semiconductors; of the latter products, over 70 per cent went to developing countries. Using the United States import prices as a proxy, the evidence presented in chart 3.A1 suggests that developing country export prices for the four dynamic products have been subject to a higher degree of volatility over the past two decades, and that they also experienced steeper falls after 1995 than the export and import prices of the same products traded among developed countries.

The BLS data do not allow for a comprehensive estimation of export growth in constant prices.

UNITED STATES IMPORT AND EXPORT PRICE INDICES FOR SELECTED ELECTRONICS PRODUCTS, 1980–2000



(Index numbers, 1995 = 100)

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on data from the United States Department of Labor (www.bls.gov/ datahome.htm).

The available data show that there have been sharp declines in both export and import prices of computers and office equipment (SITC 75). The steepest decline in this product division was in the import price index of computers, which steadily fell from 163 in 1985 to 50 in 2000. Prices of telecommunications, audio and video equipment (SITC 76), and electrical machinery and appliances (SITC 77) also declined. However, the decline was only in their import price index and it was relatively moderate (from 106 in 1980 to 84 in 2000 for the former, and from 85 in 1981 to 83 in 2000 for the latter).² Within the latter division, it declined the most for transistors and semiconduc-

tors (from 116 in 1983 to 66 in 2000). The strongest fall in the import price index after 1995 was recorded for computers, followed by transistors and semiconductors.

These observations suggest that the rate of export growth in computers, parts of computers and office machines, and transistors and semiconductors would dwarf export growth in other products if exports could be expressed in terms of constant prices. On the other hand, they also show that the ranking of products reported in section B would not change significantly.

Notes

- 1 The indices are annual data obtained by averaging BLS's monthly or quarterly data, depending on data availability.
- 2 Tropical beverages is the only other product item at the 2-digit SITC level in the BLS import price database for which the index value in 1980 was higher than in 2000 (98 in 1980 compared to 58 in 2000).

Annex 3 to chapter III

INTERNATIONAL PRODUCTION NETWORKS AND INDUSTRIALIZATION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

This annex examines how international production sharing has influenced the process of industrialization and growth in developing countries. It concentrates on three sectors that have been important in international production networks involving developing countries in recent years. These sectors, however, differ in the way they operate: the clothing sector is based on subcontracting, the electronics sector is governed by TNCs, and the automobile sector is strongly influenced by preferential trade agreements.

1. Outsourcing: the clothing sector

While FDI has played some role, the major form of production relocation in the clothing sector has been outsourcing.¹ Compared to traditional arm's-length transactions, outsourcing entails greater stability in business relationships and better provision of information in the form of detailed instructions and specifications. The leading actors in such inter-firm networks, based on a contractual relationship, are large retailers of standardized products and brand-name merchandisers of private label products. While the former tend to rely on global production networks based on agreements to purchase the final product from a local producer (full package subcontracting), the latter tend to create regional production networks, where the leading firm delivers semi-finished products to a subcontractor and buys back the finished product (assembly subcontracting).

Industrialization in many developing countries has focused on textiles and clothing. As a labour-intensive sector, clothing provides significant job opportunities in labour-abundant economies which have a comparative advantage due to lower wages. Moreover, for over 20 years the quota regulations of the Multi-Fibre Arrangement (MFA) have enabled latecomers to access markets for clothing and textiles once competing countries have filled their MFA quotas. More recently, improvements in production and communication

technologies and falling transport costs have enabled geographical separation of the labour-intensive segments from the skill- and capital-intensive segments of the manufacturing process in textiles and clothing. For example, while growing automation has increased the capital-intensity of the preassembling stages of the production process, the assembling stages have remained relatively labour-intensive. As a result, it has become both technically feasible and economically profitable for high-

wage country manufacturers to relocate their assembling stages of production to low-wage countries and to re-import the end products for domestic sale or for export to third markets.

The benefits of international production sharing in clothing for technology transfer and industrialization in developing countries have been uneven. They vary, in particular, according to whether outsourcing involves full-package agreements or simple assembly subcontracting. For example, the East Asian economies have gone through a sequence, from assembly to full-package operations and, in some cases, to original brand manufacturing; in Mexico there has been an ongoing transition from assembly to a more full-package type of production, favoured by regulations under NAFTA; and the Caribbean countries have continued to perform labour-intensive assembly operations that generate few benefits for their local economies, except low-wage employment (ECLAC, 1999).

The first-tier NIEs in East Asia were the first to establish production facilities under outsourcing agreements with large United States retailers and brand-name merchandisers. Local producers conducted simple assembly activities for a short period of time before moving rapidly to a system of brand-name subcontracting, whereby they produced according to designs specified by the buyer. Many firms proceeded further to original brandname manufacturing. This was facilitated by a number of factors, including the specialization of East Asian exporters in a wide array of fabrics

The benefits of international production sharing in clothing for technology transfer and industrialization vary according to whether outsourcing involves fullpackage agreements or simple assembly subcontracting.

favoured by women's wear branded marketers, and the geographical distance from the United States which made the use of United States textiles impractical. As trade regulations in destination markets became increasingly restrictive, and rising costs and appreciating exchange rates began to constrain the competitiveness of local producers, many firms in the first-tier NIEs started to concentrate on skill-intensive activities and to outsource the labour-intensive operations of clothing produc-

tion to their lesser developed neighbours where wages were lower. Social and cultural factors (such as a common language) appear to have been important in their choice of countries for relocation.

Outsourcing, together with the quota advantages of the new assembly sites, has given rise to a triangular manufacturing system, whereby firms of the first-tier NIEs export directly to the United States from their lower-wage sites in neighbouring countries. Thus the first-tier NIEs have sustained their involvement in world trade in textiles and clothing through industrial upgrading: from cheap standardized goods to expensive differentiated goods, from simple assembly of imported inputs to integrated forms of production with greater forward and backward linkages, and from bilateral interregional trade flows to a more fully developed intraregional division of labour incorporating all phases of production and marketing. However, since triangular manufacturing involves considerable coordination costs, without further industrial upgrading the first-tier NIEs may face increased competition from those less advanced Asian countries that have the potential to upgrade from assembling to full-package manufacturing.

The East Asian experience in outsourcing contrasts sharply with that of Mexico and the Caribbean countries. The participation of the latter countries in international production sharing was stimulated by the stiff competition that United States brand-name manufacturers faced from Asian producers. They provided attractive locations because of low wages, which continues to be a key factor in their participation in production sharing in clothing. Furthermore, they ben-

efit from preferential market access provided under Chapter 98 of the Harmonized Tariff Schedule of the United States. However, Mexico has a greater advantage owing to the rules of origin of NAFTA, whereby its inputs into goods for export count as North American inputs and, therefore, are not taxed at the United States border. Caribbean countries, on the other hand, operate under the United States production sharing mechanism, which,

while offering privileged access to the United States market, taxes non-United States inputs. The incorporation of competitive Mexican inputs into final products destined for export markets (USITC, 1999b: 30) provides an opportunity to deepen integration, but this will depend on the evolution of competitiveness of the Mexican textiles industry. By contrast, producers in the Caribbean countries have not progressed beyond simple assembly-type processes. After the phasing out of the Agreement on Textiles and Clothing (ATC) of the World Trade Organization (WTO), they are likely to face strong competition from exporters in South Asia and China, which may lead to a race to the bottom in wage cuts and other incentives needed to attract outsourcing contracts.

The outsourcing agreements have had a strong impact on the direction of trade in clothing. The evidence presented in table 3.A3 indicates a sizeable increase in two-way trade between

Without further industrial upgrading the first-tier NIEs may face increased competition from those less advanced Asian countries that have the potential to upgrade from assembling to full-package manufacturing. the core countries of the EU (EU-8) and their neighbouring regions at different levels of per capita income (European periphery, Eastern Europe and North Africa), on the one hand, and that between the United States and Mexico and the Caribbean countries, on the other. In all these cases, except for the bilateral trade between the United States and the Caribbean countries, the increase in exports from poorer to richer countries exceeds that of the

reverse trade flows. There was a sharp decline in apparel imports by the United States and the EU-8 (and later also by Japan) from the first-tier NIEs, accompanied by a sharp increase in their imports from the ASEAN-4 and, in particular, China. There is also a sizeable increase in two-way trade between the first-tier NIEs and China. These findings document both the tendency towards regionalization in the clothing trade and the emergence of triangular manufacturing centred on the first-tier NIEs.

Table 3.A3

BILATERAL TRADE IN APPAREL AND CLOTHING ACCESSORIES **BETWEEN SELECTED TRADING PARTNERS, 1980–1998**

(Percentage shares in total world exports)

	1980	1985	1990	1995	1998
Exports of EU-8 to:					
EU-8 European periphery Eastern Europe First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 China North Africa	26.2 1.5 0.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.3	17.0 1.1 0.2 0.3 0.0 0.0 0.2	17.5 2.3 0.3 0.7 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.3	13.1 2.3 1.0 1.1 0.0 0.0 0.4	12.4 2.4 1.1 0.6 0.0 0.0 0.5
Imports of EU-8 from:	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.4	0.5
European periphery Eastern Europe First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 China North Africa	3.3 0.8 9.3 1.0 0.0 1.3	5.4 0.5 5.2 0.7 0.6 1.0	6.8 0.7 4.8 1.9 0.9 1.8	6.2 4.2 2.6 1.7 1.5 2.0	5.6 4.6 2.0 1.3 1.5 1.9
Exports of United States to:					
First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 China Mexico Caribbean	0.1 0.0 0.0 0.5 0.7	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.4 0.6	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.4 0.8	0.1 0.0 0.0 0.9 1.7	0.0 0.0 0.0 1.5 2.2
Imports of United States from:					
First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 China Mexico Caribbean	11.8 0.5 0.0 0.0 0.0	17.9 1.8 1.2 0.5 0.8	10.9 2.1 1.1 0.1 0.2	6.2 2.8 2.1 1.8 0.7	5.6 3.6 2.2 3.8 0.6
Exports of Japan to:					
First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 China	0.1 0.0 0.0	0.2 0.0 0.0	0.1 0.0 0.0	0.1 0.0 0.1	0.1 0.0 0.0
Imports of Japan from:					
First-tier NIEs ASEAN-4 China	2.2 0.1 0.0	2.4 0.0 0.8	3.4 0.4 1.3	1.7 0.7 5.0	0.7 0.4 4.4
Exports of first-tier NIEs to:					
China	0.0	0.1	0.3	0.6	1.2
Imports of first-tier NIEs from: China	0.0	0.6	4.7	4.9	6.1

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database.

Note: Data in this table relates to SITC 84. The composition of the regional/subregional groups is as follows:

EU-8: Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Italy, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, United Kingdom.

European periphery: Greece, Ireland, Portugal, Spain, Turkey. *Eastern Europe:* Bulgaria, Czech Republic (1995 and 1998), Czechoslovakia (1980–1990), Estonia (1995 and 1998), Hungary, Latvia (1995 and 1998), Lithuania (1995 and 1998), Poland, Romania, Slovakia (1995 and 1998), Slovenia. *Caribbean*: Antigua and Barbuda, Aruba, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, British Virgin Islands, Costa Rica, Dominica, Dominican Republic, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Guyana, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Montserrat, Netherlands Antilles, Nicaragua, Panama, St Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Trinidad and Tobago. First-tier NIEs: Hong Kong (China), Republic of Korea, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China. ASEAN-4: Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand.

North Africa: Egypt, Morocco, Tunisia.

2. Production networks driven by TNCs: the electronics industry

The electronics industry is arguably the most globalized of all industries. Trade in electronics products is underpinned by an increasing geographic dispersion of TNC-driven production networks. Developing economies, notably in East Asia, have been playing a growing role in such networks, and electronics products now account for a significant proportion of their exports. They therefore provide an interesting case to assess the scope for industrial upgrading in the context of international production networks.

The electronics industry is the single most important sector for investment by both Japanese and United States TNCs in East Asia; during the early 1990s it accounted for about 45 per cent of the total manufacturing FDI of Japan and 25 per cent of that of the United States (Ernst and Ravenhill, 1999: 36). United States

producers of semiconductors and computer equipment started to invest in export-oriented, labourintensive assembly production in East Asia in the late 1960s, taking advantage of the low cost of labour there. Subsequently, United States producers and mass merchandisers of household appliances started to outsource an increasing variety of such products to independent suppliers in East Asia. As discussed in detail in *TDR 1996*, export-oriented Japanese TNCs began to shift their production bases offshore in the mid-1980s as they came under heavy pressure from a rising yen and increased protectionist tendencies in other major industrialized countries. The East Asian countries offered attractive locations because of their relatively low labour costs, high levels of education and skills, and good physical infrastructure, and because exports from these countries did not face the same increase in protectionist barriers as exports from Japan.

There appear to be significant differences in the way Japanese and United States TNCs organize their production networks in East Asia. Even though there is little detailed comparative empirical evidence, there appear to be significant differences in the way Japanese and United States TNCs organize their production networks in East Asia, particularly with regard to the location of management, the sourcing of components and capital goods, the replication of production networks,

and the motive for investing abroad (Belderbos, Capannelli and Fukao, 2001; Ernst and Ravenhill, 1999).

The traditional Japanese corporate management system relies much more on intra-firm cooperative arrangements within vertically integrated conglomerates (*keiretsu*) than the United States management system, which relies on marketbased relationships with relatively more independ-

ent affiliates. Consequently, Japanese affiliates are less likely to employ local managers or local personnel in senior technical tasks than their United States counterparts. For the same reason, Japanese companies are also more reluctant to transfer re-

search and development (R&D) activities to overseas subsidiaries. High coordination costs and slow interaction between producers and customers are major drawbacks of the Japanese system. However, initially these did not present serious problems, since Japanese investment in East Asia concentrated on lower-end consumer electronics (such as television sets and household appliances) and re-

lated standardized components that do not require close interaction with customers yet allow significant benefits from scale economies. Investments of United States TNCs, by contrast, have concentrated on integrated circuits and products related to personal computers (PCs) that are highly differentiated and thus require close interaction with customers. However, following the liberalization of the Japanese computer market and the shift by many Japanese companies from mainframe to PCbased systems in the early 1990s, Japanese affiliates in East Asia have increasingly moved towards producing PC-related products as well.

Until recently, affiliates of Japanese TNCs were less inclined to establish backward linkages with domestic firms in the host countries than affiliates of United States TNCs, tending to rely more on imports of components and materials from Japan. This was partly because of their more hierarchical and centralized management structure. Japanese FDI in the export-oriented electronics sector also started much later than FDI from the United States. Since it takes time to establish relationships with local suppliers who can meet international standards in price, quality, design and delivery, Japanese affiliates tended to procure components from secure and reliable suppliers in Japan. The Japanese suppliers were also able to provide components conforming to specialized inhouse designs that were preferred over the local suppliers' standard designs. However, since the early 1990s, as a result of growing price competition from United States companies in electronic data processing equipment, Japanese producers increased their purchases of end-products in East Asia and shifted part of their production to that region (Ernst and Guerrieri, 1998: 201).

Until recently, affiliates of Japanese TNCs were less inclined to establish backward linkages with domestic firms in the host countries than affiliates of United States TNCs.

Differences in the motives for investment abroad have also resulted in different practices. While United States TNCs have traditionally sought lower-cost production sites, the motive of Japanese investors has often been to jump trade barriers against Japanese exports, such as voluntary export restraints (VERs) or antidumping practices. One consequence of this has been the

development of a triangular trade pattern, whereby Japanese affiliates source components from Japan and export the final products directly from their offshore sites to third markets.

The traditional intra-firm pattern continues to govern the activities of Japanese TNCs in consumer electronics and appliances, but there are indications that Japanese affiliates involved in computer-related products are increasingly moving towards more local sourcing of components and materials, and are becoming more embedded in the host economies. One reason is the development of local production capabilities in host countries. Another is the increasing need to use cheaper mass-produced components as a result of tougher competition, and the growing importance of speed-to-market (i.e. getting the right product to the most buoyant markets on time), for which the traditional Japanese management system was ill-equipped.

These developments have resulted in the emergence of a pattern of regional specialization in East Asia that encompasses both parent-affiliate and inter-firm supplier networks. Of these, the latter is becoming more important, as firms increasingly focus on core competencies and purchase intermediate goods and services from other firms. Although details differ for different product groups, both United States and Japanese firms have concentrated on the same types of activities in the same economies: Hong Kong



(China) and Singapore compete for regional headquarters; the Republic of Korea and Taiwan Province of China compete for original equipment manufacturer contracts and as suppliers of precision instruments; Malaysia, the Philippines and Thailand compete as locations for mid-level and some higher-tech products that involve scale economies; and China and Indonesia (and, to some extent, Viet Nam) compete for low-end and simple component manufacturing.²

The evolution of the electronics industry in East Asia differs across countries. The experience of the Republic of Korea is of particular interest because of its success in becoming the second largest supplier, behind Japan, for a broad range of consumer electronics (audio equipment, television sets, video recorders and microwave ovens), and an increasingly significant supplier of high-

precision components and industrial electronics. Despite this, the evolution of the electronics industry in the Republic of Korea has been described as "truncated industrial upgrading" in the sense that its firms have failed to upgrade certain features necessary for long-term growth and sustained industrial upgrading (Ernst, 1998). Its electronics sector consists of a few large firms that pursue a strategy of massive investment in integrated production systems; they rely on a high degree of

vertical and horizontal integration, and focus on quantitative targets in capacity expansion and international market share for relatively homogeneous products such as consumer electronics and computer memories. This strategy has resulted in the development of operational capabilities in production and investment; but there is a high degree of dependence on imports of equipment and materials, and there has been little progress in knowledge upgrading in product design, market development and the provision of high-end knowledgeintensive support services.

The experience of the Republic of Korea shares certain features with the ASEAN countries and China in the way integration into international production networks has shaped the structure of their electronics sector. Specialization in standardized mass products with important scale economies tends to lead to a shallow involvement in a particular sector of the electronics industry and increases the import dependence of production. Moreover, it provides little impulse for broadening the knowledge base of the labour force. However, the Korean experience differs significantly from the more recent involvement of the ASEAN countries and China in international production sharing in electronics. With Japanese firms shifting from consumer electronics and appliances to PC-related products alongside the United States TNCs, a new pattern of regional production sharing has emerged, giving rise to overlapping and competing international production networks. This development has broadened the options available to the East Asian economies, allowing them to

> supply buyers in different production networks in an effort to amortize their substantial investment outlays and gain economies of scale as quickly as possible. However, it also implies that buyers have a wider choice of suppliers and will seek the best offer, in particular with respect to low-end and large-volume products. The fact that production costs of such products often depend on the length of production runs, creates a risk of overproduction and intense price competition. This risk has become

particularly acute with the recent decline in world demand for products such as semiconductors.

Widening production networks in electronics have also made a significant impact on bilateral trade flows in these products. Figures on trade in parts of computers and office machines show a rapidly growing one-way trade from the first-tier NIEs and ASEAN-4 to the United States and the EU-8 (table 3.A4). This has been accompanied by a decline in Japanese exports to these destinations, and a sizeable increase in two-way bilateral trade between Japan and the first-tier NIEs and the ASEAN-4, as well as between the first-tier NIEs and the ASEAN-4. More recently, China has also become part of this pattern. These results suggest

Specialization in standardized mass products with important scale economies tends to lead to a shallow involvement in a particular sector of the electronics industry and increases the import dependence of production.

Table 3.A4

BILATERAL TRADE IN PARTS OF COMPUTERS AND OFFICE MACHINES BETWEEN SELECTED TRADING PARTNERS, 1980–1998

(Percentage shares in total world exports)

	1980	1985	1990	1995	1998
Exports of first-tier NIEs to:					
ASEAN-4	0.1	0.4	1.4	2.1	2.0
China	0.1	0.6	0.3	0.6	0.8
Japan	0.4	0.5	0.6	1.3	1.3
EU-8	0.4	1.0	2.6	3.8	4.5
United States	4.2	4.2	4.8	7.7	5.6
Imports of first-tier NIEs from:					
ASEAN-4	0.0	0.1	2.0	3.2	3.9
China	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.9	1.2
Japan	0.8	1.0	1.7	2.9	2.0
EU-8	0.4	0.3	0.4	0.5	0.5
United States	3.4	3.8	2.2	2.1	1.8
Exports of ASEAN-4 to:					
China	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.6
Japan	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.8	1.2
EU-8	0.0	0.0	0.3	1.0	2.1
United States	0.0	0.2	0.9	2.1	3.4
mports of ASEAN-4 from:					
China	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.2
Japan	0.1	0.1	0.5	1.0	1.2
EU-8	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1
United States	0.1	0.3	0.3	0.7	0.6
Exports of China to:					
Japan	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.4
EU-8	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.4
United States	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.7
mports of China from:					
Japan	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.6	0.6
EU-8	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
United States	0.1	0.2	0.0	0.1	0.3
Exports of EU-8 to:					
Japan	0.7	0.2	0.3	0.6	0.2
Eastern Europe	0.5	0.1	0.2	0.5	1.0
EU-8	25.7	22.9	20.5	11.7	10.0
mports of EU-8 from:					
Japan	1.5	2.4	4.8	4.5	3.2
Eastern Europe	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.8
Exports of United States to:					
Japan	2.9	3.0	3.0	1.9	1.6
Mexico	1.7	1.6	0.9	0.8	1.3
Imports of United States from:					
Japan	2.5	5.5	9.8	8.0	5.4
Mexico	0.0	1.1	0.2	0.7	1.7

Source: See table 3.A3.

Note: Data in this table relates to SITC 759. The composition of the regional/subregional groups is as in table 3.A3.

that the relocation of production from Japan to the East Asian developing countries and the creation of international production sharing among the latter have been important factors in the rapid expansion of trade in electronics products. A similar pattern of two-way bilateral trade has also evolved since the mid-1990s between the EU-8 and Eastern Europe, as well as between the United States and Mexico.

3. The effects of preferential trading arrangements: the automotive sector

Automobile production is one of the most important industrial activities in the world, and one of the fastest growing sectors in world trade. It has also played a critical role in the industrialization of many countries, including some of the larger developing countries, where its expansion has often been closely associated with an import substitution strategy. However, many developing countries have failed to establish competitive national automobile firms, in large part because the size of their domestic markets has not allowed exploitation of important scale economies that characterize this sector.

One way of overcoming this problem has been to create a regionally integrated automobile industry, supported by a preferential trade arrangement to protect it against competition from mature industries in developed economies. Indeed, one of the first consequences of regional integration in the Southern Common Market (MERCOSUR) and in the ASEAN Free Trade Area (AFTA) was the creation of regional production networks in the automobile industry and the dispersion of its manufacturing processes across national frontiers.³ By contrast, the creation of the North American Free Trade Area in 1993, as a formal regional economic arrangement between developed and developing countries, marked the culmination of existing and increasingly close trade and investment ties in specific industries, notably the automotive sector

in the United States and Mexico. The following section examines the impact of MERCOSUR and AFTA on the regional pattern of trade in greater detail. This is followed by a study of the impact of NAFTA on the development of the automobile industry in Mexico.

a. Production and trade patterns of MERCOSUR and AFTA

The evolution of the automotive sector in MERCOSUR and AFTA has been influenced not only by regional preferential trade agreements (PTAs), but also by increased activities of TNCs from the United States, Japan and the EU in these regions following their liberalization of FDI. In both regions, the removal of intraregional trade barriers increased the size of the market for firms established in the member countries, thereby allowing important scale economies. This factor, together with higher tariffs applied to imports from non-members, played an important role in attracting FDI, particularly in AFTA, where national automotive industries in Indonesia and Malaysia enjoyed a significant degree of protection against non-members. However, the pattern of integration has been somewhat different between the two regions. In AFTA, large differences in per capita

Table 3.A5

		Share	in total i	mports	Growth	n rate	Memo Growth extraregior	rate in
	\$ million				(Per c	ent)		
Region	1999	1990	1995	1999	1980– 1989	1990– 1999	1980– 1989	1990– 1999
MERCOSUR								
Motor vehicles	2 027	41.0	19.5	52.7	15.5	40.2	-17.5	33.0
Parts of motor vehicles	694	22.6	41.8	25.1	8.9	20.8	10.4	19.0
AFTA								
Motor vehicles	175	1.1	1.0	5.4	9.4	18.6	1.5	-0.7
Parts of motor vehicles	195	1.1	2.9	9.5	17.3	20.8	14.2	-5.6
Memo item:								
WORLD								
Motor vehicles	365 672				10.7	6.6		
Parts of motor vehicles	138 406				10.2	6.4		

INTRAREGIONAL IMPORTS OF THE AUTOMOBILE INDUSTRY: MERCOSUR AND AFTA, 1980–1999

Source: See table 3.A3.

Note: Data in this table relates to SITC 781, 782, and 783 (motor vehicles), and to SITC 784 (parts of motor vehicles).

incomes and labour costs of the member countries have encouraged the creation of cross-border production networks within the automotive industry. By contrast, in MERCOSUR, where such differences are much smaller, investment has been driven by considerations of market size.

Intraregional trade in both automobiles and their parts and components has grown considerably in both regions, substantially exceeding their growth in world trade (table 3.A5). In MERCOSUR, imports from non-members grew substantially during the period 1990–1999, although somewhat less than imports from member countries. In AFTA, on the other hand, imports from nonmembers were lower in 1999 than they had been at the start of the decade, mainly as a result of the Asian financial crisis in 1997. Prior to the crisis, imports from non-members had grown fairly rapidly between 1990 and 1996 (at an average annual rate of 9.4 per cent for road vehicles and at 7.2 per cent for their parts and components, compared to growth rates in world imports of 4.5 per cent and 5.1 per cent respectively). However, on the whole, imports from non-members have been much lower in AFTA than in MERCOSUR, which reflects efforts to develop national industries in the Asian region.

Argentina and Brazil began developing automobile industries for their highly protected domestic markets in the 1950s. Since the early 1990s, the industry has undergone substantial restructuring as a result of special provisions in MERCOSUR designed to facilitate the expansion of activities of existing TNCs as well as to attract new ones. In addition, a bilateral agreement between Argentina and Brazil allows vehicles and parts to be imported duty-free, provided that the importer balances foreign purchases with exports (Romijn, Van Assouw and Mortimore, 2000: 130). These initiatives have led to the rationalization of investment and production, resulting in increased specialization and production complementarity

which involved the location of the small-scale production of larger vehicles in Argentina and the large-scale production of smaller vehicles for the mass market in Brazil. The initiatives have also boosted bilateral trade. In particular, they have provided an important stimulus to Argentina's automobile industry by significantly widening its market.⁴ Unlike Argentina, scale economies are more important to the automobile industry in Brazil. For the latter country, however, regional integration has not generated much opportunity for the expansion of capacity needed to exploit scale economies. Consequently, Brazilian production has remained constrained, and low productivity associated with suboptimal production has limited exports to third markets.

National suppliers have lost importance in Brazil since 1990, when the market was opened to imports and assemblers moved increasingly towards global sourcing. Some of the transnational vehicle makers also established their own engine and component production sites; this led to the emergence of a more vertical supply structure whereby the surviving national suppliers were relegated from first- to second- or third-tier status. Argentina's auto parts industry has undergone a similar development: increased integration into international production networks has led most TNCs to concentrate design, engineering and R&D functions at headquarters, while their affiliates concentrate on manufacturing.

Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines and Thailand all began assembling automobiles in the late 1950s and early 1960s under relatively protective import-substitution regimes. While the industry in South America faced serious difficulties in the 1980s because of the debt crisis, in South-East Asia it entered a new phase of take-off after the mid-1980s as a result of rapid

economic growth, the appreciation of the yen and the conclusion of regional trade agreements.⁵ The impact of the appreciation of the yen on this industry in members of ASEAN was broadly the same as its impact on the electronics industry discussed above. Since Japanese TNCs wanted to use Japanese suppliers for their production networks, they persuaded their suppliers to establish plants in ASEAN countries (mainly Thailand). ASEAN governments adopted preferential agreements such as the ASEAN Industrial Cooperation Scheme (started in 1996), which granted some privileges – notably preferential tariffs to companies operating in an ASEAN member country and having a minimum of 30 per cent national equity – in order to help establish a more efficient regional division of labour and strengthen the competitiveness of the automobile industry (Romijn, Van Assouw and Mortimore, 2000: 139).

b. NAFTA and the Mexican automotive industry

The take-off of the Mexican automobile industry preceded NAFTA, although the latter has given it a new momentum. The sector had been established in the 1960s in the context of import substituting industrialization, in which large foreign vehicle assemblers coexisted uneasily with smaller domestic component producers under tight government regulation and supervision. Despite high tariff barriers, the sector, which was heavily dependent on imported parts but had minimal export capacity, was a constant drain on foreign exchange. It thus became unviable after the

National suppliers have lost importance in Brazil since 1990, when the market was opened to imports and assemblers moved increasingly towards global sourcing. debt crisis of the early 1980s. Some tentative steps towards greater export orientation were taken in the early 1980s. However, it was the combination of the debt crisis in Mexico and a concerted effort by United States auto manufacturers to defend profits and regain market share, in response to the successful penetration of North American markets by Japanese producers, that transformed the Mexican industry. Pres-

sure to cut costs so as to compete with the Japanese producers made Mexico an attractive location for sourcing parts, and for vehicle assembly of certain models. A policy shift in Mexico towards more liberal trade and investment regimes led to a lowering of national content requirements for exported products (permitting 70 per cent of imBecause the overall pattern

has been driven by the

needs of United States

TNCs, weak linkages with

domestic producers, low

value added and a heavy

reliance on a single market

have given rise to concerns

with regard to Mexico's own

industrial development.

ported components for exports compared to 40 per cent for sales in the domestic market). Along with specific incentives offered by both the United States and Mexican authorities to attract foreign producers into the automotive sector, this shift generated a burst of FDI in the Mexican automobile industry, beginning in the mid-1980s and accelerating in the first half of the 1990s (Romijn, Van Assouw and Mortimore, 2000).

Renewed TNC activity in Mexico led to the establishment of high productivity assembly plants exporting to the United States market – especially those producing automobile engines – in the first half of the 1980s. These plants, along with other auto-parts assemblers producing under the

maquiladora programme, benefited from tariff exemptions granted by the United States under its Harmonized Tariff System 9802. Between 1979 and 1986, foreign firms established about 40 affiliates in northern Mexican border towns for assembling parts for reexport (Romijn, Van Assouw and Mortimore, 2000: 144). In the second half of the 1980s and early 1990s, both domestic sales and exports of passenger cars increased considerably. By 1994, exports accounted for well over half of

all passenger cars produced. Moreover, there was a significant rise in the share of vehicles in total exports, from 10 per cent in 1985 to about 65 per cent by the early 1990s, when other foreign producers began to see Mexico as a potential platform from which to enter the United States market.

The early surge in FDI was accompanied by a steep rise in imports. The high level of imported parts from the United States meant that the sector experienced only small trade surpluses, and even deficits, until 1994. Nevertheless, the Mexican industry had undergone a fairly dramatic restructuring, both in terms of productivity levels and export orientation, by the time NAFTA came into effect. NAFTA further deepened this restructuring process, as it not only provided preferences that benefited United States TNCs in the automobile industry, but it also extended regional rules of origin to producers of non-American origin including component producers. In addition, the devaluation of the peso in connection with the financial crisis in 1994–1995 gave a sharp boost to exports when domestic sales collapsed. The prolonged United States boom in the second half of the 1990s firmly consolidated the position of Mexican producers as part of the regional industrial bloc. By the end of the decade, over two thirds of production was exported to the United States and trade surpluses had become the norm for the sector. Cross-border trade flows rose twelvefold between 1986 and 1999, compared with an average ninefold increase in total trade between the United States and Mexico, and a fivefold increase in Mexico's total trade. The surge in exports from

> the United States to Mexico during the second half of the 1990s was a strong indication of the rationalization of production by United States automobile manufacturers within an integrated North American production system.

> NAFTA thus appears to have consolidated a process of regional restructuring by leading United States producers who sought to defend their domestic market share. Both cost advantages and policy incentives led them to intensify pro-

duction sharing with offshore assembly sites. A series of conjunctural macroeconomic factors also contributed to Mexico's export growth. However, because the overall pattern has been driven by the needs of United States TNCs, weak linkages with domestic producers, low value added and a heavy reliance on a single market have given rise to concerns with regard to Mexico's own industrial development. In particular, the Mexican components industry remains heavily concentrated in the labour-intensive processes of engine castings and wiring harnesses, although some upgrading is expected in the production of more complex parts such as transmissions (USITC, 1999a). Local content is particularly low among the maquiladora auto-parts assemblers, but even outside the border areas over two thirds of components are sourced outside Mexico (Romijn, Van Assouw and Mortimore, 2000).6

The surge in automobile exports after 1995 was helped by an undervalued currency and stagnant real wages that have kept real relative manufacturing labour costs low. Real wages in manufacturing in Mexico, which had been falling during the initial switch to a more export-oriented automotive sector in the second half of the 1980s, rose modestly prior to the currency crisis of 1994, but fell back to the level of the early 1980s for the remainder of the decade. Thus macroeconomic pressures, through exchange rate movements or wage trends, remain potential sources of vulnerability.

Notes

- 1 On the role of FDI in this context, see Mortimore, Lall and Romijn (2000); on outsourcing, see Graziani (2001) and Gereffi (1999).
- 2 See Ernst (1997). Anecdotal evidence on geographical relocation of specific operational units of TNCs suggests that China has recently succeeded in upgrading its involvement in international production sharing, performing activities that are technologically and managerially more demanding (see chapter V).
- 3 This contrasts with the traditional path of regional integration, which often involves the liberalization of trade in goods in the early stages, followed by liberalization of trade in services and of movements of labour and capital, and by increasing coordination of regulatory and other policies. A change in industry structure generally is not envisaged early

in the process. For a general discussion of AFTA and MERCOSUR, see Athukorala and Menon (1997), and Preusse (2001); for a study of the automobile sector in the two regions, see Romijn, Van Assouw and Mortimore (2000).

4 This has also been helped by an agreement among industry, the Government and trade unions, called the "Argentine Automobile Regime", which carries an obligation to export a value approximately equal to the value of the imported components and finished vehicles (Miozzo, 2000).

5 In Malaysia this take-off was additionally supported by the launch of a "national car" project in 1983.

6 A new generation of *maquiladora* parts producers has emerged recently with the casting-off by Ford and General Motors of their in-house parts producers.

113

COMPETITION AND THE FALLACY OF COMPOSITION

A. The issues at stake

The standard advice to developing countries experiencing difficulties in promoting primary sector exports is to move to labour-intensive manufacturing. Such a strategy is advocated on a number of grounds. First, since labour is in more plentiful supply in most developing countries than natural resources, there is more scope for expanding production based on labour than on natural resources. This proposition, which draws on the traditional theory of comparative advantage, is probably valid for most developing countries outside Africa; in that region comparative advantage lies more in natural resources (TDR 1998, Part Two, chap. IV). Second, it is easier to upgrade to technology- and capital-intensive activities and to supply-dynamic products from low-skill, labour-intensive manufacturing than from primary production. Again, this is generally correct. However, the evidence surveyed in chapter III shows that many of the developing countries involved in the labour-intensive segments of international production networks have not been able to make much progress in graduating to more sophisticated manufactures. The third reason posited in favour of labour-intensive manufacturing activities is that

demand for these products is more stable than the demand for primary products. Again, the evidence reviewed in the previous chapter, on the volatility of export values of products around their longerterm trends and on the behaviour of export and import prices of the United States, confirms the validity of this proposition. However, it is also true that in recent years a number of manufactures, notably in computers and electronics, have shown extreme volatility, causing serious disruptions in the export earnings and external payments of a number of developing economies in East Asia.

Perhaps one of the most important reasons for moving into labour-intensive manufactures is that these products are more market-dynamic than primary commodities: they offer better prospects for expansion of volume of exports without incurring a serious risk of sharply falling prices and/ or earnings because of low price elasticities of demand. Again, the evidence examined in the previous chapter generally confirms this proposition, but it is also true that world trade in a number of primary commodities has been growing faster than Falling export prices and

net barter terms of trade

can entail resource losses

even if increasing volumes

more than compensate for

the fall in prices.

that in many manufactures, mainly of the labourintensive kind. The issue remains, however, of the threshold beyond which an expansion of exports will lead to a sharp drop in prices. This is the wellknown problem of fallacy of composition, or the adding-up problem: that is, on its own a small developing country can substantially expand its exports without flooding the market and seriously reducing the prices of the products concerned, but this may not be true for developing countries as a whole, or even for large individual countries such as China and India. A rapid increase in exports of labour-intensive products involves a potential risk that the terms of trade will decline to such an extent that the benefits of any increased volume of exports may be more than offset by losses due

to lower export prices, giving rise to "immiserizing growth" (Bhagwati, 1958).

A further complication is that the exporting countries may not be better off, even when rising export volumes offset falling net barter terms of trade (NBTT) and their export earnings or the purchasing power of their exports (i.e. income terms of trade) grow. Indeed, it is doubtful whether

the concept of income terms of trade can meaningfully describe the benefits of such trade unless it is assumed that an additional volume of exports can be produced without additional resource costs. This might be the case when there is no alternative use for the labour employed in manufacturing for export and when there is no additional resource cost necessitating payment in foreign exchange. However, as seen in the previous chapter, the direct and indirect import contents of manufactured exports of developing countries are generally high; moreover, they have been rising in recent years, particularly in countries that have been pursuing rapid trade liberalization and participating in the labour-intensive segments of international production networks. Under these conditions, falling export prices and NBTT can entail resource losses, even though increasing volumes more than compensate for the fall in prices.

The evidence above shows that, with some notable exceptions, exports of developing coun-

tries have been concentrated in resource-based and labour-intensive products. This is true not only for many traditional manufactures, but also for what appear to be skill- and technology-intensive exports. Furthermore, it has also been noted that a large number of countries have not yet made significant inroads into markets for labour-intensive manufactures or participated to any great extent in the labour-intensive segments of international production networks. Even countries that have been highly active and successful on both fronts, such as China, still have large amounts of unemployed or underemployed low-skilled labour, which can potentially be used for increasing activity in traditional manufacturing sectors or international production networks. Thus fallacy of composition

> in labour-intensive manufactures may become a problem if there is a simultaneous export drive by developing countries in these manufactures, which would result in falling export prices and/or earnings. It can also become a problem, reflected in falling wages, when there is increased competition among these countries as locations for foreign direct investment (FDI) in simple processes of otherwise high-

tech activities organized in international production networks. Government policies can exacerbate the problem by offering transnational corporations (TNCs) tax concessions and other incentives. The question of the probability of markets for labour-intensive manufactured exports from developing countries becoming oversupplied, and especially the policy responses this would call for, are thus important elements in the design of export-oriented development strategies. This chapter addresses these issues.

The next section reviews the empirical evidence concerning the behaviour of manufacturing terms of trade of developing countries vis-à-vis industrial countries over the past two decades. The evidence does not show an unambiguous, strongly downward trend threatening to reach the point of immiserizing growth. However, there are signs that prices of manufactured exports of developing countries have been weakening vis-à-vis those of industrial countries, especially for the less skill-intensive manufactured exports. Section C provides a comparative analysis of the degree of competition and concentration in markets for products exported by industrialized and developing

countries and an examination of the profile of the global labour force participating in international trade, with a view to determining the extent of potential competition in labourintensive products. It shows that competition is greater in markets for manufactures exported by developing countries, and that this could increase significantly; such a trend could lead to problems associated with fallacy of composition if the recent growth in the share

of low-skilled workers involved in international trade continues unabated.

Whether these trends actually do lead to fallacy of composition depends, however, on a number of other factors, as was indicated by the results of simulations undertaken in the context of a North-South trade model in *TDR 1996* (Part Two, chap. III). Such factors include, *inter alia*, market access conditions for these products, the pace at which the more advanced developing countries diversify their own production structures away from low-skilled exports, and how quickly

developed country producers move out of low-skill products (see also Havrylyshyn, 1990, and Martin, 1993). The analysis in section D shows that trade barriers in industrial countries discriminate against developing country manufactures, and that their removal could greatly increase the demand for these products. However, the problems faced in industrialized countries' labour

markets, including high levels of unemployment among low-skilled workers and/or widening wage differentials and income inequality, tend to lead to pressures for increased protectionism against labour-intensive exports of developing countries which, if heeded, would increase the risk of fallacy of composition.¹ Faster growth in industrialized countries can help not only by expanding markets for the exports of developing countries, but also by creating job opportunities for their own labour. This

Prices of manufactured exports of developing countries have been weakening vis-à-vis those of industrial countries, especially for the less skillintensive manufactured exports.

Competition is greater in

markets for manufactures

countries: this could lead to

problems associated with

exported by developing

fallacy of composition.

the stor their own labour. This would, of course, call for the adoption by the major industrialized countries of expansionary macroeconomic policies aimed at attaining the kind of rapid and sustained growth that could help alleviate their labour market problems. Rapid growth in these countries would need to be accompanied by structural policies designed to train labour to enable it to shift to more skilled activities.

A gradual, progressive move by developing countries at different levels of development across the spectrum of manufacturing industries – in the way described in the East Asian context as "the flying geese" process – can also help avert the problems associated with fallacy of composition and protectionist reactions by expanding South-South trade in manufactures and allowing newcomers some space in the markets of industrial countries (*TDR 1996*, Part Two, chap. I). In fact, the exit of some of the successful newly industrializing economies (NIEs) in Asia from low-skill, labour-intensive manufactures has already helped

> eration of NIEs in the region, as well as China. However, it is much more difficult to coordinate such a progressive division of labour at the global level than at the regional level; it requires a rapid upgrading by a significant number of middlelevel countries into more sophisticated manufactures. Thus appropriate action is needed not only at the national level, but

to create room for the new gen-

also in the multilateral forums to allow greater policy space for technological upgrading and progress.

Again, an appropriate balance in developing countries between reliance on domestic markets and exports can help. The difficulty here is that, as discussed at greater length in *TDR 1999*, many developing countries which have long neglected exports have felt the need for a rapid shift towards outward orientation to correct for past policy mistakes; this need is given greater urgency due to rapid import liberalization, widened current account imbalances, unstable private capital flows and diminished official aid. Furthermore, there is also the concern that greater emphasis on domestic markets could be seen as opening the door to protectionism and as implying opposition to global integration.

Rhetoric aside, history teaches that the economic development of the United States, Japan and almost all of the Western European countries was based on their home markets. Apart from some small economies (such as Ireland), none of the advanced countries has a manufacturing sector that is as highly export-oriented as it is in fairly large developing countries both in Asia and Latin America. Moreover, as seen in the previous chapter, in a number of advanced economies (e.g. France, Germany, Japan and the United States) the ratio of manufactured exports to manufacturing value added has, for some years, been fairly stable at a relatively low level. This suggests that the outward orientation of certain developing countries may decline as they grow richer and their home markets expand, and it implies that their domestic sales will grow even faster than their exports of manufactures. This seems inevitable in the case of a large country like China, but it may also be true for countries like Mexico and Malaysia. If so, the large share of exports in total output of many developing economies represents a stage of development that economies would go through before their home markets mature. Managing that stage to avoid a fallacy of composition is a challenge to development policy and development cooperation.

B. The terms of trade of developing country exports: a review of the evidence

Following the work of Prebisch and Singer, it has frequently been argued that the terms of trade between non-fuel primary commodities and manufactures are on a downward trend. Several studies on the fallacy of composition thesis for exports of primary commodities have found support for this argument with respect to a number of agricultural commodities, in particular bananas, cocoa, coffee,

cotton, tea and tobacco, but also some other commodities such as copper and petroleum (Bleaney, 1993; Akiyama and Larson, 1994; World Bank, 1996: 55; and *TDR 1993*: 98– 102). Export earnings from these commodities are of vital importance to a wide range of developing countries, and oversupply has involved substantial revenue losses for them in recent decades. Accordingly, they have been advised to diversify away from primary

products into manufactures, for which income and price elasticities of demand are considered to be comparatively high.

The downward trend in the terms of trade for commodities certainly remains a crucial concern for a large number of developing countries, as it affects their capacity to import essential goods for their development. However, as noted above, many developing countries in Asia and Latin America have experienced rapid growth in manufactured exports; at the aggregate level, the value of these exports to developed countries has exceeded that of their primary commodity exports since the early 1990s. As a consequence, the debate on terms of trade has increasingly turned towards the relative movements in the prices (or unit values) of manufactures exported by de-

> veloping countries vis-à-vis those exported by developed countries.

This shift in the debate from terms of trade between primary commodities and manufactures to those between manufactures and other manufactures has been accompanied by a shift in the analysis of the underlying factors. The Prebisch-Singer hypothesis focuses on the characteristics of the products traded (primary products

versus manufactures); it emphasizes that income elasticity of demand for primary commodities is lower than for manufactures, and that there is an upward supply bias for commodities due to the existence of a large pool of unemployed or underemployed labour in developing countries. By contrast, the more recent debate relates primarily to the characteristics of the trading parties (developed versus developing countries), emphasizing their differences in terms of technological ca-

The downward trend in the terms of trade for primary commodities remains a crucial concern for a large number of developing countries, as it affects their capacity to import essential goods for their development. To the extent that

from primary to

trade problem.

developing countries face a

manufactures, an outward-

oriented industrialization

strategy based on a shift

manufactured exports may

fail to solve their terms-of-

downward trend in their

terms of trade also in

pacity, labour market institutions and the absence or presence of surplus labour. From this perspective, the types of manufactures exported by developing countries, compared to those exported by developed countries, are said to share some of the disadvantages which were originally associated in the Prebisch-Singer hypothesis concerning primary products in comparison with manufactures. This change in focus has important policy implications because, to the extent that developing countries face a downward trend in their terms of trade in manufactures, an outward-oriented industrialization strategy based on a shift from primary to manufactured exports may fail to solve their terms-of-trade problem.

An early study on terms of trade in manufactures found that, over the period 1970–1987, the price of manufactured exports from developing

countries had fallen by an average of 1 per cent a year relative to the price of manufactured exports from developed countries (Sarkar and Singer, 1991). This finding has been challenged on the grounds that, through rapid expansion of their manufactured exports, developing countries have achieved significant gains in their purchasing power of exports; moreover, the apparent deterioration in their terms of trade in manufactures virtually disappears when non-ferrous metals are excluded from the definition of manufactures

(Athukorala, 1993). According to this view, nonferrous metals should be treated as primary commodities because their manufacturing value-added component is small and because variations in their price mainly reflect variations in the price of metalliferous ores. However, further studies have shown that relative prices of non-ferrous metals have behaved in a more or less similar way as other manufactured exports of developing countries for much of the period, following an unusually large fall in the early 1970s, when these metals accounted for a large share of developing country exports. There is evidence of a decline in developing countries' terms of trade in manufactures since 1975, regardless of whether non-ferrous metals are classified as primary commodities or manufactures (Rowthorn, 1997). This result is supported by a study comparing a price index of manufactured exports from developing countries with a price index for the combined exports of services and complex manufactures from developed countries (where non-ferrous metals are not included among manufactures). The study shows a large, though unsteady and irregular, deterioration in the manufacturing terms of trade of developing countries' since 1960, occurring mainly in the 1960s, but falling again between 1985 and 1990 (Minford, Riley and Nowell, 1997).

Further support for the hypothesis of a deterioration of developing countries' terms of trade in manufactures is provided by an analysis for the period 1979–1994 using the unit values of manufactured imports and exports between the EU and

developing countries (Maizels, Palaskas, and Crowe, 1998).² This study also provides a first empirical test of the proposition that scientific and technological capacities have a major impact on the development of terms of trade (Singer, 1975). It does so by analysing the terms of trade in manufactures of the EU with different groups of countries at different stages of scientific and technological development, including selected developing country groups, Japan and the United States. The examination of the NBTT, measured in terms of the ratio

between unit value indices of imports and exports of manufactures, suggests that both the United States and Japan – the world leaders in a wide range of technology-intensive manufactures – experienced a slightly favourable trend in their manufactures' terms of trade with the EU. A moderately negative trend was observed for East and South-East Asia (with their NBTT deteriorating at less than 1 per cent a year), but there was a strong negative trend for the least developed countries (LDCs) and the African, Caribbean and Pacific (ACP) group of countries, with a decline of 5 per cent a year. Latin American and Mediterranean countries were in-between, in accordance with the level of their scientific and technological development and skill-content of their manufactured exports.³ The analysis of the previous chapter suggests that these different trends do not reflect differential productivity growth rates, since the supply dynamism of manufactures exported by lesser developed countries is low compared to that of the more skill- and technology-intensive products.

Similar conclusions were reached by a study on the evolution of the Republic of Korea's terms of trade in manufactures with less and more ad-

vanced countries for the period 1976-1995 (Berge and Crowe, 1997). The results indicate no significant trend in the NBTT of the Republic of Korea regarding its trade in manufactures with advanced industrial countries, but a significant increase vis-à-vis other developing countries, and an even greater increase in the income terms of trade. This suggests that the exports of the Republic of Korea have increasingly shifted to higher valueadded, technologically sophis-

ticated, dynamic manufactures, compared to the basic manufactures exported by its less developed trading partners, and that technological upgrading can have a major influence on the movement of the terms of trade not only between developed and developing countries, but also among developing countries.

An analysis of the medium-term trends over the period 1981–1996 in the terms of trade in manufactures of developing and developed countries with respect to the United States constitutes a further piece of evidence (Maizels, 2000). This analysis was based on one of the most reliable data sets on trade prices, namely the new price series compiled and published by the United States Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS).4 The study arrives at two main results. First, by examining the behaviour of the United States' NBTT with developing and other developed countries, it concludes that the trend in the terms of trade of developing countries vis-à-vis developed countries as a whole has significantly worsened since the early 1980s.⁵ Second, changes in the trade balance of manufactures of both developed and developing countries with the United States have been driven by the rapid growth in their volume. The volume increase in developing country exports has more than offset the declines in their NBTT.

An UNCTAD study shows that China's net barter terms of trade in manufactures deteriorated by more than 10 per cent over the period 1993– 2000 (Zheng, 2002) and that this deterioration was greater vis-à-vis developed countries than developing countries. Overall, it appears to have been

> less pronounced for traditional, labour-intensive manufactures than for products with medium and high technology intensity, such as computers and office equipment, as well as telecommunications equipment and semiconductors. These are the sectors in which China's participation in global production networks has grown the most rapidly over the past few years. But since China participates primarily in the labourintensive segments of these networks, it is not surprising

that the terms of trade in these products moved differently for China than for developed countries. The decline in its terms of trade for labour-intensive and resource-based manufactures was greatest with the United States and Japan, the world's most technologically advanced countries. It is also noteworthy that China's terms of trade in manufactures with high technology intensity deteriorated considerably vis-à-vis the countries of the Association of South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN), while they improved slightly with the United States. This finding reflects a triangular pattern of production sharing in computers and office equipment, as well as in telecommunications equipment and semiconductors; since China imports inputs from the ASEAN countries and reexports them, with little domestic value added, to the United States, higher prices of inputs imported from ASEAN translate into higher prices in the processed products exported to the United States.

The empirical evidence thus strongly suggests that global competition for labour-intensive

It is the countries with the lowest proportion of technology-intensive manufactures and the highest proportion of labour-intensive products in their manufactured exports that have faced declining terms of trade in manufactures. manufacturing activities has risen over the past few years. This coincides with the shift in the mid-1980s of several highly populated, low-income economies towards more export-oriented strategies. The countries with the lowest proportion of technology-intensive manufactures and the greatest proportion of low-skill, labour-intensive products in their manufactured exports have faced declining terms of trade in manufactures. A few others appear to have succeeded in improving their terms of trade vis-à-vis lesser developed countries by upgrading their exports into higher skill- and technology-intensive products. Intensification of clustering at the low end of manufactured exports and increased competition for markets for them might strengthen these divergent trends.

C. Competition in world markets for labour-intensive manufactures

It is generally held that prices of manufactures are much less flexible than prices of primary commodities in world trade, in large part because markets for manufactures are much less competitive, and because of the greater ease with which supply of manufactures can respond to fluctuations in demand. Most markets for manufactures have high barriers to entry; many are oligopolistic, controlled by a small number of producers who often compete on the basis of quality, design, marketing, branding and product differentiation rather than prices. In such markets prices move more in line with supply conditions and costs than with fluctuations in the level of demand.

Firms tend to respond to variations in demand by adjusting their inventories and production rather than their prices; indeed, consumers may even face rationing in the form of queues or delays between orders and delivery. Firms often target a certain mark-up over costs, especially labour costs. In most major industrial countries, wages in firms are not flexible, which means that price declines cannot be easily passed on to labour in order to maintain profit margins; this is true even in countries considered as having flexible labour markets. This inflexibility is not only due to a number of labour market regulations, including minimum wage legislation, collective bargaining and restrictions on hiring and firing; it is often also embedded in established industrial practices and traditions designed to provide secure and predictable incomes for workers.

The absence of such conditions in the labour markets of most developing countries, at least for low-skilled labour, together with large amounts of surplus labour, often implies that wages there are much more flexible than in industrial countries. This increases the ability of firms to lower wages when there are price declines so that profit margins are not sacrificed; it thus allows them to compete on the basis of prices in markets for labour-intensive manufactures. In a sense, therefore, competition among firms located in developing countries in world markets for labour-intensive manufactures becomes competition among labour located in different countries. The combination of increased mobility of capital and mass unemployment and underemployment in the developing world weakens the bargaining position of labour even in countries that enjoy full employment. Furthermore, the East Asian experience noted in the previous chapter shows that mobility of low-skilled labour is greater among developing countries than between developing and industrial

Table 4.1

Rank	SITC code	Product group	Index of concentration 1997–1998	Rank by rate of decrease in concentration 1990–1998
1	635	Wood manufactures	441	24
2	651	Textile yarn	458	86
3	941	Live animals	474	125
4	673	Iron and steel bars, and rods	487	118
5	693	Wire products and fencing grills	504	110
6	522	Inorganic chemicals	507	116
7	677	Iron or steel wires	518	127
8	691	Metal structures and parts	537	100
9	652	Cotton fabrics	555	113
10	771	Electric power machinery	560	3
11	846	Knitted undergarments	561	9
12	672	Iron or steel ingots and forms	569	103
13	843	Women's textile garments	571	85
14	692	Metal containers	578	88
15	671	Pig and sponge iron	582	94
16	842	Men's textile garments	600	35
17	845	Knitted outergarments	613	92
18	844	Textile undergarments	623	30
19	658	Made-up textile articles	631	52
20	679	Iron and steel castings	635	23
Memo	item:			
34	764	Telecommunications equipment and parts	672	6
64	752	Computers	793	5
75	759	Parts of computers and office machines	855	10
87	776	Transistors and semiconductors	942	1
		All manufactured products (unweighted average)	957	

MANUFACTURES WITH THE LOWEST MARKET CONCENTRATION IN WORLD TRADE, 1997–1998

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database.

Note: The degree of market concentration for a particular product is expressed as the Herfindahl-Hirschman index (HHI) calculated for each product by taking the sum of the squared values of the market shares of all countries exporting that product, i.e. $HHI_j = \Sigma(S_{ij})^2$ where S_i is the share of country *i* expressed as a percentage of total world exports of product *j*. This means that the HHI ranges between 43, indicating that all 234 countries in the sample have equal shares (i.e. 0.43 per cent) in a product's total exports, and 10 000, indicating that the product is exported by only one country. The index numbers given are averages for 1997 and 1998.

countries. All these factors combined not only introduce greater price flexibility in the markets for developing countries' labour-intensive manufactures vis-à-vis those exported by industrial countries, but also exert a downward pressure on their prices and terms of trade. Without rapid productivity growth, the burden of adjustment naturally falls on labour.⁶ In other words, labour-intensive manufactures exported by developing countries behave more like primary commodities than like skill-/ technology-intensive manufactures.

In order to assess the degree of competition in world markets for different manufactures, table 4.1 ranks products according to their degree of concentration in export markets in 1997–1998.⁷

Chart 4.1



MARKET CONCENTRATION IN MAJOR WORLD EXPORT ITEMS, 1980–1998

Note: On the calculation of the degree of market concentration see note to table 4.1.

The table shows that, together with iron and steel (SITC 67) and textiles (SITC 65), the clothing industry (SITC 84) was the sector with the lowest degree of market concentration: 5 of the 7 product groups in this sector were among the 20 products with the most equal distribution of market shares among exporting countries. It also suggests that the concentration in markets for dynamic electronic and electrical goods was lower than the average for all manufactured products. In other words, on this measure, markets for clothing and electronics have been more competitive than those for most other manufactures. Moreover, the decline in the concentration ratios for the dynamic electronic and electrical goods suggests that markets for these products became more competitive during the period 1990-1998. Indeed, the decline in the degree of concentration in these markets was among the highest of all manufactured products. As noted above, the production of these otherwise technology-intensive products includes labour-intensive processes, in which developing countries have increasingly participated in recent years. By contrast, finished products from technology-intensive activities such as machinery (e.g. non-electric engines and motors, and steam engines) or transport equipment (e.g. aircraft, ships and boats, motor cycles and passenger motor cars) were among those with the highest concentration of export market shares. The vast majority of exporters of these products are from developed countries.

For the group of manufactured products taken together, the degree of market concentration appears to have declined and competition to have increased throughout the period 1981-1998, especially between the mid-1980s and mid-1990s; the timing of such changes in the clothing sector differed from that in the electronics sector (chart 4.1). In clothing, market concentration changed little during the first half of the 1980s, but declined continuously between 1987 and 1991, after which, for most of the products in this group, it started to increase slightly. By contrast, market concentration for the selected products from the electronics industry declined throughout the period 1981–1998; this tendency was particularly pronounced during the second half of the 1980s and of the 1990s. An exception is telecommunications equipment, where the degree of export market concentration rose significantly during the first half of the 1980s and

Source: See table 4.1.

123



SHARE OF SELECTED DEVELOPING COUNTRIES AND REGIONS IN WORLD CLOTHING EXPORTS, 1980–1998

Source: See table 4.1.

Note: Clothing exports include SITC 842–846. South Asia includes Bangladesh, India, Pakistan and Sri Lanka. Data for China for 1980 and 1985 are not available.

then fell from 1989 onwards. A common characteristic of the clothing and electronics sectors is that the variation in the degree of concentration across markets for different products from these sectors drastically narrowed between 1981 and 1998.⁸

These developments are in line with the evolution of developing countries' participation in the production and export of labour-intensive manufactures. The share of developing countries in world exports grew considerably during the period 1980–1998 for both clothing and selected products from the electronics industry. However, the increase was concentrated in a small number of economies. The first-tier NIEs accounted for two thirds of all clothing exports from developing economies during the first half of the 1980s, but their share dropped thereafter to about one fifth by the mid-1990s, as they upgraded their exports and began to exit from the clothing markets (chart 4.2). Their market shares were taken up by other developing countries in Asia, notably those in South Asia, the ASEAN-4 (see note 3), China, Turkey and Mexico. This has been associated with lower concentration of market shares in clothing, indicating a tendency towards a greater degree of competition among developing countries, notably among the newcomers.

In the markets for the selected products from the electronics sector, first-tier NIEs were responsible for most of the spectacular increase in the share of developing countries in world exports between the 1980s and the mid-1990s: during this period, the share of these economies increased

Chart 4.3



SHARE OF SELECTED DEVELOPING COUNTRIES AND REGIONS IN EXPORTS OF ELECTRONIC PRODUCTS,^a 1980–1998

Source: See table 4.1

Note: Data for China for 1980 and 1985 are not available.

a Computers (SITC 752), parts of computers and office machines (SITC 759), telecommunications equipment and parts (SITC 764), transistors and semiconductors (SITC 776).

from two thirds to three fourths of all developing country exports of these products (chart 4.3). Other developing countries, such as the ASEAN-4, China and Mexico have succeeded in increasing their market shares in the past few years. The growing price competition in these products, especially in semiconductors, appears to have exposed the traditional developing country exporters to greater competition from lower cost suppliers in other developing countries. Comparing the trends in the country-specific distribution of export market shares, it is interesting to note that the ASEAN-4 and China have gained market shares in the electronics sector much more rapidly than in clothing. Even though China started from a low base, and its absolute share in world exports of the selected products from the electronics industry is still low, a continuation of recent trends would suggest that China's share in world exports could grow much more in electronics than in clothing.
D. Skill profile of world trade and shifts in competitiveness

The sharp increase in the

trade-related activities is an

developing countries may

face the risk of fallacy of

composition in labour-

intensive manufactures.

number of low-skilled

important reason why

workers participating in

An important factor that may affect fallacy of composition in labour-intensive manufactures is the sharp increase in the number of low-skilled workers participating in trade-related activities. Given that most of the countries that have become increasingly integrated into the world trading system over the past few years are highly populated, low-income countries with labour endowments

strongly skewed towards lowskilled labour, it is not surprising to find that the proportion of such labour embodied in the products traded in world markets has increased compared to high-skilled labour.

To analyse the impact of changes in the rate of participation of the world labour force in international trade and of its skill composition on the pattern of competitiveness in manufacturing across countries and geographical regions,

it is convenient to classify a country's labour force according to three categories of skill: labour with no education (unskilled), with basic education (low-skilled), and with substantial post-elementary education and training (high-skilled).⁹ Workers without any formal education are generally unsuitable for employment in manufacturing because they lack literacy and numeracy. The distinction between literate and illiterate workers is straightforward, but that between high-skilled workers and workers with basic skills is somewhat arbitrary; it is most likely to be found somewhere between incomplete and complete secondary education. This classification is inevitably a simplification; in reality, there is likely to be a continuum of skills which allows some substitution among workers with different levels of edu-

> cation.¹⁰ Nonetheless, the classification is useful for identifying the order of magnitudes involved and for visualizing the general pattern of change in the skill composition of the labour force participating in world trade.

> Chart 4.4 shows that the absolute numbers of unskilled, low-skilled and high-skilled workers participating in world trade have steadily increased over the past 25 years, reflecting the rapid growth in world

trade and increased integration. However, the share of unskilled workers in the total labour force participating in world trade has dropped significantly. This reflects the marginalization in the context of world trade of countries with poor human capital. By contrast, the share of low-skilled labour involved in world trade increased, particularly between 1980 and 1990, rising from 64 per cent to 68 per cent, due to the greater participa-

125

SKILL COMPOSITION OF ADULT POPULATION PARTICIPATING IN WORLD EXPORT PRODUCTION, 1975–2000



- Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on Barro and Lee (2000), and UNCTAD, Handbook of Statistics (various issues).
- **Note:** Unskilled labour includes adults without schooling. Low-skilled labour includes adults with schooling up to complete secondary education. High-skilled labour includes adults with at least some tertiary schooling. The number of workers at a specific level of skills that are integrated into world exports is the sum of workers at a specific level of skills across all developing and developed countries for which comprehensive data are available (97 countries) weighted by each country's ratio of exports to GDP.

tion of several highly populated low-income countries in world trade. On the other hand, the increase in the share of high-skilled labour, particularly between 1990 and 2000 (rising from about 7 per cent to 10 per cent), appears to reflect the growth in intra-industry trade among developed countries, as well as greater production sharing between developed countries and the first-tier NIEs.

An important consequence of the increase in the number of low-skilled workers participating in world trade is that it has altered the competitiveness of middle-income countries in manufacturing. In these countries the ratio of high-skilled to low-skilled labour tends to be above the average ratio for developing countries taken together, although it is below the average for developed countries. This gives the middle-income countries a competitive edge in low-skill manufactures, but they tend to lose this advantage once the highly populated developing countries with plenty of low-skilled workers become more active participants in world trade. Thus it is imperative that middle-income countries upgrade rapidly from low-skill to more market-dynamic, technologyintensive products with a view to successfully competing with industrialized countries and the first-tier NIEs. If not, they risk being squeezed between the bottom and top ends of the markets for manufactured exports.

Chart 4.5 indicates that countries in Latin America, and probably the second-tier NIEs, have indeed experienced such a squeeze. It shows movements in the skill mix of adult populations of various regions relative to the average skill mix of the total labour force involved in world trade. In the chart, a region which has the same skill mix as the world average would be located at point A. Regions located in the south-west quadrant of the chart have higher proportions of unskilled labour than the world average, while those in the northeast quadrant have lower proportions. A horizontal movement in an easterly direction indicates an increase in the region's proportion of low-skilled labour and a decrease in the share of unskilled labour relative to the world average. Countries moving in that direction would be entering into markets for low-skill-intensive manufactures or raising their shares in these markets. Similarly, a vertical movement in a northerly direction indicates an increase in the region's proportion of high-skilled labour and a decrease in the share of unskilled labour relative to the world average. Again countries moving in that direction would be shifting towards increasing their shares in markets for high-skill manufactures from markets for low-skill manufactures.

China and, in particular, the low-income countries of South Asia moved strongly eastwards, especially in the second half of the 1980s. This move reflects the increasing integration of these two groups into world trade as well as the fact that they have a high proportion of low-skilled workers, which gives them a competitive edge



REGIONAL SKILL COMPOSITION OF ADULT POPULATION, RELATIVE TO WORLD AVERAGE SKILL COMPOSITION IN EXPORT PRODUCTION, 1975–2000

Source: See chart 4.4.

Note: The chart shows the position of different regions, relative to the world average, which is indicated by point *A*. For further explanations, see text.

over Latin America and the second-tier East Asian NIEs in labour-intensive manufactures (*TDR 1998*, Part Two, chap. IV). This shift underlies, in part, the greater competition in world trade for lowskill manufactures, such as clothing, noted in the previous section. Chart 4.5 also suggests that China and the second-tier NIEs have been moving in a parallel fashion in building their competitiveness. Compared to the world average, for both groups of countries the growth in the number of high-skilled workers seems to have outpaced that of workers with basic skills. This seems to indicate that, in terms of composition of their manufactured exports, both groups of countries have been gaining competitiveness in manufactures that require medium to high skills, such as goods in the electronics sector or other light manufactures. This is also consistent with the finding in the previous section that competition in world markets for products in electronics has increased considerably over the past few years. If this trend continues, this sector will become even more competitive in the years to come. Simulations suggest that in the next few years China's share in world exports of electronics products and other light manufactures could be substantial, and that this will occur independently of China's entry into the World Trade Organization (WTO) (see, for example, Ianchovichina, Martin and Fukase, 2000: 36 and table 10).

E. Tariff barriers to exports of labour-intensive manufactures

1. Barriers in multilateral trading arrangements

As noted above, market access in labourintensive manufactures is an important determinant of the risk presented by fallacy of composition in these products. Contrary to earlier expectations, developing countries have gained little from the Uruguay Round agreements in terms of access to the markets of industrial countries in these products. There have been some recent initiatives in this area, including preferential market access provided by the EU (the Everything-But-Arms Initiative) and the United States (the African Growth and Opportunity Act). These supplement existing non-reciprocal preferential agreements offered by developed countries, including Canada, Japan and the United States, as well as the EU. The new initiatives are certainly a step in the right direction, but the improved access they offer is restricted to the poorest countries.¹¹ Given that those countries generally are not large exporters of labour-intensive manufactures, the initiatives do little to improve market access for such exports.

The majority of developing countries with capacity to expand exports of labour-intensive manufactures continues to face significant barriers. Trade in textiles and clothing continues to be governed by quota regulations, and developing countries' manufactured exports encounter high tariffs and tariff escalation as well as increased contingent forms of protection, notably anti-dumping action and new barriers, such as labour and environmental standards. Tariff peaks imposed by developed countries are often concentrated in products that are of export interest to developing countries;¹² they cover mainly labour-intensive manufactures: textiles, clothing, leather and rubber products, footwear and travel goods are subject to tariff peaks in Canada and the United States; and leather, rubber, footwear and travel goods in Japan. In the EU, tariff peaks concern mainly agricultural products, but leather, rubber, footwear and travel goods are the most affected categories within manufactures (WTO, 2001d; UNCTAD/ WTO, 2000). The significance of these tariff peaks for developing country exports is reflected in the fact that, taken together, clothing and footwear represent more than 60 per cent of tariff-peak-affected products exported from developing countries to the major industrial countries (Hoekman, Ng and Olarreaga, 2001: 7; also TDR 1999, Part Two, chap. VI). Moreover, most developed countries' tariffs increase with the level of processing, particularly for labour-intensive products such as textiles, clothing, leather and leather products (WTO, 2001d: 36-39). Such products are often excluded from preferential tariff schemes - such as the Generalized System of Preferences (GSP) - or are subject to some kind of quantitative limitations, and imports from only selected countries are eligible for preferential rates. Thus many deThe large majority of

of labour-intensive

developing countries with

manufactures continue to

face significant barriers.

capacity to expand exports

veloping countries have little protection against tariff peaks and tariff escalation.

The previous chapter showed that trade in manufactures is expanding rapidly among devel-

oping countries themselves, and that access to each others' markets is becoming increasingly important. According to one view, developing countries themselves could significantly reduce the risk of fallacy of composition by lowering tariff barriers that affect exports of other developing countries. This argument is based on the observation that,

despite considerable reform, applied tariffs on manufactures are, on average, higher in developing than in developed countries. However, such an argument could be relevant only with respect to high- and middle-income developing countries to the extent that they continue to produce labourintensive manufactures behind tariff barriers, rather than upgrading their production and exports to skill-/technology-intensive products.

Thus it is important to note the great variation in protection across developing countries; the

level of protection through tariff and non-tariff measures is indeed lower in middle- and high-income than in low-income countries, and tariff liberalization has been especially impressive in a group of 15 to 20 middle- and high-income countries in Latin America and Asia.¹³ This is important because, for the most part, middle- and high-income developing countries do not have a comparative advantage in producing labour-intensive manufactures, and also because the

Evidence challenges the contention that trade restrictions among developing countries themselves play a central role in the problems associated with the risk of fallacy of composition in traditional labour-intensive manufactures.

imports by developed and developing economies.¹⁴ A comparison of the simple MFN average tariff rate on manufactured imports as a group with those applied in selected sectors (table 4.2) confirms that developed countries apply higher import tariffs

> manufactures (textiles, clothing, leather and travel goods, and footwear) than to other products, and that within the group of traditional labour-intensive manufactures import tariffs are highest for clothing and footwear. The comparison also shows that the low-income countries in Africa and Asia have, on average, higher

to traditional labour-intensive

tariffs than the middle- and high-income developing countries.

Comparing the tariff levels across different country groups, the table reveals that the first-tier NIEs apply, on average, lower tariffs than developed countries to all of the selected traditional labour-intensive manufacturing sectors. The tariffs applied by middle-income countries in East Asia and Latin America are much higher than those applied by the first-tier NIEs, which suggests that these countries are facing difficulties

> in industrial upgrading. However, the tariffs applied by leading developing country importers in East Asia (such as Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines) and Turkey are well within the range of developed country tariff rates in these sectors, and those applied, on average, in Latin America are not much higher than those in some of the developed countries.

> Moreover, the simple average tariff rates applied in the

import demand for these products tends to be higher in countries at a comparatively higher level of income.

Tables 4.2 and 4.3 give simple and importweighted most favoured nation (MFN) tariff rates as applied to selected categories of manufactured traditional labour-intensive manufacturing sectors by a group of 22 high- and middle-income developing countries (which does not include the first-tier NIEs) is, in all cases, well within the 12 to 30 per cent range of the tariff rates applied to a large number of products in the textiles and clothing industries in Canada, the EU and the

Table 4.2

SIMPLE MFN AVERAGE TARIFFS OF SELECTED ECONOMIES, BY PRODUCT GROUP

(Per cent)

mporting economy/region	Manufactures (SITC 5–8 less 68)	Textiles (SITC 65)	Clothing (SITC 84)	Leather and travel goods (SITC 611, 612, 831)	Footwear (SITC 85)	Computers and office equipment (SITC 75)	Telecom, audio and video equipment (SITC 76)
Developed countries	4.1	7.8	14.5	5.0	13.7	0.3	2.6
Australia	5.4	9.9	20.7	4.7	11.1	0.3	5.4
Canada	4.9	10.7	18.4	4.2	16.3	0.2	1.5
European Union	4.4	7.9	11.4	3.3	12.4	0.8	4.1
Japan	2.9	6.5	11.0	10.2	19.2	0.0	0.0
New Zealand United States	3.1 4.0	2.4 9.1	13.7 11.4	2.7 5.0	9.5 13.4	0.3 0.4	3.0 1.6
	4.0	5.1	11.4	5.0	10.4	0.4	1.0
Developing economies First-tier NIEs	3.6	4.5	6.4	2.8	4.3	2.3	4.3
Hong Kong (China)	0.0	4.5 0.0	0.4	0.0	4.3 0.0	0.0	4.3 0.0
Republic of Korea	8.0	9.4	12.4	6.5	12.2	7.3	8.0
Singapore	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Taiwan Province of China	6.4	8.3	13.1	4.6	5.0	1.6	8.1
ASEAN-4	10.6	14.7	24.1	10.8	23.6	5.8	14.4
Indonesia	9.0	12.6	18.1	8.8	17.8	3.8	13.9
Malaysia	9.9	16.7	19.6	9.5	26.8	2.0	13.1
Philippines	7.4	10.7	19.2	7.8	15.0	1.0	10.9
Thailand	16.1	18.7	39.7	17.3	34.8	16.4	19.5
South Asia	21.4	24.2	29.4	22.1	33.6	14.0	22.3
Bangladesh	22.1	30.2		17.1 32.3		9.4	22.5
India Sri Lanka	34.1 8.0	39.0 3.4	40.0 11.0	32.3 17.0	40.0 23.2	28.9 3.6	37.0 7.4
Other Asia	12.5	14.3	20.8	19.3	25.2 25.8	8.3	17. 4
China	9.6	9.7	20.0 16.1	13.0	20.4	6.3 4.0	13.7
Jordan	22.1	24.7	34.6	34.9	35.0	17.5	31.8
Turkey	5.9	8.6	11.8	10.0	22.1	3.5	6.3
Latin America	11.9	15.8	20.8	14.1	20.8	8.3	13.6
Argentina	16.1	20.1	22.9	17.4	33.0	12.3	18.6
Bolivia	9.6	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0
Brazil	16.8	20.0	22.9	17.1	24.6	17.7	20.5
Chile	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0
Colombia	12.1	18.0	19.9	13.1	20.0	5.1	13.3
Costa Rica Dominican Republic	4.8 14.6	8.3 20.5	13.8 30.6	8.7 22.8	13.7 23.4	0.0 10.0	5.7 14.6
El Salvador	6.9	20.5	23.9	9.5	20.0	0.0	6.2
Jamaica	5.6	3.2	19.4	7.6	18.2	0.0	14.7
Mexico	17.3	20.5	34.4	21.4	34.9	16.1	20.1
Paraguay	13.7	19.5	22.4	16.9	22.2	9.2	14.1
Peru	13.3	17.0	19.3	12.8	20.0	12.0	12.0
Uruguay	14.7	20.1	22.9	17.5	23.0	8.7	18.0
Venezuela	12.3	18.0	19.9	13.4	20.0	6.1	14.2
North Africa	25.9	38.4	44.1	33.8	44.5	15.6	25.4
Algeria	24.1	35.3	44.5	26.7	45.0	17.7	31.3
Egypt	22.3	42.0	39.7	26.6	40.0	12.1	20.0
Morocco Tunisia	28.2 28.7	38.2 38.0	49.6 42.6	44.2 37.8	50.0 43.0	11.3 20.9	9.2 36.0
Sub-Saharan Africa	16.8	21.8	34.5	19.6	26.9	15.5	23.9
High- and middle-income developing economies ^a	14.6	19.5	26.9	16.8	25.1	10.3	15.3
Leading developing							
economy importers ^b	9.0	11.3	17.0	9.9	18.1	7.0	11.2

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UNCTAD and World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution database.

Note: The tariff rates are for the most recent year for which data was available.

a Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Egypt, El Salvador, Indonesia, Malaysia, Mauritius, Mexico, Morocco, Paraguay, Peru, the Philippines, Thailand, Tunisia, Turkey, Uruguay and Venezuela.
b Brazil, China, Hong Kong (China), Malaysia, Mexico, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China, Thailand and Turkey. Classification is based on import data for 1998–1999.

Table 4.3

IMPORT-WEIGHTED MFN AVERAGE TARIFFS OF SELECTED ECONOMIES, BY PRODUCT GROUP

(Per cent)

nporting economy/region	Manufactures (SITC 5–8 less 68)	Textiles (SITC 65)	Clothing (SITC 84)	Leather and travel goods (SITC 611, 612, 831)	Footwear (SITC 85)	Computers and office equipment (SITC 75)	Telecom, audio and video equipment (SITC 76)
eveloped countries	3.1	8.1	12.2	6.9	13.0	0.1	1.7
Australia	4.7	10.3	21.9	5.1	12.6	0.1	4.5
Canada	3.2	10.0	18.3	5.1	15.1	0.0	0.8
European Union	3.5	8.2	11.7	4.1	11.2	0.1	3.7
Japan	2.2	5.9	11.7	10.3	17.4	0.0	0.0
New Zealand	3.7	3.6	14.2	3.4	10.4	0.1	2.7
United States	3.0	8.1	12.0	8.7	12.8	0.0	0.9
eveloping economies							
First-tier NIEs	1.8	1.7	1.2	0.7	0.4	0.9	1.2
Hong Kong (China)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Republic of Korea	6.2	8.6	12.7	6.1	12.9	7.6	8.0
Singapore	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Taiwan Province of China	3.3	5.4	13.2	3.7	6.4	0.4	3.7
ASEAN-4	6.5	14.3	22.2	7.1	21.4	1.7	6.8
Indonesia	6.7	11.6	19.2	3.9	18.4	1.8	11.4
Malaysia	5.8	17.7	19.5	7.5	25.4	0.1	6.7
Philippines	3.3	9.7	19.4	8.4	15.0	0.0	2.7
Thailand	10.3	17.4	31.1	9.3	37.4	5.8	11.4
South Asia	26.7	20.5	22.3	24.6	34.7	15.7	21.7
Bangladesh	21.7	34.8		16.9		2.4	17.2
India	31.4	38.3	39.7	27.8	40.0	18.0	28.0
Sri Lanka	5.4	1.0	11.2	13.3	24.1	0.5	3.0
Other Asia	5.9	9.0	15.3	7.9	22.7	0.4	6.5
China	5.8	8.9	14.9	7.9	14.9	0.1	6.2
Jordan	19.9	26.3	34.9	35.0	35.0	11.4	32.1
Turkey	5.8	8.6	11.8	7.4	23.5	2.3	6.3
Latin America	14.1	19.0	28.3	19.3	22.8	8.5	14.9
Argentina	15.3	20.1	22.8	19.0	33.0	6.9	11.8
Bolivia	9.0	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0	10.0
Brazil	15.9	18.9	22.4	14.3	26.6	14.6	16.2
Chile	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0	9.0
Colombia	10.5	17.1	19.5	16.1	20.0	5.0	8.7
Costa Rica	3.9	7.6	13.9	9.0	13.9	0.0	4.1
Dominican Republic	17.8	21.1	27.1	22.0	23.6	10.0	14.1
El Salvador	5.5	14.7	23.9	8.6	20.0	0.0	1.7
Jamaica	10.0	4.1	19.1	17.1	18.6	0.0	5.2
Mexico	14.8	20.3	34.7	21.6	34.9	7.6	17.3
Paraguay	11.7 12.3	15.6 16.6	21.1 18.8	17.3 12.9	17.5 20.0	5.3 12.0	9.1 12.0
Peru Uruguay	12.3	19.9	22.9	12.9	20.0 23.0	4.4	12.0
Venezuela	14.4	19.9	22.9 19.8	13.4	23.0	4.4 5.4	8.7
North Africa	22.6	38.7	44.7	38.8	20.0 44.0	5.4 7.1	11.0
Algeria	22.6 18.7	38.7 29.6	44.7 44.2	38.8 35.0	44.0 45.0	6.8	20.8
Egypt	17.6	29.6 31.0	44.2 38.4	30.0 30.0	45.0 40.0	0.8 9.2	20.8
Morocco	25.3	38.9	50.4 50.0	45.0	40.0 50.0	9.2 4.2	4.8
Tunisia	30.2	41.5	41.5	36.1	43.0	8.2	27.9
Sub-Saharan Africa	14.7	19.1	33.1	23.5	25.9	14.7	20.3
High- and middle-income							
developing economies ^a	11.6	19.9	29.9	17.1	23.7	5.4	12.5
Leading developing economy importers ^b	6.1	8.0	8.1	5.1	2.1	1.9	6.0

Source: See table 4.2. Note: The tariff rates are for the most recent year for which data was available.

a Argentina, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Egypt, El Salvador, Indonesia, Malaysia, Mauritius, Mexico, Morocco, Paraguay, Peru, the Philippines, Thailand, Tunisia, Turkey, Uruguay and Venezuela.
b Brazil, China, Hong (China), Malaysia, Mexico, Republic of Korea, Singapore, Taiwan Province of China, Thailand

and Turkey. Classification is based on import data for 1998-1999.

United States, and substantially lower than the tariff peaks in excess of 35 per cent applied to 10 per cent of the products in the footwear and leather products industries in Japan.¹⁵ In addition, the simple tariff averages applied in the selected traditional labour-intensive sectors by the 10 leading developing country importers are substantially lower than those applied by the group of highand middle-income developing countries, and they are not much higher than those applied by some of the developed countries. Finally, there is no developing country that imposes quota regulations on imports under the WTO Agreement on Textiles and Clothing (ATC). Taken together, the evidence challenges the contention that trade restrictions among developing countries themselves play a central role in the problems associated with the risk of fallacy of composition in traditional labour-intensive manufactures.

As already noted, over the past few years, developing countries have considerably increased their share in world exports of goods from the electronics sector by participating in the labourintensive segments of international production networks. While simple average tariffs applied by low-income countries are higher than those applied by middle- and high-income developing countries on products from the electronics sector, these tariffs are, with few exceptions, lower in developed than in developing countries, as shown in the last two columns of table 4.2. For a number of reasons, aggregate data on import tariffs are unlikely to reflect fully the market access conditions prevailing in electronics; for instance, trade relationships in these sectors are often based on specific market access regulations or on exchanges between subsidiaries of a multinational enterprise that may enjoy preferential conditions. However, the enterprise-specific evidence required to analyse such trade relationships is unavailable. Nonetheless, the aggregate tariff data suggest that, for both developed and developing countries, market access conditions for the electronics sector are much more favourable than for the traditional labour-intensive manufacturing sector.

The pattern of import-weighted tariffs (table 4.3) is essentially the same as that of simple tariffs.¹⁶ However, the trade-weighted tariffs in the traditional manufacturing sectors applied by developed countries, particularly to textiles and clothing, are in almost all cases higher than simple tariffs, while the opposite holds true for a large number of leading developing economy importers, including the first-tier NIEs, Turkey and a number of Latin American countries such as Argentina, Brazil, Chile and Colombia. As a result, the import-weighted average tariffs on textiles, clothing, leather goods and footwear that are applied by the 10 leading developing country importers are below those applied by the major developed countries.

2. Preferential trading arrangements and market access

There has been a rapid growth in recent years in the number of preferential trade agreements (PTAs) which discriminate against non-member countries in market access, including in labourintensive manufactures. A number of such arrangements also involve developing countries. The evidence, however, shows that PTAs among developing countries alone tend to be less restrictive for non-members than those between developed and developing countries. In the latter cases, as described in annex 3 to chapter III, developing country members often gain considerable advantage over non-members in access to markets of developed country members in labour-intensive manufactures such as clothing. This alters the distribution of market shares among developing countries, and the outcome is not always favourable to poorer countries. In fact, by allowing more advanced developing countries greater access to markets for labour-intensive manufactures, these arrangements can distort incentives and delay technological upgrading.

The impact of PTAs on trade flows in labourintensive manufactures depends on the degree of preferences given to members. This can be assessed by the difference between MFN tariffs and effectively applied tariffs; the lower the effectively applied tariffs compared to the MFN tariffs, the higher the trade barriers to non-members. Table 4.4 gives the import-weighted MFN tariffs and effectively applied tariffs in the two most prominent PTAs among developing countries (Southern Common Market – MERCOSUR) and the ASEAN

Table 4.4

Importing country	Manufactures (SITC 5–8 less 68)	Textiles (SITC 65)	Clothing (SITC 84)	Leather and travel goods (SITC 611, 612, 831)	Footwear (SITC 85)
MERCOSUR					
Argentina	11.8	11.6	15.7	15.3	11.9
Brazil	15.2	18.9	22.4	15.2	26.6
Paraguay	10.8	14.1	16.4	16.6	17.2
Uruguay	8.1	11.6	12.5	4.5	12.2
AFTA					
Indonesia	5.8	11.2	19.1	3.1	17.3
Malaysia	5.5	16.1	16.7	6.7	23.5
Philippines	2.9	10.8	17.6	8.0	15.0
Singapore	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Thailand	10.3	17.4	31.1	9.3	37.4

EFFECTIVELY APPLIED AVERAGE TARIFFS OF SELECTED COUNTRIES IN MERCOSUR AND AFTA, BY PRODUCT GROUP

(Per cent)

Source: See table 4.2.

Note: The tariff rates are for the most recent year for which data was available.

Free Trade Agreement (AFTA). A comparison of the applied tariffs in table 4.4 with the MFN tariffs in table 4.3 shows that among the high- and middle-income member countries of AFTA for which data are available, only in Malaysia are import-weighted preferential tariff rates lower than the import-weighted MFN tariffs, while in MERCOSUR this is true for all countries except Brazil. This is likely to reflect the fact that the AFTA countries generally have significantly lower MFN tariffs than the member countries of MERCOSUR. But it is also noteworthy that the difference between the two tariffs is particularly large for Argentina and Uruguay; in these countries the effectively applied tariffs on most of the traditional labour-intensive manufactures are only half the MFN tariffs.

Clearly, tariff differentiation between members and non-members is expected to favour imports from member countries at the expense of non-members. However, such arrangements do not simply divert trade; they may also create trade if they help accelerate growth. As can be seen in table 4.5, trade within MERCOSUR and AFTA has been growing much faster than imports from non-members, both in aggregate and for selected labour-intensive manufactures (table 4.5). During the period 1990-1999, total intraregional imports increased on average by about 16 per cent a year in MERCOSUR and by 11 per cent in AFTA, while extraregional imports increased by about 12 per cent for MERCOSUR and by about 6 per cent for AFTA. However, in MERCOSUR growth of imports from non-members substantially exceeded the average rate of growth of world imports (6 per cent), while in AFTA it kept pace with the growth in world imports. In MERCOSUR, imports of labour-intensive manufactures, both from members and non-members, grew faster than world imports in almost all product categories listed in table 4.5. In AFTA, imports from members grew faster than world imports in all sectors except footwear and telecommunications equipment, while the rate of growth in imports from non-members exceeded that in world imports only in clothing and office machines. Therefore, on this measure, the evidence suggests that, despite tariff differentiation, these fast growing PTAs have not had negative effects on total trade with non-members.¹⁷ This

Table 4.5

INTRAREGIONAL IMPORTS OF MERCOSUR AND AFTA, 1980–1999

(Per cent)

	Share in total imports		Growth	h rate	<i>Memo item:</i> Growth rate of extraregional imports		
	1990	1995	1999	1980– 1989	1990– 1999	1980– 1989	1990– 1999
MERCOSUR							
All products	14.5	18.1	19.1	13.0	15.7	10.2	11.5
Manufactures	12.0	13.9	15.1	10.9	18.6	6.9	15.2
Textiles	29.8	25.2	30.6	10.5	18.5	-1.8	18.0
Clothing	52.1	21.8	27.8	4.8	15.7	-20.3	29.8
Footwear	12.1	23.3	51.2	-1.5	45.5	-9.3	16.1
Leather goods	63.1	49.0	46.3	74.3	1.2	24.3	9.2
Computers and office equipment	2.0	1.7	5.8	-2.5	33.5	9.5	18.1
Telecom, audio and video equipment	3.1	2.7	5.0	-1.4	24.1	2.8	17.4
AFTA							
All products	15.1	17.1	21.2	8.7	10.7	7.9	5.8
Manufactures	11.8	15.8	21.3	20.0	14.6	10.2	6.0
Textiles	8.0	10.6	13.9	12.0	7.2	10.8	0.1
Clothing	53.8	48.9	51.5	24.0	6.6	13.3	7.7
Footwear	30.5	26.6	29.7	17.8	3.2	11.2	3.6
Leather goods	4.9	5.9	8.5	13.0	10.3	19.8	3.2
Computers and office equipment	24.8	37.6	37.1	75.0	19.9	27.6	12.4
Telecom, audio and video equipment	30.0	30.1	28.1	34.2	3.1	12.2	4.2
Memo item:							
WORLD							
All products				6.7	5.9		
Manufactures				10.2	6.9		
Textiles				8.2	3.5		
Clothing				11.2	6.2		
Footwear				8.9	5.0		
Leather goods				12.4	5.7	•	•
Computers and office equipment	•		•	17.8	11.2		
Telecom, audio and video equipment	•	•	•	13.0	9.8	•	•

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database.

result also holds true for trade in labour-intensive manufactures, although the evidence is more varied for AFTA. Consequently, it gives further support to the argument (cited earlier) challenging the contention that trade restrictions among developing countries themselves have been a key reason for fallacy of composition in the traditional labour-intensive manufacturing sectors.

By contrast, preferential market access provided to developing countries in PTAs between developed and developing countries appears to

CLOTHING AND FOOTWEAR IMPORTS OF THE EUROPEAN UNION AND THE UNITED STATES AND RELATED IMPORT-WEIGHTED TARIFFS, BY REGION, 1990–1999

(Per cent)

		C	Clothing				F	ootwea	r	
	Ta	Tariffs		port sha	res	Tai	riffs	Im	port sha	res
	MFN	Effectively applied				MFN	Effectively applied			
	2	000	1990	1995	2000	20	000	1990	1995	2000
Imports of the European Union from										
Countries with preferential market access ^a										
North Africa	12.2	0.0	4.9	6.8	7.2	8.3	0.0	0.6	1.5	1.8
Eastern Europe	12.2	0.0	3.6	9.9	10.9	9.5	0.0	2.6	6.0	7.5
Turkey	12.0	0.0	5.4	6.7	7.4	10.4	0.0	0.1	0.2	0.1
Other economies										
China	11.1	9.2	5.1	7.7	10.6	12.4	8.7	2.8	7.6	11.1
India	10.8	9.0	2.8	3.9	3.4	8.2	5.7	1.0	1.3	1.6
Mexico	9.9	6.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.6	4.5	0.2	0.1	0.1
NIEs	11.9	11.9	11.1	8.1	8.6	11.3	11.2	11.5	4.7	3.9
ASEAN-4	10.8	8.9	4.2	4.8	5.5	11.6	8.1	4.9	9.6	7.6
Imports of the United States from										
Countries with preferential market access										
Mexico	12.9	0.8	2.6	7.0	13.1	11.2	3.9	1.2	1.4	1.9
Other economies										
China	9.3	9.3	13.6	14.9	13.3	14.4	14.4	16.1	49.7	62.9
India	11.5	11.3	2.6	3.3	3.2	7.3	7.3	0.5	0.7	0.8
North Africa	11.8	11.8	0.4	0.7	0.8	7.5	7.5	0.0	0.0	0.0
Eastern Europe	13.1	13.0	0.5	0.7	0.6	7.3	7.3	0.7	0.9	0.8
NIEs	12.6	12.6	40.6	22.2	15.0	14.2	14.2	44.8	8.1	2.0
ASEAN-4	11.8	11.6	11.2	13.6	12.1	13.2	13.2	6.0	12.5	7.5
Turkey	11.5	11.4	1.3	1.7	1.7	13.5	13.5	0.0	0.0	0.0

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UNCTAD and World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution database and UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database.

Note: Eastern Europe includes: Bulgaria, Czech Republic (1995 and 2000), Czechoslovakia (1990), Estonia (1995 and 2000), Hungary, Latvia (1995 and 2000), Lithuania (1995 and 2000), Poland, Romania, Slovakia (1995 and 2000) and Slovenia (1995 and 2000). North Africa includes: Egypt, Morocco and Tunisia. NIEs include: Hong Kong (China), Republic of Korea, Singapore and Taiwan Province of China. ASEAN-4 includes: Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines and Thailand.
For the types of preferential trade agreements, see WTO (2000).

a For the types of preferential trade agreements, see WTO (2000).

have a much greater impact on the distribution of market shares in traditional labour-intensive manufactures. Table 4.6 shows that importweighted effectively applied tariffs by the EU and the United States on clothing and footwear imported from their respective partners in PTAs are lower than they are for those imported from nonmember developing countries, and that they are significantly lower than MFN tariffs. This explains why the shares of North African and Eastern European countries and Turkey in clothing imports of the EU have grown considerably over the past decade compared to countries which are known to have a competitive edge in these products. Even for such a strong competitor as China, growth in exports lagged, on average, behind that of countries with preferential market access. It is also notable that the performance of the Eastern European countries and Turkey is much less impressive in the United States market, where they do not benefit from the same preferential treatment. Similarly, by virtue of its membership of NAFTA, Mexico's performance in the United States clothing market is much more impressive than that of other developing country exporters and that of its own exports in the EU market. A similar pattern applies to footwear imports by the EU and the United States from their respective trading partners.

F. Policy responses

Although the preceding analysis shows a complex and nuanced picture, there is enough evidence that there might be a risk of excessive competition among developing countries in world markets for labour-intensive products and for FDI through participation in the labour-intensive segments of international production networks. This could disrupt the development process by causing significant terms-of-trade losses and create frictions in the global trading system. To what extent such potential problems can be avoided will depend on three sets of factors:

- First, on faster growth of markets for labourintensive manufactures in more advanced economies – both the industrialized countries and the first-tier NIEs – which in turn depends on faster income growth as well as improved market access;
- Second, on how quickly the middle-income countries are able to move out of labour-intensive manufactures and create space for lower-income countries, both in the markets of advanced industrial countries and in their own markets; and

Finally, emphasizing expansion of developing countries' domestic markets for overcoming their deep-seated problems of unemployment and poverty.

Regarding potential markets in industrial countries, it was estimated in *TDR 1999* that by the year 2005 developing countries would be able to earn an additional \$700 billion from annual exports of a number of low-technology, labour-intensive products if protectionist barriers were dismantled. This amounts to about 35 per cent of the total export earnings or 60 per cent of earnings from manufactured exports that the developing countries registered at the beginning of 2000. However, as discussed above, recent developments in trade policies in industrial countries show that there are difficulties in the easing of restrictions in such sectors.

In particular, there are concerns over the implementation of the ATC; simulations on the sectoral impact of the removal of quotas in the importing countries lead some to believe that the safeguards included in that agreement to prevent "serious damage" to domestic industry might be invoked by countries in North America and the EU to delay the removal of remaining quotas (Walmsley and Hertel, 2001). But even if trade in textiles and clothing were to be brought fully under WTO rules, it could still be impeded by relatively high tariffs and tariff escalation in the main developed country importers.

The mounting pressure in industrialized countries to raise the level of protection in trade stems from the coincidence of high unemployment levels and growing wage inequality in these countries with sharp increases in labour-intensive manufactured imports from developing countries. While there is little doubt that rapid trade liberalization and surges in imports can cause dislocations in the labour market, the link between trade and employment in the industrialized countries can-

not be considered independently of their overall macroeconomic conditions and labour market policies.¹⁸ As discussed in greater detail in *TDR 1995* (Part Two, chap. II), labour market problems in these countries are rooted in slow and erratic growth and a reluctance to undertake the structural reforms needed to adjust to sectoral dislocations brought about by greater integration into the multilateral trading system (see also UNCTAD, 2001b).

It is notable that the export performance of the NIEs (which account for two thirds of the increase in import penetration of manufactures by the developing countries) has not been without precedent in the past 50 years. For example, between 1958 and 1975 penetration of goods from both Japan and Italy into the United States market and the national markets of what were the other five members of the then European Economic Community (EEC) was on a scale comparable to the rise of today's late industrializers. Neither in Europe nor in the United States were these developments associated with labour market problems of the kind experienced in the past two decades; rather, the increasing flow of manufactures from Italy to its EEC partners was accompanied by a large migration of labour in the same direction to meet labour shortages. Thus a return to rapid and

sustained growth and full employment policies in the industrialized countries is crucial for averting problems associated with fallacy of composition and potential frictions within the multilateral trading system.

The growth in trade among developing countries noted in the previous chapter also opens new opportunities for avoiding difficulties in markets for labour-intensive products. In particular, industrial upgrading in more advanced developing countries would allow new players to take over labour-intensive activities in line with the "flying geese paradigm" (*TDR 1996*, Part Two, chap. I); this would open up space for them in their own markets as well as in the markets of the more advanced economies. This has already happened to a certain extent: China and the other highly popu-

A return to rapid and sustained growth and full employment policies in the industrialized countries is crucial for averting problems associated with fallacy of composition and potential frictions within the multilateral trading system. lated, low-income countries that have adopted more exportoriented strategies gained much of the market shares given up by the first-tier NIEs when these economies shifted to more capital- and technologyintensive exports. However, because of the failure to undertake timely industrial upgrading, some exporters from the middle-income countries in Latin America and the second-tier NIEs appear to have been negatively affected. Their problems can be aggravated if

highly populated countries such as China and India rapidly expand their exports in labour-intensive manufactures. As already noted, upgrading in many of these countries, notably Mexico and the secondtier NIEs, should include the objective of replacing imported components and parts with domestically produced ones, as well as increased reliance on domestic markets (*TDR 2000*: 68–71).

Certainly, the industrial upgrading needed in the middle-income countries depends, to a large extent, on the policies they pursue in such areas as trade, industry and technology; the kinds of policies adopted by the first-tier NIEs for this purpose and the options available are well known.¹⁹ While multilateral trade agreements have restricted the ability to employ some national policies involving support and protection for industries, there is still some policy space for upgrading by the middle-income countries, particularly if this set of issues is kept in mind in the forthcoming multilateral trade negotiations in the WTO.

The outcome will also depend on the extent to which large economies such as China, India and Indonesia will rely on foreign markets to create jobs and incomes for large segments of their popu-

lation. It is true that growth of manufacturing and industrialization in the first-tier NIEs depended heavily on expansion of exports, particularly at the early stages of their development. However, these countries were poor in natural resources, and this necessitated a rapid move into labour-intensive manufacturing to earn the foreign exchange needed

for imports of capital goods and some essential primary commodities such as oil. Moreover, their small size – collectively their population is smaller than that of Guangdong province in China – and hence small domestic market, meant that their industries needed to seek markets abroad in order to achieve the necessary economies of scale in production. Indeed, historical evidence demonstrates, in general, an inverse relationship between trade orientation and economic size; among countries with similar levels of per capita income, the ratio of trade to income tends to be lower in countries with larger populations.

This means that countries such as China and India can rely less on foreign markets for their industrialization than did the first-tier NIEs in their earlier stages of industrialization. Indeed, as discussed in the subsequent chapter, for China greater reliance on domestic sources of growth may prove to be a more viable strategy than maintaining the recent momentum in labour-intensive manufactured exports. Its skill mix and endowments are sufficiently well developed to allow rapid upgrading in a number of technology-intensive sectors to enable it to earn the foreign exchange needed for continued growth in economic activity. This is also true for India. Such a strategy would also provide greater space for smaller newcomers in labour-intensive manufactures.

A strengthening of regional economic ties could help this process along in East and South Asia and South America. Conventional economic thinking tends to dismiss regional arrangements as a second-best solution for meeting development goals, and as a potential stumbling-block on the road to a fully open and integrated multilateral system. However, this conclusion is based on a somewhat utopian view of the global economy.

Countries such as China and India can rely less on foreign markets for their industrialization than did the first-tier NIEs in their earlier stages of industrialization. view of the global economy. Where domestic firms still have weak technological and productive capacities and the global economic context is characterized by systemic biases and asymmetries, regional arrangements may well provide the most supportive environment in which to pursue national development strategies. The fact that many of the rapidly growing economies are in

East Asia suggests that the regional dimension played an important role in their industrialization.

As described in detail in TDR 1996, the successful use of strategic trade and industrial policies, as well as various macroeconomic pressures originating in the region's more advanced economies, led to a pattern of regional division of labour, described as the "flying geese" model. As the leading economies in the region successfully shifted from resource-based and labour-intensive industries to increasingly sophisticated manufacturing activities, they provided space for the less developed countries to enter simpler manufacturing stages. Regional trade and investment flows played a central role in this process by helping to create markets and by the transfer of skills and technology to neighbouring countries (Rowthorn, 1996). This sustainable growth process needs to combine market forces with targeted industrial policies. The challenge now lies in the extension of this regional dynamic to include newly emerging countries such as China and India, as well as other less developed countries in South and East Asia. Although experiences with regional arrangements among developing countries elsewhere have proved less satisfactory, the question remains whether they could, nonetheless, emulate the kind of growth pattern that was established in East Asia.

Since regional economic arrangements imply close interdependence among a group of economies, there is the risk that problems in one country may be transmitted to its neighbours. Arguably, that danger has intensified in today's globalizing world. In fact, a number of changes in the regional pattern of integration during the 1990s do appear to have contributed to the instability which hit East Asia towards the end of the 1990s. With volatile capital flows fuelling a boom-bust cycle, a more fragile macroeconomic context has developed which is vulnerable to shifting investor sentiment. Thus a return to stable and rapid regional growth needs to be underpinned not only by policies directed at the upgrading of production and exports, but also, in view of the close links between trade and finance, by accompanying regional arrangements to ensure the stability of financial markets, including lending facilities and agreement on a sustainable pattern of exchange rates (TDR 2001, chap. V).

Finally, as argued in TDR 1996, avoiding potential pitfalls in formulating and implementing an export strategy requires constant monitoring of developments in markets for various manufactured products, projecting the possible evolution of global supply and demand conditions. This task can best be accomplished by an international agency such as UNCTAD. In this TDR, an attempt is made to identify the developments in world trade in manufactures over the past two decades, the extent of participation of developing countries in dynamic, high value-added products, and the degree of competition building up in labour-intensive manufactures. To help developing countries in the formulation of their trade strategies and to provide early warning signals, the analysis of dynamic products will need to be updated on a regular basis. It will also need to be extended to include information on and analysis of trends in the prices of labourintensive manufactures, which now constitute the bulk of exports from developing countries.

Notes

- 1 For instance, in an earlier study, Cline (1982) showed that if all developing countries had experienced the same export/GDP ratios as the first-tier NIEs, their exports would have captured 61 per cent of the developed country market in 1976, compared to the actual 17 per cent. It was argued that the acceptable threshold level for import penetration ratio was in the order of 15 per cent, and consequently any attempt to go well beyond that would have been thwarted by protectionism.
- 2 These findings also show that the sharp expansion in the volume of the EU's imports of manufactures from developing countries more than offsets the deterioration in the NBTT, which has resulted in an improvement in the purchasing power of manufac-

tured exports of developing countries or their income terms of trade.

3 The composition of the different groups is as follows: East and South-East Asia comprises the four NIEs (Hong Kong (China), the Republic of Korea, Singapore and Taiwan Province of China), the ASEAN-4 (Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines and Thailand), as well as Brunei and Macao (China). The group of LDCs comprises 37 low-income countries, of which 27 are in sub-Saharan Africa. The composition of the ACP group overlaps with the group of LDCs to a considerable extent. The group of Mediterranean countries comprises Algeria, Cyprus, Egypt, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, Malta, Morocco, Tunisia, Turkey and the former Yugoslavia.

- 4 These new time series are the result of considerable effort to ensure that the indices reflect only price changes and are not affected by quality changes. However, the BLS has compiled these series only since 1990, and for a limited number of economies (Canada, the EU, Japan and the first-tier NIEs); import price series for manufactured goods from Latin America have been compiled since December 1997. To provide a realistic medium-term trend, it is necessary to extend the series backwards to 1981 in order to obtain a complete data set for the period 1981–1996. For details on the method used to calculate and adjust the price-index series, see Maizels (2000: 6–11 and 27–36).
- 5 The United States NBTT shows divergent trends vis-à-vis developing and developed countries; it rose significantly against developing countries in the first half of the 1980s but showed no distinct trend thereafter, whereas against the developed countries it was trendless in the first half of the 1980s, but rose significantly thereafter. Over the whole period, prices of the United States manufactured imports from developed countries (mainly automobiles and machinery) rose significantly faster than prices of imports from developing countries (mainly clothing), while prices of its manufactured exports to developed countries rose more slowly than prices of exports to developing countries. Maizels (2000: 17–21) shows that the price dispersion on any of the main manufactured products traded by the United States is much higher for its imports than for its exports; as he notes, this could indicate that price changes in exports are driven by domestic developments, such as growth rates in productivity and inflation rates, while price changes in imports are driven by international factors, such as changes in exchange rates, productivity and production costs across various national sources of supply.
- 6 This is not to say that labour employed in export sectors in developing countries is necessarily worse off than that employed in their non-trading sectors, but that increased competition among developing countries in markets for low-skill manufactures exerts a downward pressure on manufacturing wages and prices. For the evidence on the impact of trade liberalization and export drive on wages in developing countries, see UNCTAD (2001b).
- 7 Note that here concentration is measured in terms of shares of countries rather than firms, as is usually the case.
- 8 In the clothing sector the degree of concentration ranged between 527 and 1,027 in 1981, compared to a range between 528 and 637 in 1998. The respective index numbers for the selected products from the electronics industry ranged between 899 and 1,961 in 1980, and between 658 and 924 in 1998.

- 9 This classification follows Wood (1994). It is clear that equating the skill level of workers with their degree of formal education is inadequate because it ignores on-the-job learning and training. Moreover, cross-country comparisons of educational attainments ignore differences in the quality of formal education. However, comprehensive data that would take account of these aspects are not available.
- 10 The scope for substitution depends on the degree to which skills are sector-specific, i.e. the result of the experience accumulated "on the job". Where this is the case, moving from one sector to another implies that workers lose part of their skill and thus part of their earning capability.
- 11 For a discussion of these initiatives and their impact on market access for LDCs, see UNCTAD (2001c), and UNCTAD/Commonwealth Secretariat (2001).
- 12 Tariff peaks are tariffs that exceed a selected reference level. They are often defined as tariff lines exceeding 15 per cent at the 6-digit level of the Harmonized System, following OECD (1999).
- 13 Michalopoulos (1999) also notes the great variation in protection across developing countries. Balanceof-payments and fiscal considerations, rather than the desire to protect particular industries, appear to be the main reason why low-income countries maintain higher tariffs.
- 14 Tariff averages can be calculated using various weighting schemes. Simple tariff averages give equal weight to each tariff line. The relative importance of various tariff lines is better taken into account by tariff averages weighted according to import values, but they, nonetheless, have a downward bias, because imports of products that are subject to higher tariff rates will be lower than would otherwise be the case (i.e. an absolutely prohibitive tariff will have a zero weight). For these reasons, it is preferable to look at both simple and importweighted averages.
- 15 The latter figures are from Michalopoulos (1999: 48).
- 16 Similar evidence is provided for the more aggregated Multilateral Trade Negotiations' industrial product categories in Bacchetta and Bora (2001).
- 17 It is difficult to judge the counterfactual (i.e. how much the trade of the members of these PTAs would have grown with non-members) in the absence of such arrangements. Yeats (1998) believes that there was trade diversion in MERCOSUR.
- 18 For a discussion of such dislocations due to the relocation of low-skill jobs to developing countries, see Feenstra and Hanson (2001).
- 19 For a recent synthesis of these policies and the debate over whether they are replicable under current global conditions and constraints, see UNCTAD (2002a).

Chapter V

CHINA'S ACCESSION TO WTO: MANAGING INTEGRATION AND INDUSTRIALIZATION

A. Introduction

In TDR 1999 the analysis of trade and growth in the developing world (Part Two, chap. IV) – prepared at a time when China's bilateral negotiations for accession to the World Trade Organization (WTO) were well under way - noted that, unlike other developing countries, China had managed to improve both its trade and growth performance over the past two decades. Many developing countries, particularly those which had resorted to big bang liberalization of trade and the capital account, experienced a simultaneous worsening of their external trade balances and declines in their economic growth rates. China, on the other hand, together with some smaller economies, bucked the general trend, expanding exports faster than imports and accelerating growth without relying on foreign savings. On the eve of its accession to the WTO,¹ China's trade in both goods and services had been growing at double-digit rates (more than twice the world average) for over a decade; it now accounts for almost 4 per cent of world merchandise exports and 3.5 per cent of imports.²

This strong trade performance has been associated with a growth in the share of manufac-

tures, mostly labour-intensive, which amounts to 90 per cent of China's total exports. China has also been increasingly involved in assembly of technology-intensive products: exports of telecommunications equipment and computers now account for a quarter of its total exports. A number of Chinese exports, including travel goods, toys, sporting goods, footwear and non-textile clothing, account for over 20 per cent of total world exports of these products. Raw materials and intermediate and capital goods (including machinery and equipment, chemicals, ores and metals) constitute the major share of China's imports, while the share of consumer goods is relatively small. China's main export markets are the leading industrialized countries, but it has also been strengthening its regional trade links, notably with the East Asian newly industrializing economies (NIEs). Its trade surplus with the United States now exceeds that of Japan with the United States, and it also runs surpluses with Japan and the European Union (EU) in merchandise trade (table 5.3 below).

The accession of China to the WTO has raised the issue of the possible impact of the adoption of multilateral trade disciplines on its trade performance and on that of its trading partners. For China, accession implies, above all, liberalization and the opening up of its markets to greater foreign competition. For its trading partners, given the demographic and economic size of China, its accession to the WTO implies a significant change in the trading environment that will affect countries in different ways. For some, it presents an opportunity to pursue or expand their commercial interests in China's vast and growing market under the protection of multilateral rules and procedures, while others take a more cautious approach, emphasizing the added competition that will arise with China's accession. Perhaps the more important issue for developing countries is the extent to

which China's accession could influence the trends discussed in the previous chapters, including the risk of a fallacy of composition.

Much has already been written on the possible implications of China's accession to the WTO, and some quantitative projections have been made for China and its trading partners. However, it is difficult to predict with any reasonable degree of accuracy the extent to which accession will change China's economic

performance from the path it would have followed had it remained out of the WTO. This is not only because of the difficulty in determining the counterfactual but, more importantly, because the impact of accession will depend on how the agreements reached will be interpreted and implemented, and on the policy response of China and its trading partners to future economic developments resulting from accession. Hence, the purpose of this chapter is not to predict what may or may not happen to China or its trading partners, but to discuss the issues raised by China's accession in terms of the questions analysed in this *TDR*.

In order to place these issues in the broader context of historical experience, it is useful to analyse how the trade liberalization implicit in the conditions of China's accession to the WTO compares with the big bang liberalization pursued by a number of developing countries.³ It should first

For China, accession implies, above all, liberalization and the opening up of its markets to greater foreign competition. For its trading partners, it implies a significant change in the trading environment that will affect countries in different ways.

be noted that China's liberalization in the context of its accession is part of a negotiated package involving certain long-term benefits and concessions from its trading partners. These include, in particular, the granting of a Permanent Normal Trade Relations status with its largest trading partner, the United States, and the eventual elimination of discriminatory, WTO-inconsistent, measures against China's exports within an agreed time frame.

Second, a comparison can be made in terms of the pace of liberalization. The bulk of China's liberalization is due to take place in the years immediately following its accession to the WTO –

> and the market-opening commitments made by China are sweeping. They will profoundly affect the protected sectors of the economy in agriculture, industry and services. However, China's post-accession liberalization, especially with regard to its imports, actually constitutes part of an ongoing process that already started over a decade ago. Pre-accession tariff and non-tariff measures (NTMs) in China have not been high by the standards of some other developing countries that have been pursuing

import substitution strategies over the past few years. And the terms of accession allow phasingout periods in a number of areas. In addition, the export drive that has so far dominated Chinese commercial policies has involved considerable liberalization of sectors that are directly linked to foreign markets, particularly where foreign-funded enterprises (FFEs) are involved.⁴

Third, China is not liberalizing out of failure. This is a major difference between China and other developing countries, where the decision to liberalize was prompted by their failure to establish competitive industries behind high barriers, and the expectation that closer integration into the trading system, by ensuring steadily rising export earnings, would prevent recurrent balanceof-payments crises and stop-go development. Liberalization in China is occurring during a period of extremely successful export expansion in manufacturing, that is associated with a sound and sustained balance-of-payments position and a large stock of international reserves. Thus it is not designed to overcome a foreign exchange constraint. In this sense, it resembles more closely those economies that successfully liberalized their trade regimes, such as the Republic of Korea and Taiwan Province of China in the 1970s and 1980s (Agosin and Tussie, 1993: 28–29).

However, this does not mean that China is immune to the kind of difficulties experienced by countries that shifted rapidly from import substitution to outward orientation. The Chinese economy has a dualistic industrial structure. While it has

a highly competitive labourintensive, export-oriented manufacturing sector dominated by FFEs, it also has a fairly traditional capital-intensive industrial sector dominated by Stateowned enterprises (SOEs), as well as an agricultural sector that enjoys a relatively high degree of government support and protection. Although the SOEs account for about half of China's exports, their sales are, on balance, directed primarily at domestic markets. The SOE sector has been undergoing transformation and restructuring for several years,

but the reform process is far from complete. Thus a rapid dismantling of trade barriers and removal of subsidies could expose SOEs to foreign competition, which could undermine their export performance, as well as lead to a surge in imports. This may create problems not so much for the balance of payments – as has often been the case in countries with weak export bases - but for employment and living standards of workers employed by SOEs. Yet a rapid redeployment of labour to more competitive export-oriented, labourintensive manufacturing is probably not feasible; nor is it advisable since it could flood the markets in these products and provoke contingency protection measures by China's trading partners through various mechanisms, such as transitional product-specific safeguards which are included among the conditions of accession agreed by China. Although a number of domestic policy instruments may be deployed to defend jobs so as to allow more gradual reform, problems of adjustment can be expected to arise in the short and medium term in sectors dominated by SOEs.

Finally, it is generally agreed that the impact of trade liberalization depends on how the exchange rate is managed, and in this respect China is better placed than many developing countries. To prevent payments difficulties and serious dislocations, it is often recommended that import liberalization be accompanied by currency devaluation. However, in a number of developing countries import liberalization was combined with liberalization of the capital account, which, in many

> instances, initially encouraged short-term, liquid capital inflows. While these inflows facilitated the financing of their growing trade deficits, they also exerted upward pressure on the exchange rate, thereby weakening competitiveness and export performance, and leading eventually to payments difficulties and financial crises. China, on the other hand, has a strong payments position and large inflows of foreign direct investment (FDI), and is therefore unlikely to experience payments difficulties, even in the event of a sharp surge in

imports. This, together with its existing more restrictive capital-account regime,⁵ should allow China to manage its exchange rate, maintaining a tight grip on its currency, its capital flows and finances generally, in order to facilitate adjustment during the initial post-accession period.

How China will handle these problems will affect the outcome, not only for China itself but also for its trading partners. The analysis in the previous chapter suggests that trade liberalization in China may result in a surge in imports of certain resource-based products and those with high technology intensity, which will benefit countries that have a competitive edge in the manufacture of these products for export. On the other hand, it may improve the trading opportunities of Chinese enterprises by facilitating their entry into new markets. More importantly, accession can make

Liberalization in China is occurring during a period of successful export expansion in manufacturing. But this does not mean that China is immune to the kind of difficulties experienced by countries that shifted rapidly from import substitution to outward orientation. China an even more attractive location for foreign firms, and this could lead to greater competition among developing countries for FDI linked to the labour-intensive segments of international production networks. There are already signs that China has been attracting large inflows of FDI – including from economies in East Asia – seeking low-cost locations for exports to third markets; furthermore, many transnational corporations (TNCs) are seeking to establish a commercial presence there. To the extent that such inflows divert investment from other developing countries, this can intensify competition among them to attract FDI. The outcome for China and other developing countries will also depend on the nature of inflows of FDI, and hence on the policy approach adopted by China and its competitors as well as foreign firms.

B. Accession: changes in China's import regime

1. Tariff and non-tariff measures (NTMs)

China had already reduced its tariffs significantly before its accession to the WTO. Both its simple and weighted tariff rates were more than halved between 1993 and 1998 (Ianchovichina and

Martin, 2001, table 5). The effective tariff rate, as measured by the ratio of tariffs to total imports, stood at 4.5 in the first half of 1999 (JP Morgan, 1999: 6), and there were further cuts at the beginning of 2001. Most of these cuts were related to parts and components for processing in the manufacturing sector, with hardly any change in the weighted average tariffs on primary products, particularly agricultural commodities. Be-

China had already reduced its tariffs significantly before its accession to the WTO, and most of the new reductions in tariffs and NTMs are to take place immediately or soon after accession.

Table 5.1 provides data on weighted average tariff rates for 2001 and the agreed Chinese bound tariff rates reported in the Protocol of Accession, to be implemented over a 10-year period starting from the date of accession. The products are ranked according to percentage changes in bound tariff offers in relation to figures for 2001. The

> decline in China's average weighted tariff rate between the time of its accession and the final year, from 13.7 per cent to 5.7 per cent, is quite significant, since it represents cuts over and above those already made.⁶ The table also indicates that heavily protected items are among those most affected by tariff cuts, including wheat, rice, plant fibres (cotton), sugar and vegetable oils among agricultural goods, and beverages and tobacco, motor

fore accession, imported inputs by FFEs were generally exempted from tariffs, but most finished manufactured goods were subject to duties, which, in some cases, were quite heavy. vehicles and parts, clothing and textiles. Further, China has also made commitments to eliminate NTMs, particularly those relating to agricultural products, which at present face high NTMs.

	Tarif	f rate	Ta	riff reduction	(per cent) a	fter
Product group	2001 (MFN)	final ^b (bound)	one year	two years	five years	final year ^b
Cereal grains	91.1	3.0	96.7	96.7	96.7	96.7
Oil seeds	96.9	3.9	96.0	96.0	96.0	96.0
Beverages and tobacco products	57.8	10.4	65.7	74.2	81.9	81.9
Electronic equipment	10.6	2.3	70.9	76.9	78.3	78.3
Vegetable oils and fats	39.3	10.2	50.2	58.3	74.0	74.0
Wood products	10.0	3.4	42.7	54.1	66.0	66.0
Paper products, publishing	9.3	3.3	39.3	51.7	64.2	64.2
Crops	21.7	8.4	32.5	46.8	61.2	61.2
Textiles	20.5	8.7	22.9	36.4	57.4	57.4
Plant-based fibres	84.3	37.7	39.4	47.4	55.3	55.3
Motor vehicles and parts	31.3	14.1	31.0	39.4	54.9	55.0
Dairy products	19.0	8.9	29.2	38.0	53.1	53.1
Vegetables, fruit, nuts	25.9	12.6	29.1	39.9	51.1	51.1
Machinery and equipment	13.4	6.6	37.0	45.7	50.7	50.7
Meat products	18.6	9.9	28.0	37.3	46.7	46.7
Sugar	77.9	43.8	27.3	35.5	43.8	43.8
Processed rice	114.0	65.0	43.0	43.0	43.0	43.0
Paddy rice	114.0	65.0	43.0	43.0	43.0	43.0
Wheat	114.0	65.0	37.7	40.4	43.0	43.0
Ferrous metals	9.1	5.2	37.5	40.5	42.8	42.8
Chemical, rubber, plastic products	14.1	8.1	22.2	27.6	38.0	42.8
Forestry	2.3	1.3	42.5	42.5	42.5	42.5
Food products	16.8	9.8	25.7	34.5	41.6	41.7
Fishing	14.2	8.5	21.0	31.0	40.2	40.2
Metals	7.0	4.2	35.7	37.9	39.5	39.5
Wearing apparel	23.8	14.9	10.8	20.4	37.3	37.3
Leather products	11.6	8.0	26.7	28.9	31.4	31.4
Meat	14.1	9.9	17.4	23.6	29.9	29.9
Transport equipment	5.0	3.6	21.2	25.0	28.4	28.4
Metal products	9.7	7.4	17.8	21.2	23.6	23.6
Mineral products	14.4	11.4	15.8	18.2	20.6	20.6
Petroleum, coal products	8.4	6.7	19.8	19.8	19.8	19.8
Manufactures	19.5	15.8	7.2	11.9	19.0	19.0
Animal products	9.4	8.0	9.3	11.9	14.5	14.5
Average of above	14.6	6.1	40.5	47.2	54.3	58.3
All goods	13.7	5.7	41.6	48.0	54.9	58.8

POST-ACCESSION REDUCTION IN WEIGHTED TARIFF RATES FOR CHINA'S MAIN IMPORTS^a

Source: UNCTAD, Trade Analysis and Information System (TRAINS) database, based on WTO figures.

a Weighted by China's imports of relevant items in 2000.*b* At the end of the transition period.

Difficulties are likely to

occur mainly in sectors

agriculture.

dominated by SOEs and in

It should be noted that while the period of phased reduction extends to 2005 and beyond, the bulk of the reductions in tariffs and NTMs is to take place soon after accession and in some cases even upon accession. During the first two years, tariffs on most agricultural and manufactured goods will be reduced, particularly on a number of highly protected agricultural products, motor vehicles and labour-intensive manufactures. NTMs on 162 out of 377 items will be eliminated upon accession and another 75 within two years, and all import licences will be eliminated upon accession.

2. Subsidies

The pressure on import-competing sectors will arise not only from the reduction in trade barriers, but also, perhaps more importantly, from the removal or reduction of subsidies. According to article 10 of the Protocol of Accession, China will eliminate all subsidies falling within the scope of article 3 of the Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures (SCM) of the WTO, namely "specific" subsidies paid upon export performance or those provided for domestically produced inputs in preference to imported products. For this

purpose all subsidies provided to SOEs contingent on export performance will be viewed as "specific" if SOEs are the "predominant recipients of such subsidies" or if they receive "disproportionately large amounts of such subsidies". They would be regarded as specific since similar subsidies are not paid

to private firms.⁷ For agricultural production, domestic support of up to 8.5 per cent of output value is allowed, but all other subsidies, notably those contingent upon export performance, are not allowed. According to article 12 of the Protocol of Accession, "China shall not maintain or introduce any export subsidies on agricultural products". China has also agreed to comply with article 5 of the Agreement on Trade-related Investment Measures (TRIMs), and to eliminate foreign exchange balancing and local content requirements, as well as export or performance requirements.

3. State trading and non-discrimination

Following accession, China is subject to WTO rules on State-trading enterprises (Article XVII of the GATT) and on equal treatment of domestic and foreign firms and individuals (Article III of the GATT 1994) within three years. The combination of these rules implies that, with few exceptions, all transactions by State-trading enterprises and SOEs should take place on a commercial basis; no favourable conditions can be accorded for the purchase or sale of inputs and outputs and in their pricing or procurement (including transactions on imports and exports). However, with regard to imports, State trading will continue to be permitted for five categories of agricultural products (grain, vegetable oils, sugar, tobacco and cotton), crude and processed petroleum, and chemical fertilizers. Similarly, a number of agricultural products (cotton, tea, rice corn and soya bean), minerals and labour-intensive manufactured goods (including silk up to 2005, cotton yarn and some fabrics) can continue to be exported by State-trading enterprises (Protocol of Accession, Annexes 1A and 2A2).

China will also progressively extend the provision and scope of the right to trade for all firms, including foreign firms, and will aim at offering

> full "national treatment" within three years (excluding the above-mentioned items which can continue to be traded through State-trading enterprises). In other words, all foreign individuals and enterprises will be accorded the same treatment as domestic enterprises (article 5 of the

Protocol). Article 5 also obliges China to discontinue, within three years, the practice of allowing a limited number of firms the right to trade within a restricted geographic region, referred to as "designated trading". A number of agricultural products (natural rubber, timber, plywood and wool) and acrylic and steel products are currently traded in this manner (Protocol of Accession, Annex 2B).

Finally, for many services, foreign investment will be progressively liberalized. For example, upon accession a share of foreign ownership in tele-

ies. Within five years, all geographical restrictions will be abolished. There are similar commitments for liberalization in banking and insurance.

C. Industrial structure, trade and employment

The nature of China's

for labour-intensive

export industry and the

manufactures set some

limits to the gains that it

could reap from accession.

market access conditions

The above changes associated with China's accession to the WTO can be expected to have important consequences for that country's trade prospects and economic performance and for those of its principal trading partners and competitors. The crucial factor will be how vigorously China's industries can respond to the new set of incentives and restrictions, particularly on how effec-

tively its export sectors exploit the new opportunities presented. As indicated above, given the dualistic structure of its economy, the costs and benefits involved in accession will affect different sectors differently, with difficulties likely to be experienced mainly in sectors dominated by SOEs and in agriculture. The analysis that follows suggests that while the problems of adjustment that could be faced in import-com-

peting sectors may be serious, they are not insurmountable; on the other hand, the nature of China's export industry and market access conditions for labour-intensive manufactures set some limits to the gains that it could reap from accession.

There have been attempts to simulate and predict the overall impact of accession on trade and economic activity in China by using the socalled "general equilibrium" approach, mostly through Global Trade Analysis Project (GTAP) models. According to these simulations, accession will not have an impact on the overall level of employment in China, but there will be intersectoral shifts in employment and output (Gilbert and Wahl, 2000). As is the case in any trade liberalization, accession will expand trade relative to output. Nevertheless, there are contradictory results concerning the relative impact of accession on imports, exports and output, which appear to

> models used. For example, according to a World Bank study for the year 2005, the impact on exports would be more pronounced than on imports (Ianchovichina, Martin and Fukase, 2000). In an earlier estimate by the International Monetary Fund (IMF), based on the assumption that China would enter the WTO in late 2000 or early 2001, the immediate impact on the current ac-

be due to differences in the

count would be positive, but it would turn increasingly negative over the period 2002–2004, before becoming significantly positive in 2005. It was suggested that any deterioration in the current account would be largely compensated by FDI inflows (IMF, 2000a: 63–65). The impact of accession on China's gross domestic product (GDP) would be negative, according to the World Bank study, but IMF estimates give a slightly positive effect for the period 2000–2005, except for the first year. An earlier study by the United States International Trade Commission (USITC) estimated that the Chinese offer for the bilateral agreement with the United States would increase Chinese imports and exports by 14.3 per cent and 12.2 per cent, respectively, thereby providing a significant growth stimulus for China (USITC, 1999c).

The difficulty with such "general equilibrium" models is that they tend to assume away the problems which, in reality, determine the outcome. Particularly with regard to unemployment, it is generally assumed that the labour market remains in equilibrium (i.e. total employment will not change) but that labour shifts rapidly among sectors in response to new incentive structures. In reality, however, such shifts are extremely problematic, which is one of the reasons why many industrialized countries are unwilling to remove entry barriers to markets for labour-intensive manufactures and agricultural commodities (UNCTAD, 2001b; TDR 1995, Part Two, chap. II). Moreover, accession to the WTO does not completely remove the danger of protectionism. Success in export drive can trigger defensive protectionist reactions in the form of safeguards and anti-dumping. Most of the models that are constructed on the principle of free markets do not allow for such factors.

A rigorous analysis of the implications of accession requires a good understanding not only of the conditions attached to accession, as noted above, but also of the structural and institutional characteristics of the sectors which will encounter new challenges due to the dismantling of support and protection, as well as of the potential for sectors that are better placed to exploit new trading opportunities that may arise from accession. This is the main focus of this section.

1. Trade liberalization, public enterprises and employment

China is entering the WTO while undertaking economic reforms – a process that has been under way for over two decades – in such areas as trade and industrial policies, labour market regulations, SOEs and social security. These efforts, particularly the reform of SOEs, which hold an important place in the Chinese economy, have no doubt helped to prepare the economy for accession. However, restructuring and rationalization in this sector is incomplete, and these enterprises are likely to face increased competitive pressures following China's accession. Accession is often seen as creating new opportunities and catalysing the reform process, but, unless properly managed, reforms can inflict social costs by leading to greater unemployment. Although China has experienced sustained and rapid growth over the past two decades, unemployment is relatively high.⁸

In spite of some shift in economic activities from the public to the private sector, SOEs still play an important role in the Chinese economy. These enterprises operate in a wide range of sectors including agriculture, industry and services: they are dominant in heavy industries such as power, steel, chemicals and armaments; and in banking, telecommunications, wholesale distribution and certain transport activities private firms are practically non-existent. However, in some light industries, such as toys, footwear and garments and retail consumer goods, private firms have a much higher share than SOEs. At the end of the 1990s, SOEs employed about 83 million people - representing 12 per cent of total employment and 47 per cent of employment in the manufacturing sector - and they accounted for 38 per cent of GDP (National Bureau of Statistics, 2000, tables 5-10). They account for about 45 per cent of China's imports and about 50 per cent of its exports, but these exports constitute a small proportion of their overall production: about 9 per cent of GDP in terms of gross value and a smaller proportion in value-added terms. Primary goods account for 15 per cent of their exports, and chemicals, textiles, light manufactures, rubber products and machinery and transport equipment for the remainder.

State-owned enterprises are characterized by excessive employment, high inventory levels, low productivity, low capacity utilization, inefficient scales of production and outdated technology. Despite several years of reform, many of these problems persist,⁹ generally leading to losses; if they show surpluses (profits), these are negligible compared to their huge stocks of capital. Subsidies paid to SOEs have decreased in recent years, but the growing losses of industrial SOEs, as a proportion of their value added, have increasingly been financed by credits from the banking system.¹⁰ Some SOEs, such as those in the automotive industry (box 5.1), also benefit from preferential treatment in obtaining loans and foreign currency contingent upon their export performance, as well as preferential tariffs subject to meeting targets for local content of finished goods.

Removal of subsidies, reduction of tariffs and NTMs, and elimination of preferential treatment

will, no doubt, exert considerable pressure on these enterprises to improve efficiency and competitiveness, which may call for considerable restructuring and labour-shedding. Big bang liberalization can be both socially disruptive – particularly in the hinterland where many SOEs are located

- and economically counterproductive, as demonstrated by the experience of the Russian Federation and Eastern Europe (ECE, 1997: 75–84; 1998: 31–41). The scale of restructuring that remains to be done is immense. It has been estimated that about 35 million workers, or 17 per cent of the urban work force, are redundant (JP Morgan, 1999: 14). According to a recent study (Powell, 2001), China's accession to the WTO could cause unemployment to rise as high as 25 million over the period 2001–2006.

The experience with trade liberalization in developing countries shows that a sudden disman-

tling of support to and protection of domestic industry can have serious repercussions on employment conditions, resulting in job losses and widening wage differentials (*TDR 1997*, Part Two, chap. IV; UNCTAD, 2001b). It can also lead to deindustrialization, particularly in sectors confronted with competition from the mature indus-

tries of more advanced countries. Often, it is difficult to shift displaced labour to export sectors, particularly when skill-mix requirements are different and the prevailing productive capacity is inadequate. Adjustment to new sets of incentives is not instantaneous; rather, it is a time-consuming process requiring investment in physical and human capital. In addition, for a large country like China, there is the further risk of flooding the market in labour-intensive products, particularly if restrictions on market access in industrial countries persist.

The SOEs likely to be worst affected by accession operate in industries such as machinery, electrical equipment, smelting and processing of metals, textiles, chemicals and chemical fibres,

Unless properly managed, reforms can inflict social costs by leading to greater unemployment.

It is difficult to shift

consuming process.

displaced labour to export

sectors. Adjustment to new

sets of incentives is a time-

transport equipment, non-metal mineral products and food processing. Together these industries account for 72.5 per cent of the workforce employed by SOEs (Bhalla and Qiu, 2002). The last column of table 5.2 gives the import/output ratios, in 1997, for the main agricultural and indus-

trial sectors. For some manufacturing sectors imports are low compared to domestic production, in large part owing to the protection and support provided to them. While some industries, notably machinery and equipment, are not heavily protected and there are large amounts of imports of such products, they may, nevertheless, face some pressure due to liberalization during the period immediately following accession. Two sectors particularly vulnerable to liberalization and import competition are the automobile and textiles industries (boxes 5.1 and 5.2, respectively). In the case of textiles, exports and imports are both important. Even though the sector is highly protected, the

> SOEs involved incur losses. For minerals and metals, although the tariff rates are not high, the extent of tariff reductions will be significant.

> Table 5.2 shows the results of simulations on the impact of tariff reductions alone on output and employment in various sectors, in

terms of deviation from the baseline, as of 2005. These results are partial and are not intended to describe the overall impact of accession on various sectors or on the economy as a whole. They should be interpreted with considerable caution since they do not take into account a number of factors noted above, including the impact of NTM

Box 5.1

EFFECTS OF TRADE LIBERALIZATION ON THE AUTOMOTIVE INDUSTRY

The automotive industry, particularly automobiles, is an example of an inefficient, highly protected industry dominated by SOEs, which will be considerably affected by trade liberalization resulting from accession. There were more than 2,000 enterprises engaged in the industry in 1999, of which 120 were assemblers of cars and trucks (Powell, 2001: 47; Bhalla and Qiu, 2002). The industry as a whole employs 1.8 million workers. The share of value added in output and the share of profits in value added are low, and the sector exports only 2 per cent of its output. Automobiles benefited from 80–100 per cent nominal tariff rates in 1999, down from a range of 110–150 per cent in 1995–1999. The industry is subject to licensing quotas, and automobile imports, in particular, are also subject to non-tariff restrictions (USITC, 1999c, tables 3-2 and E-1). Thus the share of imports in total sales was less than 7 per cent in 1999, falling from about 10 per cent in 1995 as a result of expansion of assembly operations in joint ventures with foreign companies.

Collective enterprises, and particularly SOEs, dominate the sector, in terms of both employment and sales, although their share has declined in recent years: the number of workers employed by SOEs fell from 1.5 million in 1995 to about one million in 1999, while those employed by collective enterprises fell from 196,000 to 126,000 over the same period. Despite a sharp increase in private sector activities, total employment in the industry fell by 7 per cent. However, the decline in sales by public enterprises has been more than offset by increased sales by joint ventures, and particularly other private enterprises, which together increased their shares from 30.3 per cent in 1995 to 58.7 per cent in 1999.

The industry suffers from excess capacity, which reached 46 per cent in 1998. Labour productivity is also low and the unit labour cost is high. Only 2–4 vehicles are produced per worker a year compared to 20–40 vehicles in more advanced countries (Yang, 1999). An automobile made in China is 40–50 per cent more expensive than a similar make produced abroad.

For the motor vehicle industry there will be significant tariff reductions in the first two years following accession. In particular, tariffs for automobiles will fall from 80–100 per cent to 25 per cent by July 2006, with the largest cuts taking place soon after accession. Moreover, the ceiling for what is currently a prohibitive import quota will be raised to \$6 billion upon accession and will increase further by 15 per cent per year until it is fully eliminated. All services related to automobiles will be liberalized: distribution, marketing, aftersale services, financing, dealership, advertising and imports of parts will be opened up to foreign firms. Other changes include the abolition of local content requirements, reduction of tariffs on parts and elimination of subsidies.

UNCTAD simulations suggest that, as a result of tariff reductions alone, output can be expected to decline by more than 11 per cent by the year 2005, and the ratio of imports of motor vehicle and parts to output to increase by 9 per cent (see table 5.2). More importantly, loss of employment of skilled and unskilled labour could reach about 12 per cent and over 8 per cent respectively, resulting in about 200,000 job losses in the sector. These figures do not take into account the adverse effects of the abolition of the local content requirement, preferential access to loans and elimination of subsidies.

SIMULATION RESULTS FOR THE IMPACT OF POST-ACCESSION TARIFF REDUCTION ON OUTPUT, EMPLOYMENT AND IMPORT/OUTPUT RATIO IN CHINA, BY SECTOR, 1997–2005

	Differe	nce between acces	ssion and non-a	ccession ^a		
	Output	Emplo	yment	Import/output	<i>Memo item:</i> Import/output	
	volume	Unskilled labour	Skilled labour	ratio	ratio in 1997	
Sector of production		(Per cent)	(Percentage points)	(Per cent)		
Oil seeds	-53.5	-60.6	-61.5	92.3	40.2	
Beverages and tobacco products	-38.7	-35.3	-38.8	46.8	4.6	
Vegetable oils and fats	-6.5	-4.5	-7.3	19.4	43.0	
Motor vehicles and parts	-11.1	-8.1	-11.7	9.0	15.4	
Other crops	-8.8	-12.1	-12.7	8.8	7.7	
Textiles	2.1	3.7	0.6	6.7	22.0	
Grains, vegetables, fruits	-4.8	-7.7	-8.3	4.9	1.7	
Dairy products	-3.8	-1.9	-4.7	4.6	21.8	
Machinery and misc. manufactures	-2.1	-0.2	-3.5	3.5	20.9	
Wood products	-1.5	0.4	-2.8	2.8	16.9	
Electronic equipment	14.4	15.5	12.5	2.7	59.5	
Clothing	22.0	22.6	19.9	2.5	7.2	
Mineral and metal products	-2.6	-0.5	-3.8	1.8	10.0	
Forestry and fishing	-0.0	-0.0	-0.5	1.8	3.0	
Processed rice	0.2	1.8	-0.9	1.2	1.1	
Transport equipment	-1.5	0.5	-3.0	0.9	35.4	
Fuels and minerals	-0.4	-1.5	-2.0	0.8	15.2	
Chemical and petroleum products	0.5	2.4	-0.7	0.7	22.9	
Services	1.8	3.9	0.4	0.0	3.2	
Leather products	13.7	14.5	11.8	-0.0	11.2	
Meat and meat products	5.4	6.7	4.1	-0.3	11.7	
Animals and animal products	6.6	5.3	4.7	-1.7	1.7	
Food products	6.0	7.3	4.8	-2.0	9.1	

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on simulation using a model developed by Global Trade Analysis Project (GTAP) (Hertel, 1997).

a The comparison is between the values resulting from the simulation of China's performance after its accession to WTO and the values for a hypothetical situation without China's accession.

reductions, elimination of subsidies, selective dismantling of policies, difficulties in moving labour across sectors or problems of market access. This might lead to underestimating losses and overestimating gains. Nevertheless, simulations are useful in identifying the sectors that are vulnerable to liberalization and the order of magnitudes involved.

The results indicate a nuanced picture. The impact of China's accession to the WTO on output and employment could be positive for clothing,

Box 5.2

TEXTILE AND CLOTHING INDUSTRIES IN CHINA: THE IMPACT OF LIBERALIZATION

There are indications that accession to the WTO could have a significant impact on the textiles industry in China. Unlike clothing, this industry is characterized by obsolete machines, low productivity, low-quality products and excess labour (USITC, 1999c, chap. 8). It employs 5.8 million persons, compared to 2.1 million in the clothing industry, and its total output is more than double that of the clothing industry. In 1999, the textiles industry accounted for about 6 per cent of China's industrial output and 14 per cent of the industrial workforce. It is dominated by loss-making SOEs and there are a large number of enterprises with low labour productivity. This is in contrast to the clothing industry, where SOEs are profitable and account for a small share of total sales. According to some estimates, in 1998 about 40 per cent of SOEs in the textiles industry were on the verge of bankruptcy (USITC, 1999c: 8-8 and table B.3). In general, the industry produces relatively low quality products, using traditional, labour-intensive techniques, although recently new FFEs have established some plants with more advanced technology.

The relatively high ratio of textile imports to domestic production (22 per cent) is not indicative of an absence of protection for domestic industry; rather, it signifies the dependence of clothing exports on imported textiles, particularly at the high end of the market: "about 55 per cent of China's exported apparel is made from imported fabrics" (USITC, 1999c: 8-5). The expansion of clothing exports is the main reason why the ratio of textile imports to exports has risen sharply in recent years.

Recent reforms in the textiles industry have involved a shift of ownership, from SOEs to FFEs, mainly from Hong Kong (China); this has been accompanied by the introduction of more recent technologies, more capital-intensive methods of production and higher labour productivity. It is noteworthy that because of the recent introduction of new capital-intensive techniques by FFEs in

	Te	xtiles indus	try	Ci	othing indu	stry
	All enterprises	SOEs	FFEs	All enterprises	SOEs	FFEs
Number of enterprises	10 981	3 011	3 032	6 611	792	2 864
Sales (billions of yuan)	414.8	148.2	88.3	184.7	13.5	90.9
Percentage share in total sales of the industry	100.0	35.7	21.3	100.0	7.3	49.2
Value added as a percentage of output	24.7	26.9	24.2	24.8	28.4	24.9
Value added per worker <i>(yuan per year)</i>	21 900	15 300	38 500	24 500	16 800	25 800
Profits (billions of yuan)	3.90	-0.14	1.29	6.20	0.13	2.64
Profits as a percentage of sales	0.94	-0.09	1.46	3.36	0.96	2.90

INDICATORS OF CHINA'S TEXTILES AND CLOTHING INDUSTRY,^a 1999

Source: National Bureau of Statistics, China Statistical Yearbook 2000.

a Only enterprises with annual sales of 5 million yuan or more are considered.

Box 5.2 (concluded)

the textiles industry, their labour productivity is now higher than that of the SOEs in this industry and also higher than that of FFEs in the clothing industry.

The reform of the textiles industry has also involved considerable labour shedding: while output barely changed during the period 1995–1999, employment declined by 35 per cent in the industry as a whole and by about 52 per cent in firms with sales of more than 5 million yuans. This was not compensated by higher employment in the clothing industry; on the contrary, while output in the clothing industry increased by 37 per cent between 1995 and 1999, employment declined by 23 per cent, in large part as a result of structural reforms and changes in ownership.

SOEs involved in the textiles industry have been running losses despite nominal tariff protection of the sector of more than 20 per cent. Their performance will further deteriorate as a result of significant reductions in tariffs and the reduction or removal of subsidies following accession. The liberalization of trade in clothing can also be expected to influence the competitiveness of the Chinese textiles industry. So far, low quality textiles produced by China have been used largely for the manufacture of clothing for domestic consumption, and imports of high quality clothing have been restricted by high tariff rates. Liberalization of clothing imports could shift domestic demand in favour of high quality clothing, which may lead to increased imports of high quality textiles. Although over time the quality of domestic textiles and clothing can be expected to improve, the short- to medium-term impact of accession could favour a rapid growth in imports of textiles. It is quite likely that the combination of accession and structural reforms could lead to even more labour shedding in the textiles industry, particularly since China will gain little additional market access in textiles and clothing in the short and medium term.

electrical equipment, leather products, animals and animal products, meat and miscellaneous food products; most other manufactures and agricultural products may be adversely affected. With a few exceptions, imports could rise relative to domestic production, and the increase could be particularly rapid in sectors such as beverages and tobacco products, most agricultural goods, motor vehicles, textiles and, to some extent, machinery. In textiles, the impact of the accession on domestic production could be negative even if, as suggested by the results of simulations, exports were to expand (box 5.2). In most cases, output losses are associated with the loss of unskilled, and particularly skilled, labour. Industries likely to be the most severely affected in terms of job losses are those dominated by SOEs, identified above. The shift in employment, from import-competing sectors to export sectors, needed to offset job losses could be significant, notwithstanding the problems of market access.

2. Foreign direct investment, employment and trade

It is generally expected that China's accession to the WTO will generate a surge in its exports. This has implications for other developing countries competing with China both in their own markets and, more importantly, in the markets of the major industrialized countries. Indeed, the simulations reported above suggest that the changed incentives structure resulting from trade liberalization could lead to a significant expansion of exports in a number of sectors, including electronics, apparel, leather products and other light industries. However, it appears that it is mainly improved market access, rather than the productive potential and competitiveness of China, that will determine export performance in most of these industries. If market access conditions for China do not improve following accession,

changed incentives may not easily translate into rapidly rising export revenues.

These considerations apply largely to traditional labour-intensive manufactures. By contrast, trade could expand rapidly in sectors which are linked to international production networks. Indeed, one of the benefits expected from accession is increased inflows of FDI from both inside and

outside the region. Liberalization of trade and investment as a result of the accession, notably relaxation of the restrictions on foreign participation in joint ventures and equal treatment of foreign and national companies, will provide foreign firms with greater investment opportunities. In fact there are already some indications of a rapid increase in FDI inflows into China: after hov-

ering at around \$40 billion during the period 1996–2000, they rose to \$47 billion in 2001, at a time when they were declining in other parts of the developing world. According to some preliminary figures, in January 2002, FDI had increased by 33.5 per cent over the previous year, and contractual foreign investment, which tracks future projects, by 48 per cent (*International Herald Tribune*, 12 February 2002).

Some of this investment is motivated by the need for establishing a commercial presence for collaboration with certain domestic industries so far closed to foreign companies, notably in services; another important motive is likely to be the desire to take advantage of China's low labour and infrastructure costs. This tendency is reinforced by the pressure that the current global downturn is exerting on firms to maintain sales by cutting costs. According to a recent survey, one fifth of Japanese TNCs plan to relocate production to China (UNCTAD, 2002b). For reasons discussed in the previous chapters, such a surge in FDI would result in increased two-way, or even three-way, trade in sectors that are involved in international production networks. Thus, expansion of FDI is expected to be associated with a rapid rise in exports and imports. Similarly, China's accession to the WTO may encourage firms to further outsource production to China of traditional labourintensive manufactures, such as clothing, to take advantage of special tariff provisions in industrialized countries, notably the United States, for products that contain inputs originating from their home countries.

According to available data, the cumulative stock of FDI in China now amounts to over \$350 billion, almost exclusively in greenfield projects.

If market access conditions for China do not improve following accession, changed incentives may not easily translate into rapidly rising export revenues. Most of this investment comes from the leading industrialized countries (Japan, the United States and members of the EU) as well as from the East Asian NIEs. However, a large number of FFEs are owned by investors of ethnic Chinese origin from Hong Kong (China) (about 48 per cent), Taiwan Province of China (8 per cent) and Singapore (about 6 per cent);¹¹ those from Japan, the

United States and the EU each own 7–9 per cent, but their investments in China have been rising more rapidly in recent years (JP Morgan, 2001b: 69).¹² Much of the FDI originating from industrialized countries is oriented towards China's domestic markets, and an important share of the production and imports of the FFEs is for sale in China. For instance, it has been noted that:

[While] US exports to China roughly tripled between 1990 and 1998, affiliate sales soared by more than 21 times over the same period (1998 is last year of available affiliate data). That is, from a low base, to be sure – affiliate sales in 1990 totalled just \$639 million. Nevertheless, in 1998, US exports to China and affiliate sales were roughly equal at \$14.2 billion and \$13.9 billion, respectively. (Morgan Stanley, 2001)

The strong increase in income transfers and reinvested earnings by United States TNCs in more recent years, from \$543 million in 1998 to \$2 billion in 2000, suggests that this trend is continuing (Lowe, 2001). There are also some exports by United States affiliates in China back to the United States that benefit from special tariff provisions provided to imports containing inputs originating in their home country.¹³

Foreign-funded enterprises (FFEs) in China, owned mainly by investors from East Asia, are

generally small and medium-sized enterprises (SMEs) that are highly export-oriented and involved in the last stages of processing and assembly operations. These FFEs have a higher degree

of labour intensity and export orientation than those in the first-tier NIEs and the Association of South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN). Indeed, the share of their processed exports in total exports was over 55 per cent in 2000 (MOFTEC, 2001, table 4). The direct import content of exports by FFEs in China is high, estimated at some 50 per cent, and intrafirm trade accounts for as

much as 30 per cent of imports of FFEs.¹⁴ For FFEs involved in processing, the import content of their exports is even higher, at almost 70 per cent (MOFTEC, 1999). The ownership structure of these enterprises and the high import content of their manufactures have contributed significantly to strengthening the trade links between China and the East Asian economies, notably the first-tier NIEs and Japan.

The share of FFEs in foreign trade has been rising rapidly in recent years: their exports increased from less than 2 per cent of total Chinese exports in 1986 to 48 per cent in 2000, while their imports rose from less than 6 per cent to almost 52 per cent. As noted above, SOEs account for much of the remaining exports and imports, while domestic private firms have a negligible share in foreign trade. Most FFEs are located in China's coastal and northern regions, where infrastructure

is highly developed, and their activities are concentrated in the assembly of electronic equipment and in the production of machinery and equipment (Cerra and Dayal-Gulati, 1999; USITC, 1999c, chap. I).

Since FFEs tend to use more capital-intensive tech-

niques than local firms in similar industries, their contribution to job creation is modest, considering that their exports account for about 9 per cent of GDP; according to available data, these firms employed 5.4 million workers in 1996, or less than 0.8 per cent of the total labour force (Rosen, 1999: 87, table 3.1). This suggests that their scope for absorbing workers released from SOEs in labour-intensive export industries will be very limited.¹⁵

Even if employment in export

industries dominated by FFEs

were to double, they cannot be

expected to absorb more than

a fraction of the labour ex-

pected to be released, accord-

ing to even the most conserva-

on the origin of total merchan-

dise imports and the destina-

Table 5.3 provides data

tive estimates noted above.

China's export surplus is generated by national firms, notably SOEs, rather than foreign firms, reflecting the high import content of exports and low value added in the FFE sector.

Profits earned by FFEs

export surplus by a wide

in China exceed their

margin.

tion of exports for China as a whole and for the FFE sector. A number of conclusions emerge. First, FFEs in China run a trade surplus primarily with the United States and deficits with the East and South-East Asian economies. This suggests that FDI from investors in East Asia uses China as an export platform for the Western markets, and that their home countries provide the inputs needed in such operations. Second, comparing the trade data for FFEs with total trade, it can be seen that China's export surplus is generated by national firms, notably SOEs, rather than foreign firms. Again, this is a reflection of the high import content of exports and low value added in the FFE sector.

According to the latest available figures, total profits earned by FFEs in China were in the order of \$20 billion (IMF, 2000b); this exceeded their export surplus by a wide margin. Thus they were in deficit in terms of foreign exchange

> earnings, which means that they had a negative impact on the current account. A significant proportion of their profits (about \$12 billion) was reinvested in China, adding to the stock of FDI and, hence to the earning capacity of foreign firms (i.e. the foreign exchange deficit of the FFE sector was

financed by new inflows of FDI). A similar situation was observed for Malaysia, as explained in *TDR 1999* (pp. 120–123). Meeting such deficits by simply relying on new FDI inflows would be similar to engaging in an unsustainable process

		Total		of which: Foreign-funded enterprises				
Trading partner	Exports	Imports	Balance	Exports	Imports	Balance		
All economies	249.2	225.1	24.1	119.4	117.3	2.2		
NIEs	66.6	63.2	3.4	36.0	39.2	-3.2		
ASEAN ^a	11.6	17.1	-5.5	3.9	8.6	-4.7		
Japan	41.7	41.5	0.1	23.3	28.4	-5.1		
European Union	38.2	30.8	7.4	17.3	16.6	0.7		
Unites States	52.2	22.4	29.8	28.8	10.0	18.8		
Other economies	39.0	50.1	-11.1	10.1	14.5	-4.3		

REGIONAL COMPOSITION OF CHINA'S EXTERNAL TRADE, 2000

(Billions of dollars)

Source: UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database; Customs General Administration of the People's Republic of China, China Customs Statistics Year Book 2001.

a Excluding Singapore.

of "Ponzi financing" (that is, servicing debt by incurring new debt).

Thus a surge in FDI runs the risk of resulting in a considerable expansion of both imports and exports without, however, bringing concomitant increases in value added and employment. This can be avoided if the nature and composition of the new investment were substantially different from the existing stock of foreign capital. This, in effect, appears to be the case with recent Japanese investment; there are signs that Japanese FDI in China may not simply involve relocating labour-intensive processes, but also the migration of a variety of large-scale industries, including capital- and skill-intensive ones, in chemicals and consumer electronics, for example. It has been suggested that "China appears to be 'leap-frogging' the development process seen in ASEAN countries, whereby Japan first invested in relatively 'low-tech' industries and only later in more 'high-tech' operations ... China is moving much more rapidly up the ladder" (Oxford Analytica, 2002b). This second round of "hollowing out" by Japan, after the migration of some of its largescale industries to South-East Asia in the early 1990s, is beginning to cause concern in that country, leading to pressures on China to revalue its currency in order to deter Japanese firms from shifting production to China (*TDR 1996*, Part Two, chap. I).

Certainly, the Chinese economy has the potential for developing self-contained, technologyintensive, large-scale manufactures that combine high quality human capital with low labour and infrastructure costs. It also has the market to support large-scale production. Such a process, based on rapid upgrading, can establish mutually reinforcing links between FDI, trade and growth. If such a route is not taken, and accession simply encourages the use of the Chinese economy as an assembly platform for low-value-added exports, the benefits of rising FDI inflows could be extremely limited in terms of technological upgrading and industrialization. This, together with the fact that China has not gained significant market access in traditional labour-intensive manufactures, implies that it may not realize the expected degree of benefits in terms of export expansion.

Again, the extent to which increased inward FDI creates competition for the developing economies in the region, notably the second-tier NIEs, depends on the nature of the investment. If it serves to relocate labour-intensive processes to China, such an approach may create trade-offs and stiff competition among countries with surplus labour and a high degree of reliance on FDI, and provoke a race to the bottom. In particular, competition for FDI between China and the less advanced developing economies of the region that have weak trade links with China can intensify, while China itself strengthens its trade relations with industrialized countries and the more advanced developing countries. Such problems can be avoided to the extent that FDI is used for technological upgrading and if greater attention is paid to domestic markets for absorbing the surplus labour.

D. Trade prospects

The new trading opportunities for China will be mainly in labour-intensive manufactures and participation in the labour-intensive segments of the production process of high-tech manufactures. In these activities competition among developing countries will tend to increase. On the other hand, there will be an increase in China's imports of a number of capital- and technology-intensive prod-

ucts in sectors dominated by SOEs. Since the industrialized countries and the more advanced developing countries have a competitive edge in these products, they are likely to be the main beneficiaries of increased imports by China due to accession; other developing countries with export structures similar to China's, on the other hand, will probably face the greatest competi-

tive pressure. Established trade links are important in both respects since, in the short run, it is easier to exploit existing links than to create new ones. The following section examines the sectors and products where such opportunities and pressures may develop, and how they affect various countries.

1. Costs, competitiveness and market penetration

Low wages have been an important factor in China's impressive export performance, but they do not necessarily give the country a competitive

Low wages do not necessarily give China a competitive edge in a wide range of manufactures because labour productivity is also low. edge in a wide range of manufactures because labour productivity is also low. China's average manufacturing wages are lower than those of the industrialized and developing economies listed in table 5.4, but its average manufacturing unit labour cost is higher than in seven of the developing economies. This is not surprising. Average labour productivity in China's manufacturing

as a whole is low, despite the existence of highly efficient FFEs, because the SOEs suffer from excess labour and low productivity. Thus, as seen in that table, countries with much higher average manufacturing wages than China's (e.g. Chile, Mexico, the Republic of Korea and Turkey) have lower unit labour costs.

WAGES AND UNIT LABOUR COSTS IN MANUFACTURING: COMPARISON BETWEEN CHINA AND SELECTED DEVELOPED AND DEVELOPING ECONOMIES, ^a 1998

		to Chinese evel of
Economy	Wages	Unit labour costs
United States	47.8	1.3
Sweden	35.6	1.8
Japan	29.9	1.2
Singapore	23.4	1.3
Taiwan Prov. of China (1997)	20.6	2.3
Republic of Korea	12.9	0.8
Chile	12.5	0.8
Mexico	7.8	0.7
Turkey	7.5	0.9
Malaysia	5.2	1.1
Philippines (1997)	4.1	0.7
Bolivia	3.7	0.6
Egypt	2.8	1.5
Kenya	2.6	2.0
Indonesia (1996)	2.2	0.9
Zimbabwe	2.2	1.2
India	1.5	1.4

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UNIDO, Industrial Statistics Database; and National Bureau of Statistics, *China Statistical Yearbook 1999*.

Note: Wages and unit labour costs include social changes and fringe benefits; for calculation of unit labour costs average wages were divided by manufacturing value added.

a Ratios of average wages and unit labour costs in the economies listed to Chinese levels.

For labour-intensive manufactures, the picture should be different in view of China's export success in these sectors. However, comparative data on unit labour costs are not available at the sectoral level. Table 5.5 compares China's hourly labour costs, including non-wage labour costs, in textiles and clothing with those of a number of developed and developing economies. In developed countries, both textiles and clothing are more skill-intensive than in China, and figures on wages and labour costs are not directly comparable, as the quality of labour is different in the two groups.¹⁶ By contrast, the skill mix and labour productivity are unlikely to differ much among developing countries, particularly in clothing where product standards are quite similar. As noted in box 5.2, labour productivity in Chinese clothing is much higher than in textiles. Consequently, lower Chinese labour costs are better indicators of its competitive edge in clothing, visà-vis other developing countries, than in textiles. The figures suggest that while China has a labour cost advantage in clothing compared to most middleincome economies, its competitive edge over India and Bangladesh, for example, is less clearcut.

Differences in absolute costs and market access conditions, as well as non-price factors, are the most important determinants of the extent to which countries can penetrate international markets in different products. One way of measuring the combined impact of these factors is through the indicator known as revealed comparative advantage (RCA). This is defined as the share of a specific product in total exports of a country relative to the share of the same product in world trade. A ratio exceeding unity indicates that the country has a competitive advantage in that product. An increase in that indicator points to an improvement in the competitiveness of the country in that product. It should be noted that RCA is only a proxy, with some shortcomings. For example, since trade data are reported on gross value rather than on a value-added basis, the RCA indicator does not reveal where competitiveness lies for products with high import content, particularly those assembled in low-wage countries. This problem can partly be overcome by applying the indicator to imports as well as exports.

Table 5.6 provides data on, and changes in, RCA for China's leading export products (ranked according to their RCA values). The products in which China has a very high RCA are either from the traditional labour-intensive sectors (mostly in the SITC 8 product groups) or the technologyintensive sectors (mostly in the SITC 7 product groups), where China is involved mainly in the labour-intensive assembly operations. The labourintensive products with high RCA account for more than 37 per cent of China's total exports, compared to 18 per cent for technology-intensive products. In some of the labour-intensive prod-

HOURLY LABOUR COSTS IN THE TEXTILES AND CLOTHING INDUSTRIES: COMPARISON BETWEEN SELECTED DEVELOPED AND DEVELOPING ECONOMIES AND CHINA,^a 1998

Economy	Ratio to Chinese level of labour costs in textiles industry	Economy	Ratio to Chinese leve of labour costs in clothing industry
Italy	25.5	United States	23.1
United States	20.9	Costa Rica	12.2
Taiwan Province of China	9.4	Hong Kong, China	12.1
Hong Kong (China)	9.1	Republic of Korea	6.3
Republic of Korea	5.9	Mexico	3.5
Turkey	4.0	Guatemala	3.0
India	1.0	India	0.9
		Bangladesh	0.7
		Indonesia	0.4
Memo item:			
Hourly labour costs in Chir	a		
(United States dollars)	0.62		0.43

Source: Based on USITC (1999c), tables 8-2 and 8-4, which in turn are based on Werner International Management Consultants (1998).

a Ratios of hourly labour costs in the economies listed to the Chinese level.

ucts, however, China is losing its competitive edge (notably outergarments, textiles and cotton fabrics), while the increase in RCA is particularly strong in sectors with high technology intensity. This includes a number of products in which China did not have a very high RCA to begin with, such as computers. Moreover, China has gained significant market shares in a number of other technologyand capital-intensive goods which account for less than 1 per cent of its exports, including ships and boats, rotating electric plants, trailers and nonmotor vehicles, sound recorders, office machines and cement (Shafaeddin, 2002).

When the RCA indicator is applied to imports of components of a product, it reveals whether or not a country is competitive in assembly operations (Ng and Yeats, 1999). When it exceeds unity for a component, it suggests competitiveness in such operations. When applied to a finished product, the higher the RCA, the less competitive is the country in its production. While an increase in RCA for components implies that the country has become more competitive in assembly operations, for finished products a higher RCA implies that it is lagging behind more competitive producers.

Table 5.7 provides RCA values for China's leading imports. It includes both finished products and parts, which together account for nearly 63 per cent of China's total imports. Although some finished products also include imported parts, and hence there is some double counting, the number of such products is small; intermediate products and components constitute the bulk of the items in the table. As expected, most items in the table are products with high skill and technology intensity (SITC 7). Of the first 10 items with the highest RCA values, 7 are intermediate products and components, accounting for 27 per cent of China's imports. In fact, RCA values are high for all components and parts listed in the table, indicating that China is competitive in assembly operations. However, for some of these (telecommunications equipment and parts, rotat-

				le share of group in		
SITC code	Product group	Product category ^a	China's total exports	World exports	RCA	۵RCA
894	Toys and sporting goods	В	4.5	24.5	7.0	1.1
851	Footwear	В	4.4	23.0	6.6	1.0
845	Knitted outergarments	В	3.7	16.7	4.8	1.1
843	Women's textile outergarments	В	3.6	16.1	4.6	0.7
752	Computers	E	3.4	3.9	1.1	5.2
842	Men's textile outergarments	В	3.3	19.0	5.4	0.8
764	Telecom equipment, and parts	Е	3.2	4.3	1.2	1.4
846	Knitted undergarments	В	2.7	17.3	4.9	1.1
893	Plastic articles	D	2.1	7.0	2.0	1.3
831	Travel goods	В	1.8	31.0	8.9	1.0
778	Electrical machinery	D	1.8	4.2	1.2	1.4
848	Apparel and clothing accessories	В	1.7	26.4	7.5	1.1
759	Parts of computers and office machines	Е	1.6	2.8	0.8	1.8
899	Miscellaneous manufactures	F	1.6	16.4	4.7	0.9
775	Household equipment	D	1.6	8.8	2.5	1.3
652	Woven cotton fabrics	В	1.6	12.3	4.1	0.7
762	Radios	E	1.5	18.9	5.4	1.2
658	Made-up textile articles	В	1.5	18.6	5.3	0.7
821	Furniture and parts thereof	В	1.5	5.0	1.4	1.3
653	Woven man-made fibre fabrics	В	1.4	8.5	2.4	1.1
771	Electric power machinery	D	1.2	8.6	2.5	1.5
844	Textile undergarments	В	1.2	17.0	4.9	0.6
651	Textile yarn	B	1.2	6.5	1.9	0.9
776	Transistors and semiconductors	E	1.2	1.1	0.3	2.0
333	Crude petroleum	А	1.2	1.0	0.3	0.5
772	Electrical apparatus	D	1.2	2.9	0.8	1.4
699	Base metal manufactures	С	1.0	4.4	1.3	1.1
885	Watches and clocks	E	1.0	12.0	3.4	0.9
	Total shares of above items		59.7			

CHINA'S POSITION IN WORLD TRADE IN ITS MAIN EXPORT PRODUCTS (AVERAGE, 1997-1998)

Source: UNCTAD database.

Note: RCA is revealed comparative advantage, which is used as an indicator for competitiveness. △RCA is the ratio of RCA for 1997-1998 to the RCA for 1992-1993.

a The classification in this table of products into product categories follows that in chapter III of this TDR and of TDR 1996, Part Two, chap. II. The categories are as follows: A = primary commodities; B = labour-intensive and resource-based manufactures; C = manufactures with low skill and technology intensity; D = manufactures with medium skill and technology intensity; F = unclassified manufactured product.
Table 5.7

				Percentag product	e share of group in		
Rank	SITC code Product group		Product category ^a	China's total imports	World imports	RCA	∆RCA
1	583	Polymerization products	Е	5.5	9.8	3.8	1.3
2	776	Transistors and semiconductors	Е	5.2	3.5	1.3	1.6
3	764	Telecom equipment, and parts	Е	4.7	4.7	1.8	0.8
4	728	Specialized machinery and equipment	D	3.6	7.8	3.1	0.7
5	333	Crude petroleum	А	3.1	2.0	0.8	1.8
6	653	Woven man-made fibre fabrics	В	3.9	12.0	4.7	1.2
7	674	Iron or steel universals and plates	С	2.6	6.8	2.6	2.3
8	759	Parts of computers and office machines	Е	2.6	3.1	1.2	2.3
9	792	Aircraft	Е	2.3	3.8	1.5	1.1
10	334	Petroleum products	А	2.2	3.2	1.3	1.2
11	641	Paper and paperboard	В	2.2	4.2	1.6	1.7
12	651	Textile yarn	В	2.1	7.9	3.1	1.1
13	772	Electrical apparatus	D	2.0	3.8	1.5	1.6
14	562	Manufactured fertilizers	Е	1.9	14.8	5.8	0.9
15	778	Electrical machinery	D	1.9	3.2	1.2	1.3
16	611	Leather	В	1.4	14.0	5.4	1.1
17	736	Machine tools for working metal	D	1.3	6.0	2.4	0.8
18	724	Textile machinery	D	1.3	8.0	3.1	0.5
19	874	Measuring and analysing instruments	Е	1.3	2.8	1.1	1.0
20	686	Copper	А	1.3	5.7	2.2	0.9
21	716	Rotating electric plant and parts	D	1.2	5.6	2.2	0.9
22	652	Cotton fabrics	В	1.1	7.7	3.0	1.6
23	081	Feeding stuff for animals	A	1.1	6.5	2.5	3.2
24	749	Non-electrical accessories of machinery	' D	1.1	2.4	0.9	1.0
25	281	Iron ore and concentrates	А	1.1	11.9	4.6	1.4
26	582	Condensation products	E	1.1	4.9	1.9	1.7
27	752	Computers	E	1.1	0.8	0.3	1.3
28	744	Mechanical handling equipment	D	1.0	4.0	1.6	1.2
29	741	Heating and cooling equipment	D	1.0	3.2	1.3	0.8
30	657	Special textile fabrics	В	1.0	7.4	2.9	0.9
	Total s	shares for above items		62.8			

CHINA'S POSITION IN WORLD TRADE IN ITS MAIN IMPORT PRODUCTS (AVERAGE, 1997-1998)

Source: UNCTAD database.

Note: See table 5.6.

a See table 5.6.

ing electric parts, non-electrical accessories of machinery, heating and cooling equipment and parts), RCA values show a decline between 1992-1993 and 1997-1998. This suggests that China has improved its capacity to produce such components. Finally, for some finished products (miscellaneous electrical machinery, measuring and checking instruments), their share in imports and their RCA indicators declined between 1992-1993 and 1997-1998, suggesting that the country is building up capacity in these sectors. These results are consistent with the findings of an earlier study, which concluded that China's capability in production and exports of components was greater than that of a number of ASEAN countries and NIEs, namely Hong Kong (China), Indonesia, Malaysia and Thailand (Ng and Yeats, 1999, tables 1 and A.1).

2. Competition with other developing countries

These changes in the composition and direction of China's exports and imports have important implications for other economies, although these will vary depending on their location in the international division of labour and on the technological scale. Competition would be greater with countries having a similar export structure to China's, while greater complementarity can be expected for countries which have the capacity to supply the products in which the Chinese economy does not have a competitive edge. In general, as noted above, the East Asian NIEs, and particularly some members of ASEAN, whose light manufactured goods account for the bulk of their exports, can expect to face greater competition from Chinese manufactured goods. In Latin America, Mexico is likely to face more competition from Chinese exports than other economies in view of the relatively higher share of manufactures in its exports. African countries are unlikely to be affected by greater competition since, with the exception of some North African countries and Mauritius, their manufactured exports are generally negligible.

Much of the competition in manufactured exports occurs in the markets of the major industrialized countries, notably the United States: it is the single most important market for Chinese capital goods. The EU is the leading market for China's chemicals, and the second for most other exports, while Japan is the largest importer of China's power-generating machinery. The United States is the main destination, followed by Japan and the EU in that order, for most Chinese light manufactures, except travel goods, articles of plastic, toys and sporting goods, for which the EU is the main market. For Chinese textiles and clothing exports, including exports channelled through Hong Kong (China), the United States is the main market.

China's penetration of markets of developing economies in manufactures varies in both extent and composition. It has closer trade links with the Asian economies, particularly the first-tier NIEs and ASEAN, than with the Latin American and African countries. However, less than 10 per cent of China's exports of light manufactures (mainly textiles and textile fibres, travel goods, clothing and leather products) go to Asian developing economies, and much less to other regions: about 2 per cent of light manufactures and 4 per cent of textiles go to Africa. A somewhat similar pattern is observed for Latin America, where clothing and travel goods are the leading imports from China. However, while these figures are small for China, they constitute an important share of the markets in smaller African and Latin American economies.

3. China's imports from developing countries

As noted above, the opportunities for increasing exports to China as a result of its accession are likely to be strongest for countries at higher levels of industrialization as well as those rich in natural resources. Developed countries can be expected to benefit the most. Judging from its past trade linkages with China, the United States can benefit mainly from China's liberalization of agriculture and increased imports of some capital goods (mainly electrical machinery and components), while Japan and the EU countries can be expected to increase their exports of manufactured products, particularly textiles, electrical and nonelectrical machinery, and motor vehicles. Among the developing economies, the more advanced ones, such as the Republic of Korea, Singapore and Taiwan Province of China, as well as some of the ASEAN countries, are expected to increase their exports to China of manufactures,

particularly capital goods which constitute a higher proportion of Chinese imports. Liberalization of China's agricultural imports can be expected to present new export opportunities not only for some Asian countries, which already have high shares in Chinese imports of such products (table 5.8), but also for some Latin American and African countries.

Table 5.8 shows that the bulk of Chinese imports of manufactures, food and agricultural raw materials comes from Asian developing economies. However, there are considerable intraregional variations in terms of their share in China's total imports. Although light manufactures and food are the main South Asian exports to China, their share in China's imports is about 1 per cent. By contrast, Taiwan Province of China, the Republic of Korea, Hong Kong (China) and Singapore are, in order of importance, the main sources of Chinese imports, and they are likely to benefit considerably from import liberalization by China. Trade conducted in the context of production sharing and outsourcing can only partially

explain China's imports from these first-tier NIEs. Differences in the production and export structures of these economies account for much of the trade among them. While China has a competitive edge in labour-intensive manufactures, its capacity is limited in technology-intensive manufactures, including capital goods, in which some of the first-tier NIEs have made

considerable advances. The Republic of Korea, in particular, is expected to benefit considerably from China's liberalization of the telecommunications and automobile sectors, through both trade and FDI; according to one estimate, that country's exports to China could increase by \$1.7 billion a year (Cooper, 2000: 5).

The only significant manufactured products exported to China by Latin America are leather

The industrialized countries and the more advanced developing countries are likely to be the main beneficiaries of increased imports by China.

Liberalization of China's

expected to present new

export opportunities for

African countries.

some Latin American and

agricultural imports can be

and leather products. Nevertheless, Latin America are leather benefit from China's liberalization of agriculture and consequent expansion of imports of agricultural products, particularly food. Currently, the only noticeable benefit possible for Africa is in agricultural raw materials. Expansion of Chinese imports of manufactures is unlikely to bring much

benefit to countries in these regions in the foreseeable future in view of their limited supply capacity and ability to compete in such markets.

In a number of areas, expansion of China's exports of final manufactured products can be expected to be accompanied by a concomitant increase in imports because of the high import content of its exports. For example, as noted in box 5.2, China has been increasingly relying on imports of textiles for use in its clothing exports. The main suppliers of textiles to China are Taiwan Province of China (accounting for about 25 per cent of Chinese textile imports), the Republic of Korea and Japan (about 20 per cent each). In the past, the textiles industry was labour-intensive, but there has since been a shift to capital-

through robotization – in which
the more advanced economies
of the region have a competitive edge over China. In addition, the relocation to China
of clothing plants from Japan,
the Republic of Korea, Hong
Kong (China) and Taiwan
Province of China has contributed to China's imports
of high quality textiles from
these economies – a trend

intensive methods - mainly

likely to increase with the expansion of China's clothing exports. Nevertheless, lesser developed countries in South and South-East Asia, which continue to use traditional labour-intensive methods in textile manufacturing and produce low qual-

Table 5.8

Items	United States	European Union	Japan	Hong Kong (China)	Asiaª	Latin America	Africa
All products	11.8	14.8	20.5	4.1	34.4	1.8	1.3
Food, beverages and oils	21.3	10.8	4.2	1.0	19.4	17.8	1.3
Agricultural raw materials	12.1	8.6	6.8	1.0	34.6	4.9	5.1
Manufactured goods	12.2	16.8	23.7	4.9	33.1	0.4	0.2
Chemicals	14.6	10.0	18.7	2.7	42.4	0.4	0.5
Machinery and transport equipment	14.1	23.8	25.7	3.9	25.3	0.2	0.1
Other manufactures ^b	7.6	8.4	23.3	7.8	41.3	0.8	0.4

SHARES OF SELECTED ECONOMIES AND REGIONS OF ORIGIN IN CHINA'S IMPORTS, BY MAJOR PRODUCT GROUP, 1999

(Percentage)

Source: UNCTAD secretariat calculations, based on UN/DESA, Commodity Trade Statistics database, SITC Rev. 2. *a* Excluding Hong Kong (China), Japan and West Asia.

b SITC 6 and 8, less 68.

ity textiles, are unlikely to benefit unless they rapidly upgrade their textiles industries.

Computers and office machines is another product category likely to be affected by China's accession. As seen in chapter III, these items have been among the most dynamic products in world trade, and China has gained market shares in them partly through greater participation in production sharing in the region. An expansion of China's exports in this sector can be expected to result in a concomitant increase in imports of their parts and components until China fully exploits its own potential to produce them domestically. In the past few years, about 60 per cent of China's imports of components have originated from the East Asian NIEs and 27 per cent from Japan. Less than 30 per cent of China's finished products have been exported to the NIEs, 10 per cent to Japan and more than 60 per cent to the rest of world. Chinese imports of components are relatively evenly distributed between the less and more advanced NIEs: 18 per cent from Hong Kong (China) and Taiwan Province of China, 22 per cent from Singapore and the Republic of Korea, and 19 per cent from ASEAN (excluding Singapore). These strong regional trade links imply that while China competes with the NIEs in third markets for final products, at the same time it provides a considerable market for them in parts and components.

E. Conclusions: managing integration

China's accession to the

WTO raises two sets of

policy issues.

China's accession to the WTO and its greater integration into the international trading system raise two sets of policy issues for that country. First, trading under a new set of rules and commitments will, no doubt, entail some adjustment problems over the short and medium term, notably loss of jobs and productive capacity in sectors dominated by SOEs. The key question in this respect concerns the kind of policy measures needed to ensure a smooth adjustment to new con-

ditions. The second set of policy issues relates to trade and industrialization strategies. Here the key questions concern the extent to which China will rely on foreign markets and investment for industrialization and development, and the modalities of its

participation in world trade. In other words, how does a carefully managed strategic integration, designed to accelerate industrialization and growth, differ from increased integration that relies on static comparative advantages driven by market forces?

Certain characteristics of the Chinese economy allow greater scope for managing rapid trade liberalization compared to most other developing countries. In middle-income countries a substantial reduction of tariff and quantitative restrictions on imports often releases pent-up demand for consumer goods, notably consumer durables such as cars and home appliances, leading to a surge in their imports. The greater the inequality in income distribution at the time of liberalization, the higher the demand for such products relative to the level of income. In China, however, despite rising wage differentials and income inequality, the demand for and growth of consumer imports can be expected to be limited. Furthermore, since Chinese industry is much less oriented towards the production of luxury goods, there is considerable scope for using domestic taxation – including excise and value-added taxes – and credit mecha-

> nisms to deter such imports. In this respect, the experience of the first-tier NIEs, notably the Republic of Korea, provides useful lessons (*TDR 1997*: 179–182).

> The standard advice for countries that undertake rapid

trade liberalization is to devalue in order to prevent a deterioration in their balance of payments. This is unlikely to happen in China in the near future; on the contrary, as noted above, the country is already under pressure to revalue its currency to deter relocation of industries from some of its more advanced neighbours. However, it is important that China retain its autonomy and option to use the exchange rate, if need be, to prevent serious disruptions in certain sectors of its economy. A judicious combination of currency adjustments and domestic taxes may help to absorb the shocks to vulnerable industries without causing serious distortions in resource allocation or violating the commitments that the country has made in its accession to the WTO.

China could invoke the provisions of Article XIX of the GATT and the Uruguay Round agreement on safeguards, which enable countries to take trade-restrictive actions to prevent serious injury to domestic industries, or threat thereof. Such safeguard actions should be combined with Even relatively modest shifts in the labour force to export-oriented, labour-intensive manufactures imply large increases in world supply of these products and in the share of China in world markets. For example, the simulation in table 5.2 implies that if the export sector were to compensate

continued reform of the sectors concerned so as to ensure a smooth adjustment to new conditions arising from accession. The preceding analysis of the structure and competitiveness of Chinese industries has shown that serious injury may be caused in sectors in which the more - rather than the less – advanced trading

partners of China have a competitive edge. Consequently, it can be expected that a full and transparent application of safeguard provisions, in compliance with the MFN obligation, will not cause serious impediments to the exports of most developing countries. Given its position in the global trading system, China is, in practice, better placed to utilize such provisions against disruptive trade originating from mature industries in its more advanced trading partners than from those in other developing country members of the WTO.

In the longer term, all these policies and reforms would need to be placed in the broader context of industrialization.

growth and development in China. The analysis above shows that the scope for expanded, export-oriented activities to generate jobs and incomes for a large proportion of the labour force in China is limited. Furthermore, any large shift of the labour force to labour-intensive manufacturing runs the risk of flooding the markets and is likely to lead to increased protectionpolicy measures to ensure a smooth adjustment to new conditions.

The second set of policy

to which China will rely

on foreign markets and

investment and the

modalities of its

issues relates to the extent

participation in world trade.

First, there is a need for

the import-competing activities due to tariff reductions alone, the ratio of exports of goods and services to GDP would need to reach 41.5 per cent in 2005 – a level highly unrealistic even for such a low-income country as China, given its size. In such a scenario, China's shares in world

for the loss of employment in

exports of clothing and leather products would be about 35 and 30 per cent, respectively. (For clothing, this implies that China would account for 70 per cent of the annual average growth of world exports.) Other estimates put these figures even higher. For example, the World Bank's estimate for the share in clothing is over 47 per cent, implying an annual growth rate of more than 37 per cent in China's exports of clothing (Ianchovichina, Martin and Fukase, 2000, tables 6 and 8). Another estimate puts China's share in world exports of clothing at 40 per cent for 2005 and 44 per cent for 2010 (Wang, 2000). It is unrealistic to expect that China's accession to the WTO will lead to

such far-reaching changes in Chinese and world trade. Such an expansion of Chinese exports is not only likely to face structural barriers in China itself: it could also lead to intensified competition in labour-intensive manufactures, with attendant consequences for their prices and terms of trade.

On the other hand, any trade and industrialization strat-

ist barriers in the industrialized countries; this would have adverse consequences for other developing country exporters of such products as well as for China.

Various estimates and simulations clearly show the difficulties inherent in such a strategy. egy should recognize that China needs foreign exchange for financing imports associated with its continued rapid pace of capital accumulation, that - despite its large population - its economy may not yet be big enough to generate the demand needed to support some large-scale industries, and that competition in world markets is often essential to the success of late industrializers. Thus one might propose a rapid and well sequenced technological upgrading in manufacturing as an appropriate strategy which allows a shift from labour-intensive to technology- and skill-intensive manufactured exports. As noted above, a shift to high-value-added, supply-dynamic products would require a new strategy aimed at replacing imported parts and components with domestically produced ones. Such a strategy could also generate sufficient foreign exchange earnings without pushing the trade/GDP ratios to unsustainable levels. Moreover, it could help avoid the problem of a fallacy of composition and provide more space for less developed exporters of manufactures. Clearly, such a strategy would imply that for a large proportion of the labour force jobs would need to be created in domestic sectors, including services, while an important part of the skilled labour is transferred to export-oriented manufacturing. Over time, upgrading of skills would be essential for sustaining rapid industrialization.

In a sense, such a process appears to be already under way. As noted above, China continues to have a strong competitive edge in the assembly of skill- and technology-intensive products and processing for export, but it has also been improving its capacity to produce more complex parts, components and finished products. This process can be accelerated and combined with reforms designed to upgrade production in large-scale, capital-intensive manufacturing sectors dominated by SOEs. China appears to have the potential to do so: it has an abundant supply of educated labour, and the cost of such labour is extremely low compared to most other developing countries. The latest data available, for the mid-1990s, indicates that the number of university graduates in China exceeds a million, compared with about 380,000 for Indonesia and the Republic of Korea. Moreover, engineers and scientists account for 35 per cent of the graduates as against an average of 24 per cent for Indonesia, Pakistan, the Philippines and Thailand, and 48 per cent for Singapore and the Republic of Korea. Similarly, the number of technicians per million habitants is 200, which is less than for the Republic of Korea (318) and Singapore (301), but much more than for India (108), Malaysia (32) and Thailand (30) (UNESCO, 1999) Thus China has the potential to leapfrog the industrialization process rather than continuing to rely on absorbing the surplus labour in relatively low value-added, labour-intensive manufactures.

Notes

- 1 China became a member of the WTO in December 2001.
- 2 In this chapter, the data on China do not include those for Hong Kong Special Administrative Region (Hong Kong, China), Macao Special Administrative Region (Macao, China) and Taiwan Province of China, unless otherwise specified.
- 3 For a description and assessment of these experiences, see Agosin and Tussie (1993). See also *TDR 1999* (Part Two, chap. IV, and annex to chap. IV).
- 4 FFEs include equity joint ventures, contractual joint ventures, wholly foreign-owned enterprises and joint exploration companies for special extraction industries. They range from large transnational corporations to small and medium-sized enterprises owned mainly by investors of Chinese ethnic origin from East Asia.
- 5 For a description of China's capital-account regime, see Ge (2001).
- 6 According to a World Bank estimate, the weighted tariff rate will fall from 18.7 per cent in 1998 to

7.85 per cent in 2005 (Ianchovichina and Martin, 2001, tables 2 and 4).

- 7 Social welfare charges paid to SOEs are also regarded as subsidies under the SCM Agreement.
- 8 For a discussion on the employment impacts of accession, see Bhalla and Qiu (2002), and Bhattasali and Masahiro (2001, appendix table 1) on the contribution of various sectors to growth in employment.
- 9 For instance, although Angang Iron and Steel Company has cut 30,000 jobs since 1995, its labour productivity is one sixth that of Posco of the Republic of Korea (Powell, 2001: 51). For modernization and lay-offs, see Bhalla and Qiu (2002). Sometimes the laid-off workers remain on the payroll and continue to receive a partial salary for a specified period. There were about 5.6 million such workers in 1995, increasing to 16 million in 1998 (Yang and Tam, 1999).
- 10 In 1997, losses of these enterprises amounted to 3.4 per cent of their value added, and less than half

of this was financed by subsidies (Broadman, 2000). For profitability, see Choe and Yin (2000).

- 11 According to one estimate, 15–25 per cent of FDI inflows into China in the 1980s and early 1990s were round-trip investments originating in China. This is about half the inflow from Hong Kong (China) (Huang, 2002: 23).
- 12 For the various features of FFEs in China, see Huang (2002: 23–32).
- 13 Such imports rose tenfold between 1994 and 1998, reaching \$2 billion in 1998 (Morgan Stanley, 2001).
- 14 This is based on a survey undertaken be Long Quoqing in 2001 referred to in an UNCTAD discussion paper by Zheng (2002).
- 15 For a discussion, see Braunstein and Epstein (2002).
- 16 In developed countries, the textiles industry is more capital-intensive, and thus requires more skills. Similarly, their clothing industry uses quality and designs that demand better skills and knowledge.

REFERENCES

- ADB (2001). Asian Development Outlook 2001. Update and statistical tables. Manila, Asian Development Bank.
- Agosin M and Tussie D, eds. (1993). *Trade and Growth* – *New Dilemmas in Trade Policy*. New York, St. Martin's Press.
- Akiyama T and Larson DF (1994). The adding-up problem. Strategies for primary commodity exports in sub-Saharan Africa. Policy Research Working Paper, 1245. Washington, DC, World Bank, January.
- Arndt SW and Kierzkowski H, eds. (2001). Fragmentation: New Production Patterns in the World Economy. Oxford, Oxford University Press.
- Athukorala P (1993). Manufactured exports from developing countries and their terms of trade: A reexamination of the Sarkar-Singer results. *World Development*, 21: 1607–1613.
- Athukorala P and Menon J (1997). AFTA and the investment-trade nexus in ASEAN. *The World Economy*, 20: 159–174.
- Bacchetta M and Bora B (2001). Post-Uruguay Round market access barriers for industrial products. Policy Issues in International Trade and Commodities Study Series, 12 (UNCTAD/ITCD/TAB/13). United Nations publication, sales no. E.01.II.D.23, New York and Geneva.
- Baldone S, Sdogati F and Tajoli L (2001). Patterns and determinants of international fragmentation of production: Evidence from outward processing trade between the EU and Central Eastern European countries. *Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv*, 137: 80–104.
- Barro RJ and Lee JW (2000). International data on educational attainment: Updates and implications.Working Paper, 42. Cambridge, MA, Harvard University, Center for International Development.
- Belderbos R, Capannelli G and Fukao K (2001). Backward vertical linkages of foreign manufacturing firms: Evidence from Japanese multinationals. *World Development*, 29: 189–208.

- Berge K and Crowe T (1997). The terms of trade facing South Korea with respect to its trade with LDCs and DMEs. Working Paper, 12. Oxford, University of Oxford, Queen Elisabeth House, August.
- Bhagwati J (1958). Immiserizing growth: A geometrical note. *The Review of Economic Studies*, XXV(3), June.
- Bhalla AS and Qiu S (2002). China's WTO accession -Its impact on Chinese employment. UNCTAD Discussion Paper. Forthcoming. Geneva.
- Bhattasali D and Masahiro K (2001). Implications of China's accession to the World Trade Organization. Paper presented at DIJ-FRI International Conference, "Japan and China – Cooperation, Competition and Conflict" (sponsored by the German Institute for Japan Studies and the Fujitsu Research Institute), Tokyo, 18–19 January.
- BIS (various issues). *International Banking and Financial Market Developments*. Basel, Bank for International Settlements.
- BIS (2001a). International consolidated statistics for the third quarter of 2001. Basel, Bank for International Settlements, December.
- BIS (2001b). BIS Quarterly Review: International Banking and Financial Market Developments. Basel, Bank for International Settlements, December.
- Bleaney MF (1993). Liberalisation and the terms of trade of developing countries: A cause for concern? *The World Economy*, 16: 453–466.
- BLS (1997). *Handbook of Methods*. Washington, DC, United States Bureau of Labor Statistics, Department of Labor.
- Braunstein E and Epstein G (2002). Bargaining power and foreign direct investment in China: Can 1.3 billion consumers tame the multinationals? Mimeo. Cambridge, MA, University of Massachusetts, Political Economy Research Institute.
- Broadman HG (2000). China's Membership in the WTO and Enterprise Reform: The Challenges for Accession and Beyond. Washington, DC, World Bank.

- Cerra V and Dayal-Gulati A (1999). China's trade flows: Changing price sensitivities and the reform process. Working Paper (WP/91/1). Washington, DC, International Monetary Fund, Asia and Pacific Department, and IMF Institute.
- CGFS (1999). A Review of Financial Market Events in Autumn 1998. Basel, Committee on the Global Financial System, October.
- Choe C and Yin X (2000). Contract management responsibility and profit incentives in China's state-owned enterprises. *China Economic Review*, 11: 98–112.
- Choudhri EU and Hakura DS (2000). International trade and productivity growth: Exploring the sectoral effects for developing countries. IMF Staff Papers, 47: 30–53. Washington, DC, International Monetary Fund.
- Cline WR (1982). Can the East Asian model of development be generalized? *World Development*, 10(2): 81–90.
- Cooper C (2000). The Impact of China's Accession to the World Trade Organization: Implications for Korea and Japan. Seoul, Korean Economic Institute.
- Cunningham A, Dixon L and Hayes S (2001). Analysing yield spreads on emerging market sovereign bonds. *Financial Stability Review*, December.
- Customs General Administration (various issues). *China Customs Statistics Yearbook*. Beijing, People's Republic of China.
- Das BL (1998). The WTO Agreements: Deficiencies, Imbalances and Required Changes. Penang, Malaysia, Third World Network.
- ECE (1995). *Economic Bulletin for Europe*, 47. United Nations publication, sales no. E.95.II.E.24. New York and Geneva, Economic Commission for Europe.
- ECE (1997). The crisis in Bulgaria. *Economic Survey of Europe, 1996–1997*. Geneva, Economic Commission for Europe.
- ECE (1998). The crisis in Russia. *Economic Survey of Europe, 1998*, 3. United Nations publication, sales no. E.98.II.E.25. Geneva, Economic Commission for Europe.
- ECLAC (1999). Foreign Investment in Latin America and the Caribbean. 1999 Report. United Nations publication, sales no. E.00.II.G.4, Santiago, Chile, Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean.
- ECLAC (CEPAL) (2001). *Estudios Estadisticos y Prospectives*, 13. Santiago, United Nations Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean.
- EIU (various issues). Country forecasts. London, New York and Hong Kong (China), Economist Intelligence Unit (www.viewswire.com/index.asp).
- Ernst D (1997). From partial to systemic globalization: International production networks in the electronics industry. BRIE Working Paper, 98. Berkeley Roundtable on the International Economy, Berkeley,

CA, April (http://brie.berkeley.edu/~briewww/pubs/ wp/wp98.html).

- Ernst D (1998). Catching-up, crisis and industrial upgrading. Evolutionary aspects of technological learning in Korea's electronics industry. Working Paper, 98– 16. Aalborg, Denmark, Aalborg University, Danish Research Unit for Industrial Dynamics (DRUID), (www.business.auc.dk/druid/wp/pdf_files/98-16.pdf).
- Ernst D (2000). Inter-organizational knowledge outsourcing: What permits small Taiwanese firms to compete in the computer industry? *Asia Pacific Journal of Management*, 17(2).
- Ernst D and Guerrieri P (1998). International production networks and changing trade patterns in East Asia: The case of the electronics industry. *Oxford Development Studies*, 26.
- Ernst D and Ravenhill J (1999). Globalization, convergence and the transformation of international production networks in electronics in East Asia. *Business and Politics*, 1: 35–62.
- Feenstra RC and Hanson GH (2001). Global production sharing and rising inequality: A survey of trade and wages. NBER Working Paper, 8372. Cambridge, MA, National Bureau of Economic Research, July.
- Finger M and Nogués J (2001). The unbalanced Uruguay Round outcome: The new areas in future WTO negotiations. Policy Research Working Paper, 2732. Washington, DC, World Bank, December.
- Finger JM and Schuknecht L (1999). Market access advances and retreats: The Uruguay Round and beyond. Working Paper, 2232. Washington, DC, World Bank.
- Finger M and Schuler P (2000). Implementation of the Uruguay Round commitments: The development challenge. *The World Economy*, 24(4).
- Ge W (2001. Financial sector restructuring and capital account management in China – Some lessons for economic integration. Mimeo. Geneva, UNCTAD.
- Gereffi G (1999). International trade and industrial upgrading in the apparel commodity chain. *Journal of International Economics*, 48: 37–70.
- Gilbert J and Wahl T (2000). Applied general equilibrium assessments of trade liberalization in China. Paper presented at the Workshop on China's Accession to the WTO on "An Overview of Recent Analyses", CPB Netherlands Bureau for Economic Policy Analysis and Institute of Qualitative and Technical Economies of the Chinese Academy of Social Science, Beijing, People's Republic of China, 19–20 October.
- Gordon RJ (2000). Does the 'New Economy' measure up to the great inventions of the past? *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 14: 49–79.
- Graziani G (2001). International subcontracting in the textile and clothing industry. In: Arndt SW and Kierzkowski H, eds. *Fragmentation: New Production Patterns in the World Economy*. Oxford, Oxford University Press.

- Hanson GH, Mataloni RJ and Slaughter MJ (2000). Expansion strategies of U.S. multinational firms. In: Collins SM and Rodrik D, eds. *Brookings Trade Forum 2001*. Washington, DC, Brookings Institution.
- Havrylyshyn O (1990). Penetrating the fallacy of export composition. In: Singer H, Hatti N and Tandon T, eds. *North-South Trade in Manufactures*. New Delhi, Indus Publishing Co.
- Helleiner GK (2000). Can the global economy be civilized? 10th Raúl Prebisch Lecture, Geneva, UNCTAD, December.
- Hertel T, ed. (1997). *Global Trade Analysis Modeling and Applications*. New York, Cambridge University Press.
- Hoekman B, Ng F and Olarreaga M (2001). Eliminating excessive tariffs on exports of least developed countries. Working Paper, 2604. Washington, DC, World Bank, May.
- Huang Y (2002). Selling China: Foreign Direct Investment During the Reform Era. New York, Cambridge University Press.
- Hummels D, Ishii J and Yi KM (2001). The nature and growth of vertical specialization in world trade. *Journal of International Economics*, 54: 75–96.
- Hummels D, Rapoport D and Yi KM (1998). Vertical specialization and the changing nature of world trade. *Economic Policy Review*. New York, Federal Reserve Bank, June: 79–99.
- IADB (2001). Integration and trade in the Americas: A preliminary estimate of 2001 trade. Periodic Note. Washington, DC, InterAmerican Development Bank, December (www.iadb.org/int/itd/english/periodic_ notes/np1201eng.pdf).
- Ianchovichina E and Martin W (2001). *Trade Liberalization in China's Accession to the WTO*. Washington, DC, World Bank, May.
- Ianchovichina E, Martin W and Fukase E (2000). Assessing the implications of merchandise trade liberalization in China's accession to WTO. Paper presented at the Roundtable on China's Accession to the WTO sponsored by the Chinese Economic Society and the World Bank, 8 July, Pundong, Shanghai. Washington, DC, World Bank, June.
- IIF (2002). Capital Flows to Emerging Market Economies. Washington, DC, Institute of International Finance, 30 January.
- IMF (2000a). *World Economic Outlook*. Washington, DC, International Monetary Fund.
- IMF (2000b). Balance of Payments Statistics Yearbook Part I: Country Tables. Washington, DC, International Monetary Fund.
- IMF (2001). *World Economic Outlook*. Washington, DC, International Monetary Fund, October and December.
- Jaffee S and Gordon P (1993). Exporting high-value food commodities: Success stories from developing coun-

tries. Discussion Paper, 198. Washington, DC, World Bank.

- JP Morgan (1999). China's reforms to take another costly decade. *Global Data Watch*. Hong Kong, 29 October: 9–29.
- JP Morgan (2001a). *World Financial Markets*, Fourth Quarterly Report. New York, 10 October.
- JP Morgan (2001b). *Global Data Watch*. Hong Kong, 4 May.
- Kohler H (2002). Working for a better globalization. Paper presented at International Monetary Fund Conference on Humanizing the Global Economy, Washington, DC, 28 January.
- Laird S (1999). Regional trade agreements Dangerous liaisons? *The World Economy*, 22(9), December.
- Laird S and Yeats A (1990). Trends in nontariff barriers of developed countries, 1966–1986. *Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv*, 126: 299–235.
- Lall S (1995). Industrial strategy and policies on foreign direct investment in East Asia. *Transnational Corporations*, 4(3), December.
- Lall S (1998). Exports of manufactures by developing countries: Emerging patterns of trade and location. Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 14(2): 54–73.
- Low P and Yeats A (1995). Nontariff measures and developing countries: Has the Uruguay Round leveled the playing field? *The World Economy*, 18: 51–70.
- Lowe JH (2001). Survey of Current Business. U.S. Direct Investment Abroad. Washington, DC, United States Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, September (www.bea.doc.gov/bea/pub/ 0901cont.htm).
- Maizels A (2000). The manufactures terms of trade of developing countries with the United States, 1981– 97. Working Paper, 36. Oxford, Oxford University, Queen Elisabeth House, January.
- Maizels A, Palaskas TB and Crowe T (1998). The Prebisch Singer hypothesis revisited. In: Sapsford D and Chen J, eds. *Development Economics and Policy*. London and Basingstoke, Macmillan.
- Martin W (1993). The fallacy of composition and developing country exports of manufactures. *The World Economy*, 16(2): 159–172.
- Mayer J, Butkevicius A and Kadri A (2002). Dynamic products in world exports. UNCTAD Discussion Paper. Geneva. Forthcoming.
- McCalman P (2001). Reaping what you sow: An empirical analysis of international patent harmonization. *Journal of International Economics*, 55: 161–86.
- Michalopoulos C (1999). Trade policy and market access issues for developing countries: Implications for the Millennium Round. Working Paper, 2214. Washington, DC, World Bank.
- Minford P, Riley J and Nowell E (1997). Trade, technology and labour markets in the world economy, 1970–90: A computable general equilibrium analysis. *Journal of Development Studies*, 34 (2): 1–34.

- Miozzo M (2000). Transnational corporations, industrial policy and the 'war of incentives': The case of the Argentine automobile industry. *Development and Change*, 31: 651–680.
- Miranda J, Torres RA and Ruiz M (1998). The international use of antidumping: 1987–1997. *Journal of World Trade*, 32(5): 5–71.
- MOFTEC (1999). Statistical data (on FDI). Beijing, People's Republic of China, Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Cooperation (www.MOFTEC.gov.cn).
- MOFTEC (2001). *Report on the Foreign Trade Situation* of China. Beijing, People's Republic of China, Ministry of Foreign Trade and Economic Cooperation, Spring.
- Morgan Stanley (2001). The latest views of Morgan Stanley Economists, 2 April. New York, Morgan Stanley Global Economic Forum (www.morgan stanley.com).
- Morrissey O (2002). Investment and competition policy in the WTO: Issues for developing countries. *Development Policy Review*, 20(1), March: 63–73.
- Mortimore M, Lall S, Romijn H, with Laraki K, Martinez E, Vicens LJ and Zamora R (2000). The garment industry. In: UNCTAD, *The Competitiveness Challenge: Transnational Corporations and Industrial Restructuring in Developing Countries*. United Nations publication, sales no. E.00.II.D.35, New York and Geneva.
- Mortimore M, Romijn H and Lall S, with Ariff M, Carillo J and Yew SY (2000). The colour TV receiver industry. In: UNCTAD, *The Competitiveness Challenge: Transnational Corporations and Industrial Restructuring in Developing Countries*. United Nations publication, sales no. E.00.II.D.35, New York and Geneva.
- National Bureau of Statistics, China (1999). *China Statistical Yearbook 1999*. Beijing, People's Republic of China.
- National Bureau of Statistics, China (2000). *China Statistical Yearbook 2000*. Beijing, People's Republic of China.
- Ng F and Yeats A (1999). Production sharing in East Asia: Who does what for whom and why? Policy Research Working Paper, 2197, Washington, DC, World Bank, October.
- Nicita A and Olarreaga M (2001). Trade and Production, 1976–99. Working Paper, 2701. Washington, DC, World Bank, 6 November.
- OECD (1999). Post-Uruguay Round Tariff Regimes: Achievements and Outlook. Paris, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.
- Oliner SO and Sichel DE (2000). The resurgence of growth in the late 1990s: Is information technology the story? *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 14: 3–22.
- Oxford Analytica (2002a). East Asia: Manufacturing questions. Daily Brief, 14 January (www.oxweb.com/ default.asp).

- *Oxford Analytica* (2002b). Tokyo vexed by flight of manufacturing. Daily Brief, 12 February (www.oxweb. com/default.asp).
- Page S (1994). *How Developing Countries Trade. The Institutional Constraints.* London and New York, Routledge.
- Panagariya A (2000). The Millennium Round and developing countries: Negotiating strategies and areas of benefits. G-24 Discussion Paper Series, 1. New York and Geneva, UNCTAD and Center for International Development, Harvard University, March.
- Powell B (2001). China's great step forward. *Fortune*, September: 42–54.
- Preusse HG (2001). MERCOSUR Another failed move towards regional integration. *The World Economy*, 24: 911–931.
- Rodrik D (1999). Response to Srinivasan and Bhagwati: Outward-orientation and development: Are revisionists right? Mimeo. Cambridge, MA, Harvard University.
- Rodrik D (2001). The global governance of trade As if development really mattered. UNDP Background Paper. New York, United Nations Development Programme, Bureau for Development Policy, October.
- Romijn H, Van Assouw R and Mortimore M, with Carrillo J, Lall S and Poapongsakorn N (2000). TNCs, industrial upgrading and competitiveness in the automotive industry in NAFTA, MERCOSUR and ASEAN. In: UNCTAD, *The Competitiveness Challenge: Transnational Corporations and Industrial Restructuring in Developing Countries*. United Nations publication, sales no. E.00.II.D.35, New York and Geneva.
- Rosen DH (1999). Behind the Open Door: Foreign Enterprises in the Chinese Marketplace. Washington, DC, Institute for International Economics.
- Rowthorn R (1996). East Asian development: The flying geese paradigm reconsidered. In: UNCTAD, *East Asian Development: Lessons for a New Global Environment*, Study No. 10. Geneva.
- Rowthorn R (1997). Replicating the experience of the newly industrialising economies. Working Paper, 57. Cambridge, UK, Cambridge University, Economic and Social Research Council, Centre for Business Studies.
- Sarkar P and Singer HW (1991). Manufactured exports of developing countries and their terms of trade since 1965. *World Development*, 19: 333–340.
- Shafaeddin SM (2002). The impact of China's accession to WTO on its competitors. UNCTAD Discussion Paper. Forthcoming. Geneva.
- Singer HW (1975). The distribution of gains revisited. In: Cairncross A and Puri M, eds. *The Strategy of International Development. Essays in the Economics of Backwardness.* London and Basingstoke, Macmillan.
- Srinivasan TN and Bhagwati J (1999). Outward-orientation and development: Are revisionists right? Eco-

nomic Growth Center Discussion Paper, 806. New Haven, CT, Yale University, September.

- Stiglitz J (1998). Towards a new paradigm for development: Strategies, policies and processes. 9th Raúl Prebisch Lecture, Geneva, UNCTAD, October.
- Streeten P (1993). The multinational enterprise and the theory of development policy. In: Lall S, ed. *Transnational Corporations and Economic Development*. United Nations Library on Transnational Corporations, vol. 3. London and New York, Routledge.
- UNCTAD (various issues). *Monthly Commodity Price Bulletin*. Geneva.
- UNCTAD (2000). *Handbook of Statistics*. United Nations publication, sales no. E.00.II.D.30, New York and Geneva.
- UNCTAD (2001a). *World Investment Report, 2001.* United Nations publication, sales no. E.01.II.D.12. New York and Geneva.
- UNCTAD (2001b). Globalization and the labour market. Paper prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat for the ILO Working Party on the Social Dimension of Globalization (UNCTAD/GDS/MDPB/Misc.14), Geneva, 12 November.
- UNCTAD (2001c). Improving Market Access for Least Developed Countries (UNCTAD/DITC/TNCD/4). Geneva, May.
- UNCTAD (2002a). Development strategies in a globalizing world. Mimeo. Geneva, January.
- UNCTAD (2002b). FDI downturn in 2001 touches almost all regions. Press Release (TAD/INF/PR36). Geneva, 21 January.
- UNCTAD/Commonwealth Secretariat (2001). Duty and quota free market access for LDCs: An analysis of Quad initiatives (UNCTAD/DITC/TAB/Misc.7). Joint Study. London and Geneva, July.
- UNCTAD/ECLAC (2002). Summary and conclusions. UNCTAD/ECLAC Joint Regional Seminar on FDI Policies in Latin America, Santiago, Chile, 7–9 January (www.ECLAC.org/).
- UNCTAD/WTO (2000). The post-Uruguay Round tariff environment for developing countries' exports: Tariff peaks and tariff escalation. Joint Study (TD/B/ COM.1/14/Rev.1). Geneva, UNCTAD/World Trade Organization, January.
- UN/DESA (various issues). *Monthly Bulletin of Statistics*. New York, United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs (http://esa.un.org/unsd/ mbs/mbssearch.asp).
- UN/DESA (2002). World Economic Situation and Prospects 2002. New York, United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs.
- UNDP (2001). *Human Development Report 2001*. United Nations publication, sales no. E.99.III.B, New York.
- UNESCO (1999). UNESCO Statistical Yearbook. Paris, United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (www.uis.unesco.org/uisen/stats/ stats0.htm).

- UNIDO (various issues). *Handbook of Industrial Statistics*. Vienna, United Nations Industrial Development Organization.
- UNIDO (various issues). *International Yearbook of Industrial Statistics*. Vienna, United Nations Industrial Development Organization.
- United States Census Bureau (2001). Statistics for Industry Groups and Industries, 1999. Annual Survey of Manufacturers. Washington, DC, United States Department of Commerce, May (www.census.gov/ prod/2001pubs/m99-as1.pdf).
- USITC (1999a). Production Sharing: The Use of U.S. Components and Materials in Foreign Assembly Operations, 1995–1998. USITC Publication, 3265. Washington, DC, United States International Trade Commission, December.
- USITC (1999b). *Industry and Trade Summary: Apparel.* USITC Publication, 3169, Washington, DC, United States International Trade Commission, March.
- USITC (1999c). Assessment of Economic Effects on the United States of China's Accession to WTO. Investigation no. 332–403. Washington, DC, United States International Trade Commission, September.
- Walmsley TL and Hertel TW (2001). China's accession to the WTO: Timing is everything. *The World Economy*, 24: 1019–1049.
- Wang Z (2000). The Impact of China's WTO Accession on the World Economy. Washington, DC, Economic Research Services, United State Department of Agriculture.
- Werner International Management Consultants (1998). Hourly Labour Costs in the Textiles Industry and Hourly Labour Costs in the Apparel Industry. New York.
- Wood A (1994). North-South Trade, Employment and Inequality. Oxford, Clarendon Press.
- World Bank (1994, 1996). Global Economic Prospects and the Developing Countries. Washington, DC.
- World Bank (2000). World Development Indicators. Washington, DC.
- World Bank (2001). *Global Economic Prospects and the Developing Countries*. Washington, DC.
- WTO (1998). Trade Policy Review: European Union 1997. Geneva, World Trade Organization.
- WTO (2000). *Trade Policy Review: European Union*, 1: 31. Geneva, World Trade Organization.
- WTO (2001a). Implementation of Special and Differential Provisions in WTO Agreements and Decisions (WT/COMTD/77/Rev.1). Geneva, World Trade Organization, 21 September.
- WTO (2001b). *Ministerial Declaration*. Ministerial Conference, Fourth Session, Doha, 9–14 November (WT/MIN(01)/DEC/1). Geneva, World Trade Organization, 20 November.
- WTO (2001c). Annual Report (2001) of the Council for TRIPS (WT/IP/C/23). Geneva, World Trade Organization, 5 October.

- WTO (2001d). Market Access: Unfinished Business. Post-Uruguay Round Inventory and Issues. Special Studies, 6. Geneva, World Trade Organization.
- WTOR (2002). World tourism stalls in 2001. Madrid, World Tourist Organization, 29 January (www.worldtourism.org/frameset/frame_newsroom.html).
- Yang Y (1999). Completing the WTO accession negotiations: Issues and challenges. *World Economy*, 22: 513–34.
- Yang M and Tam CH (1999). *Xiagang*: The Chinese way of reducing labour redundancy and reforming Stateowned enterprises. *East Asia Institute (EAI) Background Brief*, 38. Singapore, 20 July.
- Yeats A (1998). Does MERCOSUR's trade performance justify concerns about the effects of regional trade agreements? *World Bank Economic Review*, 12: 1–28.
- Yeats A (2001). Just how big is global production sharing? In: Arndt SW and Kierzkowski H, eds. *Fragmentation: New Production Patterns in the World Economy*. Oxford, Oxford University Press.
- Zheng Z (2002). China's terms of trade in manufactures, 1993–2000. UNCTAD Discussion Paper. Forthcoming. Geneva.



UNITED NATIONS CONFERENCE ON TRADE AND DEVELOPMENT

Palais des Nations CH-1211 GENEVA 10 Switzerland (www.unctad.org)

Selected UNCTAD Publications

Trade and Development Report, 2001

United Nations publication, sales no. E.01.II.D.10 ISBN 92-1-112520-0

Part One

Global Trends and Prospects

- I The World Economy: Performance and Prospects
- II International Trade and Finance

Part Two Reform of the International Financial Architecture

- III Towards Reform of the International Financial Architecture: Which Way Forward?
- IV Standards and Regulation
- V Exchange Rate Regimes and the Scope for Regional Cooperation
- VI Crisis Management and Burden Sharing

Trade and Development Report, 2000

United Nations publication, sales no. E.00.II.D.19 ISBN 92-1-112489-1

- I The Current Global Recovery and Imbalances in a Longer-term Perspective
- II The World Economy: Performance and Prospects
- III International Markets
- IV Crisis and Recovery in East Asia

International Monetary and Financial Issues for the 1990s

Volume XI* (1999)

United Nations publication, sales no. E.99.II.D.25 ISBN 92-1-112465-4

Montek S. Ahluwalia The IMF and the World Bank in the New Financial Architecture
Stephany Griffith-Jones with Jenny Kimmis The BIS and its Role in International Financial Governance
Aziz Ali Mohammed Adequacy of International Liquidity in the Current Financial Environment
Steven Radelet Orderly Workouts for Cross-border Private Debt
Andrew Cornford Standards for Transparency and Banking Regulation and Supervision: Contrasts and Potential
William Milberg Foreign Direct Investment and Development: Balancing Costs and Benefits
Kwesi Botchwey Country Ownership and Development Cooperation: Issues and the Way Forward
Giovanni Andrea Cornia Social Funds in Stabilization and Adjustment Programmes
Bhagirath Lal Das

Strengthening Developing Countries in the WTO

* This volume concludes the series *International Monetary and Financial Issues for the 1990s*, published in the context of the UNCTAD Project of Technical Support to the Intergovernmental Group of Twenty-Four on International Monetary Affairs. As of the year 2000, the studies prepared under this project are published individually, jointly by UNCTAD and Harvard University, in a new series entitled *G-24 Discussion Paper Series*.

These publications may be obtained from bookstores and distributors throughout the world. Consult your bookstore or write to United Nations Publications/Sales Section, Palais des Nations, CH-1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland (Fax: +41-22-917.0027; E-mail: unpubli@un.org; Internet: www.un.org/publications); or from United Nations Publications, Two UN Plaza, Room DC2-853, Dept. PERS, New York, NY 10017, USA (Tel. +1-212-963.8302 or +1-800-253.9646; Fax +1-212-963.3489; E-mail: publications@un.org).

G-24 Discussion Paper Series

Research papers for the Intergovernmental Group of Twenty-Four on International Monetary Affairs

No. 16	January 2002	Gerardo ESQUIVEL and Felipe LARRAÍN B.	The Impact of G-3 Exchange Rate Volatility on Developing Countries
No. 15	December 2001	Peter EVANS and Martha FINNEMORE	Organizational Reform and the Expansion of the South's Voice at the Fund
No. 14	September 2001	Charles WYPLOSZ	How Risky is Financial Liberalization in the Developing Countries?
No. 13	July 2001	José Antonio OCAMPO	Recasting the International Financial Agenda
No. 12	July 2001	Yung Chul PARK and Yunjong WANG	Reform of the International Financial System and Institutions in Light of the Asian Financial Crisis
No. 11	April 2001	Aziz Ali MOHAMMED	The Future Role of the International Monetary Fund
No. 10	March 2001	JOMO K.S.	Growth After the Asian Crisis: What Remains of the East Asian Model?
No. 9	February 2001	Gordon H. HANSON	Should Countries Promote Foreign Direct Investment?
No. 8	January 2001	Ilan GOLDFAJN and Gino OLIVARES	Can Flexible Exchange Rates Still "Work" in Financially Open Economies?
No. 7	December 2000	Andrew CORNFORD	Commentary on the Financial Stability Forum's Report of the Working Group on Capital Flows
No. 6	August 2000	Devesh KAPUR and Richard WEBB	Governance-related Conditionalities of the International Financial Institutions
No. 5	June 2000	Andrés VELASCO	Exchange-rate Policies for Developing Countries: What Have We Learned? What Do We Still Not Know?
No. 4	June 2000	Katharina PISTOR	The Standardization of Law and Its Effect on Developing Economies
No. 3	May 2000	Andrew CORNFORD	The Basle Committee's Proposals for Revised Capital Standards: Rationale, Design and Possible Incidence
No. 2	May 2000	T. Ademola OYEJIDE	Interests and Options of Developing and Least-developed Countries in a New Round of Multilateral Trade Nego- tiations
No. 1	March 2000	Arvind PANAGARIYA	The Millennium Round and Developing Countries: Negotiating Strategies and Areas of Benefits

G-24 Discussion Paper Series are available on the website at: www.unctad.org/en/pub/pubframe.htm. Copies may be obtained from the Editorial Assistant, Macroeconomic and Development Policies Branch, Division on Globalization and Development Strategies, United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), Palais des Nations, CH-1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland (Tel. (+41-22) 907.5926; Fax (+41-22) 907.0274; E-mail: MDPB-Ed.Assistant@unctad.org).

UNCTAD Discussion Papers

No. 140, February 1999	M. BRANCHI, G. GABRIELE & V. SPIEZIA	Traditional agricultural exports, external dependency and domestic prices policies: African coffee exports in a comparative perspective
No. 141, May 1999	Lorenza JACHIA & Ethél TELJEUR	Free trade between South Africa and the European Union – A quantitative analysis
No. 142, October 1999	J. François OUTREVILLE	Financial development, human capital and political stability
No. 143, November 1999	Yilmaz AKYÜZ & Andrew CORNFORD	Capital flows to developing countries and the reform of the international financial system
No. 144, December 1999	Wei GE	The dynamics of export-processing zones
No. 145, January 2000	B. ANDERSEN, Z. KOZUL-WRIGHT & R. KOZUL-WRIGHT	Copyrights, competition and development: The case of the music industry
No. 146, February 2000	Manuel R. AGOSIN & Ricardo MAYER	Foreign investment in developing countries: Does it crowd in domestic investment?
No. 147, April 2000	Martin KHOR	Globalization and the South: Some critical issues
No. 148, April 2000	Yilmaz AKYÜZ	The debate on the international financial architecture: Reforming the reformers
No. 149, July 2000	Mehdi SHAFAEDDIN	What did Frederick List actually say? Some clarifications on the infant industry argument
No. 150, August 2000	Jörg MAYER	Globalization, technology transfer and skill accumula- tion in low-income countries
No. 151, October 2000	Bernard SHULL	Financial modernization legislation in the United States – Background and implications
No. 152, December 2000	Dilip K. DAS	Asian crisis: Distilling critical lessons
No. 153, December 2000	Mehdi SHAFAEDDIN	Free trade or fair trade? Fallacies surrounding the theories of trade liberalization and protection and contradictions in international trade rules
No. 154, June 2001	Jörg MAYER	Technology diffusion, human capital and economic growth in developing countries
No. 155, August 2001	Alberto GABRIELE	Science and technology policies, industrial reform and technical progress in China: Can socialist property rights be compatible with technological catching up?
No. 156, August 2001	Andrew CORNFORD	The Basel Committee's proposals for revised capital standards: Mark 2 and the state of play
No. 157, November 2001	Heiner FLASSBECK	The exchange rate: Economic policy tool or market price?

Copies of *UNCTAD Discussion Papers* and *Reprint Series* may be obtained from the Editorial Assistant, Macroeconomic and Development Policies, Division on Globalization and Development Strategies, UNCTAD, Palais des Nations, CH-1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland (Tel. (+41-22) 907.5926; Fax (+41-22) 907.0274; E-mail: MDPB-Ed.Assistant@unctad.org). The full texts of UNCTAD Discussion Papers from No. 140 onwards, as well as abstracts of earlier ones, are available on the UNCTAD website at: www.unctad.org/en/pub/pubframe.htm.